The Impact of Climate Change on Vulnerable Populations

SOCIAL RESPONSES TO A CHANGING ENVIRONMENT

Debra D. Joseph and Roshnie A. Doon (Eds.)



The Impact of Climate Change on Vulnerable Populations

The Impact of Climate Change on Vulnerable Populations

Social Responses to a Changing Environment

Editors

Debra D. Joseph Roshnie A. Doon



Basel • Beijing • Wuhan • Barcelona • Belgrade • Novi Sad • Cluj • Manchester

Editors Debra D. Joseph Department of Government, Sociology & Social Work The University of The West Indies Bridgetown, Barbados, West Indies

Roshnie A. Doon Global Labor Organization (GLO) Essen, Germany

Editorial Office MDPI St. Alban-Anlage 66 4052 Basel, Switzerland

For citation purposes, cite each chapter independently as indicated below:

Lastname, Firstname, Firstname Lastname, and Firstname Lastname. Year. Chapter Title. In *Book Title*. Edited by Editor 1 and Editor 2. Series Title (optional). Basel: MDPI, Page Range.

ISBN 978-3-0365-5504-1 (Hbk) ISBN 978-3-0365-5503-4 (PDF) doi.org/10.3390/books978-3-0365-5503-4

Cover image courtesy of Shammal Jordan. Published with the generous support of libraries working with Knowledge Unlatched.

© 2023 by the authors. Articles in this book are Open Access and distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license. The book as a whole is distributed by MDPI under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs (CC BY-NC-ND) license.

Dedication

This book is dedicated to my sons. Thanks for your unwavering support throughout this journey, especially when there were instances of adversity and loss.

Dr. Debra D. Joseph

I dedicate my efforts on this book to both my parents who, throughout their lifetimes, have impressed upon me the importance of having courage and humility in the pursuit of my dreams. Dr. Roshnie A. Doon

Table of contents

About the Editors
Foreword
Preface
Introduction Roshnie A. Doon
The Social and Economic Inequalities of Climate Change Events on the Elderly, Disabledand Homeless Societies in the CaribbeanDebra D. Joseph and Roshnie A. Doon5
The Impact of Climate Change on Maternal and Child Health in the Caribbean Debra D. Joseph and Roshnie A. Doon 25
Conserve What Our Children Deserve: Environmental Hazards and Their Impacts on theInhabitants of Rawalpindi, PakistanShafia Azam, Uzma Imtiaz and Dure Najaf47
Resilience Hubs: A Climate Change Resource for Vulnerable Populations in theUnited StatesMary Strawderman and Laura Herrmann62
A Crisis within a Crisis: Climate Change and Gender-Based Violence (GBV) during the COVID-19 Pandemic in Trinidad and Tobago: A Narrative Review Roshnie A. Doon and Debra D. Joseph
Examining the Psychosocial Issues that Impact Female-Headed Households Post-Hurricane Maria in Dominica Debra D. Joseph
The Challenging Climate for Women in Caribbean Fisheries—From Seaweed to Seafood, and Practice to Policy Maria Pena, Patrick McConney, Bertha Simmons and Katherine Blackman
Factors Influencing Climate Change Adaptation Decision Making among Farmers: CaseStudies and Lessons Learnt in Trinidad and TobagoChristian Casey-Lee Virgil and Kit Fai PunChristian Casey-Lee Virgil and Kit Fai Pun
Responding to Concurrent Disasters: Lessons Learnt by Social Work Academics Engaging with Flood Survivors during a COVID-19 Pandemic, in South African Townships Nolwazi Ngcobo, Bongane Mzinyane and Sibonsile Zibane
Heat-Related Climate Change Impacts on a Small Island Developing State (SIDS): A Case Study of Trinidad, W.I. Kerresha Khan, Ryan Assiu, Vrijesh Tripathi, Azad Mohammed, Ameerah Ali, Aashrita Mohess, Anand Mahabir and John Agard
List of Contributors

About the Editors

Dr. Debra D. Joseph is the Coordinator and Lecturer of Social Work at the University of the West Indies, Cave Hill, Barbados. She is also an Honorary Consultant Researcher with the Ni3 Centre at the University of Huddersfield, UK, an institution that addresses domestic violence. She is developing a body of work on the social impacts of climate change for vulnerable populations. This seeks to highlight, but is not confined to, the links between gender inequalities and climate change. Dr. Joseph has undertaken work in the areas of domestic violence, HIV/AIDS, women fisher folk, environmental sustainability, disasters, and climate change. Furthermore, she has completed studies of tropical Storm Erika—Dominica; Hurricane Maria—Dominica; and undertaken a Family Case Study and discussed the impact of female-headed households post-Hurricane Maia–Dominica. She received the "Jeremy Collymore Award for Research in Humanitarian Response and Disaster Risk Management" for the year 2019.

Dr. Roshnie A. Doon is currently an independent researcher in the field of Labour Economics. She holds a PhD in Economic Development Policy, an MSc in Economics, and a BSc in Economics from the University of the West Indies St. Augustine, Trinidad. She pursued a master class in International Business from the Henley School of Business at the University of Reading, U.K., and is currently an affiliate of the Global Labor Organization (GLO), Essen, Germany, and an executive committee member of the Caribbean Academy of Sciences (CAS), Trinidad and Tobago Chapter. Her academic interests are focused on applied and empirical economics, with work in the areas of labour, gender, and education economics. She has published research on a wide range of areas, which include higher education instruction, economic implications of COVID-19, returns to schooling, educational mismatch, STEM education, wage inequality, gender wage gaps, and economic development policy.

Foreword

It is a privilege to be able to continue to contribute to the body of literature addressing vulnerability and marginality in the climate change field. As an interdisciplinary scholar in both Environmental studies and Africana and Latin American studies, my work sits at the nexus of environmental psychology, environmental justice, and natural resource management. Over the past decade and a half, the bulk of my work has been with marginalized and vulnerable communities in the Caribbean and the US as they experience climate change impacts and other environmental injustices such as food access and the impacts of oil and gas drilling. My scholarship examines the ways in which fishers in the Caribbean are disproportionately impacted by climate change and highlights the everyday strategies that are used to adapt to impacts that they experience.

This text, The Impact of Climate Change on Vulnerable Populations: Social Responses to a Changing Environment by Debra D. Joseph and Roshnie A. Doon, continues to center climate change and its impact on vulnerable and marginalized communities. Climate change is an existential threat to the world; if not addressed, it has the potential to cause irreparable damage to ecosystems and life. But why marginality? Multiple studies across various disciplines have highlighted that vulnerable populations have dealt with and are currently experiencing climate change impacts differentially. The book highlights these impacts and shows their widespread nature and demonstrates how they are experienced differently. The vulnerable and marginalized tend to experience the most significant impacts of climate change and are often the ones who do not receive the support that is needed to properly adapt to climate change. Even more important, the book draws on the wide range of marginality and vulnerability indicators such as race, class, gender, livelihoods, and indigeneity, centering, for example, tribal communities in India and Africa. The book addresses not only the needs of vulnerable populations to climate change but also the solutions that are needed to address these problems, e.g., the use of resilience hubs. Taking a solution-oriented approach is necessary within climate change research to show practical ways of tackling a problem that at times seems insurmountable. The breadth of areas covered by this book is compelling and will allow it to draw a wide audience that includes academics, policy makers, and practitioners across multiple sectors, e.g., social work, economics, development studies, law, government, and public policy to name a few. Further, the topics that are covered as it relates to climate change expands the discussion of climate change into new realms such as addressing general health, mental health implications, housing dynamics, ableism, and prison communities, showing the multi-faceted impact that climate change has on the society.

One of the exciting new contributions of this book is the focus on health and climate change. Elderly care, homelessness, and mental health within children

are understudied areas, and having chapters that address this issue makes a pivotal contribution. Understanding how and why these vulnerable populations lack the financial means to secure proper housing, transportation and health care services is central for addressing adaptation measures within these communities. Another pivotal contribution is the focus on ableism and how this contributes to vulnerability, with a particular focus on how these populations tend to have higher morbidity and mortality rates in emergencies, especially those related to the impacts of climate change. Two other areas that are also worth mentioning include the focus on maternal and children's health as impacted by climate change and the effort to highlight the cumulative impacts of environmental hazards and climate change effects.

This book takes a comprehensive global approach that is sorely needed. This timely contribution deepens the literature on the impacts of climatic change impacts and its associated solutions, with a focus on vulnerable and marginalized populations.

April Karen Baptiste Professor of Environmental Studies and Africana and Latin American Studies Associate Dean of Faculty for Global and Local Initiatives Colgate University, Hamilton, NY, USA

Preface

Climate change refers to the long-term changes in the Earth's climate, including changes in temperature, precipitation, and wind patterns. It is primarily caused by human activities, such as burning fossil fuels and deforestation, that release large amounts of greenhouse gases into the atmosphere, thus trapping heat and causing the Earth's temperature to rise. The impacts of climate change include rising sea levels, more frequent and severe natural disasters, and changes in ecosystems and agriculture. Addressing climate change requires us to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and transition to cleaner energy sources, as well as to adapting to the changes that are already underway.

Being involved with the climate has been a personal journey for me. In my childhood, I didn't think much about the environment or its impact on our lives. I began to realize the urgency of the situation as I learnt more about the science of climate change and its potential consequences at school via geography. Subsequently, I trained to become a meteorological assistant and worked at the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Office for over twenty years. There, I was able to familiarize myself with the weather and weather events. I then decided to switch careers and became a professional social worker, another rewarding venture. In the academic world, I was finally able to bring together those two areas—climate and social work. This has become my niche area for research and publications. As I continued to educate myself and publish in the area of climate change, I became more involved in advocacy and activism efforts. Climate change is a complex issue, but I believe that every individual action can make a difference. We all must do our part to mitigate the effects of climate change and protect our planet for future generations.

Vulnerable populations around the world are being affected by climate change. These populations, which include low-income communities, children and others, are disproportionately impacted by the effects of climate change. This includes increased the frequency and intensity of natural disasters, food and water shortages, and health risks such as heat stroke and respiratory illness. Governments and organizations need to prioritize the needs of these populations in their climate change adaptation and mitigation efforts. This includes providing access to resources and support for adaptation strategies, as well as addressing the root causes of climate change such as greenhouse gas emissions. By prioritizing the needs of vulnerable populations, we can work towards a more equitable and sustainable future for all.

This book is the beginning of a journey with climate change and its impact on vulnerable populations. I hope it brings clarity, awareness and enhanced knowledge of its effects and creates an impetus for action throughout the world.

Debra D. Joseph Department of Government, Sociology and Social Work The University of The West Indies, Cave Hill, Barbados The central theme of this book is the impact that climate change has on vulnerable populations around the world. It covers a wide range of key issues that diverse groups who are sensitive to changes in the climate are likely to experience before, during and after the occurrence of change. To this end, the complications arising from these events include a multitude of problems such as the displacement of the elderly; homeless and disabled communities; growth in infant mortality; the rise of major environmental hazards such as air pollution and the improper disposal of solid waste; the upsurge of mental health conditions amongst the youth and adult population, and those living in poverty; as well as the challenges experienced by persons when dependent upon the sea as a source of food and income.

The research conducted in this field is an important as, although there is great emphasis on the prominent goal of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCC), which is to bring down the concentration of greenhouse gasses in the atmosphere to a manageable level in order to reduce human interference in the environment to the point where it does not pose a risk to the earth and its 7.8 billion inhabitants, there is not enough emphasis placed on the impact that climate change and natural disasters have on the already vulnerable groups around the world. Thus, there is a need for information discussing these and more of the issues highlighted in this book, particularly as they relate to the experiences of vulnerable groups in the Global South. Indeed, this most of this book comprises research from the Caribbean region, and individual countries like South Africa and Pakistan.

Research on the impact that climate change has on vulnerable populations around the world has escalated in recent years because, as climate change events such as extreme heat, flooding, food insecurity, and air pollution, continue to worsen, there is a chain reaction, or even evolution, in how vulnerable groups such as women, children and older adults react to them. This creates an added burden on household and economic systems, as these vulnerable groups may develop low immunity, worsen pre-existing conditions like heart disease and heat-related illnesses, and enhance the need for adequate housing, thus increasing the need for public healthcare and infrastructure. Therefore, research into these areas must form the foundation of the informed policy decision making necessary at the governmental and institutional levels in order to change the ways that these bodies address the consequences of climate change events experienced by vulnerable groups.

There is a need for the kinds of research displayed in this book in order to expound on the vulnerabilities of the most defenseless segments of the world's population, who may not have the chance nor the opportunity to have their grievances heard on the world stage. What makes this book an unusual and worthwhile piece of literature is that it exemplifies the problems that vulnerable groups experience concerning climate change events from a scholarly perspective, which makes the content integral to policy development. In this regard, the content of this book may be attractive and beneficial to not only graduate students and academics who may wish to build on the foundation provided in this book regarding climate change and human vulnerabilities, but may be of great use to government bodies in the design of climate change policies that relate to vulnerable populations.

> Roshnie A. Doon Global Labor Organization (GLO) Essen, Germany

Introduction

Roshnie A. Doon

Climate change threatens the physical and mental health of vulnerable communities and can have a significant impact on their livelihoods. Climate change can also deepen existing social and economic inequities and contribute to the erosion of coping skills and resilience. Transformative social and economic responses based on inclusion and dialogue with members of the community are needed in such an ever-changing global environment, including investment in innovative measures to strengthen community-based assets, and the fostering of collective agreements and partnerships between communities and governments.

The unpredictable nature of climate change events often presents vulnerable communities such as farmers, fisherfolk, and indigenous groups, amongst others, with challenges that threaten the economic stability of their households, communities, and even their domestic economies. This can be especially true if the country in question relies on tourism or agriculture as a primary source of revenue. For example, Akanbi et al. (2021), found that for Nigerian farmers engaged in low-technology-based food production such as rice farming, climate change poses a significant threat as it increases their vulnerability to food poverty. For this reason, Bedeke (2022) argues that farmers need to change their style of cropping to accommodate exposure to extreme conditions such as erratic rainfall, recurrent floods and droughts, elevated temperatures, and solar radiation. In such instances, Bedeke (2022) suggests that programs that facilitate such behavior changes can lead to the propagation of drought-tolerant plants and high-yield varieties of rice and other crops (Bedeke 2022). It is important to recognize that climate change, manifest as it is in multiple ways, impacts communities differently depending upon a range of multi-layered factors.

For example, along the coastal regions of Spain and the Mediterranean, climate change has played a significant role in the regional disparities in the vulnerability of fisheries and coastal tourism, leading various communities to become more exposed than others. Aragão et al. (2021) found that based on the sensitivity of fisheries to climate change and the ability to adapt to such changes, fisherfolk in the Mediterranean were more vulnerable than those in the Atlantic. While tourist resorts on the north-western Mediterranean coast of Egypt are particularly prone to shoreline and beach erosion, the degradation of infrastructure, and the devaluation of properties, reducing the revenues earned by the tourist industry (El-Masry et al. 2022).

Countries in Sub-Saharan Africa are heavily dependent on agriculture and fishing and women play an integral role in the processing and selling of the commodities produced. However, women have little access to land, to agricultural support services or to financial resources and consequently are more vulnerable to climate change impacts on food security. Anugwa et al. (2022) find that such inequalities arise because of traditional socio-cultural roles, inequities in access to education, and the deprivations faced geographic locations such as coastal or rural communities. Apart from the gender dynamic of climate change, Awolala et al. (2021) find that even though depressed areas may have access to basic amenities, women (and their children) and elderly populations are often income-poor, lack the necessary services to ensure their wellbeing and have insufficient support from government institutions.

Extreme weather conditions, such as elevated temperatures and prolonged droughts in the case of Africa, impacts persons' capacity for food security in a negative manner while simultaneously exacerbating social inequality. These conditions impact the health of vulnerable communities as these extreme climate change events may lead to malnutrition, cholera, and the displacement of entire communities such as nomadic tribes who may lack access to water and consequently have poor levels of sanitation and hygiene (Charnley et al. 2022). Indeed, climate change is increasingly responsible for population displacement and the creation of refugee communities.

Tribal communities in Africa and India often earn their income from engaging in agricultural practices such as cropping and working on tea plantations, making them vulnerable to high rainfall, flooding, and landslides (Deb and Mukherjee 2022; Kaur et al. 2022). For this reason, these groups are slow to adapt and are more susceptible to the effects of climate change events. Even in economically advanced countries like Australia, human-induced climate change events such as bushfires are known to harm the health of remote communities that, because of their isolated location, have limited access to transport, health care services, infrastructure, and economic resources (Hall and Crosby 2020).

International organizations such as the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) are tasked with designing and implementing climate change policies to address the impact that climate change has on vulnerable groups in society. However, Biesbroek et al. (2021) explain that the policy literature tends to focus more on the impact of climate change more widely, rather than on the needs of especially vulnerable groups, adaptation, or governance. In addition to focusing on the last three areas, there is a need to review how vulnerability impact assessments are undertaken by institutions around the world because vulnerability ranking determines climate change responses (Birkmann et al. 2022).

Notwithstanding these important areas of adaptation, mitigation, governance, and the design/effectiveness of climate change policy on vulnerable population, the aim of this book is to shed greater light on the experiences of various vulnerable populations within countries to the extreme changes to climate change. This is especially important as the perception of risk to vulnerable populations has increased dramatically as their healthcare, food, shelter, financial security and physiological needs are all put into jeopardy due to climate change events (either natural or

manmade) causing disproportionate imapcts on their lives and livelihoods (Akerlof et al. 2015; O'Brien and Wolf 2010).

This book provides a detailed discussion of how climate change events are linked to existing issues such as homelessness, maternal and child health, mental health, gender-based violence in the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic, farming, food insecurity, problems of gender equality, biological vector-borne diseases, temperature-related diseases, as well as ecological and climate anxiety in children. This book considers these and more pressing subject matters in relation to a wide variety of changes to the global climate, with discussions ranging from extreme heat, rising temperatures/precipitation, frequency of climate change disasters such as hurricanes, and reducing air quality, to the presence of droughts and extreme flooding. This collection of chapters is based on the perspectives of vulnerable communities not only from the Caribbean region, but from individual countries such as Trinidad and Tobago, South Africa, Dominica, Pakistan, and the United States.

References

- Akanbi, Sheu-Usman Oladipo, Olanrewaju Solomon Olatunji, Olamide Sulaiman Oladipo, Uswat Temitayo Adeyemi, and Akinyinka Akinyoade. 2021. Vulnerability of Rice Farmers to Climate Change in Kwara State, Nigeria. *Turkish Journal of Agriculture—Food Science and Technology* 10: 374–80. doi:10.24925/turjaf.v10i2.374-380.4648.
- Akerlof, Karen L., Paul L. Delamater, Caroline R. Boules, Crystal R. Upperman, and Clifford S. Mitchell. 2015. Vulnerable Populations Perceive Their Health as at Risk from Climate Change. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 12: 15419–33. doi:10.3390/ijerph121214994.
- Anugwa, Ifeoma Quinette, Esdras Abréwa Rêmilokoun Obossou, Robert Ugochukwu Onyeneke, and Jane Mbolle Chah. 2022. Gender perspectives in vulnerability of Nigeria's agriculture to climate change impacts: A systematic review. *GeoJournal* 88: 1139–55. doi:10.1007/s10708-022-10638-z.
- Aragão, Guilherme Martins, Lucía López-López, Antonio Punzon, Elena Guijarro, Antonio Esteban, Encarnación García, José Manuel González-Irusta, Julia Polo, Miguel Vivas, and Manuel Hidalgo. 2021. The importance of regional differences invulnerability to climate change fordemersal fisheries. *ICES Journal of Marine Sciences* 79: 506–18. doi:10.1093/icesjms/fsab134.
- Awolala, David Olufemi, Igbekele Amos Ajibefun, Kehinde Ogunjobi, and Ruiqing Miao. 2021. Integrated assessment of human vulnerability to extreme climate hazards: emerging outcomes for adaptation finance allocation in Southwest Nigeria. *Climate and Development* 14: 166–83. doi:10.1080/17565529.2021.1898925.
- Bedeke, Sisay Belay. 2022. Climate change vulnerability and adaptation of crop producers in Sub- Saharam Africa: a review on concepts, approaches and methods. *Environment*, *Development and Sustainability* 25: 1017–51. doi:10.1007/s10668-022-02118-8.

- Biesbroek, Robbert., Sarah J. Wright, Stefanie K. Eguren, Anita Bonotto and Ioannis N. Athanasiadis. 2022. Policy attention to climate change impacts, adaptation, and vulnerability: a global assessment of National Communications (1994–2019). *Climate Policy* 22: 97–111. doi:10.1080/14693062.2021.2018986.
- Birkmann, Joern, Ali Jamshed, Joanna M. McMillan, Daniel Feldmeyer, Edmond Totinb, William Solecki, Zelina Zaiton Ibrahim, Debra Roberts, Rachel Bezner Kerr, Hans-Otto Poertner, and et al. 2022. Understanding human vulnerability to climate change: A global perspective on index validation for adaptation planning. *Science of the Total Environment* 803: 150065. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.150065.
- Charnley, Gina E.C., Ilan Kelman, and Kris A. Murray. 2022. Drought-related cholera outbreaks in Africa and the implications for climate change: a narrative review. *Pathogens and Global Health* 116: 3–12. doi10.1080/20477724.2021.1981716.
- Deb, Pamela, and Rameswar Mukherjee. 2022. Household Vulnerability of Tribal People to Climate Change in the Part of Dooars Region, West Bengal, India. In *Regional Development Planning and Practice*. Edited by Mukunda Mishra, R.B. Singh, Andrews José de Lucena and Soumendu Chatterjee. Singapore: Springer, pp. 385–408. doi:10.1007/978-981-16-5681-1_15.
- El-Masry, Esraa A., Mahmoud Kh. El-Sayed, Mohamed A. Awad, Amr A. El-Sammak, and Mohamed A. El Sabarouti. 2022. Vulnerability of tourism to climate change on the Mediterranean coastal area of El Hammam–EL Alamein, Egypt. *Environment*, *Development and Sustainability* 24: 1145–65. doi:10.1007/s10668-021-01488-9.
- Hall, Nina Lansbury, and Lucy Crosby. 2020. Climate Change Impacts on Health in Remote Indigenous Communities in Australia. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research* 32: 487–502. doi:10.1080/09603123.2020.1777948.
- Kaur, Harjeet, Raju Sarkar, Srimanta Gupta, Surya Parkash, Raju Thapa, and Sansar Raj Meena. 2022. The Vulnerability of Human Population to Landslide Disaster: A Case Study of Sikkim Himalayas. In *Impact of Climate Change, Land Use and Land Cover, and Socio-economic Dynamics on Landslides*. Edited by Raju Sarkar, Rajib Shaw and Biswajeet Pradhan. Singapore: Springer, pp. 319–33. doi:10.1007/978-981-16-7314-6_14.
- O'Brien, Karen L., and Johanna Wolf. 2010. A values-based approach to vulnerability and adaptation to climate change. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change* 1: 232–42. doi:10.1002/wcc.30.

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

The Social and Economic Inequalities of Climate Change Events on the Elderly, Disabled and Homeless Societies in the Caribbean

Debra D. Joseph and Roshnie A. Doon

Abstract: The are several vulnerable populations experiencing climate change events around the world that continue to threaten the health and well-being of some of the most susceptible populations in our society, such as, the elderly, the disabled, and the homeless. Although there are 100 million homeless people globally, overall, 1.6 billion people live without proper housing. Such hardship implies that this population group might be unable to effectively prepare, respond, and recover from climate change events. In the Caribbean, this group of people is at risk because of the volatile nature of climate change, such as, changing temperatures and catastrophic weather events, which may not be included in the design of mitigation plans. This presents a significant gap, as there is limited information in the literature that highlights the impact that climate change may have on these vulnerable groups existing in the Caribbean. This chapter seeks to fill this gap by discussing the social and economic inequalities that climate change events pose to elderly, disabled, and homeless individuals. By implementing a secondary research methodology, this study finds that in the Caribbean, these groups tend to lack financial and physical resources to respond and recover from climate change events due to their low income and the inequitable and inefficient dissemination of information on climate change adaptation and mitigation strategies.

1. Introduction

According to Rhiney and Baptiste (2019), climate change and its accompanying threats in the Caribbean can be seen as developmental in nature. Presently, it deepens existing vulnerabilities that can prove debilitating and impact issues such as poverty and inequality. Vulnerable groups such as the homeless, elderly, and disabled could be negatively affected by climate change, especially if elderly individuals are both disabled, and homeless. Layers of inequalities can create a heavy burden for these three categories of individuals. Awareness of the consequences can lead to effective interventions to help alleviate such a burden. All human life is essential. Worth and dignity coupled with a propensity to grow should be values that are adhered to with the utmost standards. EPA (2021) states that one of the populations that are adversely affected and socially vulnerable to climate change is the elderly: a group aged 65 years and over. Bryant et al. (2022) add that people 65 and older are particularly vulnerable to the effects of climate change because of special needs and

advancing age. They reiterate that, despite their vulnerability, older people are often omitted from climate change discussions and don't have a seat at that table. Bryant et al. (2022) state that first responders, health care providers, and society, in general, tend to overlook older adults until after an extreme event or post-disaster. They add that few initiatives have focused on studying the long-term consequences of these events for the older population, preparing at-risk older adults and their families for such events, or helping this population and their families better comprehend, prevent, and mitigate the long-term debilitating effects of climate change. The issues and challenges that impact the elderly, disabled and homeless are discussed in this chapter from a physical, health, and psychological point of view. Furthermore, this chapter also strives to discuss the economic implication of climate change events on this population segment in the Caribbean. Emphasis is placed on the social and economic inequalities of climate change events on these vulnerable groups. Within the climate change literature, although there is much that has been conducted on the Caribbean's extreme vulnerability to climate change, there has been very little consideration made regarding how these events (natural or man-made disasters) impact the elderly, disabled, and homeless in Caribbean society. As a result, the needs and inequalities experienced by these groups are often inadequately captured and addressed in climate change resilience plans in the Caribbean. This presents a significant research gap in the literature, which this study seeks to fill, and in doing so, this study from a Caribbean perspective makes two important contributions.

The first is it examines in detail the social inequalities that the elderly, disabled, and homeless groups in the Caribbean are likely to experience during climate change events from the perspective of the aging process, cognitive impairment, social isolation, and other issues. Secondly, it examines the economic implications that climate change events are likely to have on the elderly, disabled, and homeless in Caribbean societies from the perspective of having limited household incomes, precarious housing and public infrastructure, health and safety, and climate change adaptation measures that are designed with these vulnerable groups in mind.

A summary of the review findings highlights that from the social perspective, the elderly, disabled, and homeless populations face a myriad of challenges because of climate change events such as storms and hurricanes. Their vulnerability increases as a consequence of these events. Each member of the population highlighted has its own set of issues that can overlap with each other. Strategies need to be put in place by those in charge to help alleviate these challenges, especially in times of crisis. Everyone is important, and no one should be left behind. This also speaks to the promotion of human rights for all.

Additionally, a review of the economic implications that climate change is likely to have on elderly, disabled, and homeless groups in the Caribbean reveals several interesting findings. Firstly, elderly women who might also be homeless and people who are rendered homeless during and after climate change events might not have sufficient household income to access basic needs. This problem may be exacerbated during climate change events, as they may be allocated fewer resources. Second, during climate change events, the movement of both the elderly and the disabled is severely hampered by different modes of transportation, which can become inaccessible to those affected. The lack of inclusion of different modes of public transportation creates an even greater risk during these events as the elderly and disabled might use these services less. Third, it is expected that during periods of excessive rainfall, the overall health of the homeless would be lowest during this time because they may be more susceptible to foodborne, waterborne, and vector-borne diseases, with little access to secure and safe forms of housing and clean drinking water. Fourth, the destruction of green spaces during climate change events may negatively impact the health outcomes of older people, leading to a rise in chronic health conditions. Fifth, since elderly, homeless, and destitute people in the Caribbean are also known to suffer from the negative effects of extreme temperatures and, in some instances, heat waves, there is a need for risk assessment and communication studies to be undertaken to consider how climate change impacts them, and how they can respond to these events.

This chapter is organized as follows. Following the introduction in Section 1, a brief discussion in Section 2 is provided on the material and methods implemented in this study. This is followed by Section 3, which examines the social inequalities of climate change events in elderly, disabled, and homeless societies in the Caribbean, and then Section 4 explores the economic implications of climate change on the elderly, disabled, and homeless in the Caribbean. Finally, the study is concluded in Section 5.

2. Research Methodology

Given that this study is conceptual in nature, it focuses heavily on analyzing the existing literature and how climate change events impact elderly, disabled, and homeless societies in the Caribbean. Such a conceptual framework is necessary as it is built upon the existing literature, which is appropriate when discussing the social and economic implications of climate change on these specific vulnerable groups.

To build this framework, first, the topic for research, i.e., the social and economic inequalities of climate change events on elderly, disabled, and homeless societies in the Caribbean, was decided upon. Second, using a secondary research perspective, several pieces of literature which are relevant to the topic were collected. These collected works were obtained from many reliable sources such as relevant books, scientific journals, and reports from climate change and environmental institutions such as the National Oceanography Centre (NOC), the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and the United Nations (UN).

Third, when using the literature, emphasis was placed on the social and economic implications that elderly, disabled, and homeless groups are likely to experience resulting from climate change events. Emphasis was placed on social and economic factors as together they influence the ability of these vulnerable populations to achieve long, healthy lives, as well as reduce long-term inequalities in society. Fourth and finally, using the relevant literature available, a research framework was developed. To this effect, in this study, two frameworks were developed. The first examined the social inequalities of climate change on the elderly, disabled, and homeless in the Caribbean. To perform this, the physiological and psychological reasons why these vulnerable segments are more susceptible to the effects of climate change were examined. The second framework examined the economic implications of climate change on the elderly, disabled, and homeless in the Caribbean. To conduct this, economic factors, which included but were not limited to household income and public sector provisions, were examined in the context of climate change events in the Caribbean.

In the case of this study, a conceptual research methodology was appropriate because it was cost-effective, used fewer resources, it was likely to assist in generating new research ideas, as this study can be a foundation upon which climate change data are collected based on the experiences of these vulnerable groups. Using this study can help identify patterns in the literature and can improve the overall analysis of the topic.

Using this approach, the literature map used to inform a discussion on the economic implications of climate change on the elderly, homeless, and the disabled in the Caribbean in Section 4 is shown in Figure 1 below. This figure identifies the 5 major themes to be discussed, i.e., limited household funding, housing and public infrastructure, health and safety, climate change adaptation, and research and development.



Figure 1. Literature map of the economic implications of climate change on the elderly, homeless, and disabled in the Caribbean. Source: Figure by authors.

3. Social Inequalities of Climate Change Events on Elderly, Disabled and Homeless Societies in the Caribbean

The seven major themes discussed for social aspect in this paper can be seen in the concept map in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Literature map of the social implications of climate change on the elderly, homeless, and disabled in the Caribbean. Source: Figure by authors.

3.1. The Elderly

Bryant et al. (2022) share the physiological and psychological reasons why elderly persons are more susceptible to the effects of climate change. These included the aging process, cognitive impairment, social isolation, socio-economic status, geographic location, and racial and ethnic disparities.

3.1.1. Aging Process

Aging can increase risk factors for mobility, chronic conditions, and susceptibility to dehydration and can diminish sensory awareness (ACL 2018). These conditions can reduce the ability of these seniors to respond to climate events. Climate change events can exacerbate chronic illnesses in adults, especially when there is a lack of food or water, extreme heat or cold, stress, exposure to infections, and interruptions to access much-needed medications. Additionally, the elderly that are reliant on physical support and medical equipment may encounter disruptions in a climate change event such as a storm, hurricane, earthquake, or volcanic eruption (Balbus et al. 2016). Gamble et al. (2013) report that the most foreboding climate stressors

facing the elderly are heat waves, hurricanes, flooding, droughts, poor air quality, and infectious diseases. They might also be experiencing factors associated with advancing age, such as diabetes, cardiovascular impairments, and heat sensitivity. Bunker et al. (2016) find that a 1-degree Celsius rise in temperature can affect the mortality and morbidity of the elderly.

3.1.2. Cognitive Impairment

A study of evacuations during Hurricane Gustav in 2008 finds that nursing home residents with severe dementia had an increased mortality risk between 30 and 90 days after the evacuation (Brown et al. 2012). During a climate crisis or event, the elderly with cognitive impairments can have a limited grasp on communications, weather warnings, disaster bulletins, and offers of assistance. They might also have difficulty taking preventative measures before the event or being able to help themselves after the event. These seniors can become agitated during the crisis. Brown et al. (2012) report that, during Hurricane Gustav in 2008, residents in nursing homes had an increased mortality risk 30 to 90 days after evacuation. According to USA Today (2019), suffocating heat resulted in 12 patients dying after the passing of Hurricane Irma in September 2017. Irma caused a power outage to the nursing home's air conditioning system, and, as such, the residents experienced temperatures of nearly 100-degree temperatures for days. The workers at the facility, it was said, failed to evacuate despite the terrible heating situation at the Rehabilitation Center.

3.1.3. Social Isolation

Social isolation can create feelings of loneliness, helplessness, and hopeless feelings in the elderly. It can reduce an individual's capacity to cope with climate events. Seniors who are ill and housebound are unable to flee from harm during an emergency. They might not be able to ask for help or receive emergency information (Bryant et al. 2022). Banks (2013) adds that rescuers might not be aware of these individuals during search, rescue, and recovery efforts. This also points to the competence of emergency managers who do not recognize the specific vulnerabilities of the elderly and their inability to address these needs effectively.

3.1.4. Socio-Economic Status

Poverty tends to increase as individuals age (Li and Dalaker 2019). Elderly persons who live in sub-standard housing might be unduly affected (Gamble et al. 2013). Some elderly individuals living on fixed incomes may postpone much-needed repairs to their homes, which can be inadvertently affected by severe weather events. These weather events can expose this population to increased harm and danger with the inability to leave their homes quickly and safely.

3.1.5. Geographic Location

The Caribbean Islands are referred to as Small Island Developing States (SIDS). They might be the least responsible of all nations for climate change; however, they are the most likely to experience the worst effects of the same. In the long term, some islands may become inhabitable, and, as such, this makes them even more vulnerable. According to UNFCCC (2005), 90% of SIDS are located in the tropics and are seasonally affected by extreme weather events such as storms, hurricanes, and cyclones. These events produce flooding in coastal erosion, which affects the livelihoods of many. El Nino Southern Oscillation events also produce dramatic weather changes in rainfall, rising sea levels, and other events.

Mycoo et al.'s (2022) report states that the main areas of living are located along the coast and with their current infrastructure concerning urban development and are exposed to climate change hazards. They state that the population of many SIDSs are concentrated in the low-elevation coastal zone (LECZ), which is defined as coastal areas below a 10 m elevation. Approximately 22 million people in the Caribbean live below a 6 m elevation (Cashman and Nagdee 2017). Mycoo et al. (2022) posit that sustainable development challenges include insufficient land use planning and competition, which contributes to the vulnerability of settlements to climate change. Category 4 and 5 hurricanes severely impact settlements; for example, Hurricane Maria in 2017 destroyed nearly all of Dominica's infrastructure, and losses per unit of GDP amounted to more than 225% of the annual Gross Domestic Product (GDP) (Eckstein et al. 2018). Therefore, with respect to climate change incidences, SIDSs face several health risks that pertain to temperature change, including rainfall, climate variability, and extremes (Mycoo et al. 2022). Climate change is increasing the present burden of climate-related health risks. Health risks can arise from exposure to extreme weather events such as heatwaves, changing weather patterns, the compromised safety and security of food and water, and the creation of disruptions to health systems (Schnitter et al. 2019).

The homeless, as one of the groups most vulnerable to climate change, are exposed to especially concerning health impacts. These individuals are most exposed to weather conditions and a myriad of social and economic issues. Gamble et al. (2013) report that older adults and higher numbers of older adults with low incomes live in high-risk locations affected by global warming. These areas include coastal zones, which have experienced more frequent and severe tropical storms. Urban locations are considered a risk factor for vulnerability to climate stressors because of the 'urban heat island effect', present because of the dense concentration of pavements, buildings, and other surfaces that absorb heat. This heat effect can lead to heat-related illnesses and mortality.

3.1.6. Racial and Ethnic Disparities

Members of minority groups are susceptible to the effects of climate change as they may most likely experience situations that increase climate-related risks, such as poverty. Poverty limits access to healthcare and proper housing for the elderly (Gamble et al. 2013).

3.1.7. Extreme Weather Events

Older adults are at risk of the impact of hurricanes; people 65 and older had the greatest mortality rate after Hurricane Maria, which descended on Puerto Rico in 2017 (Cruz-Cano and Mead 2019). The above discussion on the specifics of climate change that affect older adults can also be said about the homeless and the disabled. All three categories of vulnerable populations can be affected by social isolation, socio-economic status, geographic location, and extreme events such as hurricanes and flooding. This points to mobility issues for the elderly, disabled, and homeless. Where can they go to when such events occur? Who helps them? Additionally, are their immediate needs prioritized?

3.1.8. Psychological Effects

Older adults, according to Adeola and Picou (2014), experience higher stress levels three years after Hurricane Katrina compared to those under the age of 65. The psychological effects of experiencing a storm or hurricane had an impact on this vulnerable group. Levinson (2012) notes that while most homes for the elderly provide mental health services normally, these services are interrupted and not prioritized during disasters.

3.2. The Disabled

For the disabled, reduced adaptive capacity, according to Rhoades et al. (2016), is an issue, as traveling to a shelter in a storm can be extremely difficult for those confined to a wheelchair. These challenges can be worsened by crises. The morbidity risk is high for those with mental illnesses, disabilities, alcoholism, cognitive impairment, and other substance abuse and social isolation, increasing the risk of death (Ramin and Svoboda 2009).

3.3. The Homeless

It must be noted that homeless populations face unique vulnerabilities, and these vulnerabilities can lead to critical mental and physical health consequences, adding to which the prevalence of homelessness worldwide could be increasing due to climate change. Consequently, Kidd et al. (2021a) developed a hypothetical model that captures the risk factors and the vulnerabilities of the homeless to climate change. They looked at the types of risks in two categories: both primary and secondary. At the primary level, the risks were associated with cold, humidity, water level, rapid change, and disasters. At the secondary level, food, water, insecurity, vector-borne diseases. illness, mortality, morbidity, emergency service use, infrastructure burden, and homelessness prevalence were included. Both levels of risk can be impacted by the following: dwelling vulnerability, chronic illness, malnourishment, mobility, education, social inequity, social service infrastructure, and response. As a consequence, the following outcomes can materialize, for example, illnesses that can lead to increased mortality and rising morbidity, exposure to violence, and emergency service use and infrastructure burden. This can have a cyclic effect and further increase the primary and secondary risks without proper interventions to mitigate these circumstances. Kidd et al. (2021b) add that there is a need for outreach and education, service adaptations, and disaster planning to assist with disaster responses. Homeless people may experience vulnerability to conditions such as heat stroke, dehydration, and respiratory illness (Osborn et al. 2019). Malnutrition is a huge issue that reduces their ability to tolerate temperature extremes (Walters and Gaillard 2014). It must also be noted that the homeless are a highly stigmatized group, and historic inequities can be exacerbated during adverse climate change events.

4. Exploring the Economic Implications of Climate Change on the Elderly, Disabled and Homeless in the Caribbean

By the year 2022, it is estimated that the population of the Latin American and Caribbean region will be 658 million (UN 2022). Even though the rate of fertility in the region has slowed by two births per female, those of the adolescent age have a rate of 53 births per thousand. This, together with the rising life expectancy of Caribbean nationals to 80.6 years by 2050, implies that by 2056, the region's population is expected to peak at 752 million (UN 2022). Such a transformation in the size of the population could undoubtedly cause significant changes in the demographic structure of the region. This implies that the vulnerable segment of these populations, such as the elderly and weaker social groups, not unlike the homeless and the disabled, are all likely to grow. According to the ECLAC-UN (2022), it is expected that by the year 2030, the proportion of people 60 years and older in the Latin American and Caribbean region will be 16.5%.

As the Caribbean region continues to grapple with the effects of climate change such as the negative fallout from natural disaster events, i.e., hydrological hazards, such as flooding, geophysical hazards such as earthquakes and landslides, and meteorological hazards such as hurricanes and tropical storms, it is expected that the number of people affected by such events will also grow. Among the wide range of areas in which these vulnerable segments could be impacted as discussed below, the one which stands out the most is housing, which could either be compromised or unavailable. Because of the immediate threats that climate change poses to the housing of the elderly, disabled and the homeless, this unavoidably creates a domino effect, with a myriad of challenges ranging from changes in household spending to individual healthcare, which these groups now face.

4.1. Limited Household Funds

Paying special attention to the economic implications that these events are likely to have on the elderly, homeless, and disabled in the Caribbean reveals that the elderly living in squalid and overcrowded conditions are susceptible to climate change events. Like elderly migrant women living in the slum areas of Dhaka City, India, and Kenya, elderly women in rural areas in the Caribbean might be one of the most vulnerable groups to climate change events because they are the poorest in their communities. It is possible that these elderly women, who may also be homeless and those who are rendered homeless due to climate change events, do not have sufficient household income to access basic needs such as food, shelter, and healthcare services (Amjad 2020).

This is an important issue because, during rising levels of inflation and cost of living in the Caribbean and given that the spending habits of the elderly and homeless people tend to yield short-term benefits, they are often allocated fewer public resources as their experience of climate risks is either ignored or oversimplified (Omolo and Mafongoya 2019). As a result, what may transpire is a reduced quality of life and standard of living, as climate change events might increase the risk of undernutrition as well as water insecurity experienced by the elderly, disabled, and homeless population; existing inequalities continue to persist because government assistance in the form of senior citizen's pensions, public assistance grants, and food cards are limited and insufficient to meet the medical and dietary requirements of such people as the cost of living continues to rise (Stein and Stein 2021). For these reasons, the elderly, homeless, and disabled in the Caribbean might not fully support climate change policies because of the lack of inclusion of their needs and experiences in climate change mitigation and adaptation plans (Andor et al. 2018).

4.2. Housing and Public Infrastructure

4.2.1. The Elderly and Disabled Population

The prevalence and intensity of climate change events often cause a significant and negative impact on household and living conditions, as well as the public infrastructure of victims around the world. In Brazil, Azevedo et al. (2021) explain that during climate change events, the movement of both the elderly and the disabled is severely hampered by different modes of transportation, which become inaccessible to them. This lack of inclusion by different modes of public transportation, such as public buses and taxis, creates an even greater risk during rainy weather, storms, and flooding events, as the elderly and disabled might use these services less, especially when residing in urban and rural areas in the Caribbean.

The lack of inclusion and social capital regarding disaster response for these groups often serves to exacerbate their current circumstances and makes them even more marginalized than before (Benevolenza and DeRigne 2018). This is especially the case, as disabled and weaker social groups in the Caribbean tend to be more

prone to impoverished conditions. As a result, they are less likely to be given priority during evacuation exercises and offered insurance to protect their assets and homes during adverse weather events. One example of such a situation occurred during the passage of Hurricane Katrina in 2005 when it was estimated that 155,000 people with visual and physical impairments were adversely affected during evacuation exercises (Kosanic et al. 2019). This is because people with disabilities as well as the elderly who are disabled, might not have access to safe housing and shelters during adverse weather conditions due to infrastructural issues such as walkways, bathrooms, and beds not being designed to meet their needs. Thus, some disabled people may be rendered homeless during and after severe weather events.

4.2.2. The Homeless Population

People who experience homelessness are generally exposed to extreme weather events because they lack the financial know-how to adapt to conditions by having their own homes. Often, these people may also be elderly and disabled and can have very little access to supportive social networks and secure supplies of food, shelter/housing, medical facilities, and medication (Anderson et al. 2021). In the Caribbean, it is expected that during the annual dry and rainy seasons, extreme temperatures and rainfall, which in the latter case lasts from June-November, means that the overall health of the homeless is lowest during this time. This is mainly because, during the rainy season, the increase in rainfall and the risk of flooding and landslides make them more susceptible to foodborne, waterborne, and vector-borne diseases, as they may have little access to secure and safe forms of housing and clean drinking water (Kidd et al. 2021a). Living in such conditions, unfortunately, contributes to the homeless in the Caribbean experiencing instances of lower emotional well-being, as well as the continued erosion of both their physical and mental health (Bezgrebelna et al. 2021).

Regrettably, in the design of climate change policies, the subject of climate change and the homeless population is often treated as two separate issues rather than looking at how they interact with one another (Greif 2021). Such a disconnect in the climate change discussion in the Caribbean implies that the vulnerability of the homeless to climate change events is not effectively addressed. This leads to the greater stigma associated with homelessness and more occurrences of environmental injustice toward the homeless (Gibson 2019). In such a situation, what is needed to combat the issue of climate change and homelessness in the Caribbean is a Human Rights-Based Approach, which addresses the housing precarity that the homeless face, providing better means of housing and urban planning with the homeless population as the main stakeholder.

One good example of a climate change response that is sensitive to the needs of the homeless, which the Caribbean region can learn from, is the measures implemented by the government of Bangladesh to deal with climate change-induced displacement. This plan, as explained by Kisinger and Matsui (2021), resettles displaced homeless people into cluster villages on public land, providing life skills and training to help them better reintegrate into society and the workforce, as well as support through social safety nets, and financial support from all non-governmental organizations.

4.2.3. Public Recreational Spaces

Further to this, as the world's population continues to age, in most cities and communities where the elderly live, public spaces such as community gardens, parks, cafes, and barbershops are being created to encourage them to lead a more active, sociable, and healthier lifestyle. Unfortunately, as Higueras et al. (2021) explained, climate change events such as typhoons, hurricanes, and earthquakes can not only destroy these public spaces but also have a marked effect on the health outcomes of older people. Where there is a lack of green spaces, it is expected that health issues such as obesity, cardiovascular diseases, respiratory diseases, heat/cold shocks, accidents, and mental health issues, may pose an even greater risk when the elderly reside in high-density and rural areas.

In the Caribbean, even though there are many private and public sector enterprises which contribute to a thriving social atmosphere, such as waterparks, boardwalks, and parks, it is unknown whether these activities are designed for the needs of the elderly and the fluctuating climate change conditions in mind. For this reason, what is needed in the Caribbean is the design of inclusive, comfortable, and healthy green spaces, as well as communities that consider the safety, location, and health/mobility of the older population.

4.3. Health and Safety

Given that climate change influences the mortality of the elderly through elevated temperatures and air pollution, there is a need for age-specific temperatures and air pollution projection studies to be undertaken in the Caribbean to determine the predicted mortality burden of these changes within a heating climate (Chen et al. 2020). Studies have shown that in countries such as San Paulo, Brazil, as well as China and Crete, the prevalence of heat waves pose a significant threat to some of the most sensitive populations, such as the elderly, with the estimated heat-wave elderly-related mortality rate rising to 587 deaths per 100,000 residents per year in Brazil with exponential growth in the years of life lost to the elderly in China, and a strong correlation between the mortality of the elderly with both ambient temperature and humidity in Crete, Greece (Diniz et al. 2020; Huang et al. 2018; Tsekeri et al. 2020).

Notwithstanding the outcomes experienced by the elderly and other vulnerable groups in these countries, in the Caribbean, at the intuitional level, there is a need for municipalities within each town or district within their own local government office or regional cooperation office to design strategies that manage how the elderly in their respective communities' experience and manage heat-related risks through enhancing their adaptation work. Such adaptation measures, like those implemented in Baden-Wurttemberg, Germany, could also target general practitioners and nurses who tend to the medical needs of elderly clients by providing supplementary emergency medical training to treat heat-related conditions (Herrmann and Sauerborn 2018). Such training would allow general practitioners in the Caribbean to better check for cardiovascular (ischemic heart disease) and respiratory ailments (heat stroke, exhaustion, and asthma) while monitoring how the use of certain drugs such as blood pressure medications, antihistamines, and decongestants, used to treat hypertension, asthma and allergies and changes in extreme temperatures, can cause heat intolerance.

Like the elderly, homeless and destitute people in the Caribbean are also known to suffer from the negative effects of extreme temperatures and, in some instances, heat waves. However, there remains very little empirical research, as well as adaptation and mitigation plans, documenting their experiences with climate change events such as extreme temperature, flooding, droughts, pollution, and vector-borne diseases.

Often the homeless, such as those in Australia and India, and like the Caribbean, may be more vulnerable to heat stress and other conditions resulting from changes in their living environment. For this reason, these groups are more likely to suffer from dehydration and heat stress symptoms and may even die from hunger (Every et al. 2021; Islam 2022). For this reason, what is needed in the Caribbean, in such a case, is for the state and non-governmental organizations to make available safe and clean forms of drinking water for the homeless alongside safe forms of housing, information on heat stress symptoms through outreach programs, and to provide greater access to housing units, and shelters which are aimed at the homeless population.

4.4. Climate Change Adaptation for the Elderly, Disabled and Homeless

Given that many countries may not have specific climate change adaptation and mitigation plans which are focused on the needs of the elderly, the disabled, and the homeless in society, what is needed in the Caribbean are risk assessment and communication studies which concentrate on vulnerable groups such as the elderly, disabled and the homeless, to determine how they perceive the impact that climate change is likely to have on their health and response to extreme weather conditions (Bi et al. 2020).

In this way, Caribbean environmental agencies can learn from and follow in the footsteps of countries like China and Japan, who are already ahead of most countries in ensuring that, even with the occurrence of climate change events, the most vulnerable in society can continue to lead a healthy lifestyle which is both sustainable and productive, while designing effective communication strategies to meet the needs of these groups. For example, in the case of Tokyo, Japan, Park et al. (2021) explained that the use of more advanced mapping techniques, such as fine-scale heat mapping, is an essential component in the design of adaptation strategies when it comes to dealing with the intensity of heat exposure experienced by the elderly residing in urban areas. The use of spatial patterns of heating, if adapted to the Caribbean, would allow for not only greater comparisons to be made but help environmentalists and policymakers in the Caribbean identify where the hotspots of heat exposure by the elderly occur and how large they are expected to grow in the future.

Further to this, given that climate change impacts the livelihoods of elderly, disabled, and the homeless in a significant way, it is expected that during and after climate change events, the ability of some economically actively elderly and disabled people may be constrained either through the loss of jobs, or their reduced ability to undertake tasks at work due to financial and personal constraints. Further to this, continued joblessness, together with the loss of income and housing, are also contributing factors to people becoming homeless. Thus, it is important to develop employment programs that are targeted toward retired and unemployed elders, as well as persons who are disabled, to strengthen their earning capacity.

4.5. Research and Development

Additionally, besides the individual and institutional economic costs associated with the impacts of climate change on the elderly, disabled, and the homeless, it is noted that within the environmental research literature, there is a significant lack of country-specific studies that examine the impact of climate change events on these vulnerable groups, particularly for the Caribbean (Kwon 2020; Kinay et al. 2018). For this reason, it is not likely that the direct effects of climate change diseases and the negative outcomes caused by climate change events, such as extreme temperatures, are recorded in the Caribbean. This hinders the implementation of policy measures promoting the adaptation of vulnerable groups such as the elderly, homeless, and disabled to climate change events since few studies produced in the Caribbean empirically examine the impact that climate change has on these communities (Kosanic et al. 2022).

Such insufficient research is likely to have a negative influence on the design, practice, and implementation of climate change policies concerning this segment of vulnerable people, as the research undertaken may not be either supportive or inclusive of the needs of these people. Furthermore, the exclusion of these vulnerable persons in the design of climate change policies could create an unstable policy environment, reducing the dissemination and uptake of research. This issue, together with issues of limited grant funding and limited engagement with policymakers, practitioners, and intermediaries, could, unfortunately, discourage researchers from undertaking good quality climate change research focusing on vulnerable populations that are robust and ethical and can inform policymaking. For this reason, there is a dearth of case studies that examine these issues in the Caribbean.

What is needed, in this instance, is greater investment in conducting empirical research studies and a case study approach, which examines the health effects of climate change on the homeless, elderly, and disabled in the Caribbean. The findings of such studies could be integrated and used in the policy implementation process of adaptation and mitigation plans. The collection of relevant data, and the production of empirical research studies, are imperative to the successful implementation of these policies because their lack of evidence is often highlighted as the main barrier to undertaking such studies. Should greater data be collected and analyses be undertaken, it would illustrate how climate change events influence the ability of the elderly to adapt to such situations with the need for more social safety nets (Rhoades et al. 2016).

Further to this, within the literature, there is a great need for climate change research to be more compassionate in terms of its conceptualization of human vulnerability (Eriksen 2022). Instead of describing the disabled, elderly, and homeless as victims of climate change, they could be viewed as the experts on adaptation and mitigation strategies that are geared toward their specific vulnerable group. Such a reimagining of the roles and insights of the disabled and the vulnerable concerning climate change events could reduce their exclusion and promote greater inclusion in the design of environmental and climate change policies (Larrington-Spencer et al. 2021).

Moreover, the experiences and needs of vulnerable communities in response to climate change events are often clumped together and generalized within the literature. Strambo et al. (2021) explained that such a practice should be stopped in each vulnerable group, such as the disabled, homeless, and elderly, who all have multiple identities with different needs that all intersect with each other. As the systematic scoping review method implemented by Kidd et al. (2021b) revealed, in the case of the impact that climate change has on homelessness, this topic is severely under-developed, and is insufficient in its current form to adequately address or even inform mitigation and adaptation plans.

5. Conclusions

Small Island Developing States (SIDS) are vulnerable to climate change events because of their nature and geographical location. Many dwelling places are located along the coast in the direct path of adverse weather events, such as storms and hurricanes, which wreak havoc on landfall. The vulnerable populations of the elderly, homeless, and disabled are inappropriately affected because of already present health issues, social isolation, mobility, limited access to services, and psychological issues. Stakeholders and the Government of the day must recognize the social and economic implications of these vulnerable populations and seek to address these as soon as possible. Mitigation and adaptation plans are necessary and must be prioritized to ensure that the risks to these groups are minimized and that an element of safety and security ensues. The fundamental human rights of these groups are in question
concerning climate change and its events. Awareness and education are integral as a means of support and recognition of these groups. There must be action and intervention undertaken to protect the lives of these vulnerable populations.

Some of the most important economic implications that climate change is likely to have on the elderly, disabled, and homeless groups in the Caribbean include (1) the elderly and the homeless might not have a sufficient household income to put in place mitigation measures in cases of severe weather conditions, (2) the movement of the elderly and the disabled could be severely impacted by severe weather conditions as different modes of transportation become limited and inaccessible during extreme flooding and rainfall, (3) the health of the homeless population is likely to worsen during periods of excessive rainfall, as they may have limited access to safe housing and clean drinking water, (4) the destruction of green spaces during climate change events can negatively impact the health outcomes of older people, leading to a rise in chronic health conditions.

The findings from this study show that not only do climate change events have a significant and often irreversible impact on the elderly, disabled, and homeless groups in the Caribbean, but their exclusion from climate change policies, and empirical research studies, can mask greater societal problems in the Caribbean like unequal opportunities, discrimination, ableism, gentrification, and ageism. The findings of this study provide several avenues for several unique pieces of future research to be undertaken, such as examining the link between gentrification and climate change in the Caribbean, as well as looking at the role which ageism plays in climate change discussions in the aging Caribbean region.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Methodology, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Formal Analysis, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Investigation, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Resources, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Writing—Original Draft Preparation, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Writing—Review and Editing, D.D.J. and R.A.D. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Adeola, Francis O., and J. Steven Picou. 2014. Social capital and the mental health impacts of Hurricane Katrina: Assessing long-term patterns of psychosocial distress. *International Journal of Mass Emergencies and Disasters* 32: 121–56. [CrossRef]
- Amjad, Karisma. 2020. Needs of Climate Migrant Elderly Women: A Study among the Slum Dweller in Dhaka City. EPRA International Journal of Climate and Resource Economics Review 8: 5–15. [CrossRef]
- Anderson, Mary Catherine, Ashley Hazel, Jessica Perkins, and Zack Almquist. 2021. The Ecology of Unsheltered Homelessness: Environmental and Social-Network Predictors of Well-Being among an Unsheltered Homeless Population. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18: 7328. [CrossRef]

- Andor, Mark, Christoph Schmidt, and Stephan Sommer. 2018. Climate Change, Population Aging and Public Spending: Evidence on Individual Preferences. *Ecological Economics* 151: 173–83. [CrossRef]
- Azevedo, Gislaine, Renelson Sampaio, Aloisio Nascimento Filho, Marcelo A. Moret, and Thiago Murari. 2021. Sustainable urban mobility analysis for elderly and disabled people in São Paulo. *Scientific Reports* 11: 791. [CrossRef]
- Balbus, John, Allison Crimmins, Janet L. Gamble, David R. Easterling, Kenneth E. Kunkel, Shubhayu Saha, and Marcus C. Sarofim. 2016. Introduction: Climate change and human health. In *The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment*. Edited by A. Crimmins, J. Balbus, J. L. Gamble, C. B. Beard, J. E. Bell, D. Dodgen, R. J. Eisen, N. Fann, M. D. Hawkins, S. C. Herring and et al. Washington, DC: U.S. Global Change Research Program, pp. 25–42. [CrossRef]
- Banks, Laura. 2013. Caring for elderly adults during disasters: Improving health outcomes and recovery. *Southern Medical Journal* 106: 94–98. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Benevolenza, Mia, and LeaAnn DeRigne. 2018. The impact of climate change and natural disasters on vulnerable populations: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment* 29: 266–81. [CrossRef]
- Bezgrebelna, Mariya, Kwame McKenzie, Samantha Wells, Arun Ravindran, Michael Kral, Julia Christensen, Vickey Stergiopoulos, Stephen Gaetz, and Sean Kidd. 2021. Climate Change, Weather, Housing Precarity, and Homelessness: A Systematic Review of Reviews. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18: 5812. [CrossRef]
- Bi, Peng, Shi Xiao-Ming, and Liu Qi-Yong. 2020. Climate Change and Population Health research in China: Knowledge gaps and further directions. *Advances in Climate Change Research* 11: 272–78. [CrossRef]
- Brown, Lisa M., David M. Dosa, Kali Thomas, Kathryn Hyer, Zhanlian Feng, and Vincent Mor.
 2012. The effects of evacuation on nursing home residents with dementia. *American Journal of Alzheimer's Disease and Other Dementias* 27: 406–12. [CrossRef]
- Bryant, Natasha, Robyn Stone, Caitlin Connelly, and Kathrin Boerner. 2022. *Research Report: The Impact of Climate Change: Why Older Adults Are Vulnerable*. Boston: The LeadingAge LTSS Center, University of Massachusetts Boston. Available online: https://ltsscenter. org/resources (accessed on 26 February 2023).
- Bunker, Aditi, Jan Wildenhain, Alina Vandenbergh, Nicholas Henschke, Joacim Rocklöv, Shakoor Hajat, and Rainer Sauerborn. 2016. Effects of air temperature on climate-sensitive mortality and morbidity outcomes in the elderly: A systematic review and meta-analysis of epidemiological evidence. *EBioMedicine* 6: 258–68. [CrossRef]
- Cashman, Adrian, and Mohammad Nagdee. 2017. Impacts of Climate Change on Settlements and Infrastructure in the Coastal and Marine Environments of Caribbean Small Island Developing States (SIDS). *Caribbean Marine Climate Change Report Card: Science Review*, 155–73. Available online: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/ system/uploads/attachment_data/file/605066/11._Settlements_and_Infrastructure_ combined.docx.pdf (accessed on 26 February 2023).

- Chen, Kai, Ana Maria Vicedo-Cabrera, and Robert Dubrow. 2020. Projections of Ambient Temperature- and Air Pollution-Related Mortality Burden Under Combined Climate Change and Population Aging Scenarios: A Review. *Current Environmental Health Reports* 7: 243–55. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Cruz-Cano, Raul, and Erin L. Mead. 2019. Causes of excess deaths in Puerto Rico after Hurricane Maria: A time-series estimation. *American Journal of Public Health* 109: 1050–2. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Diniz, Fernanda Rodrigues, Fabio Goncalves, and Scott Sheridan. 2020. Heat Wave and Elderly Mortality: Historical Analysis and Future Projection for Metropolitan Region of San Paulo, Brazil. *Atmosphere* 11: 933. [CrossRef]
- Eckstein, David, Marie-Lena Hutfils, and Maik Winges. 2018. *Who Suffers Most from Extreme Weather Events? Weather-related Loss Events in 2017 and 1998 to 2017.* Berlin: Germanwatch.
- ECLAC-UN. 2022. ECLAC Examines Current Outlook for Ageing in the Region as Well as Progress and Challenges for Older Persons' Inclusion and the Exercise of Their Rights. NU-CEPAL. Available online: https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/ 48568/S2201042_en.pdf?sequence=4 (accessed on 18 July 2023).
- EPA. 2021. *Climate Change and Social Vulnerability in the United States: A Focus on Six Impacts*. EPA 430-R-21-003. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Available online: www.epa.gov/cira/social-vulnerability-report (accessed on 18 July 2023).
- Eriksen, Siri. 2022. Is my vulnerability so different from yours? A call for compassionate climate change research. *Progress in Human Geography* 46: 1279–97. [CrossRef]
- Every, Danielle, Jim McLennan, Elizabeth Osborn, and Chris Cook. 2021. Experiences of heat stress while homeless on hot summer days in Adelaide. *Australian Journal of Emergency Management* 36: 55–61. [CrossRef]
- Gamble, Janet L., Bradford J. Hurley, Peter A. Schultz, Wendy S. Jaglom, Nisha Krishnan, and Melinda Harris. 2013. Climate change and older American: State of the science. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 121: 15–22. [CrossRef]
- Gibson, Allison. 2019. Climate Change for Individuals Experiencing Homelessness: Recommendations for Improving Policy, Research, and Services. *Environmental Justice* 12: 159–63. [CrossRef]
- Greif, Gabrielle. 2021. Establishing a Climate-Conscious Bill of Rights for California's Homeless. UCLA Journal of Environmental Law and Policy 39: 251–82. [CrossRef]
- Herrmann, Alina, and Rainer Sauerborn. 2018. General Practitioners' Perceptions of Heat Health Impacts on the Elderly in the Face of Change-A Qualitative Study in Baden-Wurttemberg, Germany. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 15: 843. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Higueras, Ester, Emilia Roman, and Jose Farina. 2021. Guidelines for Healthier Public Spaces for the Elderly Population: Recommendations in the Spanish Context. In *Handbook* of Quality of Life and Sustainability. Edited by Javier Martinez, Claudia Mikkelsen and Rhonda Phillips. Cham: Springer-Nature, pp. 35–52.
- Huang, Jing, Guoxing Lia, Yang Liu, Jian Huang, Guozhang Xu, Xujun Qian, Zhongdi Cen, Xiaochuan Pan, Aimin Xu, Xinbiao Guo, and et al. 2018. Projections for temperature-related years of life lost from cardiovascular diseases in the elderly in a Chinese city with a typical subtropical climate. *Environmental Research* 167: 614–21. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Islam, Mohammed Shafiqul. 2022. COP26 and the Crisis of Climate Change in Bangladesh. *Space and Culture* 10: 44–53. [CrossRef]
- Kidd, Sean, Shakoor Hajat, Mariya Bezgrebelna, and Kwame McKenzie. 2021a. The Climate Change-Homeless Nexus. *The Lancet* 397: 1693–4. [CrossRef]
- Kidd, Sean, Susan Greco, and Kwame McKenzie. 2021b. Global Climate Implications for Homelessness: A Scoping Review. *Journal of Urban Health* 98: 385–93. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Kinay, Pelin, Andrew Morse, Elmer Villanueva, Karyn Morrissey, and Philip Staddon. 2018. Direct and indirect health impacts of climate change on the vulnerable elderly population in East China. *Environmental Reviews* 27: 295–303. [CrossRef]
- Kisinger, Chakma, and Kenichi Matsui. 2021. Responding to Climate-Induced Displacement in Bangladesh: A Governance Perspective. *Sustainability* 13: 7788. [CrossRef]
- Kosanic, Aleksandra, Jan Petzold, Amy Dunham, and Mialy Razanajatovo. 2019. Climate Concerns and the disabled community. *Erschienen in Science* 6466: 698–99. [CrossRef]
- Kosanic, Aleksandra, Jan Petzold, Berta Martin-Lopez, and Mialy Razanajatovo. 2022. An inclusive future: Disabled populations in the context of climate change and environmental change. *Environmental Sustainability* 55: 101159. [CrossRef]
- Kwon, Ho-Jang. 2020. Climate Change and Health: More Research is Still Needed. *Journal of Preventative Medicine & Public Health* 53: 1–2. [CrossRef]
- Larrington-Spencer, Harriet, Aleksandra Kosanic, Lucie Middlemiss, and Deborah Fenny. 2021. Disabled Environmentalism. In *Diversity and Inclusion in Environmentalism*. Edited by Karen Bell. New York: Routledge, pp. 15–33.
- Levinson, Daniel R. 2012. *Gaps Continue to Exist in Nursing Home Emergency Preparedness and Response during Disasters:* 2007–2010. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- Li, Zhe, and Joseph Dalaker. 2019. Poverty among Americans aged 65 and Older. Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service. Available online: https://www.everycrsreport.com/ files/20190701_R45791_e0cd165614a677c58c608ef6dd5ad2e55484120e.pdf (accessed on 10 August 2023).
- Mycoo, Michelle, Morgan Wairiu, Donovan Campbell, Virginie Duvat, Yimnang Golbuu, Shobha Maharaj, Johanna Nalau, Patrick Nunn, John Pinnegar, and Olivia Warrick.
 2022. Small Islands. In *Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change*. Edited by H.-O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, M. Tignor, E. S. Poloczanska, K. Mintenbeck, A. Alegría, M. Craig, S. Langsdorf, S. Löschke, V. Möller and et al. Cambridge and New York: Cambridge University Press, pp. 2043–121. [CrossRef]
- Omolo, Nancy, and Paramu Mafongoya. 2019. Gender, social capital and adaptive capacity to climate variability, A case of pastoralists in arid and semi-arid regions in Kenya. *International Journal of Climate Change Strategies and Management* 11: 744–58. [CrossRef]
- Osborn, Elizabeth, Danielle Every, and John Richardson. 2019. Disaster preparedness: Services for people experiencing homelessness and the pressure-cooker response. *Australian Journal of Emergency Management* 20: 34.

- Park, Chae, James Thorne, Shizuka Hashimoto, Dong Kun Lee, and Kiyoshi Takahashi. 2021. Differing spatial patterns of the urban heat exposure of elderly populations in two megacities identifies alternate adaptation strategies. *Science of the Total Environment* 781: 146455. [CrossRef]
- Ramin, Brodie, and Tomislav Svoboda. 2009. Health of the homeless and climate change. *Journal of Urban Health* 86: 654–64. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Rhoades, Jason, James Gruber, and Bill Horton. 2016. Developing an In-depth Understanding of Elderly Adult's Vulnerability to Climate Change. *The Gerontologist* 58: 567–77. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Rhiney, Kevon, and April Karen Baptiste. 2019. Adapting to climate change in the caribbean: Existential threat or development crossroads? *Caribbean Studies* 47: 59–80. [CrossRef]
- Schnitter, Rebekka, Marielle Verret, Peter Berry, Tanya Chung Tiam Fook, Simon Hales, Aparna Lal, and Sally Edwards. 2019. An Assessment of Climate Change and Health Vulnerability and Adaptation in Dominica. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 16: 70. [CrossRef]
- Stein, Penelope, and Michael Stein. 2021. Climate Change and the Right to Health of People with Disabilities. *The Lancet* 10: e24–e25. [CrossRef]
- Strambo, Claudia, Belma Jahovic, and Lisa Segnestam. 2021. Climate Change and Natural Hazards in Bosnia and Herzegovina: A Gender Equality, Social Equity and Poverty Reduction Lens. BIH ESAP. Stockholm: Stockholm Environment Institute, pp. 1–10.
- Tsekeri, Elisavet, Dionysia Kolokotsa, and Mat Santamouris. 2020. On the association of ambient temperature and elderly mortality in a Mediterranean island-Crete. *Science of the Total Environment* 738: 139843. [CrossRef]
- United Nations (UN). 2022. World Population Prospects 2022. New York: UN.
- UNFCCC (United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change). 2005. Climate Change, Small Island Developing States. Available online: https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/ publications/cc_sids.pdf (accessed on 10 August 2023).
- USA Today. 2019. Absolute Nightmare: 4 Former Florida Nursing Home Staffers Charged in 12 Hurricane Irma Deaths. Available online: https://www.usatoday.com/story/ news/nation/2019/08/27/florida-nursing-home-hurricane-irma-4-charged-12-deaths/ 2136076001/ (accessed on 26 July 2023).
- U.S. DHHS—Administration for Community Living (ACL). 2018. 2018 Profile of Older Americans. Washington, DC: Administration for Community Living. Available online: https://acl.gov/sites/default/files/Aging%20and%20Disability%20in%20America/2018OlderAmericansProfile.pdf (accessed on 5 August 2020).
- Walters, Vicky, and J. C. Gaillard. 2014. Disaster risk at the margins: Homelessness, vulnerability, and hazards. *Habitat International* 44: 211–19. [CrossRef]

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

The Impact of Climate Change on Maternal and Child Health in the Caribbean

Debra D. Joseph and Roshnie A. Doon

Abstract: Maternal health concerns the well-being of women during pregnancy, childbirth, and the postpartum period. Climate change events often threaten maternal health because mothers and their offspring are more susceptible to environmental changes. In developing countries, 88% of children succumb to climate change-related deaths. The inherent vulnerability of mothers and their offspring to infections, illness, and malnourishment due to limited social services, healthcare, low household income, and dependency, are often to blame for the high mortality rate. Given that the literature on the impact of climate change events on maternal and child health in the Caribbean region is scarce, this chapter seeks to address this gap by using a secondary research approach. The impacts that climate change events in the Caribbean are likely to have on the maternal and child health of persons residing in flood-prone areas and coastal communities will be discussed. Like Nigeria, Ghana, and India, in the Caribbean, climate change events negatively impact the mortality of the mother and her child. The decline in the nutritional quality of food, amongst other health-related issues, also contributes to adverse pregnancy outcomes.

1. Introduction

Climate change represents one of the most significant global health threats of the 21st century, but more so for vulnerable populations, such as pregnant women and children. Extreme temperatures, airborne diseases, and the intensity of hurricanes with destructive high storm surges negatively impact some of the poorest countries in the Caribbean. Airborne diseases are caused by pathogenic microbes small enough to be discharged from an infected person via coughing, sneezing, laughing, close personal contact, or aerosolization of the microbe. The discharged microbes remain suspended in the air on dust particles, and respiratory and water droplets. Illness occurs when the microbe is inhaled or contacts mucus membranes or when secretions remaining on a surface are touched (Division of Disease Surveillance 2023). Some of these countries do not have the measures to either mitigate or adapt to these climate change events, leaving them at the mercy of climatic elements that accompany these natural disasters. Globally, approximately 1.3 billion people in low- and middle-income countries live below the poverty line, with 70% of these people being female (Sorensen et al. 2018). Climate change diminishes women's health, especially during pregnancy, where maternal health and nutrition are vital to the developing foetus and infant (Franco-Orozco and Franco-Orozco 2018; Sorensen et al. 2018).

Roos et al. (2021) assert that climate change impacts the maternal health of expectant mothers in many ways, such as pregnant women experiencing physiological changes that make it challenging to thermo-regulate. These changes include internal heat production due to foetal growth. When heat balance cannot be maintained, heat shock causes proteins are released, creating biological and physiological reactions with severe effects on maternal and perinatal health, including the neonatal period. Heat exposure can increase the risk of premature birth and rupture of membranes, low birth weight, and stillbirth (Chersich et al. 2020; Bekkar et al. 2020). Dehydration from increased sweating in pregnant women can cause the onset of early labour and prolong the duration of labour (Hnat et al. 2005).

The United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) (2015) posits that the dangers of climate change are more pronounced for children than for adults. Children are more vulnerable to vector-borne diseases than adults and face dangers from under-nutrition and diarrhoeal diseases. UNICEF adds that the physical dangers of extreme weather events can cause adverse effects on their young bodies and mind. Children will also experience these effects longer than adults. This chapter examines climate change's social impact and economic cost on maternal and children's health. Apart from the impacts, it calls attention to ways in which adaptation can help quell these impacts to enhance the standard of living for those affected.

The debate on the impact that climate change has on maternal health around the world has consistently focused on vulnerable populations in countries such as India, Indonesia, Nigeria, Ghana, and Uganda, as well as regions such as Sub-Saharan Africa and Asia. This focus is often the case because the populations of such countries and regions are prone to experiencing extreme forms of natural disasters. For example, in the case of the Asian Pacific region, there is a tendency for tsunamis, volcanic eruptions, earthquakes, and cyclones to occur, while in Asia, there is a frequent incidence of floods, landslides, mudflows, and extreme temperatures (UNICEF 2022; Burunciuc 2022).

Even though these countries have very little control over the prevalence of these climate change events, as they are indeed natural disasters, what countries can control is their response to these events through the timely implementation of mitigation and adaptation strategies. Unfortunately, many disastrous climate events tend to occur in low-income developing countries and small island developing states, where there are minimal resources and means of responding to such disasters.

Women and children are two of the most vulnerable groups negatively impacted by climate change events (Adebayo 2021). According to the World Population Prospectus by the United Nations (UN) (2022), the data for 2020–2021 reveal that within one year, both the Total Fertility Rate (TFR) and global births have fallen by 0.03 births per thousand and 1,158,000 births, while both the number of infant deaths and infant mortality rate have fallen. A similar trend is echoed in the Caribbean region where for the same timeframe, the number of births has fallen by 10,000, while the TFR has also fallen by 0.03 (UN 2022). The same cannot be said for regions like Sub-Saharan Africa, which is prone to severe natural disasters, as there was an increase of 596,000 births between 2020 and 2021 (UN 2020). Although these population statistics on a global scale and for the Caribbean reveal a somewhat positive outcome regarding the mortality of babies and population demography, it is at the regional level that pregnant women living in places like Sub-Saharan Africa and Asia experience maternal and neonatal health problems. This situation is likely to be exacerbated by climate change.

2. The Social Impact of Climate Change on Maternal and Child Health in the Caribbean

Women are affected both socially and culturally by climate change. Five aspects of climate change that impact maternal health and children will be discussed based on Sorensen et al. (2018). From a social perspective, these aspects are the increasing frequency of extreme heat events and rising seasonal temperature; poor air quality from the combustion of fossil fuels; increased frequency of climate disasters such as hurricanes and flooding; food insecurity; as well as changes in temperature, precipitation, and ecology which are altering the presence of vector-borne diseases.

2.1. Increased Frequency of Extreme Heat Events and Rising Seasonal Temperatures

Van Zutphen et al. (2012) was one of the first studies to address elevated temperature and its association with congenital disabilities. Rylander et al. (2013) also examined elevated temperatures and maternal health and found that the physical exchange of heat to maintain a stable core body temperature is approximately 37.8 degrees Celsius. Heat will be added to the body if the air is hotter than the body. An individual's capacity to reduce excessive heat by sweat evaporation to regulate core body temperature is influenced by the surrounding temperature, humidity, wind, and clothing. If the core body temperature continues to rise, heat exhaustion can occur. Persons can adjust by seeking shade, drinking more water, and swimming. However, with the increasing temperatures caused by climate change, the heat shock risk increases. Pregnant women are at risk of 'over-heating' because of their hormonal situation at all stages of pregnancy (Cunningham et al. 2010). This 'overheating' increases health risks for both the mother and foetus. Kuehn and McCormick (2017) add that dehydration in pregnancy results in decreased uterine blood flow and could lead to pre-term labour. Newborns can experience a too high or too low temperature as they possess limited temperature regulation capacity (Poursafa and Kelishadi 2011). Strand et al. (2011) reviewed the literature and suggested that the impact of seasonal patterns of prenatal exposure to extreme ambient temperature may be a factor for pre-term birth and stillbirth. Sheffield and Landrigan (2011) stated that heat-related effects may affect school performance and increase pregnancy challenges and renal effects. The influence of these outcomes would vary by region and socioeconomic status, fuelling health inequalities (Sheffield and Landrigan 2011). According to Sorensen et al. (2018), extreme heat events and their consequences for maternal health and children are exacerbated by poor access to healthcare services and cooling facilities, and lack of transportation to access these healthcare services. Lack of communication and awareness by the populace, those in authority, decision makers, and healthcare professionals to the effects of extreme heat adds to the list. There is also a paucity of gender-disaggregated heat-related health data to assist in decision making. Religious and culturally heavy clothing add to the consequences of extreme heat events (Sorensen et al. 2018)

2.2. Poor Air Quality

Poor air quality from the combustion of fossil fuels and air pollutants can cross the placenta and impact foetal growth. It can also impair maternal respiratory and cardiovascular health leading to reduced efficacy of placental function and consequently foetal development (Sorensen et al. 2018). Indoor Air Pollution (IAP) can also affect pregnant mothers. Pope et al. (2010) stated that the consistency of findings across settings and exposure to second-hand smoke and ambient air pollution point towards a causal relationship between low birth weight and IAP and begged for further studies in developing countries. It must be noted that traditional indoor stoves are used for cooking in many developing countries. This cooking method produces carbon monoxide and hydrocarbons and accounts for nearly 24% of ambient air pollution (Health Effects Institute (HEI) 2020).

2.3. The Frequency of Climate Change Disasters

There is an increasing frequency of climate disasters, such as hurricanes and flooding, in Small Island Developing States (SIDS). Mycoo et al. (2022) posited that among the 29 Caribbean Small Island Developing States (SIDS), at least 22 were affected by at least one Category 4 or 5 tropical cyclone in 2017. These climatic events highlighted these islands' high exposure and vulnerability, which can add to community vulnerability for long periods of time. Added to this, the exposure of the surface of these islands over their entire area, the high concentration of people, infrastructure, utilities, lack of services in flood-prone coastal areas, inadequate housing, limited access to food and transportation, and unpreparedness explains the widespread total devastation. This devastation affects island supply chains which depend on ports, roads, power, and communications and contributes to the complexity of rescue operations and the delay in returning to a sense of normalcy on the affected islands. Fresh water, food supplies, medications, and fuel are in short supply for several weeks or months after the climatic event. The vulnerability of healthcare systems is triggered and can become a burden to many (Shultz et al. 2018). Morbidity and physical injuries escalate. Imagine this scenario for maternal health and children. There are 29 Small Island Developing States (SIDS) in the Caribbean.

Women suffer disproportionate mortality during natural disasters. Women that are particularly vulnerable during disasters are mostly homebound, caring for

children and the elderly while waiting for relatives to return from disaster-related evacuation. Underlying inadequate literacy and education can add another layer to vulnerability as women may not have access to information. This inadequacy can affect women's ability to take steps to safeguard their lives (United Nations Division for the Advancement of Women (UNDAW) 2001). Women seem to be more calorie-deficient than men, leading to poor physical health and vulnerability to resource shortages, as suggested by studies from Bangladesh (Rahman 2013; Del Ninno et al. 2001). Pregnant women and those giving birth post-disaster have been found to have increased risks of complications such as preeclampsia, uterine bleeding, and low birth weight (Tong et al. 2011). Notably, women and girls in the aftermath of a disaster, particularly those in lower-economic situations, are at higher risk for physical, sexual, and domestic violence (International Federation of the Red Cross and Red Crescent 2007). Women suffer undesirable job loss, stagnant personal economic recovery, and poor access to obstetric care following and during disasters (Sorensen et al. 2018).

UNICEF (2015) states that floods threaten children's survival and development. The direct impact includes injuries and death by drowning. Many children lack the strength to stay on their feet against raging waters with debris. Floods compromise safe water supplies. Contaminated water can lead to diarrhoeal outbreaks. Worldwide, diarrhoea ranks among the top five causes of death for children under 5 years of age. Diarrhoea is a significant cause of death during natural disasters and other complex emergencies (UNICEF and WHO 2009). In these situations, people are further displaced, and they move into temporary, overcrowded shelters where the drinking water may be tainted and space is limited Additionally, damage to housing and lack of sufficient shelters expose children to danger and lack of food availability. Coastal flooding salinates, i.e., the reintroduction of soluble salts into arable land, destroy crops and reducing food availability and income. In such instances, breastfeeding becomes vital as preparing breastmilk alternatives can become nearly impossible.

2.4. Food Security

The vacillation of rainfall and temperature patterns negatively impacts crops, livestock, and fishery yields, adding to food insecurity. According to Sorensen et al. (2018; Jáuregui-Lobera 2014), women suffer higher rates of macro- and micronutrient deficiencies, and higher rates of anaemia which can impair cognitive functioning such as poor attention span, diminished capacity to remember things, emotional highs and lows, and impaired sensory perception. Malnutrition can cause negative impacts on neonatal outcomes, including intrauterine growth retardation and perinatal mortality (FAO 2002). Taking all these aspects into consideration, women are inherently sensitive to food insecurity and the resulting deficiencies due to increased needs during pregnancy and post-pregnancy, for example, in the feeding of the newborn. Often, culturally, women may prioritise food provision for children and adult males,

neglecting to ensure that they obtain a balanced or available meal. In low-income countries, women produce 60–80% of all food. As such, livelihoods, as well as nutrition, are negatively impacted during times of disaster (GDI 2017). Further, less than 10% of female farmers are landowners and barely 2% have proper paperwork for their land, exacerbating control over farmland and food security (GDI 2017).

According to FAO (1996), food insecurity is defined as inadequate access to healthy, affordable, and culturally appropriate food and this impacts more women than men, especially those of reproductive age. Food insecurity during pregnancy has great implications for the health of the mother and her baby, as this can lead to negative maternal and child health situations (Augusto et al. 2020). Pregnant women who do not have access to proper nutrition are at a higher risk for gestational diabetes and excess maternal weight gain (Laraia et al. 2010), low birth rate (Sahlu et al. 2020), maternal stress (Augusto et al. 2020), birth defects (Carmichael et al. 2007), and premature births and can struggle to breastfeed (Orr et al. 2018). Challenges with food insecurity during pregnancy can have detrimental effects on child growth and development (Augusto et al. 2020). Moafi et al. (2018) posited that food insecurity is linked to poor quality of life for pregnant women and Maynard et al. (2018) added that it is also linked to prenatal and postpartum depression. McKay et al. (2022) supported this by stating that the burdens imposed by food insecurity worsen the mental health of pregnant woman. McKay et al. added that it is important to screen very early for food insecurity in pregnancy and to identify 'at risk' women. This would benefit the provision of mental health support. Most often, food insecurity initiatives, with respect to pregnant women, do not consider income and poverty, employment status, education level, location, ethnicity, and access to food and nutrition programmes (Costa et al. 2017).

2.5. *Changes in Temperature, Precipitation, and Ecology Are Altering the Presence of Vector-Borne Diseases*

Exposure to mosquito-borne illnesses poses health issues to pregnant women. Dengue virus, present in the Caribbean, leads to an increased risk of caesarean delivery, eclampsia, and growth restriction (Pouliot et al. 2010). It is the most rapidly spreading mosquito-borne viral disease in the world. Sorensen et al. (2018) found that pregnant women are susceptible to mosquito-borne diseases due to their higher CO₂ production and increased peripheral blood flow. Mosquitoes are attracted to CO₂. Consequently, this helps them to locate their hosts quickly. Sorensen et al. explains that women spend more time around the home performing domestic tasks, which places them close to standing water with mosquito breeding sites. They add that lack of access to proper prenatal care and supported deliveries puts women at risk for postpartum haemorrhage and poor maternal outcomes.

The issues highlighted in Sections 2.1–2.5 look at the situation where pregnant women and children are affected by the social conditions that increase their vulnerability to climatic events. Pregnant women, babies, and children deserve

to live and exist in a world free of the debilitating effects of climate change. As such, issues impacting these populations must be put on the agenda of Caribbean governments to safeguard maternal and children's health. Some interventions can include:

- Reducing greenhouse gas emissions to limit temperature rise. The focus should be on sustainable development.
- Prioritizing the needs of pregnant women and children and making them central to climate change adaptation. While we acknowledge that all people deserve protection from the vagaries of climate change, the effects will rebound more to those with the least say on climate change.
- Provisioning the most substantial protection from the government and civil organisations to pregnant women and children to reduce the inequity.
- Enhancing healthcare systems. Robust and reliable healthcare systems are critical for healthy children and mothers.
- Listening to women's and children's voices on climate change. Their participation is integral for effective interventions in their lives.
- Educating and building awareness training in climate change are critical ingredients of support. This training can help foster women's and children's capacity to adapt to change. It can also promote community resilience by imparting knowledge, skills, and engagement. People will feel a part of and be stakeholders in their own lives. Inclusion and stakeholder commitment are two tools that provide a buffer against climate change. Environmental sustainability should be put on the curriculum of primary and secondary schools to enhance the understanding of the mitigation and adaptation strategies for climate change.

Apart from the social issues, the economic costs of climate change events on maternal and child health of low-income and single-parent households were alluded to in addition to the social perspective; these socioeconomic aspects are highlighted below.

3. The Socioeconomic Aspects of Climate Change Impacts on Maternal and Child Health in Low-Income and Single-Parent Households in the Caribbean

The emphasis will be placed on briefly discussing the possible economic implications that climate change events are likely to have on the health of pregnant women and their babies residing in low-income and single-parent households in the Caribbean. This discussion is from the perspective of changes in temperature, air pollution, drought, flooding, structural racism, and eco/climate anxiety.

Such a meaningful discussion is essential, as the climate change events discussed below will likely hurt both the mother and baby's pre- and post-natal healthcare. Moreover, such a dialogue is indeed crucial at this stage in the climate change discussion as all the issues highlighted below may prevent the Caribbean from achieving goal 3 of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) which focuses on ensuring healthy lives and promotes well-being for all ages with particular reference to maternal health. This dialogue is necessary because climate change tends to impact maternal and childhood health in a myriad of ways, as discussed below, and the low-income status of many pregnant mothers in the Caribbean. This situation may prevent them from coping with the problems of food insecurity and accessing proper healthcare services and housing infrastructure (Homer et al. 2009).

3.1. Temperature-Related Impacts

According to Molina and Saldarriaga (2016), there are five ways in which temperature can influence the growth and development of an unborn foetus in pregnant women. These are discussed briefly below and include the accessibility of food, maternal mental health, biological infectious diseases, extreme temperatures, and temperature-related diseases.

3.1.1. Inadequate Access to Food Supplies at the Household Level

In the first case, severe malnutrition in pregnant women can occur because of climate change events such as droughts, flooding, and landslides. This malnutrition is because, under such severe weather conditions, the quantity and quality of food produced become constrained. The limited availability of nutritious food due to changes in agricultural production and low household income often creates an unpredictable environment for the foetus to grow and develop.

To cope with extreme cases of hunger, pregnant women in the Caribbean who are part of low-income households may change their consumption of foods to one which may be high in calories, but low in nutrients, also known as nutrient-poor foods because of their cheaper cost (Bloem et al. 2010; Darnton-Hill and Cogill 2010). Such an unexpected change in the quality of pregnant women's diet can lead to micronutrient deficiencies, which are associated with higher birthweight/large gestational age, maternal obesity, and gestational diabetes (Zhu et al. 2019).

The unpredictable nature of changes in the weather was also noted to affect pregnant women in rural Uganda, for example, who are part of indigenous communities. Even though there was a marked improvement in their access to antenatal healthcare, the overall maternal and child health amongst their people declined and worsened as food insecurity persisted when compared to non-indigenous women (Bryson et al. 2021). Nevertheless, regardless of the origin, such food insecurity will likely result in less diet diversity in the long run and a rise in maternal health disorders in the Caribbean, which are associated with poor diet and nutrition (Niles et al. 2021).

3.1.2. Maternal Mental Health (MMH) Costs

In the second case, according to Engle (2009, p. 963S), maternal mental health is "a state of well-being in which a mother realises her abilities, can cope with the normal stresses of life, can work productively and fruitfully, and can

make a contribution to her community." Often conditions associated with extreme temperatures, such as heat stroke and dehydration, can exacerbate pre-existing mental health conditions experienced by some pregnant women, such as postpartum depression, maternal dysthymia, pregnancy, and postpartum anxiety and obsessive compulsive disorder (OCD), as well as birth- related Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) (Waqas et al. 2022).

In cases where such conditions exist, they can affect the developmental outcomes of the foetus in many direct ways, such as interrupting the bonding process between mother and baby, breastfeeding, and changes in the cognitive ability of the baby (Smith et al. 2022; Juvrud et al. 2021). Notwithstanding these factors, pregnant women and single parents from low-income households in the Caribbean may suffer from higher rates of MMH disorders. Pregnant women and single parents in the Caribbean reside in low-income households with more than one dependent relative and children. Household resources may be diverted from accessing additional forms of care, such as counselling and social services, to satisfy primary needs, such as paying utility bills and buying groceries.

In addition, pregnant women who suffer from MMH conditions may access less treatment because the topic of mental health in the Caribbean carries a great deal of stigma. Consequently, even though healthcare institutions in the Caribbean provide such services, and while it may be essential to maintaining the health of some pregnant women, these services may not be used due to fears of discrimination by family, peers, and community members. The internalisation of shame by pregnant women brought on by MMH disorders and the associated stigma can worsen these conditions, making the condition more prevalent in the Caribbean.

3.1.3. Biological Infectious Diseases

In the third case, there is a class of diseases transmitted by biological vectors, which can also be transmitted from mother to baby. The World Health Organization (WHO) (2020) has listed nine vectors, that is, mosquitoes, aquatic nails, fleas, ticks, lice, blackflies, sandflies, tsetse flies, and triatome bugs, as being the primary cause of 27 diseases which can be manifested as either viral, bacterial, parasitic, or ectoparasitic diseases. According to Brand and Keeling (2017), temperature changes influence the life cycle of biting insects, including those listed above, which may cause these insects to bite more on warm days, leading to greater transmission of diseases.

Vector-borne diseases are known to cause distress amongst pregnant women, as the timing of such infections can be in utero like congenital Zika syndrome, leishmaniasis, and Chagas disease. These diseases can have adverse outcomes during pregnancy, such as low foetal birth weight, congenital deformities, and even pre-term labour, as they can be passed on congenitally (O'Kelly and Lambert 2020). In terms of child health, vector-borne diseases, along with water- and airborne diseases, some of which are caused by climate change events, are known to negatively affect young children's health outcomes, causing conditions such as asthma and pneumonia (Akachi et al. 2009).

The emergence of vector-borne diseases such as the Zika syndrome in the Caribbean can pose a significant risk to pregnant women, even though the WHO (2022) indicates that the region had the lowest report of such diseases in 2020. This is because there has been a lack of reporting and sensitisation of the public by the health institutions of Caribbean countries. As a result, the extent to which this vector-borne disease impacts the foetuses of pregnant women in the Caribbean may not be known. Although it is not known, it is possible that women from low-income households may not be able to access the necessary medical attention or take precautions to safeguard the foetus's life, which makes them particularly vulnerable.

3.1.4. Extreme Temperatures and Temperature-Related Diseases

In extreme temperatures such as heat waves, pregnant women in the Caribbean may become vulnerable to heat exhaustion, heat cramps, heat stroke, and dehydration, which can lead to premature labour. Extreme temperatures also make it more likely that wildfires in the Caribbean will occur more frequently and last longer. As a result, it is expected that the contents of the smoke, which may also include harmful chemicals from plastics and toxic fumes from waste materials, can also contribute to pre-term labour. This an important problem, as low-income households in the Caribbean may not be able to manage periods of hot weather in a resilient manner because their houses may not be designed with cooling measures such as air conditioning units, thermostats, ceiling fans, and attic and garage insulation (Flores-Larsen and Filippin 2021).

The smoke contents can reduce the blood volume, which causes the level of oxytocin to become more concentrated, thus leading to Braxton Hicks contractions, better known as false labour pains (Raines and Cooper 2022). Such contractions, while expected, can potentially cause distress to the foetus. Furthermore, extreme heat waves, which are known to cause pre-term deaths, neonatal deaths, and miscarriages, were also found to be associated with seasonal variations in the use of caesarean delivery for high-risk pregnancies. One example of such an occurrence is in Ghana, where high ambient heat and extreme temperatures led to a higher incidence of both caesarean deliveries and spontaneous abortions.

Under such circumstances, as the maternal heat exposure level rises, so too does pregnant women's likelihood of experiencing an abortion (Asamoah et al. 2018). In cases where a caesarean delivery and spontaneous abortions may become a reality for some pregnant women in low-income situations, this may become a financial and legal burden. These procedures are expensive but having an abortion in many Caribbean countries like Trinidad and Tobago in its Offences against the Person Act is currently illegal (Trinidad and Tobago 2016). Therefore, while some of these procedures may not be accessible through public health institutions, in instances where such procedures are necessary to preserve the mother's life, they can be inaccessible to pregnant women and single parents from low-income households, which may lead to a rise in illegal abortions and maternal deaths amongst this population segment.

Apart from foetuses, young children under five years old are also vulnerable to high temperatures associated with extreme heat as they have little ability to thermoregulate, i.e., to regulate their body temperature. Studies such as Hu et al. (2019) have found that short-term changes in the outdoor temperature were strongly linked with high blood pressure in children, especially if the patient is female and has a low body mass index. In countries like the Caribbean, with a distinct dry weather season, the exponential growth in heat-related child mortality is likely to outweigh any improvements made to reduce child death from these conditions. This can be due to changes in population growth and the continued rise in global emissions (Chapman et al. 2022).

3.2. Ambient Air Pollution

During the different stages of pregnancy, the immune system of pregnant women tends to change to ensure that the foetus which grows within the maternal uterus is not rejected by the mother's immune system (Förger and Villiger 2020). During this period, the mother's immune system becomes more sensitive to toxins and chemicals deposited in the environment through exhaust discharges, air congestion, and factory emissions. Inhaled toxins can influence the outcome of her current pregnancy via pre-term birth, low birth weight, and neurological disorders, and also future pregnancies due to adverse effects on her fertility.

Notwithstanding these experiences of pregnant women in the Caribbean, the reproductive health of all women, regardless of if she is pregnant or not, can be adversely affected by several climate change variables such as humidity, precipitation, and temperature of the environment, as well as changes in gonadal function and neuroendocrine regulation due to changes in health and socioeconomic status (Choudhari 2022; Jegasothy et al. 2020).

In addition to the health of pregnant women, ambient air pollution in the form of exhaust fumes, forest fires, and agricultural production exacerbates climate change. It is also widely hazardous to children's health (Brumberg and Karr 2021). These fumes worsen respiratory diseases in children and babies sensitive to changes in air quality. In the case of the Caribbean, the major contributors to air pollution in the region are produced by the areas of manufacturing, oil refinery, electrical power generators, transportation, and lead production.

In the Caribbean, the average exposure to ambient air pollution remains high, about 18.3 μ g/m³ with a household air pollution exposure of 0.413 μ g/m³ in 2019 (Health Effects Institute (HEI) 2020). In both cases, the concentration of air pollution poses a threat to pregnant women, young children, and Caribbean economies. If sources of pollution are left unchecked, this can lead to not only public health crises in terms of a surge in the maternal problems mentioned earlier and respiratory illnesses,

but it can put a significant strain on all sectors. Financial resources would be diverted away from health, education, and infrastructure to the environmental sector to treat the problems of air pollution.

3.3. Droughts

In the Caribbean, with a defined wet and dry season, droughts can be caused by a failed rainy season with a dwindling of freshwater resources. Climate change events such as droughts tend to significantly impact pregnant women's health because the threat of famine implies that the risk of hunger and malnutrition is great.

In the Asia-Pacific and Caribbean regions, such a threat impacts not only the dietary needs of women but also their overall health and sanitary needs because droughts often cause the price of food, water, and basic amenities to increase at an alarming rate (Algur et al. 2021). As a result, during periods of drought, inadequate access to water is further complicated by poor sanitation, which in turn, can contaminate water sources, leading to a recurrence of childhood respiratory, fever, and gastroenterological illnesses in pregnant women and children (Singh et al. 2006).

The lack of a frequent, accessible, and clean supply of water poses a great risk to the foetus, as pregnant women from low-income households may not have easy access to bathroom facilities (i.e., toilet, shower, bathtub, or sink for washing) with running water, as well as clean cooking facilities (Patel et al. 2019). As a result, economically poor pregnant women may experience adverse pregnancy outcomes under drought conditions, increasing the maternal mortality ratio of women in the Caribbean. As economic resources become constrained in developing countries and regions like the Caribbean, it is also possible that fewer pregnant women may access antenatal care, and more will become malnourished. This malnourishment leads to medical conditions such as anaemia, premature birth, obstructed labour, postpartum haemorrhages, and underdeveloped organs (Parrotte 2015).

3.4. Flooding

At the other extreme of weather conditions, like drought, are the temperature changes, which create excess rainfall and a high probability of flooding. In the Caribbean, flooding has become an annual problem because the number of intense rainfall occurrences has increased due to climate change events such as extreme temperatures and meteorological events such as hurricanes and tropical storms (Fontes de Meira and Phillips 2019). These events, as expected, can cause significant socioeconomic disruption to the lives of many, as some households may be ill-prepared to deal with such events due to the rising cost of resources such as personal protective equipment.

From the perspective of maternal and child health, during these events, pregnant women, small children, and several other vulnerable groups like the elderly are likely to become victims of flooding, landslides, and high winds accompanying extreme rainfall (Bartlett 2008). In the Caribbean and other low-income developing countries like Nepal where most citizens from low-income households have an uncertain and sometimes precarious source of income, the probability of experiencing adverse outcomes such as the loss of life is shockingly high for women and young children, especially girls, during flood events. For example, in Nepal, preschool girls are five times more likely to die from a flood-related death (Pradhan et al. 2007).

Oddly enough, during heavy periods of rainfall, the flooding of outdoor toilets can also increase the spread of water-borne diseases such as cholera and enteric viruses. With little access to piped water and rotavirus vaccines, these viruses can also impact the mortality of babies and young children in the Caribbean (Delahoy et al. 2021). As the risk of such water-borne diseases rises, this can become a burden to pregnant women living in low-income households as they may not have sufficient funds to access healthcare as needed. In this instance, public health facilities will need to be outfitted with the necessary resources and made available to pregnant women who may not be able to access private healthcare.

3.5. Structural Racism

Apart from the climate change events highlighted above, it has also been noted in the literature that pregnant women who are women of colour and those living in overpopulated rural and urban or less affluent communities are more vulnerable to climate change events. This is primarily the case because members of these communities in the Caribbean may experience discrimination during the distribution of resources needed to mitigate the effects climate change events. Thus, it forces many persons, including pregnant women, living in low-income households with less access to heat reducing resources such as air-conditioning, indoor fans, and proper housing infrastructure to address extreme temperatures.

Further to this, the problems experienced by pregnant women, people of colour, and impoverished communities may not be included in the discussion of climate change concerning climate justice, social and environmental justice for women of colour, social and economic equality, gender equality, and the inequitable distribution of resources to mitigate the effects of such events in the Caribbean. These issues contribute to the higher rates of pre-term labour in women of colour, and as a result, they are more likely to be hospitalised during their pregnancy.

Furthermore, apart from pregnant women, women of colour, and impoverished communities, structural racism and discrimination often exacerbate these community members' trauma and mental health needs in response to climate change events such as flooding and heat risks. They are frequently neglected by healthcare providers and governmental institutions responsible for dealing with these problems within these communities (Gutschow et al. 2021).

3.6. Eco-Anxiety and Climate Anxiety in Children

Exposure to such vector-borne and infectious diseases and climate change events often has more far-reaching effects than just the physical health of pregnant women

and children in the Caribbean. One of the most under-studied areas in which climate change events have impacted maternal and child health is that which deals with their mental health.

Climate change is likely to have a significant impact on the psychological health of children in that they may develop anxiety, phobias, PTSD, and attachment disorders, which leads to abnormal development in their emotional responses, cognition, and language skills (Burke et al. 2018). Consequently, as these children become young adults, they will continue to show signs of mental health distress in response to climate change events in complex ways, such as eco-anxiety and climate anxiety (Gislason et al. 2021).

In countries like India and the Philippines, the continued exposure to extreme weather events such as cyclonic storms, monsoons, and typhoons, have led to significant behavioural changes in children and young adults. Feelings of extreme worry, powerlessness, helplessness, anxiousness, guilt, and betrayal can ensue due to their perceptions/beliefs that their respective government's policy response to climate change is inadequate (Hickman et al. 2021). Young children in the Caribbean from low-income households who exhibit signs of eco-anxiety and climate anxiety may not have access to the resources needed to help them cope with these problems. This anxiety can be due to the high cost of mental health resources and the stigma attached to conditions such as anxiety. In this case, the relevant authorities must help parents and children through free counselling and therapy at health institutions to ensure that the children experiencing anxiety have a safe space to speak and treat their concerns.

4. Conclusions

Climate change and the social and economic challenges to maternal and children's health have been discussed. One aspect almost always impacts the other. Socially, pregnant women and children are affected by extreme heat events, increasing frequency of climate-related disasters including hurricanes and flooding, food insecurity, and risks of waterborne diseases. These stated aspects impact and exacerbate gender inequality in vulnerable groups, especially in developing countries. Climate change and the occurrence of hurricanes, flooding and storm surges create havoc on SIDS, rendering destruction to infrastructure and disrupting water supplies, transportation, and electricity. Consequently, financial burdens are incurred by the government. The economic fallout can cause limited access to necessary resources and services for pregnant women and children. Governments must put the needs of this population high on their agenda to ensure that better living conditions are available.

Notwithstanding the importance of the discussion on maternal and child health in the Caribbean in terms of climate change, it must be noted that there are several specific challenges faced in collecting health data in the Caribbean, which, if available, would have added a greater depth to the argument put forward in this manuscript. In particular, the inability of health and data collection institutions in the Caribbean to collect health data is often the result of such institutions lacking the basic infrastructure to collect such data, which ranges from limited physical and human resources to underdeveloped institutional frameworks to guide its collection. The inability to put effective structures in place often results in the inaccurate collection of health data, which in the Caribbean, can be either incorrect or faulty. The use of such faulty data can lead to a poor representation of national health statistics. Further to this, apart from data collection issues, there is also limited access to public health data from institutions for researchers in the Caribbean due to a lack of funding, high costs, and privacy concerns. As a result of this, there is very little empirical and applied research being undertaken in the Caribbean concerning maternal and child health. To address this issue, first there should be data collection measures in place to capture the impact that climatic events are likely to have on women and children in the Caribbean through ministerial bodies in the areas of health, education, and housing. Second, there should be greater inclusion of the views of women and children in regard to the design of climate change mitigation measures at the household, community, and institutional level. Finally, there should be greater institutional investment in terms of the provisions of grants and funding for researchers to conduct research in this specific area of study.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Methodology, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Formal Analysis, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Investigation, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Resources, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Writing—Original Draft Preparation, D.D.J. and R.A.D.; Writing—Review and Editing, D.D.J. and R.A.D. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Adebayo, Adebanke. 2021. Mitigating Climate Change Effects on Maternal and Prenatal Health in Nigeria. In *The Nature, Causes, Effects and Mitigation of Climate Change on the Environment*. Edited by Stuart A. Harris. London: IntechOpen, pp. 1–13. [CrossRef]
- Akachi, Yoko, Donna Goodman, and David Parker. 2009. Global Climate Change and Child Health: A review of pathways, impacts and measures to improve the evidence-base. *Innocenti Discussion Paper* 3: 1–23.
- Algur, Kisan, Surendra Patel, and Shekhar Chauhan. 2021. The impact of droughts on the health and livelihoods of women and children in India: A systematic review. *Children and Youth Services Review* 122: 1–9. [CrossRef]
- Asamoah, Benedict, Tord Kjellstrom, and Per-Olof Ostergren. 2018. Is ambient heat exposure levels associated with miscarriage or stillbirths in hot regions? A cross-sectional study using survey data from the Ghana Maternal Health Survey 2007. *International Journal of Biometeorol* 62: 319–30. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

Augusto, Ana Lucia Pires, Aléxia Vieira de Abreu Rodrigues, Talita Barbosa Domingos, and Rosana Salles-Costa. 2020. Household food insecurity associated with gestational and neonatal outcomes: A systematic review. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth* 20: 229. [CrossRef]

- Bartlett, Sheridan. 2008. The Implications of Climate Change for Children in Lower-Income Countries. *Children, Youth and Environments* 18: 71–98. Available online: http://www. jstor.org/stable/10.7721/chilyoutenvi.18.1.0071 (accessed on 6 July 2022). [CrossRef]
- Bekkar, Bruce, Susan Pacheco, Rupa Basu, and Nathaniel DeNicola. 2020. Association of air pollution and heat exposure with preterm birth, low birth weight, and stillbirth in the US: A systematic review. *JAMA Netw Open* 3: e208243. [CrossRef]
- Bloem, Martin, Richard Semba, and Kalus Kraemer. 2010. Castel Gandolfo Workshop: An Introduction to the Impact of Climate Change, the Economic Crisis, and the Increase in the Food Prices on Malnutrition. *The Journal of Nutrition* 140: 132S–5S. [CrossRef]
- Brand, Samuel, and Matt Keeling. 2017. The impact of temperature changes on vector-borne disease transmission: Culicoides midges and bluetongue virus. *Journal of Royal Society Interface* 14: 20160481. [CrossRef]
- Brumberg, Heather, and Catherine Karr. 2021. Ambient Air Pollution: Health Hazards to Children. *Paediatrics* 147: e2021051484. [CrossRef]
- Bryson, Julia, Kaitlin Patterson, Lea Berrang-Ford, Shuaib Lwasa, Didacus Namanyan, Sabastian Twesigomwe, Charity Kesande, James Ford, and Sherilee Harper. 2021. Seasonality, climate change, and food security during pregnancy among indigenous and non-indigenous women in rural Uganda: Implication for maternal-infant health. *PLoS ONE* 16: e0247198. [CrossRef]
- Burke, Susie, Ann Sanson, and Judith Van Hoorn. 2018. The Psychological Effects of Climate Change on Children. *Current Psychiatry Reports* 20: 1–8. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Burunciuc, Lilia. 2022. Natural Disasters cost Central Asia \$10 billion a Year-Are We Doing Enough to Prevent Them? World Bank (WB) Blog. Available online: https://blogs.worldbank.org/europeandcentralasia/natural-disasters-costcentral-asia-10-billion-year-are-we-doing-enough (accessed on 26 July 2022).
- Carmichael, Suzan L., Wei Yang, Amy Herring, Barbara Abrams, and Gary M. Shaw. 2007. Maternal food insecurity is associated with increased risk of certain birth defects. *The Journal of Nutrition* 137: 2087–92. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Chapman, Sarah, Cathryn Birch, John Marsham, Cherie Part, Shakoor Hajat, Matthew Chersich, Kristie Ebi, Stanley Lutchers, Britt Nakstad, and Sari Kovats. 2022. Past and projected climate change impacts on heat-related child mortality in Africa. *Environmental Research* 17: 1–12. [CrossRef]
- Chersich, Matthew Francis, Minh Duc Pham, Ashtyn Areal, Marjan Mosalam Haghighi, Albert Manyuchi, Callum P Swift, Bianca Wernecke, Matthew Robinson, Robyn Hetem, Melanie Boeckmann, and et al. 2020. Associations between high temperatures in pregnancy and risk of preterm birth, low birth weight, and stillbirths: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ* 371: m3811. [CrossRef]
- Choudhari, Ranjana. 2022. Multidimensional Impact of Climate Change on Human Reproduction and Fertility: A Medical Perspective on Changing Dynamics. In *Research Anthology on Environmental and Societal Impacts of Climate Change*. Edited by Association Management. Hershey, PA: IGI Global, pp. 1672–709. [CrossRef]

- Costa, Narithania S., Mayara O. Santos, Cícero Péricles O. Carvalho, Monica L. Assunção, and Haroldo S. Ferreira. 2017. Prevalence and factors associated with food insecurity in the context of the economic crisis in Brazil. *Current Developments in Nutrition* 1: e000869. [CrossRef]
- Cunningham, F. Gary, Kenneth J. Leveno, Steven L. Bloom, John C. Hauth, Dwight J. Rouse, and Catherine Y. Spong, eds. 2010. Overview of obstetrics. In *Williams Obstetrics*, 23rd ed. New York: McGraw-Hil. Available online: http://www.accessmedicine.com/content. aspx?aID6020001 (accessed on 21 April 2023).
- Darnton-Hill, Ian, and Bruce Cogill. 2010. Maternal and Young Child Nutrition Adversely Affected by External Shocks such as Increasing Global Food Prices. *The Journal of Nutrition* 140: 162S–69S. [CrossRef]
- Del Ninno, Carlo, Paul A. Dorosh, Lisa C. Smith, and Dilip K. Roy. 2001. The 1998 Floods in Bangladesh: Disaster Impacts, Household Coping Strategies, and Response. Research Report 122. Washington: International Food Policy Research Institute.
- Delahoy, Miranda, César Cárcamo, Adrian Huerta, Waldo Lavado, Yury Escajadillo, Luís Ordoñez, Vanessa Vasquez, Benjamin Lopman, Thomas Clasen, Gustavo F. Gonzales, and et al. 2021. Meteorological factors and childhood diarrhea in Peru, 2005–2015: A time series analysis of historic associations, with implications for climate change. *Environmental Health* 20: 1–10. [CrossRef]
- Division of Disease Surveillance. 2023. Available online: https://www.maine.gov/dhhs/ mecdc/infectious-disease/epi/airborne/index.shtml#:~:text=Airborne%20diseases% 20are%20caused%20by,particles%2C%20respiratory%20and%20water%20droplets (accessed on 15 May 2023).
- Engle, Patricia. 2009. Maternal mental health: Program and policy implications. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 89: 963S–66S. [CrossRef]
- Flores-Larsen, Silvana, and Celina Filippin. 2021. Energy efficieny, thermal reslience, and health during extreme heat events in low-income housing in Argentina. *Energy and Building* 231: 1–51. [CrossRef]
- Fontes de Meira, Luciana, and Willard Phillips. 2019. An economic analysis of flooding in the Caribbean: The case of Jamaica and Trinidad and Tobago. Studies and Perspectives series-ECLAC subregional headquarters for the Caribbean, No. 78 (LC/TS.2019/55-LC/CAR/TS.2019/1); Santiago: Economic Commission for Latin America, and the Caribbean (ECLAC).
- Food and Argricultural Organisation (FAO). 1996. *Rome Declaration on the World Food Security and World Food Summit Plan of Action*. World Food Summit 1996. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, p. 1.
- Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO) of the United Nations. 2002. *The State of Food Insecurity in the World: Food Insecurity When People Must Live with Hunger and Fear of Starvation.* Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization.
- Franco-Orozco, Carolina M., and Bárbara Franco-Orozco. 2018. Women in Academia and Research: An Overview of the Challenges Toward Gender Equality in Colombia and How to Move Forward. *Frontiers in Astronomy and Space Sciences* 5: 24. [CrossRef]

- Förger, Frauke, and Petter Villiger. 2020. Immunological adaptations in pregnancy that modulate rheumatoid arthritis disease activity. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology* 16: 113–22. [CrossRef]
- German Development Institute (GDI). 2017. Drought Adaptation and Resilience in Developing Countries. Available online: https://www.die-gdi.de/uploads/media/BP_23.2017.pdf (accessed on 15 October 2022).
- Gislason, Maya, Angel Kennedy, and Stephanie Witham. 2021. The Interplay between Social and Ecological Determinants of Mental Health for Children and Youth in the Climate Crisis. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18: 4573. [CrossRef]
- Gutschow, Benjamin, Brendan Gray, Maya Ragavan, Perry Sheffield, Rebecca Philipsborn, and Sandra Jee. 2021. The intersection of pediatrics climate change and structural racism: Ensuring health equity through climate justice. *Current Problems in Pediatric and Adolescent Health Care* 51: 1–6. [CrossRef]
- Health Effects Institute (HEI). 2020. State of Global Air. Available online: https://www.stateofglobalair.org/data/#/air/plot (accessed on 6 August 2022).
- Hickman, Caroline, Elizabeth Marks, Panu Pihkala, Susan Clayton, Eric Lewandowski, Elouise E Mayall, Britt Wray, Catriona Mellor, and Lise van Susteren. 2021. Climate anxiety in children and young people and their beliefs about government responses to climate change: A global survey. *Lancet Planet Health* 5: e863–73. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Hnat, Michael D., Juliana W Meadows, Diane E Brockman, Brad Pitzer, Fiona Lyall, and Leslie Myatt. 2005. Heat shock protein-70 and 4-hydroxy-2-noenatal adducts in human placental villous tissue of normotensive, preeclamptic and intrauterine growth-restricted pregnancies. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 193: 836–40. [CrossRef]
- Homer, Caroline, Elizabeth Hanna, and Anthony McMichael. 2009. Climate change threatens the achievement of the millennium development goal for maternal health. *Midwifery* 25: 606–12. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Hu, Jia, Hui Shen, Chen-gang Teng, Di Han, Guang-ping Chu, Yi-Kai Zhou, Qi Wang, Bo Wang, Jing-zhi Wu, Qi Xiao, and et al. 2019. The short-term effects of outdoor temperature on blood pressure among children and adolescents: Findings from a large sample cross-sectional study in Suzhou, China. *International Journal of Biometeorology* 63: 381–91. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- International Federation of the Red Cross and Red Crescent. 2007. World Disasters Report. Available online: http://www.ifrc.org/PageFiles/99876/WDR2007-English.pdf (accessed on 15 October 2022).
- Jáuregui-Lobera, Ignacio. 2014. Iron deficiency and cognitive functions. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment* 10: 2087–95. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Jegasothy, Ravindran, Pallav Sengupta, Sulagna Dutta, and Ravichandran Jeganathan. 2020. Climate change and declining fertility rate in Malaysia: The possible connexions. *Journal Basic Clinical Physiol Pharmacol* 32: 911–24. [CrossRef]
- Juvrud, Joshua, Sara Haas, Marcus Lindskog, Kim Astor, Sangay Namgyel, Tshering Wangmo, Wangchuk, Sitar Dorjee, Kinzang Tshering, and Gustaf Gredeback. 2021. High-quality social environment buffers infants' cognitive development from poor maternal health: Evidence from a study in Bhutan. *Developmental Science* 25: e13203. [CrossRef]

- Kuehn, Leeann, and Sabrina McCormick. 2017. Heat Exposure and Maternal Health in the Face of Climate Change. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 14: 853. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Laraia, Barbara A., Anna Maria Siega-Riz, and Craig Gundersen. 2010. Household food insecurity is associated with self-reported pregravid weight status, gestational weight gain, and pregnancy complications. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association* 110: 692–701. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Maynard, Merryn, Lesley Andrade, Sara Packull-McCormick, Christopher M. Perlman, Cesar Leos-Toro, and Sharon I. Kirkpatrick. 2018. Food Insecurity and Mental Health among Females in High-Income Countries. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 15: 1424. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- McKay, Fiona H., Julia Zinga, and Paige van der Pligt. 2022. Consensus from an expert panel on how to identify and support food insecurity during pregnancy: A modified Delphi study. *BMC Health Services Research* 22: 1231. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Moafi, Farnoosh, Farideh Kazemi, Fatemeh Samiei Siboni, and Zainab Alimoradi. 2018. The relationship between food security and quality of life among pregnant women. *BioMed Central Pregnancy and Childbirth* 18: 319. [CrossRef]
- Molina, Oswaldo, and Victor Saldarriaga. 2016. The perils of climate change: In utero exposure to temperature variability and birth outcomes in the Andean region. *Economics and Human Biology* 24: 111–24. [CrossRef]
- Mycoo, Michelle, Morgan Wairiu, Donovan Campbell, Virginie Duvat, Yimnang Golbuu, Shobha Maharaj, Johanna Nalau, Patrick Nunn, John Pinnegar, and Olivia Warrick.
 2022. Small Islands. In *Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change*. Edited by Hans-Otto Pörtner, Debra C. Roberts, Melinda Tignor, Elvira Poloczanska, Katja Mintenbeck, Andres Alegría, Marlies Craig, Stefanie Langsdorf, Sina Löschke and Vincent Möller. Cambridge and New York: Cambridge University Press, pp. 2043–21. [CrossRef]
- Niles, Meredith, Benjamin Emery, Serge Wiltshire, Molly Brown, Brendan Fisher, and Taylor Ricketts. 2021. Climate impacts associated with reduced diet diversity in children across nineteen countries. *Environmental Research Letters* 16: 105010. [CrossRef]
- O'Kelly, Brendan, and John Lambert. 2020. Vector-borne diseases in pregnancy. *Therapeutic Advances in Infectious Diseases* 7: 1–27. [CrossRef]
- Orr, Sarah K., Naomi Dachner, Lesley Frank, and Valerie Tarasuk. 2018. Relation between household food insecurity and breastfeeding in Canada. *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 190: E312–39. [CrossRef]
- Parrotte, Kelsey. 2015. How Malnutrition Affects Pregnant Women in Developing Countries. Available online: https://borgenproject.org/malnutrition-affects-pregnant-womendeveloping-countries/ (accessed on 6 July 2022).
- Patel, Ratna, Ajay Gupta, Shekar Chauhan, and Dhananjay Bansod. 2019. Effects of sanitation practices on adverse pregnancy outcome in India: A conducive finding from recent Indian demographic health survey. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth* 19: 1–12. [CrossRef]

- Pope, Daniel P., Vinod Mishra, Lisa Thompson, Amna Rehana Siddiqui, Eva A. Rehfuess, Martin Weber, and Nigel G. Bruce. 2010. Risk of low birth weight and stillbirth associated with indoor air pollution from solid fuel use in developing countries. *Epidemiologic Reviews* 32: 70–81. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Pouliot, Sawyer H., Xu Xiong, Emily Harville, Valerie Paz-Soldan, Kay M. Tomashek, and Gerard Breart. 2010. Maternal dengue and pregnancy outcomes: A systematic review. *Obstetrical & Gynecological Survey* 65: 7–18. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Poursafa, Parinaz, and Roya Kelishadi. 2011. What health professionals should know about the health effects of air pollution and climate change on children and pregnant mothers. *Iranian Journal of Nursing and Midwifery Research* 16: 257–64. [PubMed]
- Pradhan, Elizabeth, Keith West, Joanne Katz, Steven LeClerq, Subrana Khatry, and Sharada Shrestha. 2007. Risk of flood-related mortality in Nepal. *Disasters* 31: 57–70. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Rahman, Md Sadequr. 2013. Climate change, disaster, and gender vulnerability: A study on two divisions of Bangladesh. *American Journal of Human Ecology* 2: 72–82. [CrossRef]
- Raines, Deborah, and Danielle Cooper. 2022. *Braxton Hicks Contractions*; Florida: StatPearls Publishing. Available online: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK470546/ (accessed on 31 July 2022).
- Roos, Nathalie, Sari Kovats, Shakoor Hajat, Veronique Filippi, Matthew Chersich, Stanley Luchters, Fiona Scorgie, Britt Nakstad, Olof Stephansson, Chamnha Consortium, and et al. 2021. Maternal and newborn health risks of climate change: A call for awareness and global action. *Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica* 100: 566–70. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Rylander, Charlotta, Jon Øyvind Odland, and Torkjel Manning Sandanger. 2013. Climate change and the potential effects on maternal and pregnancy outcomes: An assessment of the most vulnerable—The mother, fetus, and newborn child. *Global Health Action* 6: 19538. [CrossRef]
- Sahlu, Degemu, Negussie Deyessa, Naod Firdu, and Sahle Asfaw. 2020. Food insecurity and other possible factors contributing to low birth weight: A case-control study in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. *Asian Pacific Journal of Reproduction* 9: 174–81. [CrossRef]
- Sheffield, Perry E., and Philip J. Landrigan. 2011. Global climate change and children's health: Threats and strategies for prevention. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 119: 291–98. [CrossRef]
- Shultz, James M., James P. Kossin, J. Marshall Shepherd, Justine M. Ransdell, Rory Walshe, Ilan Kelman, and Sandro Galea. 2018. Hurricane Risks, Health Consequences, and Response Challenges for Small Island Based Populations: Observations from the 2017 Atlantic Hurricane Season in IPCC 2022 Small Islands. *Disaster Medicine and Public Health Preparedness* 13: 5–17. [CrossRef]
- Singh, Madhu B., J. Lakshminarayana, R. Fotedar, and P. K. Anand. 2006. Childhood illness and malnutrition in under five children in drought-affected desert area of western Rajasthan, India. *Journal of Communicable Diseases* 38: 88–96. [PubMed]
- Smith, Tess, Rogier Kievit, and Duncan Astle. 2022. Maternal mental health mediates links between socioeconomic status and child development. *Current Psychology*, 1–12. [CrossRef]

- Sorensen, Cecilia, Virginia Murray, Jay Lemery, and John Balbus. 2018. Climate change and women's health: Impacts and policy directions. *PLoS Medicine* 15: e1002603. [CrossRef]
- Strand, Linn B., Adrian G. Barnett, and Shilu Tong. 2011. The influence of season and ambient temperature on birth outcomes: A review of the epidemiological literature. *Environmental Research* 111: 451–62. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Tong, Van T., Marianne E. Zotti, and Jason Hsia. 2011. Impact of the Red River catastrophic flood on women giving birth in North Dakota, 1994±2000. *Maternal and Child Health Journal* 15: 281–88. [CrossRef]
- Trinidad and Tobago. 2016. Offences Against the Person Act. Available online: https: //rgd.legalaffairs.gov.tt/laws2/alphabetical_list/lawspdfs/11.08.pdf (accessed on 6 August 2022).
- UNICEF, and WHO. 2009. Diarrhea: Why Children Are Still Dying and What Can Be Done. Available online: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44174/1/9789241598415_ eng.Pdf (accessed on 15 October 2022).
- United Nations (UN). 2022. *World Population Prospectus* 2022. New York: United Nations (UN). Available online: https://www.un.org/development/desa/pd/sites/www.un. org.development.desa.pd/files/wpp2022_summary_of_results.pdf (accessed on 26 July 2022).
- United Nations Children Fund (UNICEF). 2015. Unless We Act now: The Effects of Climate Change on Children. New York: UNICEF.
- United Nations Children Fund (UNICEF). 2022. Disaster Risk Reduction and Emergencies. UNICEF. Available online: https://www.unicef.org/pacificislands/what-we-do/ disaster-risk-reduction-emergencies (accessed on 26 July 2022).
- United Nations Division for the Advancement of Women (UNDAW). Environmental Management and the Mitigation of Natural Disasters. A Gender Perspective. Paper presented at Report of the Expert Group Meeting, Ankara, Turkey, November 6–9; vol. 6.
- Van Zutphen, Alissa R., Shao Lin, Barbara A. Fletcher, and Syni-An Hwang. 2012. A population-based case-control study of extreme summer temperature and birth defects. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 120: 1443. [CrossRef]
- Waqas, Ahmed, Ahmreen Koukab, Hafsa Meraj, Tarun Dua, Neeraj Chowdhary, Batool Fatima, and Atif Rahman. 2022. Screening programs for common maternal mental health disorders among perinatal women: Report of the systematic review of evidence. BMC Psychiatry 22: 1–18. [CrossRef]
- World Health Organization (WHO). 2020. Vector-Borne Diseases. WHO. Available online: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/vector-borne-diseases (accessed on 29 July 2022).
- World Health Organization (WHO). 2022. Zika Epidemiological Update. Available online: https://cdn.who.int/media/docs/default-source/documents/emergencies/zika/ zika-epidemiology-update_february-2022_cleanversion.pdf?sfvrsn=c4cec7b7_1& download=true (accessed on 6 August 2022).

Zhu, Yeyi, Monique Hedderson, Sneha Sridhar, Fei Xu, Juanran Feng, and Assiamira Ferrara. 2019. Poor diet quality in pregnancy is associated with increased risk of excess fetal growth a prospective multi-racial/ethnic cohort. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 48: 423–32. [CrossRef]

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Conserve What Our Children Deserve: Environmental Hazards and Their Impacts on the Inhabitants of Rawalpindi, Pakistan

Shafia Azam, Uzma Imtiaz and Dure Najaf

Abstract: Climate change is one of the gravest issues encountered by humanity today, resulting from serious environmental hazards that are acutely poisoning the natural ecosystem. This study endeavored to pinpoint the causes of environmental hazards and explain their detrimental effects on the climate. Using a qualitative approach, we investigated the attitudes of the local community and analyzed their practices through the thematic analysis method, hoping to provide a refined idea about the risks and community tactics involved in discerning the menace of environmental degradation. In-depth interviews were conducted in the local languages, with 60 respondents of Rawalpindi who hailed from different walks of life alongside local inhabitants, which were later transcribed into English. The findings revealed that the major environmental hazards, air pollution, waste disposal, and scarcity of clean water caused by factories and vehicles; poor waste disposal management; rapid urban population growth; the contamination of water; and poor sewerage systems, have negative effects on the physical and psychological health of people. This study shows that there is a dire need for the continuous process of planning and management to be enacted by educationists and government officials to create awareness and mitigate the existing environmental hazards.

1. Introduction

Mother Earth provides bliss to its inhabitants through its natural resources. These resources are the real treasures of the world in which we sustain our lives. The innate selfishness of humans has even impacted these treasures. Human activities have resulted in the degradation of natural bliss. These resources, which are a gift for humankind, are depleting one by one and are becoming a curse for humankind. It is because of the continuous degradation of the natural resources of this planet that our environment is gradually eroding with the rust of human actions. With the continuous degradation of environmental resources, adverse substances impacting the natural balance of the Earth are turning out to be the environmental hazards (Liverman 2001) with which the Earth is currently battling. These environmental hazards are impacting the natural balance of the environment, thus having detrimental effects on individuals.

South Asia is one of the most affected regions in terms of environmental problems. The rise in temperature, glacier melting, food issues, and water security are some of the issues that have multiplied the environmental hazards that have

caused a national political issue. Pakistan is one of the countries around the world that is affected by environmental changes and has the most polluted cities. Lahore, the second-largest city in Pakistan, is currently ranked as the world's most polluted metropolis, forcing authorities to scramble to combat this environmental disaster (Al Jazeera 2021). Multiple reasons are responsible for environmental degradation. Environmental hazards have emerged in the form of pollution. Pollution of varying kinds is acting as a monster and engulfing the lives of many every single day. Air pollution, land pollution, and water pollution are the three different forms of pollution that are taking hold of the health of hundreds and making individuals pay a price as high as their lives in the battle with this chaos. The indoor or outdoor contamination of the environment in which an individual sustains life is considered air pollution (World Health Organization 2022), which is slowly creating this unseen haze of danger around humans. Mother Earth is not even safe from the atrocities of humans and is now facing the worst kind of land pollution ever recorded in history. With industrialization, land pollution has become a major concern for many governments. Even water is not safe from this hazard, and improper sewage treatment is reflected in the form of impure drinking water, which is impacting two-thirds of the global population, as 2 billion people in the world today do not have the access to clean drinking water because of the constantly increasing levels of pollution (CDC n.d.). Drinking water is especially becoming a poison in the lives of children. Rai et al. (2020) indicate that water pollution is linked to a range of adverse conditions, including infections and diarrhea, and it can lead to stunted growth in children in South Asia. Akhtar et al. (2018) revealed that in urban areas of Lahore, drinking water contains heavy concentrations of lead and chromium, which are becoming a major reason for hindered development and congenital disabilities among children.

Pollution in its varying forms is destroying the natural rhythm in underdeveloped countries where the issues are enormous, and managing these issues takes a lot of wealth and many strategies. In underdeveloped countries, where economic and political issues are enormous, climatic concerns are at the bottom of the priority list, and this is exactly why the environmental hazards in Pakistan are enormous and increasing gradually due to a lack of effective strategies.

Environmental hazards have emerged as a perplexing concern today. It is important to explore whether we can provide our children with a healthy life or not as they are directly impacted by environmental hazards, especially air pollution. Children living in areas where the air quality is unsafe and the air has a higher concentration of pollutants frequently develop respiratory and cardiovascular disorders (Colbeck et al. 2010). Exposure to air that is blackened with pollution leads to reduced lung function among children, who thus develop a risk of permanent lung damage (Zaidi et al. 2019). Sabzwari and Qureshi (2019) assert that when children have to sustain lives in areas where pollution concentrations are at a peak, it impacts their cognitive and neurological development as well. In Pakistan, especially in the metropolitan city of Rawalpindi, the amount of pollution has doubled over time, which has had varying causes and impacts on the lives of people hailing from every walk of life. This study aims to understand the basic causes behind the growing environmental hazards in the metropolitan city of Rawalpindi. In addition, it explores the impacts of growing environmental hazards upon the lives of people residing in the suburbs.

Environmental hazards are enormous, and so is their impact on the global world. The current study was based in Pakistan, and the sample was limited to Rawalpindi city in light of selective sampling. The different causes of pollutants and their impacts on the lives of people were analyzed. In addition, measures were then recommended based on the experiences of the local population of Rawalpindi, which was divided into various categories based on the participants' professional and personal lives. Against the backdrop of this discussion, this study addresses the following research questions:

1.1. Research Questions

- How do environmental hazards impact the physical and psychological health of the local community in Rawalpindi?
- What are the attitudes of varying groups of people in Rawalpindi considering the impending menace of environmental hazards?

1.2. Significance of the Study

This study reveals the extent of environmental hazards prevalent in varying localities of Rawalpindi. It will further help to pinpoint the types of hazards, their chief sources, and the risks associated with them. This study is also significant as it explores the attitudes and perspectives considering the chief hazards prevalent in the environment. This study will help to un-layer the public opinions of individuals and their approaches concerning the impending hazards.

This study provides a better understanding of the environmental issues in overpopulated areas, their causes, and their impacts on urban communities. In addition, it is also a crucial study in terms of devising policies against pollution control, as it involves the opinions of the general public. Hence, in light of the current study, the phenomenon of policy-making and implementation can be facilitated on the governmental level.

2. Methodology

The ethnographic research method was employed to conduct this study. Researchers can observe study participants in their natural environments and interact with them using the qualitative research method known as ethnography. (Sharma and Sarkar 2018). While employing the ethnographic research method, in-depth interviews are conducted to collect the perspectives of the respondents on the chosen phenomenon. In-depth interviews are utilized as a research strategy in which the researcher gently guides the participants' dialogue across a long discussion to learn about their unique perspectives on one or more narrowly defined subjects (Rubin and Rubin 2011, p. 4). In order to conduct interviews, in this study, an interview guide was constructed after an extensive literature review to cover all the aspects of the main research questions which are focused on exploring the perspectives and practices of people regarding the causes and effects of environmental hazards. An interview can be frequently guided by a list of semi-structured questions that the researcher develops and asks each interviewee. Each in-depth interview takes a different turn and travels down its own meandering road depending on the interviewee's responses. It is crucial for the researcher to have the freedom to explore any relevant subjects that the interviewees themselves bring up (Brounéus 2011).

The interview guide was tested in a pilot study before starting the fieldwork and was revised by incorporating essential changes and omitting unnecessary questions. The pilot study was conducted outside the actual locale of the study, and data were collected from 5 participants including 3 males (1 janitor, 1 transporter, and 1 restaurateur) and 2 females (1 healthcare professional and 1 housewife from the local population). After modifying the interview guide, actual fieldwork started in July 2021 and ended on 15 September 2021.

The locale of the fieldwork was Rawalpindi City and its suburbs (Figures 1–3). The metropolitan city of Rawalpindi has undergone substantial urbanization over the past three decades, as residents of rural areas moved there in search of jobs, education, and other necessities. The exponential growth of urbanization has disrupted the local climate (Mannan et al. 2021).



Figure 1. Study Area of Raja Bazar. Source: Adapted from ARCGIS (2022).



Figure 2. Study Area of Murree Road. Source: Adapted from ARCGIS (2022).



Figure 3. Study Area of Adiala Road. Source: Adapted from ARCGIS (2022).

Using the purposive sampling technique, in-depth interviews were conducted with 60 respondents of Rawalpindi: healthcare professionals (10), janitors (10), transporters (10), restaurateurs (10), and the local population (20), which were later transcribed into English. The heterogeneous sample was selected in terms of their demographics, belonging to different age ranges, educational levels, and socio-economic backgrounds, to collect a variety of perspectives of the people from the chosen locale.

Before starting the interview, rapport was developed with each participant of the study. The goal of building a relationship with participants was to collect rich data while preserving mutual respect (Guillemin and Heggen 2009). Due to the mutual trust and understanding that are fostered by a positive relationship between a researcher and a participant, having a good rapport with participants may result in researchers having better access to information and data (Leach 2005). During the interviews, field notes and jottings were taken. The interviews were conducted in the local languages, i.e., Punjabi, Pothwari, or Urdu, which were later transcribed into the English language, taking the issues of translation into consideration.

The transcribed data were further sorted and coded to develop initial themes. After developing initial themes, similar coded themes were formed into more focused themes. The analytical byproducts of data analysis include categories, themes, subcategories, and subthemes (Vaismoradi and Snelgrove 2019). The subsequent analysis section of this study is based on these themes generated after a rigorous process of sorting and coding.

3. Results and Discussion

3.1. Major Environmental Hazards

Environmental dangers, the most pressing concern of our time, are brought on by several factors that this study has explored. It also discussed the impacts of major environmental toxins on people's lives.

No doubt our environment today is going through its worst phase as industrialization prevails around the world. This industrialization might be a blessing for people seeking ease in every single affair of life but is developing itself into a curse for the environment. With growing industrialization and unplanned development, pollution has emerged as the chief issue around the world. Pollution in its various forms keeps on leaving its imprints on the mental and physical state of its direct victims, i.e., humans. The contamination of the atmosphere of land which leaves an adverse impact on humans is categorized as a constituent of environmental pollution. Landrigan et al. (2018) state that exposure to the contaminants of the environment, particularly lead, air pollution, and pesticides, leads to 9 million deaths worldwide each year. This contamination might exist in the air, land, or water. Due to pollution, natural elements are not only contaminated but become insufficient to meet the growing needs of the population, especially in underdeveloped states where the graph of growth is considerably lower compared to the developed countries of the world. Grandjean and Landrigan (2014) found that the toxins present in the environment are threatening to cognitive and behavioral development among children, especially during the early years of their growth. One of the most powerful environmental hazards exists in the form of air pollution. Over the years, the quality of air has significantly worsened because of growing human activities. In fact, the WHO reports that 99% of the air pollution in the world today contains exceeding levels of air pollutants. A total of 92% of people worldwide reside in areas where the levels of particulate matter are exceedingly higher than the standards imposed by the WHO (Cohen et al. 2017).

Though it is a universal dilemma, Pakistan has seen dangerous levels of increment in the amount of pollution in its atmosphere over the span of the last five years. According to the Air Quality Life Index, Pakistan holds the status of the fourth most polluted country on a global scale, with an alarming rate of 44% pollutants in its air according to the latest statistics. The intensity of the particulate matter in the air becomes so high in the winter months in some of the major cities of Pakistan that it starts acting as a life-threatening phenomenon. In fact, metropolitan cities such as Lahore and Rawalpindi face the curse of smog every year, and the death rate has become as high as 128,000 people on an annual basis all over the country. These victims are all engulfed by the monsters of air pollution (Junaidi 2019). The major culprits behind this high rate of smog in Pakistan are industrial emission of chemicals, smoke coming from brick kilns, and unchecked engines of automobiles which are pacing at a faster rate on the roads every day (Al Jazeera 2021).

There has been a rapid increase in the number of vehicles in Pakistan, which is responsible for carbon emissions. Smog is produced by vehicles. Interviews with several transporters from Rawalpindi were conducted to ascertain the true reason behind the increasing levels of smog and pollution, especially in the winter months in Rawalpindi. One-third of the transporters believed that the "growing influx of population in this city" has become a chief reason for air pollution and smog in the past few years. According to them, it is because of the increased number of vehicles in Rawalpindi which has made the situation hard to battle, since the authorities cannot control the fast-paced growth of automobiles. Ramanathan and Feng (2009) state that the black carbon emission from automobiles is the second most lethal contributor after carbon dioxide, leading to global warming. Most of the transporters thought that in crowded areas such as Murree Road and Katcheri Chowk, where the peak hours result in hours of traffic jams, the engines of the automobiles are usually creating a mess in the atmosphere for many hours. Another interesting fact was revealed as some of the drivers believed that the initiation of the metro bus project has increased the amount of pollution twofold as the smog levels have become increasingly high in areas where the bus system as well as local transportation work in collaboration. Almost all the transporters agreed that they have seen the amount of smog increasing in the past few years, and most of this is because of the unchecked car engines which have become old over time. When they were further questioned, the transporters revealed that the growing economic burden is in some ways responsible for the amount of pollution in the air which they breathe because they are unable to take their vehicles for regular maintenance as the petrol price keeps on hiking and the potential profit is lower as compared to the past.

One of them reported that smog irritates our airways when we breathe it in. He shared a case where one of his family members died because of lung disease. Some of the locals also complained about the burning of their eyes and throat. They stated that their eyes and throat may burn on a day with a high ozone alert, and they may cough and wheeze as well.

Air pollution is not only a concern for transporters as it hinders the possible range in winter, but it is also becoming a burning issue for commuters. These commuters have been organized into various categories. Students, professionals, and daily wagers were questioned about their perspectives. Many of the youth who hailed from the student category believed that air pollution in the city is increasing to dangerous levels. Certain students believed that the amount of carbon monoxide in the atmosphere is becoming a major reason behind long-term respiratory problems. Three students complained that their asthma worsens due to smog, and this impacts their academic life as well. Among the professionals, we interviewed three doctors who were of the view that air pollution has become a major reason behind the increased number of respiratory ailments. Meanwhile, some commuters believed that transporters are not careful in terms of protecting the atmosphere despite repeated warnings. Daily wagers considered that the burden on transporters has intensified due to the bulk of the population traveling on an everyday basis and the number of automobiles that have increased at a higher rate to meet these needs.

Industrialization also plays a vital role in spreading pollutants in the air. The use of furnace oil in factories causes great destruction. The unplanned growth of factories is not only responsible for creating havoc in the form of air pollution but is one of the leading factors behind the production of industrial waste. Ukaogo et al. (2020) suggest that industrialization not only leads to air pollution but enhances the concentration of solid particulate matter on land, impacting public health. Not only industrial waste but also household waste is another dangerous threat to humankind since the silent dumping of waste is a time bomb that will take the lives of many with it when it explodes. The European Environment Agency considers that the linkage between human activities and waste material is close enough since the waste is directly dependent on human consumption, which, of course, is growing due to the growing needs of the global population. The rapid expansion of heavy industry to meet the needs of a growing population leaves the concentration of toxins on the land unchecked as contamination begins to impact healthy lives (Binkley and Miao 2015). In countries where population growth is left unchecked and there are no strict policies implemented for the effective management of human growth, the problem of waste contamination follows. Pakistan faces a severe problem of land pollution due to unchecked population growth and a careless attitude towards Mother Nature.

WWF (2021) has come up with a very intriguing kind of pollution that has existed for the last ten years in Pakistan. Its plastic pollution has increased over time due to the high level of consumption of the population in major cities as well as villages all across Pakistan. Even the capital of Pakistan, Islamabad, faces a grave situation regarding plastic bag pollution, where burning plastic not only pollutes the land but it once again devastates the atmosphere. According to the statistics recorded, 65% of the waste in Pakistan is composed entirely of plastic in its various forms. Sometimes, the waste is shopping bags, while other times, bottles and boxes of plastic contribute their due share in adding more pollution to the already bleak

picture. With every approaching year, the share of plastic increases by 15%, which is enough to destroy the planet, making individuals concerned about their health on a large scale (Mukheed and Khan 2020, pp. 1–7). When combined with the rainy seasons, this unchecked increase in waste means that epidemics have become a common tale in every household.

3.2. Impact of Environmental Toxins: Natives' Perspective

Several janitors in Rawalpindi were questioned about this chaotic scenario. A 27-year-old janitor held people accountable for creating this chaos and blamed their carelessness. According to him, it is the sheer carelessness of people that they display by openly disposing of waste in the streets every single day and not contributing a lot to clean up the mess, which makes the situation worse in the end. Two other janitors who have been in the cleaning profession for the last ten years believed that the number of cleaning people is fewer and the waste level is significantly higher, which is why it has become very problematic for a few people to collect garbage that has been left for a long time. Almost all the janitors believed that one reason behind improper waste disposal is the lower wages that are paid to them. A 45-year-old janitor expressed that sustenance on meager figures and cleaning every single day seems difficult for most, and that is why many young janitors these days are finding alternative jobs instead of cleaning, which enables them to clean only at weekends or on special days. Another 30-year-old janitor stated:

A number of times while we are cleaning the roads and drains, the passersby, especially young boys start ridiculing us and calling us names. This sometimes leads to occasional rows as well. The young janitors who are taking up the job are hot-headed. Frequently, we have faced a situation where one of our men stops coming to work and this leaves the heaps lying on the roads for days. People also need to understand that when we are not doing this of free will, it's our job and they need to respect this opinion if they want their roads clean.

This suggests that the inability of janitors to continue working due to the attitudes of people makes the waste twofold, and it becomes impossible in the end to clean huge dumpsters.

Interviews were conducted in various suburbs of Rawalpindi, including Murree Road, Adiala Road, and Raja Bazaar. The locals reported that the implemented system of the government to collect the waste is a total failure. There is no individual appointed by the union council who comes to check on the garbage dumpsters on a daily basis. A 40-year-old female homemaker said that she has appointed some Afghani kids to collect the daily garbage who later throw the garbage in Nala Lai. An old man living in the vicinity of Raja Bazaar told us that there are open dumpsters in the nooks and crannies of every Mohallah/street, which are then dumped in Nala Lai (a rainwater-fed natural stream that runs through the city of Rawalpindi) by
the mutual efforts of the people of the locality as they collect money for arranging for individuals to clean up the dumpsters. This reveals that the system of cleaning garbage in common areas is not properly managed. Five men from the area said that the dumpsters have become the reason for increased epidemics in the area, especially in the monsoon seasons when there is increased vector growth. Diseases such as dengue, Malaria, and diarrhea have become common phenomena. Some locals blame restaurant establishments that are totally unhygienic and are established just by the side of the road, which creates a very unhealthy atmosphere. A man from Murree Road revealed that it is a rare occurrence for restaurant owners to properly dispose of the waste; usually, they dispose of it quickly on the roads. The same behavior from the owner of a meat shop was noticed, who was described as not caring about the hygiene of their shop, and an unpleasant impact was noticed. A 29-year-old man from Murree Road revealed:

The restaurant owners are quite careless in dumping their waste. You will find the neighborhood all tacky and pungent because of the actions of a few. There is no one who checks on them or holds them accountable.

In order to find the opinions of restaurant owners, five different restaurant owners were interviewed, who revealed that a lack of a proper government setup prevents them from disposing of waste in safe spaces. One of the owners said that the economy has much to do with this. As the inflation graph is on a rise, it is hard for them to create safe spaces which ensure hygiene because they have been there in the locality for a while, and increasing prices beyond a certain range could lead to public outrage. A 50-year-old restaurant owner told us that:

We do not have enough money to manage waste disposal on a daily basis. In all honesty, it's not even our responsibility but the government needs to send the garbage trucks daily. When they don't pay heed to the situation and keep on raising prices, how can you expect us to manage another extra expenditure on our own?

Therefore, it becomes extremely hard for them to manage hygiene and their businesses side by side. Several owners were of the view that it is because of the lack of government care towards local businesses which prevents them from maintaining proper standards, unlike posh restaurants.

Within the locality, doctors from three different hospitals were interviewed. They had quite similar values about the health impacts of dumpsters in the area. One female doctor asserted that over the years, with the growing numbers of dumpsters, gastric problems have elevated at a much higher rate. She stated that much of it has to do with the vectors which feed on those dumpsters and then impact masses. Another doctor stated that he finds 90% of patients with diarrhea and gastroenteritis on a daily basis are infected because of unhealthy standards. Another 47-year-old physician stated:

Quite often, the attitudes of locals are also to be blamed when we talk about the negative impacts of pollution. Whenever there is an epidemic on the run, most people are reluctant to accept that it's because of their activities. Even when I suggest they use boiled water or practice basic hygiene, they are usually overlooked after the initial two days of following. People here only want to get relief from an ailment but they don't want to look at the reasons which have made them ill.

A local doctor stated that during monsoons, most of the people he treats suffer from dengue, which is an outcome of the open dumpsters. One of the doctors from the Holy Family hospital also showed great concern about waste management. He asserted that the infectious waste from the hospital needs to be properly disposed of since it is creating great havoc in spreading infectious and some fatal diseases. All four doctors believed that the government needs to be highly active about the issue of pollution and waste management and needs to take prompt measures in the area.

When every natural bliss is corrupted at a gradual pace, the most significant elixir of life is not even safe from the harsh consequences of human activities. Water, which gives life and acts as a harbinger of health and natural bliss, is now becoming a major cause of death throughout the globe as its soul is corrupted by the hands of the monster of pollution. This not only leaves a big question mark on the quality of the drinking water which is available but also closes all paths for the availability of fresh and pure water at a time when the environment is battling the issue of pollution. Eventually, there will be a lack of freshwater resources for the population all around the globe, since most of the water reservoirs have already been destroyed and are no longer suitable for drinking. Azizullah et al. (2011, pp. 479–97) note that just like other forms of environmental hazards, Pakistan faces a major issue in the supply of clean drinking water, and this makes it the 80th country among the 122 countries listed as providing fresh and clean drinking water to its people. Almost two-thirds of the drinking water, whether it is underground or appears in the form of streams or lakes, is highly polluted by the activities of humans and industries on a collaborative level. The level of toxins present in water is so high that the mortality rate is elevated particularly in this part of the South Asian region.

The locals from Adiala Road, Murree Road, and Raja Bazaar were interviewed about this issue. Nearly all the locals believed that the drinking water which is available to them is not clean at all but contaminated. Two-thirds of the locals asserted that they boil the water which they use because it helps them to elevate its quality. A 30-year-old woman, who is also a mother, believed that she can never rely on supplying unboiled water to her children as she knows that it is highly poisonous and has seen people suffering from dysentery within the locality. Locals of Adiala Road were of another opinion. They stated that their area suffers from the scarcity of drinking water most days, which is why they are forced to arrange private tankers to meet their needs. One man said that almost half of his hard-earned money is spent arranging for tankers, which seems very problematic for those belonging to the lower middle class. A 51-year-old shopkeeper shared his views:

Most of us are not affluent enough to afford mineral water or water filtration units. I have been running this grocery shop for the last twenty-five years, and throughout these years, I have seen the customers buying mineral water bottles only when they lack water bottles with them while traveling and suddenly a pang of thirst strikes.

Certain locals from the Raja Bazaar stated that the scarcity of water in their areas is a reason that they never bother about the quality of the water which is available to them. A mother from Murree Road stated that she becomes highly anxious every time her children are down with fever and diarrhea because she knows that it is because of the water, and that is why even after repeated boiling, the water quality is becoming troublesome and the chief cause of major infections.

A 43-year-old doctor who works in a government hospital said that every single day, new cases come to the hospital who are suffering from chronic diarrhea to an extent that sometimes it becomes life-threatening. In his view, the ineffectiveness of active government policies is contributing to a higher rate of infection in the suburbs. Another colleague of his believed that it is the booming level of population in these suburbs that has made it quite difficult for the hospitals as well as government organizations to provide active facilities all the time. While interviewing a general physician, it was revealed that the lack of proper planning in terms of urban development as well as active waste and sewage management in the suburbs was the prime cause of the elevation of severe health infections in these areas.

4. Conclusions

In overpopulated cities such as Rawalpindi, pollution has become a major cause of concern among other issues. This study takes the opinions of the general public into account and serves to locate the prime factors due to which these environmental hazards are deteriorating the natural balance of the environment. By shedding light on the attitudes of the public, the study defines pollutants destroying the environment from the lens of the general public, as Nixon (2011) suggests:

The environment is not a passive backdrop for human action, but rather a central player in shaping human destinies. The world we inhabit, and the ways in which we interact with it, profoundly influence the outcomes of our lives and the quality of our experiences.

Keeping in view the above discussion, based on the findings, we conclude that overpopulation is the main cause of environmental hazards. Fast population development can cause environmental deterioration and habitat loss, as well as a rise in the demand for resources such as water and electricity. Promoting family planning, funding healthcare and education, and enacting laws that support sustainable development are all examples of appropriate overpopulation planning. According to different respondents, the responsible attitude of the public regarding waste management in the form of recycling products and the minimal use of plastic can help us to improve our environment. Health workers were also very much concerned about the infectious wastes/chemicals that need to be properly disposed of. Pollution, greenhouse gas emissions, and the spread of disease can result from improper waste management. Promoting recycling and composting, putting trash reduction plans into action, and investing in new waste-reduction technology are all examples of appropriate waste management planning. Water security was also mentioned by a few respondents since Pakistan is a facing critical water shortage. Pipe leaks, ineffective irrigation techniques, and excessive water use can all result in water wastage. Planning effectively for water waste might include actions such as encouraging water conservation, making investments in cutting-edge technologies, and putting laws in place that support sustainable water management. Water sources can become contaminated and waterborne diseases might spread as a result of improper wastewater management. Planning effectively for sewerage systems might entail actions such as making sure wastewater is treated to strict standards, making investments in cutting-edge treatment technologies, and encouraging water conservation. High temperature, air pollution, and bad sanitation systems are all responsible for respiratory, skin, and gastro diseases. Hence, this study discovered that the main environmental threats—air pollution, inadequate waste management, the shortage of fresh water caused by businesses and automobiles, growing urbanization, water waste, and inadequate sewage systems-have a significant negative influence on people's physical and mental health. Therefore, proper planning and management need to be enacted by government officials and educators to continuously plan and manage efforts to conserve a healthy environment for our future generations.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization: S.A. and U.I.; Methodology: S.A.; Interview Guide (Data Collection Tool): S.A. and U.I.; Data Collection: D.N.; Validation: S.A. and U.I.; Formal Analysis: S.A. and U.I.; Investigation: S.A. and U.I.; Data Curation: S.A.; Writing—Original Draft Preparation: S.A. and U.I., D.N.; Writing—Review and Editing: S.A. and U.I.; Supervision: S.A.; Project Administration: S.A.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Akhtar, Munir, Nabila Akhtar, and Sajid Ahmad. 2018. Drinking water quality and child health in urban areas of Pakistan: A case study of Lahore city. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment: An International Journal* 24: 825–36. [CrossRef]
- Al Jazeera. 2021. Pakistan's Lahore again Tops World's Most Polluted Cities list. *Al Jazeera News*, December 3. Available online: https://www.aljazeera.com/amp/news/2021/12/ 3/pakistan-lahore-tops-most-polluted-cities-list (accessed on 21 September 2022).

- ARCGIS. 2022. Study Map of Selected Areas. Available online: https://www.arcgis.com/ apps/mapviewer/index.html (accessed on 19 February 2023).
- Azizullah, Azizullah, Muhammad Nasir Khan Khattak, Peter Richter, and Donat-Peter Häder. 2011. Water Pollution in Pakistan and its Impact on Public Health—A Review. *Environmental International* 37: 479–97. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Binkley, Michael, and Hui Miao. 2015. Industrialization and water pollution: The case of China. *Water Resources and Economics* 11: 1–14. [CrossRef]
- Brounéus, Karen. 2011. In-depth interviewing: The process, skill and ethics of interviews in peace research. In *Understanding Peace Research: Methods and Challenges*. Edited by Kristine Hoglund and Magnus Oberg. London: Routledge.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention—CDC. n.d. Global WASH Fast Facts. Available online: https://www.cdc.gov/healthywater/global/wash_statistics.html#:~:text=2% 20billion%20people%20lack%20access,have%20basic%20drinking%20water%20service (accessed on 13 September 2022).
- Cohen, Aaron J., Michael Brauer, Richard Burnett, H. Ross Anderson, Joseph Frostad, Kara Estep, Kalpana Balakrishnan, Bert Brunekreef, Lalit Dandona, Rakhi Dandona, and et al. 2017. Estimates and 25-year trends of the global burden of disease attributable to ambient air pollution: An analysis of data from the Global Burden of Diseases Study 2015. *The Lancet* 389: 1907–18. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Colbeck, Ian, Zaheer Nasir, and Zulfiqar Ali. 2010. Indoor air quality and its effect on the health of children in Pakistan. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment* 191: 425. [CrossRef]
- Grandjean, Philippe, and Philip J. Landrigan. 2014. Neurobehavioural effects of developmental toxicity. *The Lancet Neurology* 13: 330–38. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Guillemin, Marilys, and Kristin Heggen. 2009. Rapport and respect: Negotiating ethical relations between researcher and participant. *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy* 12: 291–99. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Junaidi, Ikram. 2019. 128,000 Deaths Occur in Pakistan Due to Climate Change Every Year, Senate Body Told. Dawn. Available online: https://reliefweb.int/report/pakistan/ 128000-deaths-occur-pakistan-due-climate-change-every-year-senate-body-told (accessed on 31 December 2019).
- Landrigan, Philip J., Richard Fuller, Nereus J. R. Acosta, Olusoji Adeyi, Robert Arnold, Niladri Nil Basu, Abdoulaye Bibi Baldé, Roberto Bertollini, Stephan Bose-O'Reilly, Jo Ivey Boufford, and et al. 2018. The Lancet Commission on pollution and health. *The Lancet* 391: 462–512. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Leach, Matthew J. 2005. Rapport: A key to treatment success. *Complementary Therapies in Clinical Practice* 11: 262–65. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Liverman, Diana. 2001. Environmental Risk and Hazards. In International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences. Edited by Neil J. Smelser and Paul B. Baltes. Amsterdam: Elsevier, pp. 4655–59. [CrossRef]
- Mannan, Abdul, Fan Yongxiang, Tauheed Ullah Khan, Syed Moazzam Nizami, Beckline Mukete, Adnan Ahmad, Ummay Amara, Jincheng Liu, and Mamoona Wali Muhammad.
 2021. Urban Growth Patterns and Forest Carbon Dynamics in the Metropolitan Twin Cities of Islamabad and Rawalpindi, Pakistan. *Sustainability* 13: 12842. [CrossRef]

- Mukheed, Muhammad, and Alisha Khan. 2020. Plastic Pollution in Pakistan: Environmental and Health Implications. *Journal of Pollution Effects and Control* 4: 251–58. Available online: https://www.longdom.org/abstract/plastic-pollution-in-pakistan-environmental-and-health-implications-58056.html (accessed on 21 September 2022).
- Nixon, Rob. 2011. *Slow Violence and the Environmentalism of the Poor*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, p. 2.
- Rai, Divya, Prashant Kumar, and Preeti Purohit. 2020. Water Pollution and Child Health in South-Asia: A Systematic Review. *Journal of Water and Health* 18: 1–15. [CrossRef]
- Ramanathan, Veerabhadran, and Yangyang Feng. 2009. On avoiding dangerous anthropogenic interference with the climate system: Formidable challenges ahead. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 106: 364–71. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Rubin, Herbert J., and Irene S. Rubin. 2011. *Qualitative Interviewing: The Art of Hearing Data*. Thousand Oaks: Sage.
- Sabzwari, Tazeen, and Saima Qureshi. 2019. Effects of air pollution on children's health in Pakistan: A literature review. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 26: 35561–72. [CrossRef]
- Sharma, Hemant Lata, and Chiranjit Sarkar. 2018. Ethnography Research: An Overview. International Journal of Advance and Innovative Research 6: 78–79. Available online: https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Hemant-Sharma-31/publication/333701617_ ETHNOGRAPHY_RESEARCH_AN_OVERVIEW/links/5d22fe09a6fdcc2462ca9c79/ ETHNOGRAPHY-RESEARCH-AN-OVERVIEW.pdf (accessed on 15 March 2023).
- Ukaogo, Prince O., Ugochukwu Ewuzie, and Chibuzo V. Onwuka. 2020. Environmental pollution: Causes, Effects, and the Remedies. In *Microorganisms for Sustainable Environment and Health*. Edited by Pankaj Chowdhary, Abhay Raj, Digvijay Verma and Yusuf Akhter. Amsterdam: Elsevier, pp. 419–29. [CrossRef]
- Vaismoradi, Mojtaba, and Sherrill Snelgrove. 2019. Theme in qualitative content analysis and thematic analysis. In *Qualitative Content Analysis I*. Edited by Markus Janssen, Christoph Stamann, Margrit Schreier, Amanda Whittal and Thomas Dahl. Berlin: Institut für Qualitative Forschung.
- World Health Organization. 2022. Air Pollution. Geneva: World Health Organization (WHO). Available online: https://www.who.int/health-topics/airpollution#: ~:text=From%20smog%20hanging%20over%20cities,acute%20and%20chronic% 20respiratory%20diseases- (accessed on 21 September 2022).
- WWF. Tackling Plastic Pollution in Pakistan: Plastic Waste. 2021. Available online: https://www.wwfpak.org/issues/plastic_pollution/ (accessed on 21 September 2022).
- Zaidi, Syed Ziauddin, Muhammad Shafiq, and Zafar Quadri. 2019. The relationship between ambient air pollution and respiratory health of school children: A cross-sectional study in Lahore, Pakistan. *BMC Public Health* 19: 1021. [CrossRef]

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Resilience Hubs: A Climate Change Resource for Vulnerable Populations in the United States

Mary Strawderman and Laura Herrmann

Abstract: The threat of climate change disproportionately impacts racial and ethnic minority communities in the United States. Communities experiencing environmental racism are more sensitive to the effects of social stressors, such as lack of access to adequate and appropriate healthcare, education, and economic stability. As a result, these communities often have fewer social resources with which to both protect themselves and recover from as well as adapt to extreme weather events, such as flooding, wildfires, hurricanes, poor air quality, and temperature Climate change exacerbates the historic, systemic oppression of extremes. vulnerable communities and worsens existing disparities resulting from cumulative environmental hazard exposure. Traditional approaches have historically failed to prioritize the needs of marginalized communities. Community-driven resilience has the capacity to drive transformative resilience through the disruption of traditional power structures by centering resilience around the site-specific needs of communities. Community resilience can be increased through Resilience Hubs, physical structures where residents can gather for shelter, support, resources, and community connections. Resilience Hubs strengthen community solidarity and offer aid to community members suffering from the effects of climate change and climate disasters. This chapter discusses community-based Resilience Hubs as a method of addressing the disproportionate impact of climate change on vulnerable racial and ethnic minorities.

1. Vignette

Resilience Hubs are community-sponsored spaces that serve to strengthen social cohesion and offer aid to community members facing the effects of chronic climate change and acute climate disasters. Hubs can serve communities during a disaster by providing shelter, power, food, and medical supplies. Hubs can also be sources of disaster-preparedness education and information on resources necessary to prepare for as well as recover from disasters. Where emergency shelters address temporary needs during a disaster, Resilience Hubs are intended to be spaces for before, during, and after a climate emergency. Hubs are one way of addressing the disproportionate impact of climate change on vulnerable racial and ethnic marginalized neighborhoods by helping such communities adapt to chronic climate change and acute climate disasters. As a transformational resilience tool, hubs not only link to other essential needs but also enhance the economic and social capital of immediate communities. In Petersburg, Virginia, the Virginia Environmental Justice Collaborative (VEJC)

worked with the community to create a Resiliency Hub in the city. The Resiliency Hub, through centering their resilience work on the needs of the community, utilizes the knowledge of the community for transformation and innovation. The following vignette, as told by Queen Shabazz, a hub founder, tells their story.

I became involved in environmental justice work 26 years ago when my son was poisoned by lead. This prompted me to found United Parents Against Lead and eventually become the CEO for the Virginia Environmental Justice Collaborative. The collaborative advocates for clean air, water, and soil. We were participants in the halting of the Atlantic Coast Pipeline and we are now working to do the same with the Mountain Valley Pipeline. Central to our efforts is the objective to support and protect the environmental justice communities that we serve and work with. The cumulative impacts of climate change are steadily hitting frontline and fence line communities that are fighting to protect their safety and health.

One of our major initiatives is the Resiliency Hub in Petersburg, Virginia. This was a joint effort of United Parents Against Lead and the 45 member organizations of the Virginia Environmental Justice Collaborative. The Petersburg Resiliency Hub is the first of its kind in the state. Built in 1941, the building has historic significance as a United Service Organization (USO) facility for Colored Army troops during military segregation in World War II. Because of the building's age, it was in poor condition structurally and was about to be demolished. We are happy that we were able to preserve it and save that history and use it for something similar to its original intended purpose.

Petersburg had been very distressed once the economy collapsed and many of the major businesses employing people pulled out. There are several blocks that are abandoned, just vacant lots or abandoned buildings that have been there for years. The community where the hub is located was once known as the "Delectable Heights" and was a community of working class, Black professionals. Once we started work on the hub, other people started buying up some of those vacant properties. We like the fact that we are instrumental in revitalizing the community back to where it once was. Strengthening the workforce, so that community residents will be able to provide for their families is also a key component to this revitalization that the hub will address.

To start the process of turning this historic building into a functional Resilience Hub for the community, we received a planning grant through the Partnering for Resilient Communities from the Institute for the Sustainable Communities. After we finished the planning grant, we got implementation funds to start restoring the structure of the building and getting solar panels. The solar panels were donated by the Honnold Foundation. The Clean Energy Group also funded us to have a feasibility study conducted. The hub was a perfect fit for those who were looking to fund projects that promote clean energy and support historically economically disadvantaged communities. Other funders just started approaching us, wanting to support the Resiliency Hub.

When extreme weather events occur, the Resiliency Hub serves the immediate community as a place to shelter, a place to stay warm when the weather is cold, or as a cooling center in the summertime during extreme heat. It is also a place for food and fellowship. This is a place for community members to power up their electronic and medical devices, store their medication and baby food. The Hub will be of service, not only during a climate crisis, but every day, for educational workshops, training, and certifications. We offer 1st Aid CPR AED certifications, lead and mold inspection and remediation, Healthy Homes certification, and Solar PV Installation certification. Children can come and do their homework after school. For some community members, the Hub serves as a food pantry for people to come and get food. We are even talking about getting electric vehicle charging stations across the street in the parking lot.

Our idea is to be a central point where people can come for information, not just in times of distress, but to be there every day to disseminate information and resources and a meeting place for community members to host various activities. It is a place where people can come and voice their concerns. We bring in the mayor and other elected officials and people in the city administration that they need to speak to. It would be a central space, for all the concerns of the city to know that they have a safe haven to come and speak freely, and to make the connections that they need to make to get what they want done.

The use and design of our Resiliency Hub are intended to be responsive to the needs of the community. We talked to different people in the community about what this could be if this building was converted into a Resiliency Hub and we got an overwhelming response in favor of bringing it there. We wanted to be multi-generational so we brought in youth and elders of the community. We found the "unelected mayor" and he directed us to who we should talk to. We created a Community Advisory Board so that we would have church members, parents, grandparents. The board guides the activities and the direction that we'll go in. We are advocates for community-controlled funds, because we know that a lot of the expertise is right there in the community.

We're hoping that Petersburg will be an example of a successful Hub that can be replicated, though there is no one size fits all, no template.

Each Resiliency Hub will be different according to the needs of that community. I'd advise others interested in Resiliency Hubs to get with your stakeholders, talk to community members, talk with the elected officials, see what funding is available. Allow the community to dictate what they would like to see in that space. In terms of resiliency, it may be a source of food, a place for informal meetings and networking, or a youth center. It's going to depend on what that community says it needs. Be prepared to have hours and hours of conversation, because you might hear different things from different people.

To ensure that the focus of Resiliency Hub services remains on the needs of the immediate community, create a Community Advisory Board. This ensures that the Hub will stay locally focused and that it won't become a situation where someone from the government starts imposing their will on how the hub should function. Leave that space for trial and error. Allow the community and Hub to self-correct. Have the openness of communication for everybody to come together and for everyone to be heard and bring those people to the table. Respect their voices. Because each community is different, the first step is to identify what residents might need. Think of possible challenges and hazards, and then start planning for those.

We can't deny that climate change is happening and that our communities are distressed. Some are far less equipped to deal with it, whatever may happen. I would encourage communities to start thinking along those lines that we need to have a blueprint. People need to know where they'll be able to go in the event of a crisis. So, let's just try to be prepared. We can't wait until the water is coming up over the sidewalk to start saying, "Where can we go for shelter and safety?" (Queen Shabazz, CEO, Virginia Environmental Justice Collaborative—Practitioner view, 12 January 2023)

2. Introduction

The effects of climate change are altering the environmental and social realities of communities around the world. How communities prepare for and respond to environmental changes will likely depend upon both the social structures of communities and environmental infrastructure (Thomas et al. 2018). Not all communities are equally positioned to prepare for the changes to come and those that are already occurring. In the United States, racial and ethnic minority communities, primarily Black and Hispanic neighborhoods, disproportionately experience the effects of climate change, compared with majority-White communities. The discrepancy between these communities will be exacerbated by climate change in the coming decades, and communities within the United States need to actively work towards an equitable climate change resiliency strategy (Berberian et al. 2022; Thomas et al. 2018). Resilience Hubs have the potential to be transformational spaces for marginalized communities facing climate change through the promotion and support of community-driven self-reliance.

The systematic marginalization and social disenfranchisement of minority communities across America has created patterns of unequal access to the resources needed to combat climate change (Thomas et al. 2018). Climate resource needs are not limited to tangible climate-based infrastructure projects or engineering feats of design, such as disaster warning systems and flood walls; communities also need social infrastructure resources, such as accurate information communicated in native languages (Davies et al. 2018), access to liquid capital before and after hazard events, and functional connections with community support networks (Thomas et al. 2018). The critical role of social networks and social capital has been generally shown to contribute to community resilience, especially in marginalized communities made vulnerable to environmental disasters due to historic patterns of environmental racism situated within larger social systems of oppression. Resilience Hubs are community spaces intended to support the social infrastructure of communities and aid in the equitable distribution of resources before, during, and after climate-induced emergency hazard events (Baja 2018).

In this chapter, we argue that community-created Resilience Hubs can provide critical social infrastructure with which to address the disproportionate impact of climate change on environmentally vulnerable communities. The community-driven development of Resilience Hubs can circumvent reliance on traditional governmental power structures for resource provision. Investment in these community-based resources is a way to develop the social and physical infrastructure support needed by environmentally vulnerable communities to confront the threats of climate change. This paper helps to inform and support the community-driven development of these spaces.

3. Background

Black and Hispanic citizens across the United States are more likely to live in areas that will experience greater temperature extremes, a higher risk of flooding, and air pollution (Environmental Protection Agency 2021; Marlow et al. 2022). The studied impact of increasing temperatures across the United States has focused on the concept of "heat island" effects in urban areas, specifically urban areas lacking in green space and tree canopy combined with a high concentration of impervious surfaces. A study by Jesdale et al. (2013) examined these heat islands across the United States and found decreased tree canopy as well as increased impervious surfaces to be associated with residential areas historically segregated by race and currently populated by marginalized communities. This pattern of disproportionate impacts on marginalized communities was again demonstrated in 2017 in Houston, Texas, during the extreme flooding caused by Hurricane Harvey. Chakraborty et al. (2019) documented the extent of flood waters across Black, Hispanic, and

socioeconomically deprived neighborhoods as significantly increased as compared to White, affluent neighborhoods. Historic U.S. federal and state government redlining policies relegated minority communities across the country to areas adjacent to industrial facilities and high-intensity development, disproportionately exposing many to a lifetime of industrial air pollution (Boone et al. 2009).

The health and wellbeing of residents in minority neighborhoods are at higher risk than residents in White neighborhoods partly because of the physical environment in which they live (Bullard 2005). Many marginalized communities that have been subjected to a multitude of environmental injustices for decades are now also vulnerable to experiencing the brunt of climate change. The scope of the environmental justice movement has focused historically on the ongoing threats and risks posed by already-polluted and -damaged environments in which marginalized people live, work, and play; more recently, the movement has expanded to include climate change injustice. The implications of climate change may be global, but the consequences are experienced locally. The compounding of environmental injustices with climate injustices poses an increasing threat to both the physical and social wellbeing of marginalized communities.

As climate change worsens, the growing physical and social vulnerability of environmentally marginalized communities are inevitable. Social vulnerability is the susceptibility of a social group or community to environmental hazards or stressors in addition to the corresponding ability of said group or community to prepare, manage, and recover from the impacts of these hazards and stressors (Otto et al. 2017). The social impact of heat island effects, for example, is especially taxing on marginalized communities. Patterns of heat exposure have been shown to delineate along lines of social inequity (Renteria et al. 2022). The literature has documented that neighborhoods with greater heat exposure are negatively correlated with lower incomes and education (Otto et al. 2017). During heat waves and periods of extreme rainfall, marginalized communities are more likely to experience violent crime and increased rates of aggressive citizen behavior, leaving residents exposed to negative changes in social behavior (Otto et al. 2017). Madrigano et al. (2018) found, in New York City, that a lack of access to in-home air conditioning during heat waves was also indicative of limited access to services, resources, and social mobility within Black communities.

Often cities and local governments will open or establish cooling shelters as a resource for a community to ameliorate the impact of extreme heat. These cooling shelters are set up in public spaces and are available for residents who otherwise would not have access to a cooled space; however, these spaces are often inadequate and only address the physical needs of a community, while failing to understand or address the social needs. In Los Angeles, Shonkoff et al. (2011) explained that the lack of transportation options for many minority and ethnic communities precludes many residents from gaining access to cooling shelters; the residents with the greatest need could not travel to shelter locations. Meanwhile, in New York City, Madrigano

et al. (2018) found that when cooling shelters were opened and readily accessible by public transportation, many residents still chose to stay home in the heat rather than go to the shelter because they feared the unknown or did not want to be around strangers (Madrigano et al. 2018). The residents preferentially chose to isolate at home and suffer the heat because they were not connected meaningfully to the people in their community.

These studies point to the need for sweepingly different climate change adaptation measures rather than policy incrementalism and focusing climate inequity efforts along the margins of environmental injustice; the cooling shelters discussed above will fail climate-vulnerable communities if the barriers present are not concurrently addressed. Policies that exclusively address the physical impacts of climate change do not address the resource gap between climate mitigation, environmental racism, and social justice. Going forward, marginalized communities will need both accessible physical resources and social resources to ensure the adaptability of individuals and whole communities to the changes caused by climate events.

Social vulnerability within a community is often reflected in the availability of real alternatives and resources to community members in the face of an environmental hazard. In the vignette above, Ms. Shabazz points out that residents in Petersburg, VA, are beginning to experience the impacts of climate change but lack real alternatives or the resources necessary to respond to the city's environmental changes. Instead of working within the political or bureaucratic governmental systems, community organizations came together to establish a Resilience Hub. In Petersburg, social connectivity is driving community resilience rather than government planning and spending. The VEJC was mobilized to action partly due to a lack of alternative options offered by the city. The VEJC, by acting outside of the standard policy process, has created real alternatives and opportunities for community climate resilience. Other communities can learn from Petersburg that climate action is not dependent upon a planned government response, but can be a grassroots effort. Cities and local governments can, in turn, learn to support as well as encourage community-driven resiliency work and incorporate community leadership in formal climate action policy and planning.

Social vulnerability is not a static condition; it is dynamic and worsens or improves in response to changes in community preparedness for and resilience to dealing with environmental hazards. Adepoju et al. (2022) studied the adaptations made in four minority communities in Houston, Texas, in response to the successive events of Hurricane Harvey and Winter Storm Uri. They found that "social connectedness was key to disaster resiliency; previous disasters reinforced the importance of staying connected to family and friends" (Adepoju et al. 2022, p. 9). Residents were able to use their experiences during Hurricane Harvey to improve their outcomes following Winter Storm Uri, demonstrating a decrease in their social vulnerability through increased community connections. Communities unable to adopt new strategies to prepare for, manage, and recover from environmental disasters and hazards become even more vulnerable to climate change. Community resilience is a critical deciding factor in community success in the face of ongoing climate change.

4. Definition and Context

4.1. Community Resilience

Resilience can be understood as the preparation for and adaptation to change and disruptions (NIST 2018). Community resilience, in the framework of climate change, is the collective capacity of a community to adjust to post-disaster conditions and protect itself from the cumulative impact of climate change. Pre-disaster mitigation strategies that enhance community resilience, such as the Resiliency Hub in Petersburg, Virginia, are being implemented in many areas of the United States. The Resiliency Hub functions to create alternatives to neoliberal society through community-driven approaches to environmental and economic problems (Cretney 2014).

Varying degrees of transient post-disaster stress can be expected before recovery or adaptation, even in the most resilient communities (Norris et al. 2007). Over-exposed communities, however, can experience persistent post-disaster dysfunction because they have lower levels of community resilience (Bergstrand et al. 2015). This persistent dysfunction is partially due to a lack of political connections, depressed socioeconomic status, and stunted social capital, all of which are necessary to secure adequate support and resources, such as shelter, electricity, food, and medical supplies, following a disaster (Kaniasty and Norris 2004). The goal of enhancing community resilience can seem superficial in that it does not redress the systemic and structural racism that created the lack of political connections, depressed socioeconomic status, and stunted social capital of at-risk communities. Resilience is not necessarily a positive outcome, especially if the current state of a system or community is in a state of stress or dysfunction (Béné et al. 2012).

Resilience does have the potential to exist as a conduit of transformation (Nelson 2014). This can occur through a disruption that causes a shift in the state of a system or community to one with more favorable conditions (Walker et al. 2004). While there has been a shift in the federal government's climate disaster focus from infrastructure-only approaches toward community-resilience-focused approaches (FEMA 2021), transformative approaches to resilience are not likely to originate from the federal or state government. The existing dominant political power structures that created community climate and social vulnerability through policies and practices are often not capable of disrupting their own power structures. In the absence of systemic changes that create more equitable systems through reforms in regulations and policies, government-originated resilience, while aiming to avoid persistent post-disaster dysfunction, is more likely to uphold the "status quo" of dominant

political structures (MacKinnon and Derickson 2013). Federal and state governments' "lack of acknowledgement of politics, power, inequality and agency provides fertile ground for those wishing to perpetuate neoliberal ideology to engage resilience as a tool" (Cretney 2014, p. 637).

Community use of resilience is transformational when it challenges the values of neoliberal subjectivities (Cretney 2014). The Resiliency Hub in Petersburg, Virginia, co-created with community members, echoes the needs of the community. This means that the hub serves as a place-based source of investment into economic and social capital for the local community. The creation of the Hub has already sparked a revitalization of the local area. Properties that were vacant are being rehabilitated, and local economic capital will be stimulated through educational workshops, training, and certifications. Investing in the development of the skills and resources of a community in addition to strengthening the local workforce, so that community residents can provide for their families, are vital to the revitalization and resilience of local communities. The Hub enhances social capital by serving as a place of fellowship where members can convene and use the space for their needs. It is imperative that the co-creators of community resilience acknowledge the ways that dominant social structures created conditions of vulnerability in the first place (Banzhaf and McCormick 2012).

Within the community resilience framework, social capital is a primary conduit by which resiliency is created, established, and nurtured. Targeted resources that encourage connections with family, friends, neighbors, and other community members are essential in gaining access to disaster support and resources (Norris et al. 2007). Social networks often serve as initial first responders after an adverse event, with neighbors checking on one another and providing critical aid as well as support (Aldrich and Meyer 2015). The Petersburg Resiliency Hub is not just a resource during a climate disaster, but a transformational space of revitalization. It disrupts the economic and social inequalities produced by structural and systemic racism as well as neoliberal subjectivities by co-creation with the community. The Hub remains aligned with the community's goals and priorities through collaborative decision making. The co-creation process also empowers communities and builds community ownership of and trust in the Hub. This allows for a focus on the immediate needs of the community, disrupting the dominant structures' use of resilience as a tool of hegemony.

4.2. Social Capital

Social capital is fundamental to the development of community resilience. Building ties within and across social networks enhances access to the resources most essential to communities in the face of disaster. Social networks allow access to financial and non-financial resources, such as loans, gifts, information, emotional support, shelter, childcare, rescue, and aid (Kaniasty and Norris 1993; Hurlbert et al. 2000; Elliott et al. 2010). During a disaster, not only do government and nonprofit organizations provide financial and non-financial resources to community members; the provision of resources also occurs through other community members, community-based organizations, and faith-based organizations. The conceptualization of social capital by Bourdieu (1979) denoted the ties within one's social network as a collective resource of potential economic and cultural capital.

Ties within and across social networks can increase social capital in the form of bonding, bridging, or linking. Bonding occurs horizontally between socially cohesive homogeneous groups, or individuals with shared identities, and is important for forming social cohesion and support (Szreter and Woolcock 2004; Granovetter 1973; McPherson et al. 2001). Bonding also happens via relationships with family and friends. Bridging occurs horizontally across groups of loosely connected heterogenous individuals that do not have shared identities and is important for generating solidarity and respect (Szreter and Woolcock 2004; McPherson et al. 2001). Bridging happens through membership in organizations such as religious groups, sports and other clubs, and parent–teacher associations (Small 2009). Linking occurs vertically among groups or individuals of different levels of political mobility and socioeconomic status, which often provides greater access to social power and vertical mobility (Szreter and Woolcock 2004). Linking happens via interaction with local leaders, community-based organizations, and local governments.

Communities and individuals can have different levels of bonding, bridging, and linking social capital. Strong social ties among homogeneous groups that occur within bonding social capital can inhibit the transmission of information because of the homophily that limits a broader outlook of the world (McPherson et al. 2001). A lack of bridging social capital can impair resilience due to the inability to secure resources and information across heterogeneous groups (Hawkins and Maurer 2010). Resilience Hubs can serve as a physical location where social connection links can be fostered. While there has been little focus on the vertical structuring of organizations and societies within the context of social capital (Kwon and Adler 2014), Resilience Hubs that are co-created with communities create bridging and linking ties in the community. Frameworks of social capital often fail to acknowledge the economic and political factors that create social capital (Mohan and Mohan and Mohan 2002); however, social capital not only explains the creation and sustainment of dominant structures but also addresses the persistence of these power relations (Woolcock 2001). The social capital framework "recognizes that exclusion from economic and political institutions is created and maintained by powerful vested interests, but that marginalized groups themselves possess unique social resources that can be used as a basis for overcoming that exclusion, and as a mechanism for helping forge access to these institutions" (Woolcock 2001, p. 16). The co-creators of community resilience can play a role in overcoming the exclusion of these institutions through staying locally focused and actively informed by communities.

Resilience Hubs amplify community resilience through the building of social capital. Resilience Hubs are the physical structures that facilitate social interactions

by gathering residents to work together, engage in community decision making, and build the needed bonding, bridging, and linking social capital (Baja 2018). Hubs can provide the most vulnerable marginalized communities with the tools with which to protect themselves from increasing climate change burden, as well as the ability to adapt post-disaster. Practitioners and co-creators of community resilience must navigate the complex power dynamics that shape social capital. This is because "power differentials are a result of systemic racism, and they are reified and perpetuated in the built world. Part of the creative act for practitioners working in vulnerable communities is to find ways to use their problem-solving skills to actively refute those systems of oppression, and then also know when it is time to get out of the way and let the community drive the project" (Walsh 2018, p. 184).

The Petersburg Resiliency Hub navigated these complex dynamics by recognizing the expertise of the community. Connecting with the "unelected mayor" allowed for an entry point into the community so that they would not be met with hostility as "outsiders". The creation of a Community Advisory Board that guides the direction of the Hub taps into existing resources and knowledge in the community to support the community. The Hub can also serve as a place at which to access political institutions and political leaders in the community. Bringing the mayor and other elected officials to the Hub gives community members a way to voice their needs and concerns, while building connections to dominant systems. The Petersburg Resiliency Hub is actively using this transformative approach to navigate and contribute to bonding, bridging, and linking social capital, which addresses the persistence of these power relationships.

5. Resilience Hubs as a Transformational Resilience Tool in the United States

A one-size fits all approach does not apply in the case of Resilience Hubs, as they are intended to be flexible and responsive to community needs (Murray and Poland 2020). This is reflected by the Urban Sustainability Directors Network (USDN), which states the following: "Resilience Hubs, defined and led in partnership with members of the community, should meet the unique needs of residents and organizations in that neighborhood. This means that no two Resilience Hubs are likely to be identical" (Baja 2018, p. 4). Resilience Hubs are most effective when partnerships are developed with and between community members. An authentic partnership respects local expertise that can lead to systemic change, and "this is especially true when they [partnerships] are conducted with awareness of larger systems, and in collaboration with other coalitions working to resist systems of oppression, as well as to create new structures supporting a just transition to a regenerative economy" (Walsh 2018, p. 182).

Hubs should provide opportunities for social capital bridging and linking within communities through engaging with local private businesses, faith-based organizations, and agencies that have an established level of rapport with the community. Partnerships should be led by the community and include vulnerable

and marginalized community members to enhance equitable outcomes (Murray and Poland 2020). Hubs increase bridging and linking social capital through the sharing of community information, providing access to political mobility, and increasing the ability of citizens to communicate directly with local governments about their specific needs. Resilience Hubs advocate for communities and provide resources in alignment with community needs. Hubs cannot exist without the trust and support of community members. Involving communities in the decision-making process is essential in the creation and design of a Resilience Hub. This centers the perspectives and voices of communities in the design, implementation, and evaluation of Hubs. Resilience Hub development can serve communities by strengthening bridging and linking social capital, which catalyzes cooperation between local governments and community-based organizations. Social connections, a sense of belonging, and access to resources are strengthened through these Hubs. It is notable that using known and trusted spaces in communities for disaster relief increases their utilization during disasters (Mazereeuw and Yarina 2017). Resilience Hubs are often community-managed facilities, such as civic centers, convention centers, libraries, or churches. Regardless of the primary function of a Hub, the location should be familiar, trusted, and accepted by residents. The Resiliency Hub in Petersburg is unique in that it utilized an existing structure with historical significance as a United Service Organization (USO) facility for African American troops during military segregation in World War II. The location is known to the community and the restoration of the building is leading to a revitalization of the area, in part through an increased interest in the purchasing of nearby abandoned properties. Resilience Hubs often serve multiple functions for disaster relief: community engagement centers, relief stations, and/or disaster shelters. Some Hubs may serve only one of these functions, and others may serve as all three. The Resiliency Hub in Petersburg functions as a place of fellowship, education, and resources, as well as a shelter from heat and climate events.

Because vulnerability is not static, damage sustained to Hubs during a disaster reduces community resilience. Redundancy of resources can serve as a stalwart against declines in community resilience, particularly in the face of repeat disasters. If there is no redundancy, then the community will remain vulnerable and could suffer from persistent post-disaster dysfunction (Norris et al. 2007). Therefore, the Resilience Hub itself must be prepared for single- and chain-event vulnerabilities to disasters such as flooding, extreme heat or cold, and wildfires. The Hub should be equipped with backup power systems so that electricity is available during outages (de Roode and Martinac 2020). The Urban Sustainability Directors Network, the USDN (Baja 2018), recommends a hybrid system that includes a mix of power generation and storage, such as a Hybrid Resilience System (HyRS).

Communities should be assessed for the threats that they face and their ability to withstand these threats (Ribeiro and Bailey 2017). The condition of and current use of a proposed physical Resilience Hub site, as well as the size, its accessibility to

elderly and disabled individuals, and its vulnerability to climate disasters should be taken into consideration when assessing the suitability of a Hub location (Baja 2018). This means assessing a community's overall vulnerability by evaluating if the community is urban, suburban, or rural, vertically mobile or not, its socioeconomic status, and the availability of transportation to the Hub. Understanding the complex power dynamics and how they intersect to impact a community allow for the identification of specific points (Meadows 1997) of focus that, when addressed, impact the connected systems (Walsh 2018).

The mitigation of the effects of climate change and climate change disaster cannot be addressed through physical infrastructure approaches alone. Transformational community resilience is essential in the implementation of social and political strategies to address climate change. Black and other marginalized communities that have historically been displaced into high-risk climate disaster areas, such as floodplains and urban heat islands, may also have unequal access to support and resources. Their collective capacity to protect themselves from cumulative climate change burden and their ability to adapt after a disaster rely on a joint effort among community members. A transformational approach through the use of Resilience Hubs, such as the Hub in Petersburg, is not only responsive to the effects of local climate disasters but also promotes ongoing systemic change and neighborhood revitalization, such that a community is not in a state of perpetual hypervigilance against potential disasters. Local actions can have long-term and significant impacts (Walsh 2018).

The VEJC took purposeful steps in the creation of the Petersburg Resiliency Hub. The VEJC's efforts were unique, in order to meet Petersburg's needs, but may serve as guidelines for others to incorporate into their own community-driven processes. Communities interested in developing resilience solutions can use the Petersburg Resiliency Hub and other existing Hubs as prototypes. The VEJC connected with stakeholders and community members. Community members and community representatives were engaged early on to ensure community support of a Hub. A Community Advisory Board was put into place to guide the activities and direction of the Hub. An advisory board dictates the use of a Hub based on the needs and perspectives of a community. The VEJC worked to leverage resources and secure external funding to restore the building and install solar panels. They planned for the possible hazards that the community might face so that they can be prepared to support the community. The creation of each Hub is unique and often one of trial and error. Additionally, there are resources beyond the Petersburg Hub; for example, there are organizations such as the USDN that offer support and guidance to communities developing their own Resilience Hubs.

6. Conclusions

There is little debate that climate change poses a real and escalating threat to the planet and its inhabitants. All communities must address current climate events and prepare for impending challenges; however, decades of environmental injustices in the United States have created significant disparities between marginalized neighborhoods and majority-White neighborhoods. This means that some of these neighborhoods, especially those most susceptible to climate impacts (e.g., coastal regions of the country exposed to increasingly severe hurricane and flooding events), are already disadvantaged in facing such an overwhelming challenge. Residents of the most environmentally vulnerable neighborhoods often struggle for adequate funding and support to navigate social, political, and environmental solutions at a local level.

One of the most important characteristics of communities that successfully coalesce and advocate for change is resilience. Can resilience within at-risk communities be developed, nurtured, and sustained? Creating lasting resilience is realizable through community-driven initiatives that bring a transformative power to countervail traditional political power structures. Resilience Hub development is one transformative approach that can build community strength and capacity in the face of climate change. The responsibility to prepare for and respond to climate change is incumbent upon federal and local governments, while nonprofit organizations and local businesses can assist in identifying climate change threats to communities, developing feasible solutions, and implementing local climate disaster mitigation plans. Traditional power systems have historically failed to prioritize the environmental conditions of marginalized communities. The paucity of changes in dominant systems to promulgate equity through policy and regulation reforms means that a top-down approach cannot result in significant transformational resilience. Resiliency created by communities for communities has a stronger likelihood of creating the transformative change that a community needs to combat climate impacts.

Human resilience, both individually and as groups, is critical for citizens to effectively address negative climate events at all levels of society. As a foundational component of community resilience, bridging and linking social capital, built through interactions across heterogeneous groups, is invaluable to climate change resilience. This paper stipulates that Resilience Hubs are an accessible and flexible tool that can be developed within vulnerable marginalized communities to meet the challenge of inevitable climate disasters. In working to co-create transformational community resilience through Resilience Hubs, it is crucial to address systemic power imbalances, foster community ownership, promote intersectoral collaboration, and advocate for equity and inclusion. The co-creation of Hubs with local residents also guarantees that Hubs are centered on the needs of communities and their buy-in of Hubs in addition to their functions and activities. Collaboration with stakeholders and the utilization of available resources and grant funding can help the long-term sustainability of Hubs. Finally, addressing the socioeconomic, cultural, and political forces that created the vulnerability and marginalization of communities ensures that Hubs are equitable and inclusive, leading to truly transformational resilience. The authors encourage formal research on the effectiveness of the Resilience Hub model in building community resilience to more effectively address inevitable climate change problems.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, M.S. and L.H.; writing—original draft preparation, M.S. and L.H.; writing—review and editing, M.S. and L.H. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This chapter received no external funding. We are grateful for the opportunity to interview Queen Shabbazz with the Virginia Environmental Justice Collaborative.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Adepoju, Omolola E., Daikwon Han, Minji Chae, Kendra L. Smith, Lauren Gilbert, Sumaita Choudhury, and LeChauncy Woodard. 2022. Health Disparities and Climate Change: The Intersection of Three Disaster Events on Vulnerable Communities in Houston, Texas. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 19: 35. [CrossRef]
- Aldrich, Daniel, and Michelle Meyer. 2015. Social Capital and Community Resilience. *The American Behavioral Scientist* 59: 254–69. [CrossRef]
- Baja, Kristin. 2018. Resilience Hubs: Shifting Power to Communities and Increasing Community Capacity. Baltimore: Urban Sustainability Directors Network. Available online: https: //www.usdn.org/uploads/cms/documents/usdn_resiliencehubs_2018.pdf (accessed on 31 August 2022).
- Banzhaf, Spencer, and Eleanor McCormick. 2012. Moving Beyond Cleanup: Identifying the Crucibles of Environmental Gentrification. In *The Political Economy of Environmental Justice*. Edited by Spencer Banzhaf. Redwood City: Stanford University Press, pp. 23–51. [CrossRef]
- Béné, Christophe, Rachel Wood, Andrew Newsham, and Mark Davies. 2012. Resilience: New Utopia or New Tyranny? Reflection about the Potentials and Limits of the Concept of Resilience in Relation to Vulnerability Reduction Programmes. *Institute of Development Studies (IDS) Working Paper* 2012: 1–61. [CrossRef]
- Berberian, Alique, David Gonzalez, and Lara Cushing. 2022. Racial Disparities in Climate Change-Related Health Effects in the United States. *Current Environmental Health Reports* 9: 451–64. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Bergstrand, Kelly, Brian Mayer, Babette Brumback, and Yi Zhang. 2015. Assessing the Relationship Between Social Vulnerability and Community Resilience to Hazards. *Social Indicators Research* 122: 391–409. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Boone, Christopher, Geoffrey Buckley, J. Morgan Grove, and Chona Sister. 2009. Parks and People: An Environmental Justice Inquiry in Baltimore, Maryland. *Annals of the Association of American Geographers* 99: 767–87. [CrossRef]
- Bourdieu, Pierre. 1979. Les trois états du capital culturel. *Actes de la Recherche en Sciences Sociales* 30: 3–6. [CrossRef]
- Bullard, Robert, ed. 2005. *The Quest for Environmental Justice: Human Rights and the Politics of Pollution*. San Francisco: Sierra Club Books.

- Chakraborty, Jayajit, Timothy Collins, and Sara Grineski. 2019. Exploring the Environmental Justice Implications of Hurricane Harvey Flooding in Greater Houston, Texas. *American Journal of Public Health* 109: 244–50. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Cretney, Raven. 2014. Resilience for Whom? Emerging Critical Geographies of Socio-Ecological Resilience. *Geography Compass* 8: 627–40. [CrossRef]
- Davies, Ian, Ryan Haugo, James Robertson, and Phillip Levin. 2018. The Unequal Vulnerability of Communities of Color to Wildfire. *PLoS ONE* 13: e0205825. [CrossRef]
- de Roode, Alexander Francois, and Ivo Martinac. 2020. Resilience hubs: A Maui case study to inform strategies for upscaling to resilience hub networks across coastal, remote, and island communities. *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science* 588: 052050. [CrossRef]
- Elliott, James, Timothy Haney, and Petrice Sams-Abiodun. 2010. Limits to Social Capital: Comparing Network Assistance in Two New Orleans Neighborhoods Devastated by Hurricane Katrina. *Sociological Quarterly* 51: 624–48. [CrossRef]
- Environmental Protection Agency. 2021. Climate Change and Social Vulnerability in the United States: A Focus on Six Impacts. Available online: http://www.epa.gov/cira/social-vulnerability-report (accessed on 31 August 2022).
- FEMA. 2021. *FEMA Resources for Climate Resilience;* Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Homeland Security.
- Granovetter, Mark. 1973. The Strength of Weak Ties. *American Journal of Sociology* 78: 1360–80. [CrossRef]
- Hawkins, Robert, and Katherine Maurer. 2010. Bonding, Bridging and Linking: How Social Capital Operated in New Orleans Following Hurricane Katrina. *The British Journal of Social Work* 40: 1777–93. [CrossRef]
- Hurlbert, Jeanne, Valerie Haines, and John Beggs. 2000. Core Networks and Tie Activation: What Kinds of Routine Networks Allocate Resources in Nonroutine Situations? *American Sociological Review* 65: 598–618. [CrossRef]
- Jesdale, Bill, Rachel Morello-Frosch, and Lara Cushing. 2013. The Racial/Ethnic Distribution of Heat Risk–Related Land Cover in Relation to Residential Segregation. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 121: 811–17. [CrossRef]
- Kaniasty, Krzysztof, and Fran Norris. 1993. A Test of the Social Support Deterioration Model in the Context of Natural Disaster. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 64: 395–408. [CrossRef]
- Kaniasty, Krzysztof, and Fran Norris. 2004. Social Support in the Aftermath of Disasters, Catastrophes, and Acts of Terrorism: Altruistic, Overwhelmed, Uncertain, Antagonistic, and Patriotic Communities. In *Bioterrorism: Psychological and Public Health Interventions*. Edited by Robert J. Ursano, Ann E. Norwood and Carol S. Fullerton. New York: Cambridge University Press, pp. 200–29.
- Kwon, Seok-Woo, and Paul Adler. 2014. Social Capital: Maturation of a Field of Research. *The Academy of Management Review* 39: 412–22. [CrossRef]
- MacKinnon, Danny, and Kate Driscoll Derickson. 2013. From Resilience to Resourcefulness: A Critique of Resilience Policy and Activism. *Progress in Human Geography* 37: 253–70. [CrossRef]

- Madrigano, Jaime, Kathryn Lane, Nada Petrovic, Munerah Ahmed, Micheline Blum, and Thomas Matte. 2018. Awareness, Risk Perception, and Protective Behaviors for Extreme Heat and Climate Change in New York City. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 15: 1433. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Marlow, Thomas, James R. Elliott, and Scott Frickel. 2022. Future flooding increases unequal exposure risks to relic industrial pollution. *Environmental Research Letters* 17: 074021. [CrossRef]
- Mazereeuw, Miho, and Elizabeth Yarina. 2017. Emergency preparedness hub: Designing decentralized systems for disaster resilience. *Journal of Architectural Education* 71: 65–72. [CrossRef]
- McPherson, Miller, Lynn Smith-Lovin, and James Cook. 2001. Birds of a Feather: Homophily in Social Networks. *Annual Review of Sociology* 27: 415–44. [CrossRef]
- Meadows, Donella. 1997. Places to Intervene in a System. Whole Earth 91: 78-84.
- Mohan, Giles, and John Mohan. 2002. Placing Social Capital. *Progress in Human Geography* 26: 191–210. [CrossRef]
- Murray, Sheila, and Blake Poland. 2020. Neighbourhood Climate Resilience: Lessons from the Lighthouse Project. *Canadian Journal of Public Health* 111: 890–96. [CrossRef]
- Nelson, Sarah H. 2014. Resilience and the Neoliberal Counter-Revolution: From Ecologies of Control to Production of the Common. *Resilience* 2: 1–17. [CrossRef]
- NIST—National Institute of Standards and Technology. 2018. *Risk Management Framework* for Information Systems and Organizations: A System Life Cycle Approach for Security and *Privacy*; Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Commerce, pp. 800–37. [CrossRef]
- Norris, Fran, Susan Stevens, Betty Pfefferbaum, Karen Wyche, and Rose Pfefferbaum. 2007. Community Resilience as a Metaphor, Theory, Set of Capacities, and Strategy for Disaster Readiness. *American Journal of Community Psychology* 41: 127–50. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Otto, Ilona, Diana Reckien, Christopher Reyer, Rachel Marcus, Virginie Le Masson, Lindsey Jones, Andrew Norton, and Olivia Serdeczny. 2017. Social Vulnerability to Climate Change: A Review of Concepts and Evidence. *Regional Environmental Change* 17: 1651–62. [CrossRef]
- Renteria, Roger, Sara Grineski, Timothy Collins, Aaron Flores, and Shaylynn Trego. 2022. Social Disparities in Neighborhood Heat in the Northeast United States. *Environmental Research* 203: 111805. [CrossRef]
- Ribeiro, David, and Tyler Bailey. 2017. *Indicators for Local Energy Resilience*. Washington, DC: American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy.
- Shonkoff, Seth B., Rachel Morello-Frosch, Manuel Pastor, and James Sadd. 2011. The climate gap: Environmental health and equity implications of climate change and mitigation policies in California—A review of the literature. *Climate Change* 109: S485–S503. [CrossRef]
- Small, Mario Luis. 2009. *Unanticipated Gains: Origins of Network Inequality in Everyday Life*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Szreter, Simon, and Michael Woolcock. 2004. Health by Association? Social Capital, Social
 Theory, and the Political Economy of Public Health. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 33: 650–67. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Thomas, Kimberley, R. Dean Hardy, Heather Lazrus, Michael Mendez, Ben Orlove, Isabel Rivera-Collazo, J. Timmons Roberts, Marcy Rockman, Benjamin Warner, and Robert Winthrop. 2018. Explaining Differential Vulnerability to Climate Change: A Social Science Review. *WIREs Climate Change* 10: e565. [CrossRef]
- Walker, Brian, Crawford S. Holling, Stephen R. Carpenter, and Ann P. Kinzig. 2004. Resilience, Adaptability and Transformability in Social–Ecological Systems. *Ecology and Society* 9: 5. [CrossRef]
- Walsh, Elizabeth. 2018. White Fragility as an Obstacle to Anti-Racist Resilience Planning: Opportunities for Equity-Conscious Partnerships. *Journal of Urban Management* 7: 181–89. [CrossRef]
- Woolcock, Michael. 2001. The Place of Social Capital in Understanding Social and Economic Outcomes. *Isuma* 2: 1.

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

A Crisis within a Crisis: Climate Change and Gender-Based Violence (GBV) during the COVID-19 Pandemic in Trinidad and Tobago: A Narrative Review

Roshnie A. Doon and Debra D. Joseph

Abstract: Across the world, Stay at Home (SAH) and State of Emergencies (SOE) have been executed at various levels of intensity to preserve the lives and livelihoods of men, women, and their families against the COVID-19 pandemic. However, while these policies were implemented to protect lives, they also became a barrier to the security of men and women who are victims of domestic violence. Indeed, the literature has highlighted a worrying trend, in that there appears to not only be a rise in the various forms of domestic violence against victims resulting directly from the SAH measures, but also in the context of climate change, issues of lack of safety, food insecurity and economic insecurity in a COVID-19 environment have all served to intensify the experiences of victims. Using a secondary research methodology, the primary focus of this chapter is to explore the prevalence of non-extreme forms of domestic violence offences in Trinidad and Tobago occurring during the COVID-19 pandemic, its connection to climate change events, and how these changes are likely to fuel domestic violence.

1. Introduction

The Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), better known as the Global Goals, are a collective call to action towards the resolution of many social, economic, and environmental ills that plague our world, in the hope that future generations may live a sustainable life. Of the 17 goals established by the United Nations (UN), the goal on Climate Action, i.e., goal 13, is the one that is the most critical to the survival of the human race, as it focuses on the need to take urgent action to transform the industrial activities of the leading producers of greenhouse gasses (GHG), which are having irreversible and long-lasting effects on poorer nations across the world (United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) 2022). The losses accumulated from climate change-related disasters pose not only a significantly large financial cost to global economies through recovery and resilience efforts, but also have a notable impact on the lives and livelihoods of many persons around the world (United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) 2022a).

It is for this reason that if Goal 13, the Call to Climate Action, is not achieved, then this can worsen the ability of the world to achieve many of the other SDGs by 2030, especially when it comes to Goals 5 and 10, which focus on gender equality, and reduced inequalities (United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) 2022b;

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) 2022c). It is therefore essential to understand how the drivers of gender inequality such as climate change have contributed to the prevalence of gender-based violence in Trinidad and Tobago, as climate change events may act as a trigger for violent incidents (United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) 2022d).

The prolonged presence of the COVID-19 pandemic has unfortunately worsened the situation of many victims of domestic violence (Adibelli et al. 2021). In that, not only have SAH measures trapped victims with their abusers, but the disruption in the functions in many sectors, such as healthcare, education, transportation, etc., have reduced their access to essential health services needed during instances of intense abuse, which may lead to severe wounds, such as traumatic brain injuries, hemorrhages, vision impairments, contusions, lacerations, and strangulation marks, as well as broken bones and fractures.

Bearing in mind that climate change and the COVID-19 pandemic when combined may have created the perfect breeding ground for domestic violence to occur in Trinidad and Tobago (Akel et al. 2021; Berniell and Facchini 2021; Glazebrook et al. 2020). This chapter will examine in great detail using a secondary research methodology not only how domestic violence manifested itself during the pandemic around the world, but also analyze the prevalence of non-extreme forms of domestic violence offences in Trinidad and Tobago, the link between climate change and domestic violence in Trinidad and Tobago, and how climate change has contributed to the occurrence of domestic violence, before examining the challenges and future perspectives of the issue for Trinidad and Tobago.

Notwithstanding the significance and importance of GBV in relation to the issue of climate change, there are several limitations of the work performed in this study. These limitations mostly concern the availability of data, and the statistical coverage of domestic violence incidents in Trinidad and Tobago, which if available may have allowed for greater empirical and applied research to be carried out. In particular, there is very little historical domestic violence data collected, and as a result it is not possible to determine if the patterns of domestic violence have intergenerational effects. Furthermore, the data collected on domestic violence in Trinidad and Tobago are limited in scope, in that only basic information concerning the victims such as age, sex, and marital status is collected, which also limits the level of analysis. Should this information be expanded to include information such as their level of education, previous instances of abuse, and presence of children in the household, it would have made for a much richer analysis of domestic violence in Trinidad and Tobago. That being said, one particular line of future research may possibly be to examine the impact that climate change has on the men who are victims of domestic violence in the Caribbean in relation to climate change. This is likely to add a great dimension to the literature as domestic violence amongst men is not at the forefront of the climate change and domestic violence discussion.

2. Global Manifestations of Domestic Violence during the COVID-19 Pandemic

The COVID-19 pandemic is an event that has forced the world to face many of its insecurities. From issues surrounding the equitable distribution of food and health care to that of political and economic instability, it appears that no one has been spared from the turmoil that the pandemic has unearthed. One such area that has received great attention during the COVID-19 pandemic is that of violence within the home environment, and its many linkages to topics such as Intimate Partner Violence (IPV), Gender Based Violence (GBV), Mental Health, Poverty, and Income Insecurity.

During the pandemic era, domestic violence in its many variations has raised its head to reveal some devastating outcomes, such as the prevalence of mental health disorders amongst pregnant women who are victims of domestic violence. Abrahams et al. (2021) explain that in a COVID-19 environment, the psychological distress that pregnant South African women experienced alongside severe food insecurity, sexual abuse, and marital distress, made many of them even more pre-disposed to common mental health disorders such as anxiety, depression, and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) than in the pre-pandemic period. Similar to pregnant women, married women who were homemakers in India, as illustrated by Indu et al. (2021), exhibited depressive, anxiety, and perceived stress symptoms, which were strongly associated with domestic violence offences. Sleeping disorders were also highlighted by Peraud et al. (2021) as another contributing factor associated with domestic violence against women in France.

A similar outcome was observed for Lebanese women who were not pregnant during quarantine periods, where victims suffered from higher levels of anxiety and stress during extremely abusive situations (Akel et al. 2021). In most instances, forced cohabitation between victims and perpetrators of domestic violence was often one of the main causes of such abuse to persist during quarantine, as the possibility of conflicts and instances of interpersonal violence increased (De Berardis et al. 2021). For example, in the case of Italy, women were found to have less control over their movement, especially during stressful conditions, and were less likely to report the incident (Barchielli et al. 2021). Despite the lack of formal reporting, it was found that in the case of Italy and other European countries such as France, Germany and Spain, 5 weeks after the March 2020 lockdown, the intensity to which domestic violence searches were carried out via Google mobility data for these countries was at its highest, i.e., 20% (Berniell and Facchini 2021).

In contrast to that of European women, in the Portuguese context, even though the telephone remained the primary means of communication, many victims of domestic violence never used either social media platforms such as Facebook or videoconferencing applications such as Zoom, Microsoft teams, etc., during quarantine, and as a result, these victims received less remote support (Caridade et al. 2021b). Thus, victims of domestic violence such as those in Belgium reported greater dissatisfaction with healthcare services, and social support, and higher levels of emotional loneliness and vulnerability (Drieskens et al. 2022). Such factors in many instances influenced the ability of victims such as women in Turkey, reducing their ability to effectively cope with stress (Evcili and Demirel 2022). This causes the victims' perception of stress to increase, which in turn increases their likelihood of worsening health and mental health outcomes.

Another manifestation of such psychological abuse is emotional abuse. Turkish women during the pandemic were found to suffer from stronger intensities of emotional and verbal abuse even if they were literate. This problem was worsened further if the woman and her partner were both unemployed during periods of lockdown (Adibelli et al. 2021). This consequence was also mirrored by married Saudi Arabian women, who endured multiple forms of domestic violence during quarantine, i.e., violent abuse (87.7%), emotional abuse (37.9%), and sexual abuse (39.9%), especially if they had many children (Alharbi et al. 2021). El-Nimir et al. (2021) explain that in the case of Arab women, 50% of victims were exposed to psychological violence during periods of lockdown at least one to three times per month, and sometimes daily if their partner lost his job during quarantine.

Apart from the social implications of the pandemic on domestic violence, the economic consequences of the virus also influenced the rate and intensity of domestic violence cases. As illustrated by Arenas-Arroyo et al. (2021), even though the economic impact of the pandemic was found to be significantly larger than the stints of lockdown, it was found that if the economic situation of the man in the household was to worsen during this period, his partner was more likely to experience the backlash from the loss of his job. In India, it was found that the type of marriage (Sikh, Parsi, Muslim, Buddhist, and Jain marriages, just to name a few), the area of residence, the husbands' age and education, and the employment status of the women were all variables (Rayhan and Akter 2021).

Given that women were more likely to have become unemployed between March 2020 to September 2021, this also increased the risk of their children dropping out of school permanently, neglecting the care of their children and dependent family members, and suffering from GBV as their level of uncertainty and job loss increased (Flor et al. 2022). Such economic instability at the household level, together with a marked decline in education amongst girls, was also noted to have led to a rise in early marriages in Bangladeshi girls originating from rural communities (Gautam et al. 2021).

Apart from the marked increase in violence against women during the pandemic, countries such as Ethiopia have noted the rise in cases against young girls. According to Kassie et al. (2022), 40.05% of Ethiopian girls have experienced some sort of violence, with psychological abuse being its primary form during the pandemic period. This statistic was positively associated with the use of social media, viewing of explicit content and substance abuse. Similar to young girls in Ethiopia, 27.6% of young adolescent girls in Kenya experienced IPV during the pandemic, and its occurrence is associated with poor support mechanisms in the home and community, and their partner's age difference (Decker et al. 2022). Further to this, as school closures continued after the initial lockdowns from March 2020, the state of Florida in

the United States also continued to record high cases of juvenile arrests for domestic violence, predominantly amongst Black and Hispanic youths (Baglivio et al. 2022).

Notwithstanding the overall impact that domestic violence has had on victims around the world, Drotning et al. (2022) find that the victims' sexual orientation also played a crucial role in their risk of violence. Sexual minorities in the United States were noted to have suffered a greater incidence of domestic violence than victims who were heterosexuals. In addition to this, other minority groups such as Refugees were noted by Mutambara et al. (2021) to have suffered from the negative effects of violence, by having their needs for safety during the pandemic ignored by state officials and excluded from mitigation measures.

In most cases of IPV and GVB cases, victims reportedly suffered from many forms of abuse cited in the literature such as physical, verbal, emotional, economic, and sexual manipulation; however, during the pandemic, new types of violence against women emerged. For Nigerian women, such violence manifested itself as threats to be thrown out of their homes by offenders, and threats concerning losing custody of their children, which in both instances hinder their ability to protect themselves and their children from becoming exposed to the COVID-19 virus (Fawole et al. 2021). In many instances, as discussed by Leigh et al. (2022), the virus was used by the perpetrators of domestic violence as a tool to control their victims and make them more submissive. This is an important issue, as McLay (2020) explains, that even in Chicago, United States, when Stay at Home Orders were issued, not only were domestic violence incidents more likely to occur, but offenders were less likely to have been arrested.

3. Research Methodology

For the purposes of this chapter, a secondary research methodology will be implemented to investigate the linkage between climate change and gender-based violence in Trinidad and Tobago during the COVID-19 pandemic. The main type of research conducted is that of secondary research or desk research as the data used in this chapter was retrieved from the TTPS and the Metrological Office of Trinidad and Tobago, while drawing on articles, journals and reports as discussed below. This type of research was chosen for this study because of its cost effectiveness, and it is largely based on existing research that aids in achieving the objectives of this chapter.

First, to examine how domestic violence cases manifested themselves around the world, several sources of scholarly literature are used to investigate the experience of victims around the world. Second, to study both the prevalence of non-extreme forms of domestic violence offences and its relationship to climate change in Trinidad and Tobago, domestic violence and climate change data were sourced from the Meteorological office of Trinidad and Tobago, and the Crime and Problem Analysis (CAPA) unit of the Trinidad and Tobago Police Service (TTPS).

The data which were collected during the period of 2020–2021 were compiled by the Crime and Problem Analysis (CAPA) unit of the Trinidad and Tobago Police Service (TTPS). This registry is notably limited in nature due to a lack of resources by the Trinidad and Tobago Police Service (TTPS) to put together a comprehensive domestic violence database, and as a result the database only gathers information on the date of the incident, month and year when the incident occurred, the division and station where the incident was reported, the type of offence, the marital status of the victim, the victims' citizenship, ethnicity, occupation, sex, date of birth and age. It is well-known, however, that issues surrounding the non-collection and incomplete gathering of domestic violence data are cited throughout the literature as being a common limitation to carrying out empirical-type analyses that can aid policy development in this area.

Third and finally, to understand how climate change is likely to fuel domestic violence in the Caribbean, and the challenges that it poses to the region, a host of scholarly literature, reports, and discussion papers are used. The use of the secondary research methodology is paramount to the success of this chapter, as it enables one to not only identify and fill current research gaps in the literature that concern the Caribbean perspective that climate change has concerning gender-based violence, but to also serve as a starting point to understanding how climate change adaptation and mitigation plans influence the environmental linkages of violence.

4. The Prevalence of Non-Extreme Forms of Domestic Violence Offences in Trinidad and Tobago during the COVID-19 Pandemic

Before investigating the connection that climate change events are likely to have on domestic violence in Trinidad and Tobago, it is important to examine the overall prevalence of non-extreme forms of domestic violence offences occurring during the COVID-19 pandemic. Using a sample of 2372 men and women who are victims of domestic violence and are between the ages 18–65, a summary of some of the characteristic features of the victims shown in Table 1 below reveals that for the period of 2020–2021, most victims of domestic violence are between the ages of 25–34 (36.4%), married (34.7%), employed (72.2%), and considered to be non-essential workers (48.5%).

Variable	All Victims (%)			
	All Offences	Physical Offence	Verbal Offence	Legal Offence
	Age Gr	oup		
Age 18–24	11.40	13.60	7.40	6.50
Age 25–34	36.40	38.90	33.80	24.50
Age 35–44	31.30	31.00	32.00	31.00
Age 45–53	13.10	11.30	14.90	21.50
Åge 54+	7.90	5.20	12.00	16.50
	Marital S	Status		
Common Law Relationship	28.30	31.40	24.80	15.50
Divorced	1.60	1.00	2.30	4.00
Married	34.70	34.10	36.10	35.50
Separated	4.10	3.30	4.80	8.50
Single	30.10	29.80	30.50	30.50
Widowed	1.10	0.30	1.60	6.00
	Time of A	ssault		
Weekday	73.50	72.40	75.40	76.50
Weekend	26.50	27.60	24.60	23.50
	Employme	nt Status		
Employed	72.20	72.20	74.10	66.50
Essential Worker	23.70	23.80	23.90	21.50
Non-Essential Worker	48.50	48.30	50.20	45.00
Unemployed	27.80	27.80	25.90	33.50
Observations	2372	1562	610	200

Table 1. Descriptive statistics (2020–2021).

Source: Table by authors.

In addition to this, most of these offences, i.e., 73.5%, appear to occur on a weekday (Monday–Friday). For the purposes of this chapter, the three main types of non-extreme forms of domestic violence offences considered will be those that reflect physical, verbal, and legal abuse, as these types of abuse were most widespread during the COVID-19 pandemic. Briefly defined according to Living Without Abuse (LWA) (2022),

- Physical abuse includes behaviors such as biting, beating, burning, slapping and other similar actions that can lead to permanent injuries.
- Verbal abuse includes behaviors such as the frequent use of name-calling, obscene language, demoralizing and discounting the feelings of others, as well as the use of silence to exert control.
- Legal/financial abuse includes behaviors such as withholding money from their partner, making them accountable for everything spent, and either taking out loans or creating debts in their partner's name.

Based on the sample data taken, in the case of Trinidad and Tobago, most of the domestic violence victims appear to suffer from physical abuse (65.9%) and to a lesser extent verbal (25.7%) and legal (8.4%) abuse during the COVID-19 pandemic. In the case of physical abuse, many victims are between the ages of 25–44 and 35–44, in either a common-law relationship or married, while being employed and a non-essential worker. A similar outcome was also found for victims of verbal abuse; however, victims of legal abuse were slightly older, falling in the 35–44 age category.

A further look at the overall occurrences of each type of domestic violence offence shown in Figure 1 reveals that for the period of 2020–2021, all offences appear to peak in the months of March and July, after which offences tapered off and declined during August–December. A similar trend is observed for victims of physical abuse; however, while cases declined considerably between April–May, there was a steady rise in cases in the May–July period. When compared to victims of verbal abuse, the number of cases peaked in the month of May, declining thereafter, while the number of legal abuse cases remained small and relatively stable regardless of the month.



Figure 1. Domestic violence offences (2020–2021). Source: Figure by authors.

When the occupational status of the worker is considered as reflected by Figure 2a most essential workers tend to experience physical abuse, which peaks in the months of March, May, and October, when compared to verbal abuse, which seems to be consistently high during the months of March–July. In terms of Figure 2b, non-essential workers tend to experience higher rates of domestic violence in the months of March and July; however, when the type of offence is considered, non-essential workers tend to suffer from higher rates of physical abuse in the months of March, April, July, and September. A somewhat similar trend is observed for victims of verbal abuse, but there is a greater fluctuation in cases after July. Finally, Figure 2c shows that unemployed victims of domestic violence tend to consistently experience high levels of domestic violence during the months of February–May, which peaked in July and declined thereafter. A similar pattern is exhibited by unemployed victims who experienced physical abuse, but there was a visible decline in cases during May. The opposite was observed for verbal abuse, which was at its highest in May, and relatively low for the remaining months. Regardless of occupational status, the cases of legal abuse tend to be small and stable over time.



Figure 2. Employment status of domestic violence victims (2020–2021). (**a**) Shows the incidence of domestic violence experienced by essential workers; (**b**) shows the incidence of domestic violence experienced by non-essential workers; (**c**) shows the incidence of domestic violence experienced by unemployed persons. Source: Figure by authors.

5. Climate Change and Domestic Violence in Trinidad and Tobago

The negative implications of extreme climate change events are not a problem that can be dealt with in the future. It is a current ongoing problem that is taking place in real-time and is having an irreversible impact on the lives and livelihoods of those vulnerable to these events, particularly when originating from Small Island Developing States (SIDS) such as Trinidad and Tobago. The current effects of global climate change are likely to have widespread effects on the environment, as the occurrence and intensity of climatological (extreme temperatures, droughts, and wildfires), geophysical (earthquakes, landslides, volcanic activity, and tsunamis), hydrological (avalanches, floods), and meteorological (cyclones, hurricanes, tropical storms, tropical waves, typhoons), events have all grown in magnitude (Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) n.d.).

These climate change events have all contributed to the breakdown of the protective mechanisms of the household by intensifying the problems of insecurity related to relationships, social interactions, jobs, and employment, as well as the provision of basic needs such as food, housing, and healthcare. Such disruptions to the safety and well-being of the household are also linked to the collective occurrence of violence within the home and communities, as their lives and livelihoods are now threatened more perceptibly, which can make worse the level of poverty and socioeconomic inequalities that women and victims of domestic violence in Trinidad and Tobago may experience (Belsey-Priebe et al. 2021). Thus, leading to a higher incidence of violence and violent crime. Climate change events such as famine and drought have led to periods of war as the social mechanisms put in place to protect people erode. One example of such a breakdown can be seen from the relationship that the presence of domestic violence cases may have with changes in the climate (Caridade et al. 2021a).

In the case of Trinidad and Tobago, according to Figure 3, during the 2020 SAH orders, which lasted during the months of March–June, the number of non-extreme forms of domestic violence was at its highest. In 2020, as the average temperature increased from 25.8 °C in January to a high of 28.1 °C in May, so too did the occurrence of domestic violence cases, which increased from 96 to 142 cases. These cases peaked at 146 in March just at the onset of the SAH Orders. Following the relaxation of the SAH Orders, as the average temperature declined to 26.6 °C in December, the number of cases also declined to 41 in December. Interestingly enough, during periods of high temperature when the prevalence of domestic violence cases was elevated, the average relative humidity as expected was low, i.e., 70.1 mm to 71.8 mm between March–May 2020. Under these conditions, on these uncomfortably hot days, it is noted that warmer temperatures are likely to increase feelings of anger, hostility, and aggression, resulting in higher levels of domestic violence (Mahendran et al. 2021).



Figure 3. Average temperature (**a**), relative humidity (**b**) and DV offences during Trinidad and Tobago's 2020 SAH orders. Source: Figure by authors.

In 2021, as the COVID-19 pandemic persisted, Trinidad and Tobago also introduced an SOE during the months of June–November to assist in the management of the virus. During this time, according to Figure 4, although the number of overall cases of domestic violence remained high, between June to November the cases of non-extreme forms of domestic violence dropped slightly from 97 to 75 cases. However, one month into the SOE, the number of offences peaked at 130 cases in July 2021. In Trinidad and Tobago, some of the warmest months occur during the June/July–October period, averaging at around 27 °C, and coincidentally throughout this timeframe the cases of domestic violence were again high, with at least 100 cases per month.



Figure 4. Average temperature (**a**), relative humidity (**b**) and DV offences during Trinidad and Tobago's 2021 SOE orders. Source: Figure by authors.

From June/July–October, when the average temperatures were elevated, the average relative humidity was observed to also be quite high, 79.2 mm to 77.5 mm. The presence of both high levels of temperature and humidity are known to cause physical and behavioral changes in persons such as mood swings, depression, anxiety, drowsiness, fatigue, heat strokes, and sleep disturbances, as the human body struggles to cool itself, where again such a distortion in the behaviors of perpetrators and victims of domestic violence can lead to intense bursts of aggression and extreme violence (Otrachshenko et al. 2021). However, as the temperature declines and becomes more comfortable, and with the lifting of SAH in 2020 and the SOE orders in 2021 after July 2020 and December 2021, as more people are now outdoors, the incidence of domestic violence is likely to decline.
6. Climate Change Fuels Violence Against Victims

In the case of Trinidad and Tobago, as with many regions around the world such as Sub-Saharan Africa and East Asia, which are vulnerable to experiencing disastrous climate change events, the arrival and departure of tropical storms, hurricanes, flooding, and extreme temperature and rainfall, together with the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, have all threatened the livelihoods of those most vulnerable in society. This is especially the case as it relates to gender-based violence since the twin island state continues to experience adverse climate events, which according to Thurston et al. (2021) can open three main pathways for gender-based violence to occur. The first is that climate change can be a stressor that triggers gender-based violence; second, climate change enables environments in which gender-based violence can strive; and third, climate change often exacerbates the underlying drivers of gender-based violence.

6.1. Patriarchal Societies and Fragile Communities

The vulnerability of domestic violence victims to climate change events is often linked to the traditional values and cultural norms regarding the role of women in the household and the community, where men traditionally have power over women, which implies that the security of women may be hampered during weather-related events such as tropical cyclones in countries such as Fiji, as men may have more control over the use and allocation of resources needed during and after the occurrence of natural disasters, while women have extraordinarily little influence during the adaptation, mitigation, and recovery process (Kopf et al. 2020).

For this reason, it is expected that climate change events may worsen the living situation of victims of domestic violence, particularly those residing in fragile communities such as coastal communities in countries such as Nigeria, as well as low-income urban and rural areas in Trinidad and Tobago (Akinemolu and Obafemi 2019). These areas are often considered to be vulnerable to climate change events because there is little investment made to develop and maintain the infrastructure of communities (housing, roads, drainage pathways), and to provide basic services such as healthcare, frequent waste collection, clean drinking water and electricity (Fraser 2021).

Consequently, the victims living in these communities may not be able to put in place adaptation and mitigation plans at the community level to deal with the adverse effects of climate change events such as flooding and landslides. This unfortunately leaves communities in Trinidad and Tobago more vulnerable to experiencing higher levels of discord in their communities such as crime, civil disobedience, and displacement during the post-disaster period (Memon 2020). Such heightened tensions, created by flood events in other countries such as Kenya, Pakistan, and Sri Lanka, have been observed to be followed by a growth in gender-based violence and may serve as an example of what is likely to happen in Trinidad and Tobago if climate-related violence of the poor is left unchecked (Bonds 2016).

In an environment where both climate change and domestic violence are rampant, it may also strengthen feelings of vulnerability, hopelessness, and despondency, within the community. This is likely to make victims of domestic violence from these living areas in Trinidad and Tobago more predisposed to experiencing higher levels of exploitation, as their living situation is now insecure. This heightened feeling of vulnerability is unfortunately made worse by the slow process to access grants and financial assistance from government bodies to undertake recovery efforts, which may be fraught with unnecessary bureaucratic red tape (Cameron et al. 2022; Parkinson 2022).

6.2. Access, Use and Control of Resources

In the aftermath of a climate change event, men and women tend to experience and react to these challenges in diverse ways depending on their access to resources. Given that women and domestic violence victims in Trinidad and Tobago may have a higher social disadvantage, given that they have less ownership of land, they are more dependent on local natural resources for food, water, and energy supply used in cooking and heating, and have less access to environmental goods and services. It is also possible that victims may also have less access to education and training on how to deal with the effects of extreme weather events, which may all contribute to creating the perfect conditions for violence to thrive in their homes (Caridade et al. 2021a; Chersich et al. 2019). The growing scarcity of fertile croplands and other essential environmental resources, together with climate extremes such as temperature and precipitation, all contribute to the development of collective forms of violence such as riots, protesting, and youth gangs within communities (Levy et al. 2017).

6.3. Extreme Temperatures and Employment

Violence in hot weather is not a new phenomenon, as with the case of Trinidad and Tobago, other countries such as South Africa have found that temperature changes can have a profound effect on the psychology and behavior of perpetrators and their victims. Where extreme weather may bring about a sense of discomfort, emotional instability, mood disturbances, eroding well-being, irritability, confusion, anger, and aggression, which together may increase the likelihood of violence against one's partner or family members (Chersich et al. 2019). For this reason, when related to variations in temperature, this type of abuse, according to Henke and Hsu (2020), reduces to a form of expressive violence, which is aggression that occurs as an emotional response to frustration. This is further supported by the fact that countries in warmer regions of the world are more likely to exhibit higher rates of violence and dangerous crime during hotter weather. Such conditions have led to higher rates of physical and sexual violence and even cases of femicide.

Interestingly enough, Henke and Hsu (2020) explain that if the victim of domestic violence is employed and has job opportunities regardless of the industry of employment, then this often protects them from experiencing temperature-based

violence, as the victim has greater bargaining power. It is noted, however, that while the victims of domestic violence can be employed in any industry, some sectors are more labor intensive such as in the areas of agricultural/farming and garment construction such as in the case of Bangladesh and Ghana, and victims may be more exposed to heat stress and extreme weather events, which could lead to higher instances of extreme violence (Anderson Hoffner et al. 2021; Glazebrook et al. 2020).

6.4. Sexual Gender-Based Violence (SGBV)

As climate change events restrict access to resources, when conflict arises, so too does the incidence of sexual and gender-based violence. This is because the environmental conditions created by natural disasters as well as the COVID-19 pandemic not only worsen the inequalities that victims in Trinidad and Tobago may also experience but may provide the perfect disguise for the perpetrators of sexual gender-based violence to target victims (Clark et al. 2022). Given that legal restraints, social protective measures, social networks, and health care services may be weakened during the occurrence of natural disasters, perpetrators may use these conditions as an intentional tactic to intimidate their victims. This effectively displaces victims, as well as migrant and refugee victims of abuse, who are now more than before vulnerable to entering into the sex-trade industry, as well as child marriages in response to their desperation for necessities, food insecurity, mental stress, mental trauma, post-traumatic stress disorders, as well as privacy and protection (Ovenden and Daalen 2022; Desai and Mandal 2021).

Even though climate change plays an important role in the spread of sexual gender-based violence during climate change disasters, victims continue to be victimized because there is not only an international legal instrument that adequately addresses such violence, but several major United Nations (UN) Climate Negotiations such as the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC)—1992, Kyoto Protocol—1997, and the Paris Agreement—1995, and several earlier Conference of the Parties (COP), barely addressed SGBV in great detail (United Nations (UN) 1992; United Nations Climate Change (UNCC) 2022; Environmental and Energy Study Institute (EESI) 2022). As a result, women and victims of domestic violence will continue to experience verbal, physical, and sexual violence in their communities.

6.5. Environmental Degradation

Apart from climate change events, natural and fabricated environmental degradation influences the intensity of domestic violence and violence against women. From a legislative and climate change policy perspective, not only is there little inclusion and representation of women, but the rights of Indigenous communities in countries such as Indonesia, who are also disproportionately affected by environmental degradation caused by problems such as deforestation, land disturbances, pollution, landfills, and overpopulation, are hardly considered

(Csevar 2021). As a result, this often serves to worsen their current vulnerabilities inclusive of gender-based domestic violence, as well as the marginalization and social exclusion of these Indigenous communities and communities in low- and middle-income countries.

One example where environmental degradation through water insecurity has fueled violence occurred in Sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America, and South Asia, where prolonged periods of drought forced women to not only venture far distances outside of their communities to search for water, but also put themselves at risk to verbal, physical and sexual violence, as well as being raped and abducted by strangers such as armed groups (Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF) 2005), not to mention the risk of intimate partner violence dealt with by their partners when they fail to secure water and food resources to meet the needs of the household (Tallman et al. 2022).

7. Challenges and Future Perspectives for Trinidad and Tobago

Based on the recommendations put forward by United Nations Women (UN Women) (2017), one must ensure that service providers and survivors realize that not only physical violence is violence but there is also psychological abuse, verbal abuse, financial abuse, and emotional abuse as well. Education on the domestic violence act and what constitutes abuse is crucial for building awareness of abuse. This can go towards recognizing, preventing, and addressing abuse. Schools, as part of their social education, should incorporate this in their curricula. Domestic violence is too pervasive for society to do anything. It must also be noted that domestic violence can ensue from as early as the beginning of a relationship. Observing red flags concerning the types of abuse can auger well for prevention and leaving a relationship early.

Many women experience victim blame from persons in society, for example, the police, family members and random persons. This can prevent the reporting of the violence for months. Women may be embarrassed and shamed, leading to non-seeking help behavior for counselling, community programs, clinics and other supportive interventions that are available. Domestic violence can create both intrapersonal and interpersonal conflicts. Understanding abuse can help women build their self-esteem, develop healthy self-concepts, and realize that they are worthy of their place in society.

Resources need to be strengthened. Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs) are fund deficient and struggle to employ staff, finance staff training and enhance existing programs. More funding is needed to hire social workers and counsellors. When social workers and counsellors are stretched, the interventions could be compromised, and clients may not feel that their needs are being met. This is an added burden that they do not need. Shelters may need the presence of child psychologists as children could be particularly affected by domestic violence and may wake up screaming in the night and or have behavioral challenges. Shelters can neither address mental illness nor suicide attempts. Women who fall into this category can become invisible to services and have greater difficulty accessing shelter

and support. Further to this, state resources are also too limited and inadequate to address domestic violence. Although this issue is dealt with in ministries and units, there is a need for greater coordination. Relationship factors such as patriarchy, economic stress, men's multiple partners and substance abuse to name a few exacerbate women's vulnerability to domestic violence. The sexual violence of rape in marriages or with partners needs greater attention, as it is under-discussed in forums. Economic insecurity is likely to increase because of COVID-19 and with-it women's and men's dependence on each other.

Women must be able to negotiate safely for finances to support themselves and their children in households, especially those who are dependent on partners for financial support. Women may feel alone and do not know where to turn despite the range of services available by both the State and NGOs. They remain at risk, especially when they leave violent relationships. There are inadequate provisions for their immediate and sustained protection. Interventions must be fast, immediate and consistent. The protection system is not effective enough. Holistic support is sorely needed.

8. Conclusions

Many women have experienced domestic violence throughout their lifetimes and continue to do so presently. New layers of challenges tend to exacerbate this violence, such as COVID-19 and climate change. These added layers tend to perpetuate inequality and inequity concerning women and their needs. If mechanisms are not put in place to alleviate this scourge in society now, women are going to continue to suffer the consequences. These consequences can lead to death, with increasing homicidal figures in the country. The challenges faced have been highlighted and provide a way forward for the provision of adequate and holistic support for women in such circumstances. Those in authority must take notice and act immediately.

The empirical evidence provided within the scholarly literature, and actual research highlights and interprets the voices of women who have experienced domestic violence. The findings cannot be generalized to the population of Trinidad and Tobago, as such, further scientific studies or a systematic literature review with meta-analysis are necessary to confirm this hypothesis.

This issue should be placed high up on the agenda of policies and programs to be initiated or supplemented by the state. Awareness programs, whether they be via social media, press or television, should be developed and distributed accordingly. Education is a key component to understanding the elements of domestic abuse. The impacts of climate change on women should also be a part of this campaign as it adds another layer to the plight of women and can be a factor in domestic abuse. The links should be delineated to inform the public. Hopefully, persons in the public will take notice and join the advocacy for additional resources and services for women who experience domestic violence in our society. **Author Contributions:** Conceptualization, R.A.D.; methodology, R.A.D.; formal analysis, R.A.D.; investigation, R.A.D.; resources, R.A.D.; writing—original draft preparation, R.A.D. and D.D.J.; writing—review and editing, R.A.D. and D.D.J. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Acknowledgments: The authors wish to thank the Crime and Problem Analysis (CAPA) unit of the Trinidad and Tobago Police Service (TTPS), for providing access to the Domestic Violence data used in this study.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Abrahams, Zulfa, Sonet Boisits, Marguerite Schneider, Martin Prince, and Crick Lund. 2021. The relationship between common mental disorders (CMDs), food insecurity and domestic violence in pregnant women during the COVID-19 lockdown in Cape Town, South Africa. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology* 57: 37–46. [CrossRef]
- Adibelli, Derya, Adem Sümen, and Gamze Teskereci. 2021. Domestic violence against women during the Covid-19 pandemic: Turkey sample. *Health Care for Women International* 42: 335–50. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Akel, Marwan, Jana Berro, Clara Rahme, Chadia Haddad, Sahar Obeid, and Souheil Hallit. 2021. Violence Against Women During COVID-19 Pandemic. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 37: NP12284–NP12309. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Akinemolu, Adenike, and Olukoya Obafemi. 2019. The Vulnerability of Women to Climate Change in Coastal Regions of Nigeria: A Case of the IIaje Community in Ondo State. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 246: 1–26. [CrossRef]
- Alharbi, Fares, Meshal A. Alkheraiji, Abdullah A. Aljumah, Majid Al-Eissa, Salman S. Qasim, and Meshal K. Alaqeel. 2021. Domestic Violence Against Married Women During the COVID-19 Quarantine in Saudi Arabia. *Cureus* 13: e15231. [CrossRef]
- Anderson Hoffner, Laurel, Joni Simpson, Cristina Martinez-Fernandez, and Aruch Patumtaewapibal. 2021. *Turning Up the Heat: Exploring Potential Links between Climate Change and Gender-Based Violence and Harassment in the Garment Sector*. ILO Working Paper. Geneva: ILO, 31 vols. ISBN 978-92-2-034163-6.
- Arenas-Arroyo, Esther, Daniel Fernandez-Kranz, and Natalia Nollenberger. 2021. Intimate partner violence under forced cohabitation and economic stress; Evidence from the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Public Economics* 194: 104350. [CrossRef]
- Baglivio, Michael, Kevin T. Wolff, Joan A. Reid, Sherry L. Jackson, and Alex R. Piquero. 2022. Did Juvenile Domestic Violence Offending Change during COVID-19? *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice* 200: 63–79. [CrossRef]
- Barchielli, Benedetta, Michela Baldi, Elena Paoli, Paolo Roma, Stefano Ferracuti, Christian Napoli, Anna Maria Giannini, and Giulia Lausi. 2021. When "Stay at Home" Can Be Dangerous: Data on Domestic Violence in Italy during COVID-19 Lockdown. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18: 8948. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Belsey-Priebe, Maryruth, Deborah Lyons, and Jonathan J. Buonocore. 2021. COVID-19' s Impact on American Women's Food Insecurity Foreshadows Vulnerabilities to Climate Change. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 18: 6867. [CrossRef]
- Berniell, Ines, and Gabriel Facchini. 2021. COVID-19 lockdown and domestic violence: Evidence from internet-search behavior in 11 countries. *European Economic Review* 136: 103775. [CrossRef]
- Bonds, Eric. 2016. Upending Climate Violence Research: Fossil Fuel Corporations and the Structural Violence of Climate Change. *Human Ecology Review* 22: 3–23. [CrossRef]
- Cameron, Erinn. Fiona Trend-Cunningham, Janine Ray, and Kristine Jacquin. 2022. Indicators of climate change and violence against women predict estimated prevalence of modern slavery: An Ecofeminist Perspective. *Research Square*. [CrossRef]
- Caridade, Sonia Maria Martins, Diogo Gudes Vidal, and Maria Alzira Pimenta Dinis.
 2021a. Climate Change and Gender-Based Violence: Outcome, Challenges and Future Perspectives. In Sustainable Policies and Practices in Energy, Environment and Health Research.
 Edited by Walter Leal Filho, Diogo Guedes Vidal, Maria Alzira Pimenta Dinis and Ricardo Cunha Dias. Cham: Springer Nature AG, pp. 167–76. [CrossRef]
- Caridade, Sonia Maria Martins, Rosa Saavedra, Rita Ribeiro, Ana Cristina Oliveira, Manuela Santos, Iris Sofia Almeida, and Cristina Soeiro. 2021b. Remote support to victims of violence against women and domestic violence during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Adult Protection* 23: 302–16. [CrossRef]
- Chersich, Matthew, Callum Patrick Swift, Ian Edelstein, Greg Breetzke, Fiona Scorgie, Francois Schutte, and Caradee Wright. 2019. Violence in hot weather: Will climate change exacerbate rates of violence in South Africa? *South African Medical Journal* 109: 447–49. [CrossRef]
- Clark, Helen, Michelle Bachelet, and Jose Manuel Albares. 2022. Conflict, climate change, and covid-19 combine to create a breeding ground for sexual and gender-based violence. *BMJ* 378: 1–2. [CrossRef]
- Csevar, Szilvia. 2021. Voices in the Background: Environmental Degradation and Climate Change as Driving Forces of Violence Against Indigenous Women. *Global Studies Quarterly* 1: 1–11. [CrossRef]
- De Berardis, Domenico, Giulia Gianfelice, Michele Fornaro, Federica Vellante, Antonio Ventriglio, Gabriella Marini, Mauro Pettorruso, Giovanni Martinotti, Silvia Fraticelli, and Massimo Di Giannantonio2. 2021. A Possible Next Covid-19 Pandemic: The Violence Against Women and Its Psychiatric Consequences. *Front. Psychiatry* 12: 650671. [CrossRef]
- Decker, Michele, Kristin Bevilacqua, Shannon N. Wood, Grace Wamue Ngare, Mary Thiongo, Meagan E. Byrne, Anaise Williams, Bianca Devoto, Nancy Glass, Lori Heise, and et al.
 2022. Gender-based violence during COVID-19 among adolescent girls and young women in Nairobi, Kenya: A mixed-methods prospective study over 18 months. *BMJ Global Health* 7: e007807. [CrossRef]
- Desai, Bharat, and Moumita Mandal. 2021. Role of Climate Change in Exacerbating Sexual and Gender-Based Violence against Women: A New Challenge for International Law. *Environmental Policy and Law* 51: 137–57. [CrossRef]

- Drieskens, Sabine, Elise Braekman, Karin De Ridder, Lydia Gisle, Rana Charafeddine, Lize Hermans, and Stefaan Demarest. 2022. Domestic violence during the COVID-19 confinement: Do victims feel more socially isolated. *Archives of Public Health* 80: 39. [CrossRef]
- Drotning, Kelsey, Long Doan, Liana C. Sayer, Jessica N. Fish, and R. Gordon Rinderknecht. 2022. Not All Homes Are Safe: Family Violence Following the Onset of the Covid-19 Pandemic. *Journal of Family Violence* 38: 189–201. [CrossRef]
- Environmental and Energy Study Institute (EESI). 2022. *Timeline of Major UN Climate Change Negotiations*. Washington, DC: Environmental and Energy Study Institute (EESI). Available online: https://www.eesi.org/policy/international (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- El-Nimir, Nessrin, Heba M. Mamdouh, Amal Ramadan, Haider M. El Saeh, and Zeinab N. Shata. 2021. Intimate partner violence among Arab women before and during the COVID-19 lockdown. *Journal of the Egyptian Public Health Association* 96: 1–8. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Evcili, Funda, and Gulbahtiyar Demirel. 2022. From the perspective of Turkish women: Intimate partner violence and perceived stress level in the Covid-19 pandemic. Women & Health 62: 108–16. [CrossRef]
- Fawole, Olufunmilayo, Omowumi O. Okedare, and Elizabeth Reed. 2021. Home was not a safe haven: Women's experience of intimate partner violence during the COVID-19 lockdown in Nigeria. *BMC Women's Health* 21: 1–7. [CrossRef]
- Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). n.d. Natural Disasters. Available online: https://hazards.fema.gov/nri/natural-hazards (accessed on 3 November 2022).
- Flor, Luisa, Joseph Friedman, Cory N. Spencer, John Cagney, Alejandra Arrieta, Molly E. Herbert, Caroline Stein, Erin C. Mullany, Julia Hon, Vedavati Patwardhan, and et al. 2022. Quantifying the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on gender equality on health, social and economic indicators: A comprehensive review of data from March 2020 to September 2021. *The Lancet* 399: 2381–97. [CrossRef]
- Fraser, Arabella. 2021. COP26 Policy Brief: How do we make COP26 deliver for adaption in fragile urban environments? In *Investigating How Non-Conflict Violence Risks and Climate Change Risks Overlap in Cities, and What This Means for Adaptation*. Nottingham: Institute for Policy and Engagement, University of Nottingham.
- Gautam, Sneha, Shamsunnahar Setu, Mohd Golam Quader Khan, and Md. Badiuzzaman Khan.
 2021. Analysis of the health, economic and environmental impacts of COVID-19: The Bangladesh perspective. *Goesystems and GeoEnvironment* 1: 100011. [CrossRef]
- Glazebrook, Tricia, Samantha Noll, and Emmanuela Opoku. 2020. Gender Matters: Climate Change, Gender Bias, and Women's Farming in the Global South and North. *Agriculture* 10: 267. [CrossRef]
- Henke, Alexander, and Lin-chi Hsu. 2020. The gender wage gap, weather, and intimate partner violence. *Review of Economics of the Household* 18: 413–29. [CrossRef]
- Indu, Pankajakshan, Binsu Vijayan, Harish M. Tharayil, Anithakumari Ayirolimeethal, and Varsha Vidyadharan. 2021. Domestic violence and psychological problems in married women during COVID-19 pandemic and lockdown: A community-based survey. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry* 1: 102812. [CrossRef]

- Kassie, Ayenew, Simegnew Asmamaw Adugna, and Kegne Shitu. 2022. Violence against girls during COVID-19 pandemic and associated factors in Gondar city, Northwest Ethiopia. *Epidemiology and Infection* 150: 1–6. [CrossRef]
- Kopf, Andreas, Michael Fink, and Eberhard Weber. 2020. Gender vulnerability to climate change and natural hazards: The case of Tropical Cyclone Winston, Fiji. In *Mapping Security in the Pacific: A Focus on Context, Gender, and Organisational Culture,* 1st ed. Abingdon: Routledge. [CrossRef]
- Leigh, Jenny, Lita Daniella Pena, Ashri Anurudran, and Anant Pai. 2022. Are you safe to talk? Perspectives of Service Providers on Experiences of Domestic Violence During the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Journal of Family Violence* 38: 215–25. [CrossRef]
- Levy, Barry, Victor Sidel, and Jonathan Patz. 2017. Climate Change and Collective Violence. *Annual Review of Public Health* 38: 241–57. [CrossRef]
- Living Without Abuse (LWA). 2022. What Is Physical Abuse? Available online: https://lwa.org.uk/understanding-abuse/abusive-relationships/physical-abuse/#: ~:text=Physical%20abuse%20is%20the%20most,permanant%20injuries%20and% 20sometimes%20death (accessed on 6 November 2022).
- Mahendran, Rahini, Rongbin Xu, Shanshan Li, and Yuming Guo. 2021. Interpersonal violence associated with hot weather. *The Lancet Planetary Health* 5: e571–e572. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- McLay, Molly. 2020. When "Shelter-in-Place" Isn't Shelter That's Safe: A Rapid Analysis of Domestic Violence Case Differences during the COVID-19 Pandemic and Stay-at-Home Orders. *Journal of Family Violence* 37: 861–70. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Memon, Falak Shad. 2020. Climate Change and Violence Against Women: Study of A Flood-Affected Population in The Rural Area of Sindh, Pakistan. Pakistan Journal of Women's Studies: Alam-E-Niswan 27: 65–85. [CrossRef]
- Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF). 2005. The Crushing Burden of Rape. Sexual Violence in Darfur. Briefing Paper for International Women's Day 8 March 2005. Available online: https://www.msf.org/sites/default/files/2018-08/the-crushing-burden-ofrape%20.pdf (accessed on 6 November 2022).
- Mutambara, Victoriam, Tamaryn Crankshaw, and Jane Freedman. 2021. Assessing the impacts of COVID-19 on women refugees in South Africa. *Journal of Refugee Studies* 35: 704–21. [CrossRef]
- Otrachshenko, Vladimir, Olga Popova, and José Tavares. 2021. Extreme temperature and extreme violence: Evidence from Russia. *Economic Inquiry* 59: 243–62. [CrossRef]
- Ovenden, Niko, and Kim Van Daalen. 2022. Extreme events and gender-based violence. *The Lancet Planetary Health* 6: e504–e523. [CrossRef]
- Parkinson, Debra. 2022. Gender-Based Violence and Disaster. In Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Natural Hazard Science. 24 vols. Available online: https://oxfordre.com/naturalhazardscience/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780199389407. 001.0001/acrefore-9780199389407-e-390 (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- Peraud, William, Bruno Quintard, and Aymery Constant. 2021. Factors associated with violence against women following COVID-19 lockdown in France. Results from a prospective online survey. *PLoS ONE* 16: e0257193. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Rayhan, Istihak, and Khaleda Akter. 2021. Prevalence and associated factors of intimate partner violence (IPV) against women in Bangladesh amid COVID-19 pandemic. *Heliyon* 7: e06619. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Tallman, Paula, Shalean Collins, Gabriella Salmon-Mulanovich, Binahayati Rusyidi, Aman Kothadia, and Stroma Cole. 2022. Water insecurity and gender-based violence: A Global review of the evidence. *WIREs Water* 10: e1619. [CrossRef]
- Thurston, Alyssa Mari, Heidi Stockl, and Meghna Ranganathan. 2021. Natural hazards, disasters and violence against women and girls: A global mixed-methods systematic review. *BMJ Global Health* 6: e004377. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- United Nations (UN). 1992. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Available online: https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/convkp/conveng.pdf (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- United Nations Women (UN Women). 2017. *Gender-Based Violence in Trinidad and Tobago*. New York: UN Women.
- United Nations Climate Change (UNCC). 2022. What is the Kyoto Protocol? Available online: https://unfccc.int/kyoto_protocol (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2022. *The Closing Window-Climate Crisis Calls for Rapid Transformation of Societies*. Nairobi: UNEP. Available online: https://www.unep.org/emissions-gap-report-2022 (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2022a. Goal 13-Climate Action. Available online: https://www.undp.org/sustainable-development-goals#climateaction (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2022b. Goal 5-Gender Equality. Available online: https://www.undp.org/sustainable-development-goals#genderequality (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2022c. Goal 10-Reduced Inequalities. Available online: https://www.undp.org/sustainable-development-goals#reducedinequalities (accessed on 18 November 2022).
- United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2022d. The 10-Point Action Agenda-Advancing Gender Inequality in Crisis Settings. Available online: https://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/files/2022-11/UNDP-10-Point-Action-Agenda-for-Advancing-Gender-Equality-in-Crisis-Settings.pdf (accessed on 18 November 2022).

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Examining the Psychosocial Issues that Impact Female-Headed Households Post-Hurricane Maria in Dominica

Debra D. Joseph

Abstract: Hurricane Maria made landfall on the southwest coast of Dominica on the 18th September 2017 as a category 5 hurricane with up to 160 mph wind speed. This left 31 people dead and 37 missing. Around 65,000, or approximately 80% of the population, were directly affected and more than 90% of roofs were damaged or destroyed. Power and water supplies were disrupted and entire crops destroyed. With an estimate of USD 930.9 million damages, most were sustained in the housing sector (38%), followed by transport (20%) and education (8%). Four months after the hurricane, Dominica was severely affected. Around 450 people resided in collective shelters. Over 80% of houses still had inadequate roofing. This research examined the psychosocial issues that faced the Dominican population of female-headed households after Hurricane Maria. It also examined the current physical state of homes of these women as they struggled to find some form of normalcy in living. Its focus will support community resilience, one of the four priority areas of the Regional Comprehensive Disaster Management Strategy. The results can hopefully motivate people and/or organisations to become more involved in comprehensive disaster management and have long term changes which can have positive national, regional and international implications for strengthening disaster resilience. Pre-existing, structural gender inequalities mean that disasters affect women and girls in different ways than they affect boys and men. The vulnerability of females increases when they are in a lower socioeconomic group, particularly in the Global South. This vulnerability impacts preparedness, evacuation, response, number of deaths and recovery. The reasons for this vulnerability can often be traced to the roles females hold in society and existing gender and cultural norms where they live. Research in this area can help the understanding of women and how they cope in such disasters. The aims were: to examine the living conditions of persons immediately after Hurricane Maria and four years later; to find out what issues are impacting their quality of life; and to expose the gaps in their current needs. The chapter examines the issues faced by female-headed households, with respect to the aims, methodology, methods, major findings and implications. Major findings showed that not much changed post-Hurricane Maria and four years later. The COVID-19 pandemic created more challenges and hampered infrastructure and other progress due to the Hurricane.

1. Introduction

McKinnon and Alston (2016) posit that social workers now view the physical environment as a means by which social inequalities present in an environmental crisis. There has been an increase and re-evaluation of the physical environment by social workers over the past decade. This provides the basis for intense scrutiny of environmental policies, social inequalities and economic frameworks that form the source for engagement with the Earth and its inhabitants. In general, social work practice takes part in the micro, mezzo and macro spheres. In the micro sphere, social work works with individuals via case management and examines the issues that may impact on that person with respect to environmental policies, social inequalities and economic challenges. In the mezzo sphere, social work addresses challenges in said area with families and groups, and in the macro sphere social work looks at these areas mentioned in relation to communities and society. The practice of social work is all-encompassing through all three spheres put together.

The environment is relevant in all three categories and embraces casework with case management (micro sphere), group work and work with the family (mezzo sphere) and community work (macro sphere). Social policy is critical with respect to environmental concerns, as it leads to relevant programmes and practices in all three spheres. Social work education is the main thread that connects all three spheres as based on evidence-based practice and theories, both support interventions in all three spheres. In all these categories, it behoves social work to recognize relevant environmental issues and to advocate for environmental awareness and improvements. The importance of social justice emerges. The aspects of human rights, child's rights and recognition of the United Nations Sustainable Developmental Goals (SDGs) form part of the tapestry for intervention at the three levels of social work practice concerning the environment. Any pedagogical approach in the eco-social work paradigm must promote the eco-social lens and critically examine the anthropocentric lens (Rinkel and Mataira 2018).

Tropical cyclones frequent the Caribbean during the months of June to November. All records show that changes in tropical cyclone frequency and magnitude due to climate change have significant implications on the vulnerabilities of Caribbean populations. According to the UNDRR (2023), for the past ten years, disasters have caused a heavy toll on communities and the well-being and safety of countless individuals, with current focus on islands in the Caribbean. According to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC 2021), Tropical Cyclone intensification rates on a global scale have increased in the past 40 years. These intense hurricanes include categories 4 and 5, which have destroyed buildings and infrastructure and threatened human lives in the Caribbean.

According to Dulal et al. (2009), climate change is a social equity issue because the poor and disadvantaged are the persons vulnerable to most of the impacts. They add that climate change may impact socio-economic systems, but not all communities will be affected in the same way or degree. Policies must promote fairness, justice and equity with respect to social policies. All societal groups must benefit from climate adaptation policies and equity must account for the main overlapping and vulnerable groups, such as the poor, the indigenous, women and children.

In this research, women, particularly female-headed households, were the main individuals used because of their vulnerability in climate change crises. Dulal et al. state that from a psychosocial point of view, climate change can exacerbate social disruption and undermine social sustainability for different groups in differing ways.

Dominica is the most northerly island of the Windward Islands. The country is located at 15° 25′ North latitude by 61° 21′ West longitude, north of Martinique with an approximate population of 77,629 (est. 2022) (CIA 2022). It is a mountainous volcanic island with steep terrain. Most of Dominica's centre is dominated by steeply dissected terrain. Consequently, much of the population, 90%, is in settlements along the coastal areas of the island (The World Bank 2012a). This island experiences some of the highest annual rainfall amounts in the region. In August 2015, Dominica experienced severe damage due to Tropical Storm Erika. High winds and heavy rains caused flooding and landslides, destroying buildings and killing more than two dozen people. Several communities were devastated (Encyclopaedia Britannica 2015; Rock et al. 2018). Since 1950, this island has been exposed to thirteen named tropical storm systems passing within 40 km of the island, and since 1979, the island inhabitants have been impacted by fifteen tropical systems, including eleven hurricanes (The World Bank 2012a). The latest was Hurricane Maria, a category five hurricane, in September 2017.

2. Background Literature

Drolet et al. (2016) state that countries and communities that are unprepared for natural disasters and are unaware of the risks have reduced capacities and suffer the impact of disasters more severely (UNDP 2014). They add that social development forms the basis of the principles of social justice, respect and integrity of people and working for vulnerable populations, like the values of social work. What is needed is a more focused look at integrating environmental concerns with sustainable development from a social work perspective and the integration of the same in the curriculum for social work programmes. Rock et al. (2018) asserts that social workers in the Caribbean can incorporate Green Social Work (GSW) practices in their interventions to help people and communities function better in their living spaces pre- and post-disaster and plan accordingly. Dominelli (2012) agrees and further states that social workers should focus on the interplay between residents' lives and the natural environments.

Hurricane Maria impacted Dominica as an extremely strong hurricane with speeds of up to 155 mph (CEDEMA 2017). This hurricane resulted in intense storm surges, torrential downpours, raging rivers and extremely high winds that left a lot of devastation in its wake, with 90% of roofs being damaged or destroyed. There was about USD 930.9 million in damages, and most were sustained in the housing

sector. Overall damages and losses were estimated to be around USD 1.3 billion (Assessment Capacities Project (ACP 2018); PDNA 2017).

2.1. Female-Headed Households

According to the IPCC (2014), in considering climate change and its impacts, persons who are marginalised socially, economically, culturally, politically and institutionally are particularly vulnerable to these changes. Female-headed households can be considered one of the most vulnerable groups due to limited access to land, formal employment, credit and insurance resources (The World Bank 2012b). Rosenhouse (1989) examined household headship, stating that a decade of research on women and development shows that households headed by women are over-represented among the world's poor and have increased worldwide in the past two decades. Poverty is not restricted to this group, but the sheer numbers in this group deserve additional attention in social adjustment programmes. The World Bank (2012b) supports this view, as does the ILO (2018).

2.2. Gender Gaps in Social Protection—Disaster Impacts

The International Labour Organisation (ILO 2018) states that women have less access to social security during their working lives compared to men because of the gendered labour division in the world and, for the purposes of this study, particularly in the Caribbean. Women are less covered by pensions in Dominica and other Caribbean countries and tend to hold vulnerable employment. According to ECLAC et al. (2005), the gendered labour division and limited access to productive resources exacerbate disaster situations. They add that women's higher unemployment rates post-disaster can be linked to new economic opportunities that favour the historically male-dominated construction sector and infrastructure rebuilding. Furthermore, female-headed households tend to be more vulnerable to the impact of disasters as they tend to be poorer, especially in rural areas (ILO 2018). Poverty puts the female-headed households at a severe disadvantage as it reduces their capacity to decrease the shocks. Caribbean women have less access to land, productive resources and credit compared to men (CDB 2015).

3. Literature: Effects on Mental Health Post-Disaster and Women in Disasters

The following literature looks at the mental health effects immediately after a disaster and years later.

Roque (2022) examined the psychological effects on persons during and after the passing of Hurricane Maria in Puerto Rico. She reports that in terms of mental health, the greatest impact came months after the hurricane. There were feelings of despair at seeing nothing return to normal, for example, the availability of drinking water, electricity and food. Many had not recovered mentally or psychologically and needed psychological intervention. She adds that seeking such help is taboo. Maria led to persons being separated from their families and other support systems. There was an

increased number of calls to suicide hotlines as opposed to the year before in 2016, from 91,333 to 113,830. Some of the mental health problems included post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), loneliness, the sense of loss and isolation, to name a few. PTSD seems to be most common among Puerto Ricans since the hurricane. This may appear immediately, weeks or years after the event (Roque 2022).

According to Martin (2015), Hurricane Sandy affected millions in 2012. It was found that depression levels increased by 25% post-storm and doctor's visits also increased by a significant number. She adds that large-scale disasters have a great effect on the physical and emotional health of disaster survivors. Understanding of these mental issues can improve future disaster relief programs and policies. This can assist government and non-government organisations to assist communities in the aftermath of such disasters.

Ruggiero et al. (2012) add to the studies of the effects of hurricanes and found that after a storm, 15% of individuals reported anxiety and stress related to the storm. They suggest that issues emanating from the aftermath of a hurricane, such as lack of electricity, food, money and/or transportation significantly correlated with mental health problems.

In the aftermath of Hurricane Sandy, many experienced despair, hopelessness, anger and anxiety, and instead of acknowledging anxiety or depression, some complained of a headache, stomach ache or some other physical ailment (Graham 2012).

Unequal opportunities with respect to education and health care means that in times of disaster women are more vulnerable than men. The socio-economic status of women and gender-specific factors increase women's disaster vulnerabilities (Kashyap and Mahanta 2018). Armaș and Gavriș (2013) add that gender-based inequality can increase women's vulnerabilities in disasters. They argue that gender inequality has greatly contributed to the vulnerability of women to floods and other disasters. Gender exclusion is also reflected in all levels of the disaster process, for example, exposure to risk, preparedness, response, physical impact, psychological impact, recovery and reconstruction. Exclusion can contribute to the vulnerability of women during and after disasters (Armaș and Gavriș 2013). This was supported by Chanty and Samchan (2014), who state that women's vulnerability to disasters is rooted in their traditional gender roles, such as reproductive, productive and social, inclusive of childcare responsibilities.

The theoretical framework utilised concepts from social support theory. According to Leahy-Warren (2014), social support is seen as a middle-range theory that focuses on relationships and the interactions within those relationships. Drageset (2021) asserts that social support has proven to have a significant impact on psychological distress, quality of life, loneliness, burden of care, anxiety and depression. As a result, this research sought to examine the psychosocial issues that impacted the women, what support they received, how they perceived that support and what needs they deemed unmet.

The objectives of the study were:

- 1. To examine the living conditions of persons after Hurricane Maria, immediately and four years afterwards.
- 2. To find out what issues and challenges were impacting their quality of life.
- 3. To find and expose the gaps in their current needs.

There is distress from a mental health perspective immediately after a hurricane or natural disaster. Manifestations may include anxiety, depression and PTSD. This study fits into the existing studies and contributes to existing knowledge by providing direct feedback on the psychosocial issues that impacted a purposive sample of female-headed households post-disaster in a Caribbean country, namely, Dominica. Presently, there is a dearth of research that examines female-headed households in the Caribbean post-disaster.

4. Methodology

An exploratory qualitative methodology was used. Methods included a semi-structured interview protocol used to solicit feedback from participants and Photovoice. The research was carried out in four (4) phases between 2020 and 2021:

Phase 1: An audio taped interview lasting approximately one and a half hours if permitted.

Phase 2. Provision of three representations of the subject's life presently in pictures which they deemed very important in their livelihood for the newsletter. This was to facilitate the Photovoice aspect of the research.

Phase 3: Head picture portraits were taken for the newsletter, and three simple questions regarding the subject's current life and what they thought was needed were asked. This is to be highlighted in a glossy magazine as a research output.

Phase 4: Publication of newsletter.

All four (4) phases were completed.

Photovoice is a participatory method articulated by Wang and Burris (1997), in which the participants use cameras to capture visual representations of their everyday lives so that the researcher working with the individuals can gain insight into practices that may otherwise be only described in words. This additional method can help communities to better engage in critical dialogue around the problems and issues they face in the aftermath of a disaster. The participants were active researchers using cameras, which identified and captured important areas of their lives. These images were collated as part of the research to provide visual highlights of the feedback from the women. The pictures from each participant were collated and placed in a newsletter under the participants' responses to gaps in their needs. Five of the seven women agreed to be highlighted in this newsletter. The newsletter was published for dissemination.

The interviews were carried out by two (2) social work students, who had graduated with their BSc. in Social Work form the University of the West Indies, Cave Hill, Barbados. Both students live and work in Dominica. Meetings and training were held via Zoom. Students were also given written instructions as to how to conduct the interviews. Each interview took approximately one hour and all were conducted in 2021–2022. The women were not compensated for the interviews; they volunteered to be part of the research and to share their experiences. An eighth participant was identified, but due to difficulties in meeting with the research assistant, she could not participate in the interview. The research was structured to interview at least ten (10) individuals; however, this research was carried out during the heights of the COVID-19 pandemic, and as such many challenges were encountered. This chapter highlighted the results of the semi-structured interviews with the seven (7) women. Interviews were audio-taped and transcribed verbatim for analysis.

4.1. Inclusion Criteria

Participants were chosen based on the inclusion criteria: women who were single and in charge of their households at the time of Hurricane Maria in 2017 and four (4) years later in 2021.

4.2. Method—Semi-Structured Interview Protocol

Participants were given an information sheet which described the research, a consent form to sign once they agreed to do the research and a demographic form was also completed for each. They were assured of confidentiality.

There were eleven (11) questions in total. A sample of questions asked is below:

- 1. What has changed for you in the following areas post Hurricane Maria in 2017 and four years later in 2021?
 - a. Physical
 - b. Social
 - c. Economical
 - d. Educational
 - e. Psychological
- 2. Were you employed pre-Maria? If yes, what was the nature of your employment.
 - a. Are you employed presently or any time after Maria? If so, what is the nature of your employment? Is the renumeration less If so by how much? Is it more, If so by how much? Is it adequate for living? If not why, If yes, why?
- 3. Are you residing at the same location post-Maria?

If yes, give account of damages if any and cost of repairs if any. If no, give account of what happened to your place of abode post-Maria. Give area once lived and area now lived. How many miles away?

- 4. Did you move to different places to live post-Maria? If yes, how many and by whom.
- 5. What type of support did you receive post-Maria?
 - a. Informal Support from family and friends?
 - b. Formal support from Community, Government, NGOs and Civil Society?

4.3. Data Analysis

Data collected from audio taped interviews were transcribed verbatim and analysed by using Template Analysis. This involves the development of a coding template where themes are identified and summarised (University of Huddersfield 2023).

Hierarchical coding was emphasised, using broad themes such as responses to Hurricane Maria immediately after its passing in 2017 and four years later in 2021. Themes were narrowed and included social, spiritual, economical, psychological and educational experiences.

5. Sample Description

Altogether, seven (7) females participated in this study, all of whom were single mothers. They ranged between the ages of 34-56 (M = 41.6), and resided in the parish of St. David, except for one, who lived in St. Andrews. Their professions ranged from teaching and agro-processing to farming and hairdressing.

All seven women reported participating in some form of training post-Hurricane Maria by the government. Some of the training undertaken included Return to Happiness, Hazard Vulnerability & Capacity Training, Ham Radio training, Cassava Field School Training, training from UNDP in strengthening the disaster management capacity of women, Child-Friendly Spaces, Counselling in Gender-based violence, Early Childhood Care and Development, Child Protection Services and Child Assault Prevention (CAP). Some of the skills possessed by the respondents included farming, agro-processing, hairdressing, leadership, CPR, cooking, Spanish and computer skills, and one individual indicated that she was Community Emergency Response Team (CERT)-certified.

In addition, six of the women were never married, with one being divorced. Three had tertiary education and two had secondary education. Five were employed, one self-employed and one unemployed. Each had lived in their parish for over thirty years. Six out of seven women were employed; the fact that all seven had training speaks to the tenacity and resilience of these women. The determination to retain employment in the aftermath of the hurricane and to avail themselves of available and necessary training despite the mounting challenges add to this resilience and determination and the quest for survival. The sample size was chosen with a cap of ten (10) persons because of the COVID-19 pandemic and the challenges this presented

in terms of access to participants, periodic lockdowns and other COVID-19 protocols. The research was time-specific based on guidelines given by the donor. Even though seven (7) women were interviewed, saturation of responses was seen from their feedback to the research questions asked.

6. Findings

6.1. Living Conditions of Dominicans

6.1.1. Immediate Living Conditions

As a result of Hurricane Maria, the participants reported experiencing a significant amount of loss and damage. Specifically, two individuals reported losing their homes as Maria demolished the entire structure, while the others provided an account of the considerable loss and damages they endured, inclusive of the complete loss of their roof which in turn led to water-damaged flooring, walls, doors, furniture, cupboards, appliances and electronics, as well as compromised electrical systems. Participants also reported losing windows and water tanks, and in the case of those who were self-employed, losing their source of income because Hurricane Maria destroyed their place of work.

As expected, these losses and damages disrupted the lives of the participants and in most cases caused significant displacement. In the days and weeks following Maria, most of the participants found themselves needing a place to stay and reported their struggles with finding one that was safe and secure. Consistent with their accounts, some found themselves having to move from place to place, either because of safety issues, family issues, lack of funds, lack of food for the children, over-crowdedness or simply to avoid having to deal with the wreckage caused to the home by the hurricane. Altogether, the women reported being forced to stay with family members or at a hurricane shelter, to live in their car or in a tent or to rent a room, with most of them reporting having moved as many as three to five times before they were able to settle.

6.1.2. Living Conditions Four Years Later

Despite it being four years since Hurricane Maria impacted Dominica, Dominicans were still struggling to recover from the damages and losses they endured in 2017. This was highlighted by two of the interviewees, who stated the following:

"... there are still people who live in shacks, on dirt floors with just barely any shelter. They have the galvanize but there are holes in there. And they have tarps over it."—Female, 56, St. David, 3 children.

"... there are people who have it worse than me. Because there are people who still have tarpaulin over their homes, and they have nowhere else to go because they have no job so they can pay rent. Nobody to help them."—Female, 38, St. David, 2 children.

Similarly, the interviewees highlighted their current struggles in recovering from Hurricane Maria, noting that they were either living in a home with cracks, water-damaged walls or partially restored roofs, or one which needed to be demolished. Additionally, some of the respondents were forced to relocate, with one respondent noting that she was currently renting and had just started the foundation for her new home, and another stating that she lived in a small structure built by her father and teenage son and was unsure as to when she will be able to return to her former home. According to most of the women, their inability to recover from the damages caused by Hurricane Maria was due to financial constraints and were currently being exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic and the increasingly excessive cost of living. Social workers can be available in communities to be the first point of call for intervention. Again, knowledge of systems that provide formal support is integral to helping the populace to better function post-disaster.

6.2. Issues and Challenges Impacting Dominicans' Quality of Life

6.2.1. Immediate Issues and Challenges

In their attempt to recover from the effects of Hurricane Maria, Dominicans encountered several challenges which in turn impacted and are still impacting their quality of life. The following section highlights these psychosocial challenges, inclusive of physical, social, educational, economic and psychological issues.

Psychological

Given the devastation left behind by Maria after its passing in 2017, it is no surprise that Dominicans were affected by it psychologically. In recounting their experience during and post-Hurricane Maria, many interviewees reported exhibiting signs of psychological trauma, inclusive of anxiety, and potentially Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) in accordance with the criteria in the DSM-IV (American Psychiatric Association 1994). One of the women noted that she had her first anxiety attack the night of Maria, causing her to feel vulnerable, which was a foreign feeling to her because she always felt she was "superwoman". Another indicated that in trying to come to terms with all she needed to do to recover from the damages of the hurricane and simultaneously care for her family, she had a nervous breakdown, which caused her to be hospitalized for months.

Similarly, another respondent acknowledged that she felt overwhelmed by the added responsibility of supporting her family, inclusive of two babies, an adult female cousin, a brother, a daughter and a mother during the aftermath of Maria, and in returning her household to normal and taking care of the damages caused by Maria. Additionally, one of the women reported experiencing PTSD-like behaviour, such as hyper-vigilance and difficulty falling or staying asleep according to the DSM-IV (American Psychiatric Association 1994), whenever it rained or was windy. She stated that after the passing of Hurricane Maria, regardless of how lightly or heavily the rain fell, it "bothered" her. Reporting on the impact of the hurricane on

their family members, one of the women voiced that she believes that her grandfather passed away months after the passing of Hurricane Maria because he was unable to cope with its repercussions.

Social

As is often the case after a hurricane has ravaged a country, Dominica experienced nationwide electricity and internet outages. Naturally, this situation made it difficult for Dominicans to stay connected with their friends and family members, especially those living overseas. Aside from the effects of these service outages, however, one respondent specifically noted that she avoided socializing to avoid discussions about her painful Hurricane Maria experience with others. Individuals were separated from their families both physically and socially because of damages to property. This situation created anxiety and worry as many did not know if their family members were safe or not.

Economic

After the passing of Hurricane Maria, many families in Dominica encountered economic challenges. As per the feedback provided by the interviewees, some of these challenges were a result of loss of, or a considerable decrease in, income; having to financially support other family members; and/or the exponential costs of addressing the damages caused by Hurricane Maria. Relative to their loss or reduction of income, two self-employed respondents noted that their place of work was destroyed by the hurricane which in turn impeded their ability to conduct their daily tasks, e.g., farming, agro-processing and hairdressing. Consequently, while one reported losing their entire income, another reported a reduction of approximately 60% in her income.

Furthermore, three (3) respondents indicated that their mothers lost their source of income, which in turn made them financially dependent on the family. In two of these cases, this resulted in the respondents becoming the sole provider for the household, both of which included two (2) others in addition to their mother. Although everyone reported experiencing significant loss and damages to their home, one respondent reported losing Eastern Caribbean Dollar (XCD) 100,000 in damages. As a result of these financial challenges, one respondent noted that they had to postpone the building of their new home, while another admitted to experiencing grave difficulty in sending her four (4) children back to school, so much so that she was forced to seek assistance outside of the family to do so.

Educational

In addition to the above issues, Dominicans also had to endure some educational challenges. Specifically, because of the damages caused by Hurricane Maria, one respondent noted that her daughter had to attend school on a shift basis while another reported that transportation became problematic, which forced her son to

leave home to reside with a family member to continue his college education. This situation was further exacerbated by their lack of access to the internet, which made it challenging for youngsters to complete their school assignments. Moreover, one of the women reported that after Hurricane Maria, her professional development was hindered due to a lack of funds on the part of the government and damages sustained by the building in which the training occurred.

Spiritual

Altogether, the respondents did not report experiencing many spiritual challenges after Hurricane Maria. While one interviewee indicated that her mother's ability to attend church was impeded, the other admitted that she withdrew from the church due to the lack of assistance offered to her in the aftermath of Hurricane Maria. She also experienced a decreased faith in God, given the negative impact which she thinks God allowed the hurricane to have on her life. However, her faith in God has since been restored.

Other challenges-Infrastructural Impacts and Immediate Aftermath

In addition to the above, the participants highlighted several other noteworthy challenges endured by Dominicans in the immediate aftermath of Hurricane Maria. These challenges emerged from their lack of access to electricity and the uneven distribution of disaster relief goods. According to two of the respondents, they had to remain without electricity for approximately eleven (11) months as they did not have the funds necessary to fix the compromised electrical system. Consequently, some of them relied on generators, which were quite costly to maintain and thereby caused even greater financial strain. The lack of electricity also caused food storage issues according to one respondent.

Concerning the distribution of disaster relief goods, some respondents reported that it was initially challenging to source food and tarpaulin, and then later to source financial support and building materials. They acknowledged that while the people of Dominica did indeed receive a lot of support either from the government or non-governmental organizations (NGOs), the distribution of these items was, to a considerable extent, inequitable and unfair. Speaking on this issue, the respondents stated that many persons did not get the help needed and that the distribution of help was not equitable. Sourcing supplies for babies and food for the elderly were also a challenge. According to one respondent who had two babies in the house, it was especially difficult to source Pampers and milk after Hurricane Maria. Similarly, sourcing food items for the elderly was difficult. Given that the elderly do not like eating the dry foods that are given in relief packages, other types of food had to be sourced. As such, one respondent noted that she had to find ways to source "hard food" (ground provisions) for her elderly stepfather, which was initially a challenge as the path to go to the gardens was destroyed by the hurricane.

6.2.2. Issues and Challenges Experienced Four Years Later

As of the year 2021, Dominicans are still experiencing remnants of psychological trauma. This was evident in the interviewees' account of how the rain, wind and news of impending weather systems were still affecting them to this day. According to some of the women, on days or nights when it is rainy or windy, they tended to experience feelings of anxiety. Another participant reported that whereas her mother has difficulty sleeping when it rained heavily at night, she herself cannot sleep when she is informed of impending weather systems. In addition to feeling anxious about the weather, one respondent acknowledged that she avoids hearing others' accounts of their experience with Hurricane Maria to avoid reliving her trauma. Moreover, in recounting how she felt recently when there was another hurricane scare, one of the interviewees indicated that she felt angry and expressed doubts about her future in Dominica.

Social

Despite it being four years since Hurricane Maria compromised the country's phone, internet, and television services, persons residing in various communities across the nation were still encountering difficulties accessing these services. Accordingly, staying connected with friends and family members remains a challenge for some in Dominica. Consistent with one of the respondents, many of them now must rely on expensive and limited data plans to gain internet access, which thereby forces them to limit their social interactions due to a lack of funds. Additionally, she noted that, unlike pre-Hurricane Maria days, they are now unable to host social events, such as birthday parties and home barbecues, due to financial constraints imposed by Hurricane Maria, which are further compounded by the COVID-19 pandemic.

Economic

Economically, women are still experiencing a myriad of challenges ranging from the excessive cost of living and meeting basic daily expenses to addressing personal health challenges and supporting dependents such as children and sick, elderly parents. Speaking specifically on the issue of the cost of living, one respondent noted that the rate of inflation has decreased her purchasing power and is making it impossible to save and prepare for future disasters. Another respondent, whose home was demolished, explained that because of having to start over, that is, paying rent, purchasing clothing and food for herself and her children, she is so financially drained that despite experiencing a physical illness that commenced after Maria, she has thus far been unable to seek medical care for it.

Moreover, two of the respondents highlighted the struggles they undergo daily trying to survive on their reduced income. According to one respondent, she is living on 40% of the income she was generating pre-Hurricane Maria. As such, she is so financially strained that she has been unable to sustain her practice of depositing

money in her children's accounts for emergencies since Hurricane Maria and is often unable to meet her personal needs as she must prioritize the needs of her children. In addition, another respondent voiced her current struggles with meeting her daily expenses, noting that her recent transfer from a pensionable position to a non-pensionable position had made it difficult for her to support her son and his college education, pay off her loan, care for her elderly parents and pursue further professional development. Increased insurance premiums and the closure of international borders which restrict the exportation of products were also noted to be contributing to their current economic strain.

Women head 39% of households in Dominica. When Hurricane Maria hit, many women, especially the older heads of households, did not have home insurance as they were living in family homes built by their parents. These older heads of households shared that they were unable to move out of shelters because they had no access to housing materials. Their main concern was sourcing finances to rebuild (PDNA 2017).

Spiritual

While not many persons noted any spiritual challenges currently being experienced, one individual admitted that she had been drawn closer to God post-Hurricane Maria and thus ensures that she prays to Him for the protection of her home, children, and country whenever the hurricane season approaches.

Other Challenges

Aside from the above, discussions with the women revealed two other noteworthy challenges that they have recently encountered or are currently experiencing. Recounting her experience at the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic in Dominica, one respondent noted that she was forced to leave her children behind for two months to avoid losing her job. On the other hand, one respondent reported that there is a discrepancy between the type of training provided, and the job opportunities available, to women. Explaining the issue, she noted that despite taking advantage of the skills and training opportunities available to them, some women are unable to access certain opportunities simply because of their gender.

6.3. The Unmet Needs of Dominicans Post-Hurricane Maria

6.3.1. Immediate Unmet Needs

In dealing with the aftermath of Hurricane Maria, Dominicans needed a lot of support to recover from the destruction and trauma they endured, which they did receive. Nevertheless, there were several areas in which their needs were unmet. Based on the respondents' accounts of their experience, there appeared to have been a need for training, education and psychological support among Dominicans to help them cope more effectively with the ramifications of the hurricane. Psychological

support was needed to help the respondents deal with the anxiety, fear, anger, despair and other overwhelming emotions they felt after the passing of the hurricane. Education was needed by the public regarding their use of water and generators following a hurricane.

Additionally, training in the provision of psychosocial support following a disaster was needed by the Rovers Team, disaster relief volunteers, social workers and other helping professionals who were required to immediately return to their duties. Moreover, similar support services offered to the public were also needed by government workers and other relief personnel as they too were significantly impacted by the hurricane. According to the respondents, however, they were either deemed ineligible or overlooked for assistance because of their civil servant status.

6.3.2. Unmet Needs Four Years Later

Psychological

Some Dominicans remain in need of psychological and financial support to aid in their recovery from the loss and trauma they suffered in 2017. As highlighted, some Dominicans are still experiencing psychological distress initially caused by their Hurricane Maria experience. Whether it is simply a windy or rainy day, a mild weather system affecting the island, the onset of the hurricane season or discussions of people's experience with Hurricane Maria, the occurrence of these stressors is still causing anxiety, fear, anger and despair among some. Psychological interventions are thereby needed to help improve their mental health.

Financial

Despite their best efforts, some Dominicans are still struggling to rebuild their homes and places of work, support their children's education and daily needs, care for their elderly parents and improve their overall quality of life. As a result of their inadequate salary and the increasingly inflated cost of living which has been exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic, many of them still find themselves living in damaged homes, unable to meet their financial obligations.

Infrastructure

Affecting Dominicans' way of life, particularly their social, professional and academic life, is their lack of access to reliable phone and internet service. Four years since their telecommunication systems were compromised, the telecommunication companies in Dominica were yet to restore services in various communities across the island. According to the respondents, this situation is impeding their ability to stay in touch with their friends and family members; limiting their children's use of the internet to complete their school assignments; and putting a further strain on their already limited finances due to their reliance on data. One respondent

is thereby calling on the government of Dominica to put more pressure on the telecommunication companies to address the issue.

Educational

The respondents highlighted the need for training and education for single, unemployed women. Consistent with their feedback, some of the areas (e.g., mechanics, tiling) in which the women are currently being trained are not beneficial to them, as employers are reluctant to hire them due to their gender. As such, there is a need for training in areas that afford women more job opportunities. Of particular interest to two of the respondents was training in nursing and hairdressing. The women also expressed interest in finding opportunities to secure additional streams of income.

See Table 1 below for a comparison of findings immediately after Hurricane Maria and four years later which provides inferences to the main themes of the findings with respect to psychological distress and unmet needs.

Psychosocial Experiences	Immediate Responses After Hurricane Maria	Responses Four Years Later
Psychological	Signs of psychological trauma, inclusive anxiety, and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD).	 Still experiencing remnants of psychological trauma. Feeling anxious about the weather. Felt angry and expressed doubts about her future in Dominica. Cannot sleep when informed of impending weather systems.
Social	Nationwide electricity and internet outages.	 Persons residing in various communities across the nation are still encountering difficulties accessing the country's phone, internet and television services. Rely on expensive and limited data plans to gain internet access, which thereby forces them to limit their social interactions due to a lack of funds. Unable to host social events, such as birthday parties and home barbecues, due to financial constraints imposed by Hurricane Maria, which are further compounded by the COVID-19 pandemic.

Table 1. Comparison between psychosocial responses immediately after Hurricane Maria and four years later.

Psychosocial Experiences	Immediate Responses After Hurricane Maria	Responses Four Years Later
Economic	 Loss of, or a considerable decrease in, income. Having to financially support other family members. The exponential costs of addressing the damages caused by Hurricane Maria. 	 Excessive cost of living and meeting basic daily expenses t addressing personal health challenges and supporting dependents such as children at sick, elderly parents. Having to start over, i.e., payir rent, purchasing clothing and food for herself and her children—she is financially drained trying to survive on their reduced income. According to one respondent, she is living on 40% of the income she was generating pre-Hurricane Maria.
Educational	 Children attended school on a shift basis. Transportation became problematic. Professional development was hindered due to a lack of funds on the part of the government and damage sustained by the building in which the training occurred. 	 Discrepancy between the type training provided, and the job opportunities available, to women. Despite taking advantage of the skills training opportunities available to them, some wome are unable to access certain opportunities simply because their gender. Consistent with their feedback some of the areas (e.g., mechanics, tiling) in which the women are currently being trained are not beneficial to them, as employers are reluctated to hire them due to their gender. As such, there is a need for training in areas that affords women more job opportunities
Spiritual	 Did not report experiencing many spiritual challenges. Pulled away from the church due to the lack of assistance offered to her in the aftermath of Hurricane Maria. 	- Drawn closer to God post-Hurricane Maria.

Table 1. Cont.

Table 1. Cont.

Psychosocial Experiences	Immediate Responses After Hurricane Maria	Responses Four Years Later
Infrastructure	 Did not have the funds necessary to fix the compromised electrical system. The lack of electricity also caused food storage issues and it was initially challenging to source food and tarpaulin, and then later to source financial support and building materials. The distribution of these items was, to a considerable extent, inequitable and unfair. Difficult to source Pampers and milk after Hurricane Maria. Similarly, sourcing food items for the elderly was difficult. 	 As a result of their inadequate salary and the increasingly inflated cost of living which has been exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic, many of them still find themselves living in damaged homes, unable to meet their financial obligations. Lack of access to reliable phone and internet service. Although it has been four years since their telecommunication systems have been compromised, the telecommunication companies in Dominica are yet to restore services in various communities across the island.
Unmet Needs	 Need for training, education and psychological support among Dominicans to help them cope more effectively with the ramifications of the hurricane. Psychological support was needed to help the respondents deal with the anxiety, fear, anger, despair and other overwhelming emotions they felt after the passing of the hurricane. Education was needed by the public regarding their use of water and generators following a hurricane. 	 Remain in need of psychological and financial support to aid in their recovery from the loss and trauma they suffered in 2017. Some Dominicans are still experiencing psychological distress initially caused by their Hurricane Maria experience. Whether it is simply a windy or rainy day, a mild weather system affecting the island, the onset of the hurricane season or discussions of people's experience with Hurricane Maria, the occurrence of these stressors is still causing anxiety, fear, anger and despair among some. Psychological interventions are thereby needed to help improve their mental health.

Source: Table by author.

The findings show that there were not many differences immediately after the passing of Hurricane Maria and four years later. Table 1 shows that the women were able to speak more about their situation four years later as opposed to immediately after the hurricane. It seems as if they had the time, despite their challenges, to process and assess their current situation more effectively and articulate their needs. The findings also showed the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic with respect to the setbacks in the social, economic and infrastructural spheres. One of the main themes

was unmet needs. Training is available, but not in the area for the most wanted skills. Another theme is the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, which created challenges and setbacks for recovery, both psychologically, socially, economically and educationally. Persons had to be isolated in their homes because of COVID lockdowns and protocols and were unable to socialise or see their loved ones. This seems to have negatively contributed to the categories mentioned.

The psychological stress issue remained immediately and four years later, in line with Martin (2015), Graham (2012) and Goodman (2012) in the literature. They posit that psychological distress affects persons immediately after a disaster and a long time after in many ways.

Our findings are in keeping with the following authors. Roque (2022) posits that most aid provided post-Hurricane Maria in Puerto Rico was mostly as a response to physical and material damage. She believes that efforts to support the mental health of persons after a natural disaster should be comparable. She continues that it should be seen as just as important as the direct response to physical damage. Psychological issues should be given priority and addressed. As such, awareness of mental health issues should be given the necessary attention by government. Awareness campaigns on the maintenance of mental health and its contribution to well-being and health should be provided by the media. The creation of support groups in communities can greatly improve mental health challenges in all locations on the island.

Graham (2012) states that many medical offices remained closed for weeks after the passing of Hurricane Sandy, leaving persons without access to prescription medications. The power outage left many feeling frightened and emotions experienced were that of despair, hopelessness and anxiety. Goodman (2012) adds that a lot of medical problems left many persons in poor health.

Female-headed households are viewed as a vulnerable population according to Kashyap and Mahanta (2018), Armaș and Gavriș (2013) and Chanty and Samchan (2014) as mentioned in the literature, and our findings support their work. They all report that women are vulnerable because of present gender inequalities, low socio-economic status and the gender norms that pervade societies.

7. Discussion and Recommendations

The Role of Social Work Practitioners

Social work practice has always had a relationship with the environment at the micro, mezzo and macro levels of work. It is concerned with the social, economic, political and spiritual aspects of individuals. Social workers, with their skills and experience, are positioned for disaster work in terms of pre-disaster preparation, initial response, post-recovery and follow-up, which encompass crisis intervention. Human rights and the welfare of vulnerable populations are values that guide practice. Being part of an interdisciplinary team forms part of the work of social workers, as their input can help with assessments and intervention in disasters.

Social workers' knowledge of resources concerning temporary housing will assist in helping displaced individuals locate shelter as soon as possible.

Social workers, especially community social workers, can meet with members of the community to assess the unmet needs of individuals. Needs assessments are encouraged along with the building of relationships with communities. Social workers intervene at the micro, mezzo and macro levels. This puts workers in good stead to intervene at the community level. The worker possesses a wealth of knowledge concerning available services and resources for assisting persons with unmet needs. The presence of social workers is critical for effective interventions in communities. Most of the time they are untapped resources. More recognition of their roles in society should be encouraged. Continuous training in disaster preparedness and post-disaster intervention is important for social workers. One must remember that social workers can be affected by disasters and may not be able to function to the best of their abilities in the aftermath of such events. Hence, the Association of Caribbean Social Work Educators (ACSWE) can play an integral part. They can assist with the coordination of efforts throughout the region when a disaster event occurs. Relationships can be built with entities that are responsible for interventions after such an event as part of social support. Social workers can also sign up to be part of intervention services in their countries.

As such, they will be part of the pool of human resources considered to assist any Caribbean country, when necessary, be it 24 hours post-disaster, 1-week post-disaster and so on. Training in crisis intervention can assist social workers in sharpening their skills to immediately intervene in the lives of others after disasters. People need to know that help is available, and this can alleviate their anxieties and fears and present some comfort. Efforts must be coordinated with the necessary authorities so that resources are not duplicated but are provided seamlessly for all affected.

The results have implications for the provision of psychological services for those affected, immediately after and continuing. These issues must be given priority as psychological trauma and distress can impact negatively on the lives of women and reduce their quality of life. It can hinder effective work and parenting and permeate other areas of their lives.

8. Limitations

Sourcing of participants was a challenge as the COVID-19 pandemic led to many lockdowns and protocols for living on the island. It prevented access to participants for intermittent periods. As such, it delayed the interviews with participants for lengths of time. Some participants made appointments but due to the precarious COVID-19 conditions could not keep the appointments. Ten participants were to be interviewed; however, only seven were able to take part in the research. At one time, one research assistant contracted COVID and her interviews had to be delayed by two to three weeks because of existing protocols. The research assistants used were culturally aligned to the participants as both are citizens of the country, presently reside there and are aware of the distances and where the participants lived. The researcher was also aware of the terrain and the people as she was part of the psychosocial team that travelled to the country after the devastation caused by Tropical Storm Erika in 2015.

9. Conclusions

Hurricane Maria left a lot of damage in its wake. Female-headed households were impacted from psychological, social, educational and spiritual points of view. This study aimed to find out what happened immediately after the passing of the hurricane and four years later. There were improvements; however, COVID-19 impacted the trajectory of improvements in a negative manner. Female-headed households are still grappling with the after-effects in those four spheres and require the intervention of the government at the macro level. Unmet needs and psychological distress were main themes that emerged from the findings. Interventions entail ensuring that households are more resilient to disasters, an expanded safety net to help households move above the poverty line, higher income earning capacity, focus on climate resilience livelihoods, improved telecommunication systems and education and training for single and unemployed women. Emphasis on psychosocial support to assist with anxiety, fear and other distressing emotions linked to Hurricane Maria is needed today.

Funding: This research received funding from The Caribbean Disaster Emergency Management Agency (CEDEMA) as winner of the "Jeremy Collymore Award for Research in Humanitarian Response and Disaster Risk Management" in 2019.

Acknowledgments: I would like to thank CEDEMA who funded this research based on me being the winner of the 2019 Jeremy Collymore Award for Research in Humanitarian Response and Disaster Risk Management. I would also like to thank the participants who took part in the research for sharing their lives with us and finally the research assistants who assisted in data collection in the midst of the COVI-19 Pandemic.

Conflicts of Interest: The author declares no conflict of interest.

References

- Assessment Capacities Project (ACP). 2018. Dominica: The impact of Hurricane Maria. Available online: https://reliefweb.int/report/dominica/dominica-impact-hurricanemaria-disaster-profile-january-2018 (accessed on 3 August 2023).
- American Psychiatric Association. 1994. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders-IV* (*DSM-IV*). Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc.
- Armaş, Iuliana, and Alexandru Gavriş. 2013. Social vulnerability assessment using spatial multicriteria analysis (SEVI model) and the social vulnerability index (SoVI model)—A case study for Bucharest, Romania. *Natural Hazards and Earth System Science* 13: 1481–99. [CrossRef]
- Caribbean Development Bank (CDB). 2015. *Gender Implementation Guidelines (GIG) for the Design and Implementation of Education Sector Development Plans.* St. Michael, Barbados: CDB.

- Caribbean Disaster Emergency Management Agency (CEDEMA). 2017. *Hurricane Maria Situation Report #8*. St. Michael, Barbados: CEDEMA.
- Chanty, Sam, and Hay Samchan. 2014. Flood Impacts on Women: Exploring the Possibility of Gender Sensitive Dry Planning. Phnom Penh: ActionAid Cambodia.
- CIA. 2022. The World Fact Book. Countries: Dominica. Available online: https://www.cia. gov/the-world-factbook/countries/dominica/ (accessed on 3 August 2023).
- Dominelli, Lena. 2012. *Green Social Work: From Environmental Crises to Environmental Justice*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Drageset, Jorunn. 2021. Social Support. In *Health Promotion in Health Care—Vital Theories and Research*. Edited by Gørill Haugan and Monica Eriksson. Cham: Springer. [CrossRef]
- Drolet, Julie, Haorui Wu, and Allyson Dennehy. 2016. Social development and sustainability: Social work in the post-2015 sustainable development framework. In *Ecological Social Work Towards Sustainability*. Edited by Jennifer McKinnon and Margaret Alston. New York: Palgrave McMillan.
- Dulal, Hari B., Kalim U. Shah, and Nilufar Ahmad. 2009. Social Equity Considerations in the Implementation of Caribbean Climate Change Adaptation Policies. *Sustainability* 1: 363–83. [CrossRef]
- ECLAC, UNIFEM, and UNDP. 2005. Grenada: A Gender Impact Assessment of Hurricane Ivan—Making the Invisible Visible. Available online: https://repositorio.cepal.org/ handle/11362/27582 (accessed on 3 August 2023).
- Encyclopaedia Britannica. 2015. Dominica. Available online: https://www.britannica.com/ place/Dominica/Independence (accessed on 5 August 2023).
- Goodman, Beverly. 2012. Hurricane Sandy's Health Woes Continue. *CNY*, November 29. Available online: http://www.webmd.com (accessed on 20 August 2023).
- Graham, Judith. 2012. The emotional aftermath of Hurricane Sandy. *The New York Times*, November 10. Available online: https://archive.nytimes.com/newoldage.blogs. nytimes.com/2012/11/10/the-emotional-aftermath-of-hurricane-sandy/ (accessed on 5 August 2023).
- International Labour Organisation (ILO). 2018. *Gender at Work in the Caribbean: Synthesis Report for Five Countries*. Geneva: International Labour Organisation.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). 2014. Summary for policymakers. In *Climate Change: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.* Edited by Christopher B. Field, Vicente R. Barros, David Jon Dokken, Katharine J. Mach, Michael D. Mastrandrea, T. Eren Bilir, Monalisa Chatterjee, Kristie L. Ebi, Yuka Otsuki Estrada, Robert C. Genova and et al. Cambridge and New York: Cambridge University Press. Available online: http://ipcc-wg2.gov/AR5/images/ uploads/WG2AR5SPMFINAL.pdf (accessed on 10 August 2023).
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). 2021. WGII Sixth Assessment Report. Chapter 15: Small Islands. Final Draft. Edited by John Agard and Mahmood Riyaz. Geneva: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC).
- Kashyap, Shrutidhara, and Ratul Mahanta. 2018. Vulnerability Aspects of Urban Flooding: A Review. *Indian Journal of Economics and Development* 14: 578–86. [CrossRef]

- Leahy-Warren, Patricia. 2014. Social support theory. In *Theories Guiding Nursing Research and Practice: Making Nursing Knowledge Development Explicit*. Edited by Joyce J. Fitzpatrick and Geraldine McCarthy. New York: Springer Publishing Company, pp. 85–101.
- Martin, Ursula. 2015. Health after disaster: A perspective of psychological/health reactions to disaster. *Cogent Psychology* 2: 1053741. [CrossRef]
- McKinnon, Jennifer, and Margaret Alston. 2016. *Ecological Social Work Towards Sustainability*. New York: Palgrave McMillan.
- Post-Disaster Needs Assessment Hurricane Maria (PDNA). 2017. A Report by the Government of the Commonwealth of Dominica. Available online: https://reliefweb.int/report/dominica/post-disaster-needs-assessment-hurricane-maria-september-18-2017#:~:text=On%20October%209%2C%202017%2C%20the, inform%20recovery%20and%20reconstruction%20needs (accessed on 10 August 2023).
- Rinkel, Michaela, and Peter Mataira. 2018. Developing critical self-awareness to incorporate sustainability into worldviews. In *Social Work Promoting Community and Environmental Sustainability: A Workbook for Social Work Practitioners and Educators*. 2 vols. Edited by Michaela Rinkel and Meredith Powers. Rheinfelden: International Federation of Social Work (IFSW). Available online: https://www.ifsw.org/product/books/social-workpromoting-community-and-environmental-sustainability-volume-2/ (accessed on 10 August 2023).
- Rock, Letnie F., Debra D. Joseph, and Ayodele O. Harper. 2018. Dominica-Tropical Storm Erika and its Impacts. In *The Routledge Handbook of Green Social Work*, 1st ed. Edited by Lena Dominelli. London: Routledge, pp. 144–55. [CrossRef]
- Rosenhouse, Sandra. 1989. Identifying the Poor: Is Headship a Useful Concept? Living Standards Measurement Study. Working Paper 58. Washington, DC: The World Bank. Available online: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/1989/07/442370/identifyingpoor-headship-useful-concept (accessed on 5 August 2023).
- Ruggiero, Kenneth J., Kirstin Gros, Jenna L. McCauley, Heidi S. Resnick, Mark Morgan, Dean G. Kilpatrick, Wendy Muzzy, and Ron Acierno. 2012. Mental health outcomes among adults in Galveston and Chambers counties after Hurricane Ike. *Disaster Medicine and Public Health Preparedness* 6: 26–32. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Roque, Genesaret Flores. 2022. Psychological effects before, during and after Hurricane Maria. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education* 35: 843–56. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- United Nations Development Program (UNDP). 2014. Human Development Report 2014. Sustaining Human Progress: Reducing Vulnerabilities and Building Resilience. Published for The United Nations Development Program. Available online: www.www. pnud.org/br/arquivos/RDH2014.PDF (accessed on 10 August 2023).
- United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction (UNDRR). 2023. Annual Report 2022. Available online: https://www.undrr.org/annual-report/2022#:~:text=Donors% 20recognized%20the%20growing%20need,available%20for%20use%20in%202022. (accessed on 26 September 2023).
- University of Huddersfield. 2023. What Is Template Analysis. Available online: https://research.hud.ac.uk/research-subjects/human-health/template-analysis/ what-is-template-analysis/ (accessed on 16 August 2023).

- The World Bank. 2012a. *Disaster Risk Management in Latin America and the Caribbean Region: GFDRR Country Notes Dominica*. Washington, DC: Global Facility for Disaster Reduction and Recovery (GFDRR).
- The World Bank. 2012b. World Development Report 2012: Gender Equality and Development Report World Bank. Washington, DC: World Bank. Available online: https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/492221468136792185/pdf/ 646650WDR0201200Box364543B00PUBLIC0.pdf (accessed on 5 August 2023).
- Wang, Caroline, and Marie Anne Burris. 1997. Photovoice: Concept, Methodology, and Use for Participatory Needs Assessment. *Health Education & Behavior* 24: 369–87. [CrossRef]

© 2023 by the author. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

The Challenging Climate for Women in Caribbean Fisheries—From Seaweed to Seafood, and Practice to Policy

Maria Pena, Patrick McConney, Bertha Simmons and Katherine Blackman

Abstract: While scholars agree that Caribbean small-scale fisheries should be managed as social-ecological systems, the domination of natural science over social science is staggering. This inequity is reflected in gender analysis of impacts of climate change and variability on women in fisheries. There is little information on how climate impacts women's livelihoods and leadership in Caribbean fisheries. Most data concern the marine environment and male-dominated harvest sector. We set out to learn more about climate impacts on, and climate adaptation by, women in fisheries, including how fisheries climate science could incorporate gender mainstreaming. Over the past three years, a transdisciplinary team has assembled sets of mainly qualitative data to address these issues, mainly through interviews and interactive workshops with women and men in the fishing industries and organizations of Caribbean countries. The challenges women face due to climate are diverse and include influxes of sargassum seaweed that change species composition and abundance in catches of seafood. Women not only deal with challenges in their livelihoods and households, but also in becoming fisherfolk leaders who influence and engage policy. This chapter examines such challenges and offers ideas for improvement in the context of gender mainstreaming.

1. Introduction

Many scientists agree that climate change is the most pervasive and urgent global threat of our time, contributing to complex environmental, socioeconomic, and governance issues that impact developed and developing countries. However,

a much smaller community of scholars and practitioners has documented the linkages between climate change and gender inequality showing differentiated impacts on men and women because of gender division of labour and differences in use, control and ownership of assets and natural resources. (Tovar-Restrepo 2017, p. 412)

This is the situation in the Caribbean, where limited information exists on gender in fisheries and their nexus with climate change. Diverse gendered impacts of climate change burden women in Caribbean fisheries, both directly and indirectly (Morrow 2017). Excluding gender from applied research to conceptualize, examine, and address climate change impacts on fisheries means that an inadequate understanding and inappropriate solutions could intensify maladaptation (Sturgeon 2017). As argued by

feminist authors in the collection assembled by Frangoudes et al. (2019), there is an urgent need to transform gender relations in fisheries, including climate aspects.

Attention must be paid to both women (Solano et al. 2021) and men (Salguero-Velázquez et al. 2022) to understand gender relations. In the Caribbean fisheries harvest sector, few women fish, and a small but unknown number own or co-own fishing vessels. Most work in postharvest, with a few in ancillary services. The Caribbean Regional Fisheries Mechanism (CRFM) is the authoritative regional fisheries body and source of statistics. It estimates that about 470,000 persons have fisheries sector livelihoods in its 17 CRFM member states, with a third of these (mostly men) in harvest (CRFM 2021). This leaves about 320,000 persons employed in fish processing, marketing, distribution, and ancillary services (e.g., ice production, gear supply, boat repair, research, development, and management). CRFM does not provide gender disaggregated data for any country, and lists collection and analysis of gender-disaggregated data as its first priority (CRFM 2020a).

There are few women in the Caribbean fisheries harvest sector, but extreme weather events increase hazards at sea and reduce the number of fishing days for the harvest sector dominated by men. This in turn limits the fish landings to be sold by the women who dominate postharvest. Fishery households tend to be poorer and female-headed, further increasing the burden on women (IDB 2020). As women work harder and longer to secure supplementary income for their households, less time is available for training and education, and for participation in fisherfolk organization leadership. Limited access to assets needed to cope with and adapt to climate impacts may translate into women fisherfolk having less power to engage and influence climate-related decisions in fisheries governance and wider society. Women's voices at all levels of governance and all forums for decision making are likely to lead to empowerment, with more equitable and sustainable development (IDB 2020; Kabeer 1999; Morrow 2017).

Women have been recognized as key actors in climate change adaptation and mitigation, given their diverse roles in fisheries as scientists, managers, civil society trailblazers, and resource users. Women are change agents who catalyze the transformation necessary to achieve climate-smart resilience in the supply of Caribbean seafood (CRFM 2020a). Yet, women's ability to adapt to climate change is often limited by entrenched societal gender norms, roles, and inequalities that "result in women being the most disadvantaged by the impacts of climate change and least well placed socially, legally and economically to respond to them" (Morrow 2017, p. 402). These challenges motivate women's empowerment and gender mainstreaming (FAO 2017; IDB 2020). Women must engage in climate change discourses, given the disproportionate impact on the vulnerable in society (Morrow 2017). Documenting the climate challenges faced by women in fisheries and how they deal with them in livelihoods and organizational leadership can inform gender mainstreaming (GIFT 2018).

In this chapter, we examine challenges in women's livelihoods and leadership in Caribbean small-scale fisheries and suggest gender mainstreaming at the
fisheries–climate nexus. The next section sets out the methods followed by results and discussion of women's adaptive capacity in two specific cases. We conclude with a perspective on the way forward.

2. Materials and Methods

We use three analytical frameworks to understand fisheries' social–ecological systems: adaptive capacity, livelihoods analysis, and institutional analysis (GIFT 2018). This chapter first sets the context for adaptive capacity, followed by summary analysis of two cases of women in Caribbean small-scale fisheries that illustrate some challenges and adaptations.

A review of the literature provides a practical perspective on the scope for women's adaptive capacity to climate in Caribbean small-scale fisheries. The review employs a heuristic version of the framework from McClanahan and Cinner (2012) that uses five dimensions of adaptive capacity: assets, flexibility, learning, social organization, and agency. The framework has been applied to fisheries in Africa (Cinner et al. 2015), the Pacific (Cohen et al. 2016), and the Caribbean (Turner et al. 2020). Due to the paucity of Caribbean fisheries' gender data and information, we focus on broadly thematic capacities and enablers encompassing the dimensions rather than addressing them individually. The two case studies facilitate deeper exploration using more specific analytical frameworks.

Livelihood analyses have long been used in gender studies of fisheries, and a sustainable livelihoods approach (Allison and Ellis 2001) is applied to the sargassum case (Figure 1). Climate is a particularly strong factor in the vulnerability context, but it pervades the entire framework. Slow climate change trends (e.g., sea level rise), more rapid climate variability or chronic seasonality (e.g., extreme weather events), and outright environmental surprises or shocks (e.g., sargassum seaweed influxes) all impact social, ecological, and economic conditions in the fisheries sector. Next are the livelihood capital assets (physical, financial, human, social, and natural). The third as interactions consists of institutional structures (e.g., agencies) and processes (e.g., policies). These exhibit complex interactions with climate, gender, and livelihood variables to determine feasible livelihood strategies (e.g., multi-occupationality) and outcomes (e.g., reliable income). Each provides feedback to all prior components.

Institutional analysis (Ostrom 2011) is applied in the second case. Similar to livelihoods, the first component is context. This includes ecological (e.g., marine resources), socio-economic (e.g., livelihoods), and institutional (e.g., decision making) factors. The second component is an arena comprising patterns of interactions among institutional actors (e.g., fisherfolk and fisheries authorities). Outcomes provide feedback to evolving institutional arrangements (Figure 2).



Figure 1. Simplified fisheries livelihoods analysis of sargassum seaweed influx impacts. Source: Figure by authors.



Figure 2. Simplified institutional analysis applied to fisherfolk organization leadership. Source: Figure by authors.

The figures show case-based features of the components as examples. The livelihoods case focuses on how women dealt with sargassum seaweed influxes as climate surprises. The institutional case focuses on women leaders in fisherfolk organizations that must influence policy for climate adaptation in fisheries. Both cases were constructed from several fisheries projects comprising 37 informal interviews, 6 focus groups, and 11 workshops and field observations involving approximately 100 women and the authors. For secondary data, the cases draw upon the unpublished outputs of these projects. The cases illustrate the utility of investigating how women in fisheries cope with climate change and variability. They do not claim to be representative, but they aid understanding. Lessons learned from

the cases on how women in fisheries cope with and adapt to these climate challenges can inform gender mainstreaming.

3. Results and Discussion

The general contextual review is followed by the two specific cases of women's livelihoods and leadership in Caribbean small-scale fisheries.

3.1. Gendered Adaptive Capacity to Climate in Fisheries

In available documents, the five dimensions of adaptive capacity: assets, flexibility, learning, social organization, and agency (McClanahan and Cinner 2012) were not easily separable. So, the analysis took a broad approach to ensure that all were covered, but not independently, within major themes. In reality, the dimensions are closely interwoven and, consistent with the concept of intersectionality, a reductionist approach to isolate them defeats better understanding.

Ideally, the climate challenges facing women in Caribbean fisheries should be addressed in development, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of adaptation policies, plans and practices within all levels (local, national and regional), and pillars (environmental, economic and social). This should enable women to make progress equal to men, improving resilience to climate change and variability. A close look at what is currently available to build adaptive capacity involves first understanding the gendered impacts of climate change (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Climate change impacts are gendered. Source: Figure by authors.

Diversity is key to adaptive capacity. Most roles in fisheries are established by the activities, rights, and responsibilities of men (Kleiber et al. 2014). Women's roles are diverse in Caribbean fisheries as actors in the value chain and as leaders (GIFT 2018). Gender-disaggregated data are scarce and seldom capture all of women's contributions. Where such data exist, they are not incorporated into fisheries management planning, but diversity is known (GIFT 2018). In recent years, women have reported interest in diversifying their financial assets derived from within the industry.

Although present throughout fisheries' value chains, women dominate postharvest (Figure 4), participating in value-added processing, marketing, distribution, and food service (Pena et al. 2019; Romeo and McConney 2022). Caribbean women report being little constrained by their formal education, which is usually on par with or superior to men, for any work in the fishing industry (Pena et al. 2019). However, women in Barbados who take up male harvest sector roles say violating gender norms comes at a social cost. Women fishers are ridiculed, particularly by other women, for what is seen to be delinquency in household care-giving responsibilities, as fishing may keep a woman at sea for prolonged periods. Social sanctions endured by women fishers include reputation damage from being falsely accused by other women fisherfolk of intimate relations with male fishers (Pena et al. 2019). Women reinforce gender norms that constrain their own agency and flexibility.



Figure 4. Some roles of women in Caribbean small-scale fisheries Source: Figure by authors.

Regarding social organization and agency, women fisherfolk tend to be underrepresented in state-led fisheries' decision-making processes, but informally, they have been at the forefront of sustainable fisheries (e.g., refusing to buy undersized fish) and climate adaptation (e.g., promoting social security and livelihoods diversification to cope with sargassum influxes). Though less so than men, women are becoming involved in fisherfolk associations and cooperatives across the region. Increasing numbers of women occupy leadership positions, are accepted as leaders, and manage fishing industry organizations at all levels (CERMES 2020a). The extent to which they shape fisheries' policies to champion women's issues by mobilizing fisherfolk to collective action is an undocumented aspect of agency. Caribbean fishing industry women have held posts potentially strategically positioned in governance to assist women (and men) to influence policy decision making. These include positions as a senator in Saint Lucia, a chairperson of the Caribbean Network of Fisherfolk Organizations, and a co-chair of the World Forum of Fisher Peoples.

Regarding learning, within the region, progress is being made to co-develop strategies, plans, and policies integrating a gender perspective (CRFM 2020a). However, a gender-sensitive rather than a gender-responsive approach is still being applied; acknowledging gendered impacts of climate change but not establishing strategies or actions to address them (ECLAC 2019, p. 26). The situation of women and gender inequalities that are reproduced and strengthened by this deficiency continue to be treated as a side issue (Revelo 2021). Integrating a gender perspective and identifying concrete, evidence-based strategies tailored for the specific needs of women and girls will empower them to act as change agents contributing to evidence-based solutions for climate change challenges (GIFT 2018). Where plans and policies exist, limited interlinkages are made between gender, climate change, and disaster risk reduction, "demonstrating a siloed approach to policy-making and a need to renew gender mainstreaming efforts across ministries, departments and agencies responsible for climate change adaptation and disaster management" (ECLAC 2019, p. 25) to build women's resilience to climate-change impacts.

There has, however, been recent headway in regional gender mainstreaming with the development of the unpublished Caribbean Community Regional Gender Equality Strategy (CRGES) that emphasizes commitment to strengthening gender equality and empowerment of women and girls. Recent fisheries initiatives such as the Caribbean Community Common Fisheries Policy (CCCFP) (CRFM 2020b) and Caribbean Regional Fisheries Mechanism (CRFM) Gender Analysis Strategy and Action Plan (Gender ASAP) (CRFM 2020a) can contribute to gender mainstreaming in Caribbean small-scale fisheries. Gender equality, equity, and human rights-based approaches are incorporated through a CCCFP protocol on Securing Sustainable Small-scale Fisheries for Caribbean Community Fisherfolk and their Societies (SSF Protocol), which has not yet been widely implemented. The five-year Gender ASAP supports, gender mainstreaming in fisheries through gender-responsive approaches to address, overcome and remove inequalities, contributing to the realisation of human rights for all people in all their diversity ... and ensuring their full, equal and effective participation in fostering transformative solutions in Caribbean fisheries. (CRFM 2020a, p. ix)

The implementation of the comprehensive Gender ASAP promises transformative outcomes in Caribbean fisheries, as does the CCCFP protocol on Climate Change Adaptation and Disaster Risk Management in Fisheries and Aquaculture. This protocol looks to "ensure development of a regional Fishery Sector that is resilient to climate change and ocean acidification, and enhanced through comprehensive disaster management, and sustainable use of marine and other aquatic living resources and ecosystems" (CRFM 2020b, p. 21).

3.2. Case 1: Sargassum Seaweed and Fisheries' Livelihoods

The massive influxes of floating sargassum seaweed that have impacted countries in and bordering the Caribbean Sea since 2011 have been an unpleasant surprise not only to women in fisheries, but to everyone else in the region as well (Johnson et al. 2020). Extending at its peak over 8000 km and containing up to 20 million tons wet weight of seaweed, the "Great Atlantic sargassum belt" has no precedent in recorded history (Wang et al. 2019). After a decade of applied research, uncertainty surrounds both the complex climate drivers of the influxes (Skliris et al. 2022) and finding practical solutions to the many challenges posed by sargassum influxes (Oxenford et al. 2021).

In this case, we are particularly concerned with the challenges faced by women working in and supporting the small-scale fisheries value chains of Caribbean small island developing states (SIDS). Women fisherfolk are especially concentrated in the postharvest stages of the value chains for several species of pelagic fishes (GIFT 2018; McConney et al. 2019). They buy the fish from boats and then process, market, and distribute the seafood. Few harvest fish at sea, but some are boat owners. Others supply goods and services such as fishing gear, fuel, and ice, while a growing number prepare seafood for locals and tourists at seaside eating establishments or stalls. Several female fisheries officers and marine scientists also participate in sargassum science and management. However, in this livelihood analysis, the women involved in postharvest take center stage, drawing mainly on document analysis, field observation, and informal interviews by the authors.

3.2.1. Vulnerability Context

For everyone dealing with sargassum, the vulnerability context is dominated by marine environmental and ecological uncertainty (Johnson et al. 2020). For women in fisheries postharvest, much of this is mediated through men (mainly boat owners and fishers) working in the harvest sector. The harvest sector's ability to cope with the timing, frequency, spatial extent, and severity (amount) of sargassum determines

the initial flow of fish into the value chain and all subsequent stages. Not only does this concern the quantity and seasonality of fish, but also the species composition of catches and the size of fish of various species. There are major commercial pelagic fisheries in the eastern Caribbean for four-wing flyingfish (*Hirundicthys affinis*) and the common dolphinfish (*Coryphaena hippurus*). Gender aspects of their value chains are described in Pena et al. (2020a) and Simmons and McConney (2022), respectively. These fisheries have been among the most severely negatively impacted by sargassum influxes.

Other vulnerabilities include economic (such as intersectoral) links with tourism, which is impacted by sargassum reducing visitor numbers and closing hotel properties, thereby reducing the pool of buyers for women who market seafood. Governance vulnerabilities are also a factor, as much uncertainty surrounds how fisheries and other state authorities do or do not manage sargassum influxes once they inundate coasts. The accumulations of seaweed hamper harvest as well as postharvest coastal infrastructure, perhaps directly affecting men more than women in fisheries. An exception is in coastal communities where sargassum inundation release of hydrogen sulfide and other noxious gases during decay becomes a health hazard in which women bear the brunt of family care, especially for young children. There is also early evidence that sargassum can be a direct threat to women's health (de Lanlay et al. 2022).

3.2.2. Livelihood Assets

Women in fisheries postharvest use their livelihood assets to deal with sargassum as well as other climate hazards that threaten both their fisheries and household work. The latter must be factored in, as the additional domestic duties of women often cause their livelihood assets, interactions, and strategies to differ from those of men. Regarding natural capital, the impacts of sargassum are mostly negative, and highlight vulnerabilities. However, a positive impact has been the sargassum-associated increase in catches of the formerly scarce almaco jack (Seriola rivoliana), which has proven highly marketable at a good price. Human capital comes into play here, as women vendors have received practical training in fish handling, processing, and marketing that assists their ability to deal with changes in catch seasonality, quantity, and species composition. Social capital is also relevant, as women collaborate in fisherfolk associations and cooperatives to act collectively. They also use social capital to acquire financial capital through kinship and institutions such as rotating credit associations (e.g., meeting turn, susu, box) which are common at landing sites among women. Their access to physical capital is primarily dependent on the state at medium-to-large fish landing sites that provide buildings with water and electricity for low or no fees. However, women fish vendors also invest in domestic refrigeration to store fish at their homes and reduce sargassum-induced variability.

3.2.3. Interactions, Strategies, and Outcomes

Livelihood interactions with various governance and commercial structures and processes such as state agencies, private firms, legislation, policies, management practices, and transactions do not differ much by gender in the case of sargassum issues. This is largely because there are still very few initiatives that directly address sargassum. Similar to men, women are mostly left on their own to devise strategies for dealing with sargassum. Very few institutions have been built by fisherfolk around adapting or coping with sargassum through collective action, but it is a concern of at least one group comprising women postharvest (Pena et al. 2020b). The main livelihood strategies involve reducing the uncertainty and fluctuations in revenue due to sargassum. This can be attempted through social networking, multi-occupationality, and generally becoming more innovative and adaptive in outlook. Resorting to selling imported fish is a short-term strategy that women postharvest can employ, but which cannot be employed by men in the harvest sub-sector. Despite reduced supplies of some fish, it is also important that the women maintain their seafood prices within a window of market competitiveness against other foods, both local and imported. The livelihood outcomes in relation to sargassum are not yet easy to determine, as they vary due to the experimentation with no clear solutions to the wicked problem of sargassum.

3.2.4. Lessons Learned

While most attention in sargassum science and management has been paid to the male-dominated harvest sector of fishers and ecology, there are clearly impacts on the livelihoods of women along pelagic fisheries value chains, particularly concerning postharvest livelihood socioeconomics. The wicked problem of sargassum influxes features uncertainties about both causes and solutions. Communication among regional actors about sargassum has improved, but much more is needed to support adaptation (McConney and Oxenford 2020). Well-informed adaptation innovation is required from within the industry, as well as from the state. Gender mainstreaming is necessary to engage all actors along entire fisheries value chains, including the women engaged in postharvest (FAO 2017). The women are vulnerable to climate change and variability due to their dependence on natural ecosystems and the male-dominated harvest sub-sector. They have demonstrated their capacity to cope without extensive support, but longer-term adaptation for resilience to sargassum remains elusive.

3.3. Case 2: Organizational Leadership and Resilience

Although leadership has been studied extensively across disciplines, it is a recent fisheries research topic. Globally, research on women's leadership of fisherfolk organizations is growing (Alonso-Población and Siar 2018; Dasig 2020; Galappaththi et al. 2022; Torre et al. 2019). In the Caribbean, the limited data on gender and leadership in fisheries were recently addressed through fisherfolk organization leader

assessments to assist in understanding capacities and gaps for informing Voluntary Guidelines for Securing Sustainable Small-Scale Fisheries in the Context of Food Security and Poverty Eradication (SSF Guidelines) implementation (FAO 2015, 2017). These fisherfolk organization leadership profiles contribute to knowledge on leaders useful for coping with and adapting to the impacts of climate change. With these data and information, we analyze institutions in women's leadership of fisheries challenged by adaptation to climate change.

3.3.1. Contextual Variables

The Caribbean is on the front line of climate change. Fisherfolk have been observing and are coping with increased intensity and frequency of storms and hurricanes; less predictable weather; changes in species distribution, availability, catch composition and yield; increased coastal erosion; rising sea levels; and influxes of invasive species (Oxenford and Monnereau 2017). These effects are threatening Caribbean fisherfolks' livelihoods, and the well-being of their households and communities. The differences between women and men in exposure to risk and vulnerability in the face of climate change—due to the intersection of gender with characteristics of power and social identity (IDB 2020; Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) 2007; Tovar-Restrepo 2017)—create a complex challenge for fisherfolk organization leaders in the region.

Addressing climate change in Caribbean fisheries requires committed and sustained collective action guided by strong leadership. Usually, however, leaders arise to mobilize temporary collective action based on crises. This fleeting cohesion for informal collective action among men and women in the fishing industry is only useful for coping with impacts in the short term, but it is ineffective for long-term adaptation (McConney 2007; Pena et al. 2021a). Women leaders complain about low cohesion and the individualistic nature of fisherfolk within the region (Pena et al. 2020b). They, however, believe in the value of organizations and are eager to take on leadership roles to assist in further strengthening to improve governance and the contribution to fisheries policy and decision making (Pena et al. 2020a, 2020b). Commitment from women in the fishing industry to promote collective action and cohesion augurs well for the industry's responses to climate change.

Societal and gender rules for leadership are parts of the social structure of organizations. While there appear, on the surface, to be few systemic barriers to fisherfolk organization leadership by women, and men say that they would support women, the growing gender in fisheries literature on collective action implores researchers to dig deeper. This is critical for exploring fisherfolk leadership at the climate change nexus. Issues of representation and inclusivity of women in taking up leadership positions or joining organizations are attributed to traditional male dominance in the fishing industry, societal stigma associated with fishing, distrust of fisherfolk organizations that have historically been mismanaged, conditionalities or prerequisites for membership (e.g., boat ownership), and cultural norms (e.g., in

Guyana, men prefer that women not be involved in these positions). These constrain participation of women as members or leaders of organizations. However, without exception, board and executive members of fisherfolk organizations said they wanted to see more women in leadership roles and as members of these organizations, contributing to their adaptive capacity. Men know that mechanisms must be created to increase and improve inclusivity of women and for gender responsiveness to be realized (Pena et al. 2021a).

Leaders (i.e., presidents or chairs) are expected to guide decision making irrespective of gender but established hierarchies shape decision making in fisherfolk organizations. Most leaders are men, but a participative approach to leadership and decision making tends to be attempted in fisherfolk organizations, whether led by women or men (Pena et al. 2021a). Such an approach is likely to give a voice to women's climate change challenges and can strengthen gendered outcomes when women are empowered to be effective stewards of fisheries for climate resilience.

3.3.2. Actors and Types of Interactions

There are many more men than women in Caribbean fishing industry leadership roles. Women tend to occupy the posts supporting leaders, such as secretarial positions, but some serve in the top leadership posts of president and vice president across all levels (local, national, and regional) of fisherfolk organizations (CERMES 2020a). Leaders tend to be mature women and men between the ages of 50-59 years old. Both women and men first take up leadership positions in their mid- to late forties, but women assume top posts sooner than men, after being in the fishing industry for under ten years. On average, men spend twice as long in leadership posts than women. Shorter leadership durations for women could be attributed to their need to balance domestic work and caregiving responsibilities with leadership commitments, but this needs to be further investigated (CERMES 2020a). With succession planning, more women could eventually secure a greater share of leadership posts in the future, contributing more to climate decision making in the sector at all levels (CERMES 2020a). Women's participation in climate change adaptation, mitigation, and resilience building can lead to extensive conservation impacts, improved community responsiveness, and successful advocacy for and implementation of climate-related policies.

Fisherfolk organization leaders cannot achieve adaptation and resilience to climate change in silos. Collaborative and coordinated action is needed to tackle the multi-dimensional problem of climate change. Some view this as a role fit for women. Collaboration provides beneficial climate change adaptation outcomes through stakeholder participation and buy-in; climate financing; knowledge generation; and information sharing. Limited collaboration may result in maladaptation (Burton 2016). Networking to include more civil society and private sector support for the fishing industry can diversify organizations to build resilience.

The Caribbean Network of Fisherfolk Organizations (CNFO) has a mandate to sustain leaders in the region by strengthening and facilitating networks (McConney and Medeiros 2014). From its inception in 2016 until recently, it was headed by a woman. Gatherings of women in fisheries, particularly the Belize Women in Fisheries Forum (WIFF), help to foster collaboration among women fisherfolk, managers, and policy makers to understand gender and climate change links. This informs gender mainstreaming in fisheries and climate policy.

Over the past 20 years, female and male fisherfolk leaders have pursued policy engagement on the SSF Guidelines, CCCFP, and its protocols (Pena et al. 2021b). Strengths of fisherfolk organization policy engagement are associated mainly with the leadership of the CNFO administrator and former chairperson, both women. Fisherfolk leadership encompasses fisherfolk understanding the link and interactions between policy and livelihoods and their need and willingness to be engaged in the policy discourse; capacity; and skills building (Pena et al. 2021b). Opportunities for women to lead fisherfolk policy engagement are diverse and include projects and programs that address capacity and resource gaps for addressing climate (Pena et al. 2021b). Given the pervasiveness of climate change impacts in fisheries, women will need to take on new roles of negotiating and advocating for a space in which attention is paid to the intersecting climate issues across the value chain.

Women fisherfolk leaders in various high posts, as well as women floor members, need to press for acknowledgement of their climate challenged situations and accompanying responses. This is already happening in Barbados, for example, where a core group of women leaders and members of an all-women fisherfolk organization is using Popular Theater as a technique to identify the issues they face in the industry, raising awareness about them through poetry, song, and role play to solve their problems and transform the industry. A shortened 2021–2022 flyingfish season due to influxes of sargassum, with its significant impact on their small-scale processing livelihoods, is one such issue that has been highlighted by the women for climate action.

3.3.3. Institutional Outcomes

There is a diverse range of capacity amongst women fisherfolk leaders in the Caribbean. Most capacity lies in general fisheries training in areas of navigation and safety at sea, fish handling, gear building, and types of fishing, as well as first aid training. Leaders would have been exposed to this training in their fisheries' livelihoods. Most of this training is geared towards men in the harvest sector, but more women now seize training opportunities, irrespective of topic, whenever available (CERMES 2020a). Leadership deficiencies exist in fisheries governance, business operations, proposal or grant development, administrative and financial management, computer use and information technology, climate change knowledge, and climate-smart ecosystem approaches. All need to be addressed by women and

men to strengthen leadership for improved fisheries viability, sustainability, and overall resilience to climate change (CERMES 2020a).

Women fisherfolk leaders have benefited from training in gender mainstreaming and digital technological innovation (Cox et al. 2021; Cox and Nembhard 2021). This training, however, needs to be ongoing to promote climate-smart fisheries practices. As they are affected by climate change, women fisherfolk leaders should also play a role in implementing climate-smart fisheries practices. Being primary caretakers of many households, women also have critically valuable views on sustainable management of natural resources (UNDP 2018).

The newly formed CNFO Leadership Institute is well positioned to develop capacity building opportunities for women leaders. The Institute's online delivery has been well accepted by fisherfolk (a large proportion being women and potential leaders) since its launch in April 2020 (CERMES 2020b). The Institute should develop leadership competencies for fisherfolk on how to integrate climate-smart approaches and practices. "Building capacity is essential in developing fisherfolk organizations and preparing them for playing a more meaningful role in fisheries governance" (McConney 2007, p. 14). A woman is the administrative head of the Institute.

Succession planning is uncommon in fisherfolk organizations in the region. Leaders believe there are no promising individuals to fill the roles; fisherfolk are thought to be unmotivated to lead; there is no capacity development for potential leaders; and current leaders are not making way for new leaders (CERMES 2020a). Given the vulnerability of fisheries to climate change, fisherfolk leaders cannot afford to take a laissez-faire approach to organizational culture. They need to be "leaderful", where each organization member gains experience in being a leader concurrently and collectively regardless of gender (CERMES 2020a). This is one of the primary ways women leaders will be able to help fisherfolk communities adapt to and cope with climate changes in the industry. There are women who view themselves as fishing industry leaders and who could benefit from mentoring to lead (Pena et al. 2020b).

Small-scale fisheries must attract ambitious, innovative, and entrepreneurial women to support sustainable resource use. The limited involvement of girls and young women in leadership threatens the intergenerational sustainability of fisherfolk organizations and Caribbean fisheries. Youth are creative, innovative, energetic, and more inclined to adopt new technologies and techniques. Their involvement in fisheries can promote development. Youth can stimulate and lead improvements in digital literacy across fisheries value chains that will, among other things, improve fisherfolks' access to climate information, improve the use of early warning systems, and aid in the implementation of climate-smart technologies (CERMES 2020a). Most fisherfolk leaders identify a successor based on their leadership qualities; loyalty to the organization and expressed interest (CERMES 2020a). Women and youth must be among emergent leaders for climate change adaptation.

3.3.4. Lessons Learned

Gender influences leadership in fisherfolk organizations, but overall, there is still insufficient information for understanding gender dynamics. Further investigation is needed. The situation is complex and intersects, in some cases, with pervasive governance issues. Leadership is perceived as personalized and is indicative of different roles and expectations for men and women (Pena et al. 2021a).

Organizational leadership is one of the most important roles for both women and men in the fishing industry. The future of fisherfolk organizations with core groups of women as leaders and members appears to be bright, as many successful current leaders possess a range of attributes that afford them their leader role. The variety of skills leaders have brought to fisherfolk organizations in the region includes administrative and management capacity/skills; business/financial acumen; communication skills; research and project/grant development expertise; and technical expertise. These, in addition to leadership skills (e.g., professionalism, open-mindedness, accountability, patience, willingness to listen, etc.) are what fisherfolk organizations need to cope with the changing climate in small-scale fisheries (McConney et al. 2003). The vested interests women fisherfolk leaders have in guiding their organizations can be capitalized on to strengthen fisherfolk participation in climate planning and decision-making for the industry.

Perch et al. (2020) show that gender in Caribbean fisheries is more complex than it first appears, differing by fishery and country. Comparing fisheries to other natural resource industries could be informative once gender-disaggregated data become more available. Key goals for small-scale fisheries can be better achieved when women "are engaged as constituents and leaders for sustainable fisheries management; are empowered as effective stewards of fisheries and their associated ecosystems; and are engaged to become drivers towards sustainable fisheries markets" Siles et al. (2019, p. 27). The main barriers to some women taking on the role of leadership are structural (e.g., preconditions for membership), attributed to stigma attached to deficient fisherfolk organizations and related to disregard for governance processes and procedures (with respect to term limits, organization elections, etc.) rather than systemic (intrinsic). Eliciting and explaining gender patterns in Caribbean fisherfolk leadership based on our exploratory research into fisherfolk organization leadership is difficult given the limited amount of data and intersectional information available on women fisherfolk leaders. The data on gender in fisherfolk organization leadership are currently insufficient. More robust investigation is required based upon exploratory qualitative research, such as in this case.

4. Conclusions

The situational analysis and two cases confirm the utility of the GIFT research framework that addresses livelihoods (in the sargassum case) and institutional analyses (in the organization leadership case). The notion of adaptive capacity, the third area of the research framework is useful for synthesizing the other two. Adaptive capacity relies on building institutions with diversity, resources, and a reasonable level of productivity through mechanisms such as social networking, collective action, and enabling interactive governance (Pena et al. 2020a, 2020b).

Barriers against and opportunities for women's leadership of Caribbean fisherfolk organizations need further investigation. A major inequality is that women's household work is not factored in by them or others as an explicit constraint that men seldom face. Equality in leadership, irrespective of who is leading, is important for gender mainstreaming and the incorporation of women's and men's interests, needs, and priorities are taken into account in climate change policy and practice.

Gender mainstreaming supports women's participation in policy and decision-making processes. The current and future impacts of climate change require women in Caribbean fisheries to be considered in strategies and policies that will assist their adaptation and resilience across the fisheries value chain. Deeper analysis of women's livelihoods, coping strategies, power, and gender relations, among other things will inform gender-responsive and transformative climate policy across the region, ensuring that women in fisheries are no longer sidelined in the response to this harsh phenomenon.

Author Contributions: All authors contributed to, reviewed, and approved the final draft manuscript. M.P. and P.M. led the conceptualization. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Acknowledgments: The authors wish to acknowledge the support of the United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) provided for some of the research presented in this publication.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest. The founding sponsors had no role in the design of the study; in the collection, analyses, or interpretation of data; in the writing of the manuscript, and in the decision to publish the results.

References

- Allison, Edward H., and Frank Ellis. 2001. The livelihoods approach and management of small-scale fisheries. *Marine Policy* 25: 377–88. [CrossRef]
- Alonso-Población, Enrique, and Susana V. Siar. 2018. *Women's Participation and Leadership in Fisherfolk Organisations and Collective Action in Fisheries. A Review of Evidence on Enablers, Drivers, and Barriers.* FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Circular No. 1159. Rome: FAO.
- Burton, Donovan. 2016. Collaboration and Partnerships for Adaptation. CoastAdapt, National Climate Change Adaptation Research Facility, Gold Coast. Available online: https://coastadapt.com.au/how-to-pages/collaboration-and-partnerships-climatechange-adaptation (accessed on 5 September 2022).
- CERMES. 2020a. Profile of Fisherfolk Leaders in CRFM Member States. Developing Organizational Capacity for Ecosystem Stewardship and Livelihoods in Caribbean Small-Scale Fisheries (StewardFish) Project. Project Report to FAO. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.

- CERMES. 2020b. Report on Establishment and Demonstration of the Virtual Leadership Institute for Fisherfolk. Developing Organisational Capacity for Ecosystem Stewardship and Livelihoods in Caribbean Small-Scale Fisheries (StewardFish) Project. Project Report to FAO. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Cinner, Joshua E., Cindy Huchery, Christina C. Hicks, Tim M. Daw, Nadine Marshall, Andrew Wamukota, and Edward H. Allison. 2015. Changes in adaptive capacity of Kenyan fishing communities. *Nature Climate Change* 5: 872–76. [CrossRef]
- Cohen, Philippa J., Sarah Lawless, Michelle Dyer, Miranda Morgan, Enly Saeni, Helen Teioli, and Paula Kantor. 2016. Understanding adaptive capacity and capacity to innovate in social–ecological systems: Applying a gender lens. *Ambio* 45: 309–21. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Cox, Shelly-Ann, and Nadine Nembhard. 2021. Promoting the Means for Diffusion of EAF Innovation and Further Development. Developing Organisational Capacity for Ecosystem Stewardship and Livelihoods in Caribbean Small-Scale Fisheries (StewardFish) Project. Project Report to FAO. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Cox, Shelly-Ann, Nadine Nembhard, Ramon Carcamo, H. Simon, Margaret. R. Straughn, Petronila Polius, and L. Culzac. 2021. Combined Report on (a) Determination of Ppractical EAF Entry Points and Interventions for Changing Practices and (b) Training to Assist in Achieving Desired Change Towards EAF Application with a Focus on Healthier Habitats and Pollution Reduction. Developing Organisational Capacity for Ecosystem Stewardship and Livelihoods in Caribbean Small-scale Fisheries (StewardFish) Project. Project Report to FAO. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- CRFM. 2020a. Gender Analysis, Strategy and Action Plan on Gender Mainstreaming in Fisheries of Member States of the Caribbean Regional Fisheries Mechanism. Technical & Advisory Document, No. 2020/ 06. Belize City: CRFM Secretariat, p. 69.
- CRFM. 2020b. *Caribbean Community Common Fisheries Policy*. CRFM Special Publication No. 26. Belize City: CRFM Secretariat, p. 27.
- CRFM. 2021. CRFM Statistics and Information Report 2020. Belize City: CRFM Secretariat, p. 91.
- Dasig, Sheila Marie M. 2020. Difficult but fulfilling: Women's lived experiences as leaders in fisherfolk organizations in Bolinao, Philippines. *Gender, Technology and Development* 24: 10–27. [CrossRef]
- de Lanlay, Donatien Bahezre, Alice Monthieux, Rishika Banydeen, Mehdi Jean-Laurent, Dabor Resiere, Moustapha Drame, and Remi Neviere. 2022. Risk of preeclampsia among women living in coastal areas impacted by sargassum strandings on the French Caribbean Island of Martinique. *Environmental Toxicology and Pharmacology* 94: 103894. [CrossRef]
- ECLAC. 2019. Mainstreaming Gender in Climate Change and Disaster Risk Reduction in the Caribbean. Santiago: United Nations.
- FAO. 2015. Voluntary Guidelines for Securing Sustainable Small-Scale Fisheries in the Context of Food Security and Poverty Eradication. Rome: FAO.
- FAO. 2017. Towards Gender-equitable Small-scale fisheries Governance and Development—A Handbook. In Support of the Implementation of the Voluntary Guidelines for Securing Sustainable Small-Scale Fisheries in the Context of Food Security and Poverty Eradication, by Nilanjana Biswas. Rome: FAO.

- Frangoudes, Katia, Siri Gerrard, and Danika Kleiber. 2019. Situated transformations of women and gender relations in small-scale fisheries and communities in a globalized world. *Maritime Studies* 18: 241–48. [CrossRef]
- Galappaththi, Madu, Derek Armitage, and Andrea M. Collins. 2022. Women's experiences in influencing and shaping small-scale fisheries governance. *Fish and Fisheries* 23: 1099–120. [CrossRef]
- GIFT. 2018. *Gender Scoping Preliminary Report: Caribbean Fisheries in the Context of the Small-Scale Fisheries Guidelines*. Gender in Fisheries Team (GIFT), CERMES Technical Report No. 86. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- IDB. 2020. Study of the Impacts of the Impacts of Climate Change on the Women and Men of the Caribbean. Pilot Programme for Climate Resilience Countries. IDB Technical Note 2064. Washington, DC: IDB.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). 2007. *Climate Change* 2007: *Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change*. Edited by Martin Parry, Osvaldo Canziani, Jean Palutikof, Paul van der Linden and Clair Hanson. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Johnson, Donald R., James S. Franks, Hazel A. Oxenford, and Shelly-Ann Cox. 2020. Pelagic Sargassum prediction and marine connectivity in the tropical Atlantic. *Gulf and Caribbean Research* 31: GCFI20–GCFI30. [CrossRef]
- Kabeer, Naila. 1999. Resources, agency, achievements: Reflections on the measurement of women's empowerment. *Development and Change* 30: 435–64. [CrossRef]
- Kleiber, Danika, Leila Harris, and Amanda C. J. Vincent. 2014. Gender and small-scale fisheries: A case for counting women and beyond. *Fish and Fisheries* 16: 547–62. [CrossRef]
- McClanahan, Tim R., and Joshua Cinner. 2012. *Adapting to a Changing Environment: Confronting the Consequences of Climate Change*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- McConney, Patrick. 2007. Fisher Folk Organizations in the Caribbean: Briefing Note on Networking for Success. CRFM Technical and Advisory Document No. 2007/2. Belize City: CRFM Secretariat.
- McConney, Patrick, and Rodrigo Medeiros. 2014. Strengthening organizations and collective action in small-scale fisheries: Lessons learned from Brazil and the Caribbean. In Strengthening Organizations and Collective Action in Fisheries—A Way Forward in Implementing the International Guidelines for Securing Sustainable Small-Scale Fisheries. Edited by Daniela Kalikoski and Nicole Franz. Rome: FAO, pp. 105–68.
- McConney, Patrick, and Hazel A. Oxenford. 2020. Caribbean sargassum phenomenon: Complexities of communicating. *Journal of Caribbean Environmental Sciences and Renewable Energy* 3: 10–14. [CrossRef]
- McConney, Patrick, Robin Mahon, and Hazel A. Oxenford. 2003. *Barbados Case study: The Fisheries Advisory Committee*. Caribbean Coastal Co-Management Guidelines Project. Barbados: Caribbean Conservation Association.
- McConney, Patrick, Vernel Nicholls, and Bertha Simmons. 2019. Gender in Caribbean Fisheries: It's the Women's Turn—Commentary. *Journal of Eastern Caribbean Studies* 44: 202–24.

- Morrow, Karren. 2017. Changing the climate of participation. The gender constituency in the global climate change regime. In *Routledge Handbook of Gender and Environment*. Edited by Sherilyn MacGregor. New York: Routledge, pp. 398–411.
- Ostrom, Elinor. 2011. Background on the institutional analysis and development framework. *Policy Studies Journal* 39: 7–27. [CrossRef]
- Oxenford, Hazel, and Iris Monnereau. 2017. Impacts of climate change on fish and shellfish in the coastal and marine environments of the Caribbean Small Island Developing States (SIDS). Caribbean Marine Climate Change Report Card. *Science Review* 2017: 83–114.
- Oxenford, Hazel A., Shelly-Ann Cox, Brigitta I. van Tussenbroek, and Anne Desrochers. 2021. Challenges of turning the Sargassum crisis into gold: Current constraints and implications for the Caribbean. *Phycology* 1: 27–48. [CrossRef]
- Pena, Maria, Kristie Alleyne, Sanya Compton, Shelly-Ann Cox, Janice Cumberbatch, Patrick McConney, Leisa Perch, Neetha Selliah, and Bertha Simmons. 2019. Women in Fisheries 2019 Forum: Summary Report. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Pena, Maria, Janice Cumberbatch, Patrick McConney, Neetha Selliah, and Bertha Simmons. 2020a. The Central Fish Processors Association: Collective action by women in the Barbados flyingfish fishery. In Securing Sustainable Small-scale Fisheries: Showcasing Applied Practices in Value Chains, Post-harvest Operations and Trade. Edited by Joseph Zelasney, Alexander Ford, Lena Westlund, Ansen Ward and Omar Riego Peñarubia. FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Technical Paper No. 652. Rome: FAO, pp. 23–37.
- Pena, Maria, Patrick McConney, Bertha Simmons, and Neetha Selliah. 2020b. How has organization benefited women in the Barbados flyingfish fishery? A look from within. *Gender, Technology and Development* 24: 28–47. [CrossRef]
- Pena, Maria, Shellene Berry, Rabani Gajnabi, Patrick McConney, Leisa Perch, Clonesha Romeo, Bertha Simmons, and Lisa Soares. 2021a. Gender Analyses of Capacities and Gaps in Fisherfolk Organization Leadership. Developing Organizational Capacity for Ecosystem Stewardship and Livelihoods in Caribbean Small-Scale Fisheries (StewardFish) Project. Project Report to FAO. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Pena, Maria, Sasha Jattansingh, Patrick McConney, Leisa Perch, and Nadine Nembhard. 2021b. Training on Leadership for Women and Youth Informed by Gender Analysis and Leadership Profiling. Developing Organizational Capacity for Ecosystem Stewardship and Livelihoods in Caribbean Small-Scale Fisheries (StewardFish) Project. Project Report to FAO. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Perch, Leisa, Renuka Biharie, Christopher Chin, and Dawn Maison. 2020. Enhancing the Role of Women in the Shrimp and Groundfish Fisheries in Guyana, Trinidad and Tobago, and Suriname: Gender Analysis along the Fishery Value Chain Sub-Regional Report. CERMES Project Report to FAO Ecosystem Approach to Fisheries implementation in the North Brazil Shelf Large Marine Ecosystem. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Revelo, Lorena A. 2021. Gender Equality in the Midst of Climate Change: What Can the Region's Machineries for the Advancement of Women Do? Gender Affairs Series, No. 159 (LC/TS.2021/79); Santiago: Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC).

- Romeo, Clonesha, and Patrick McConney. 2022. *Gender and Livelihoods in the Fisheries Value Chain of Blackfish in Barrouallie, St. Vincent and the Grenadines*. CERMES Technical Report No 105. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Salguero-Velázquez, Alejandra, Neyra Solano, Francisco J. Fernandez-Rivera Melo, Inés López-Ercilla, and Jorge Torre. 2022. Characterization of masculinity expressions and their influence on participation of women in Mexican small-scale fisheries. *Maritime Studies* 21: 363–78. [CrossRef]
- Siles, Jackelline, Maria Prebble, Jamie Wen, Corinne Hart, and Heidi Schuttenberg. 2019. *Advancing Gender in the Environment: Gender in Fisheries—A Sea of Opportunities*. IUCN and USAID. Washington, DC: USAID.
- Simmons, Bertha, and Patrick McConney. 2022. *Gender and Livelihoods in the Fisheries Value Chain of Dolphinfish (Coryphaena hippurus) in Barbados*. CERMES Technical Report No 106. Bridgetown: UWI-CERMES.
- Skliris, Nikolaos, Robert Marsh, Kwasi Appeaning Addo, and Hazel A. Oxenford. 2022. Physical drivers of pelagic sargassum bloom interannual variability in the Central West Atlantic over 2010–2020. Ocean Dynamics 72: 383–404. [CrossRef]
- Solano, Neyra, Inés López-Ercilla, Francisco J. Fernandez-Rivera Melo, and Jorge Torre. 2021. Unveiling women's roles and inclusion in Mexican small-scale fisheries (SSF). *Frontiers in Marine Science* 7: 617965. [CrossRef]
- Sturgeon, Noël. 2017. Facing the future, honouring the past: Whose gender? Whose nature? In *Routledge Handbook of Gender and Environment*. Edited by Sherilyn MacGregor. New York: Routledge, pp. xxi–xxii.
- Torre, Jorge, Arturo Hernandez-Velasco, Francisco Fernandez Rivera-Melo, Jaime Lopez, and Maria Jose Espinosa-Romero. 2019. Women's empowerment, collective actions, and sustainable fisheries: Lessons from Mexico. *Maritime Studies* 18: 373–84. [CrossRef]
- Tovar-Restrepo, Marcela. 2017. Planning for climate change: REDD+SES as gender-responsive environmental action. In *Routledge Handbook of Gender and Environment*. Edited by Sherilyn MacGregor. New York: Routledge, pp. 412–29.
- Turner, Rachel, Patrick McConney, and Iris Monnereau. 2020. Climate change adaptation and extreme weather in the small-scale fisheries of Dominica. *Coastal Management* 48: 436–55. [CrossRef]
- UNDP. 2018. Women as Environmental Stewards: The Experience of the Global Environment Facility Small Grants Programme. New York: UNDP.
- Wang, Mengqiu, Chuanmin Hu, Brian B. Barnes, Gary Mitchum, Brian Lapointe, and Joseph P. Montoya. 2019. The great Atlantic Sargassum belt. *Science* 365: 83–87. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Factors Influencing Climate Change Adaptation Decision Making among Farmers: Case Studies and Lessons Learnt in Trinidad and Tobago

Christian Casey-Lee Virgil and Kit Fai Pun

Abstract: The agriculture sector is integral to fulfilling the human biological need to consume nutritious food. The industry depends significantly on climate-sensitive Because of this dependency, the need to implement climate change assets. adaptation measures has become increasingly necessary for the sector's survival, growth, and development. Farmers are engaged in the most fundamental steps to safeguard healthy food production. This typically involves activities necessary to grow crops and rear livestock. They make critical decisions on the use of various agricultural resources, such as land, labour, capital, water, and chemicals, that impact food production and security. This study aims to determine the measures that farmers are implementing to adapt to climate change and identify the drivers of these measures. This chapter describes a qualitative study examining the climate adaptation measures in Trinidad and Tobago's farming community. It examines factors influencing adaptation choices and the extent to which desired outcomes are achieved. Climate and food production data are used to contextualise critical issues. The study revealed that most farmers implemented measures to adapt to extreme weather conditions, specifically periods of low rainfall and flooding. It was reported that the implemented measures were successful and that their choices were driven by the availability of resources. Based upon empirical findings, the chapter sheds light on lessons and discusses cases of adaptation that would inform policy decisions and provide farmers with knowledge of various adaptation measures. Moreover, a combination of policy and improved agricultural knowledge would guide farmers in building resilience to climate change.

1. Introduction

The twin-island state of Trinidad and Tobago is a highly industrialised nation in the Caribbean archipelago (Mohammed et al. 2019). The utilisation of hydrocarbon resources has resulted in the country having one of the region's highest Gross Domestic Products (GDPs) (World Bank 2020). Although the agriculture sector is responsible for only 0.5% of the GDP, it provides employment (4%) (Shik et al. 2018) for citizens who depend on the sector for their livelihoods. The relatively low agricultural activity in the country, however, contributes to the country's dependency on food imports (Eitzinger et al. 2015). Securing the stability of the agriculture sector is therefore essential for ensuring food security and protecting vulnerable members of society, regardless of overall economic contribution. The ability of the agriculture sector to contribute towards local food security and socioeconomic stability is becoming increasingly threatened by climate risks.

Understanding the potential impacts of climate hazards on farming practices requires understanding the local climate state and the extent to which location-specific farming practices can be affected. The primary activities in the crop cultivation process include soil preparation, sowing, adding manure and fertilisers, irrigation, weeding, harvesting and storage (Ministry of Planning and Development 2022). By utilising these activities, farmers can produce various crops to fulfil the human biological need to consume nutritious food. The total annual quantity of food crops grown in Trinidad and Tobago over the last few years have remained relatively consistent, with a noticeable decrease between 2017 and 2019, followed by an increase in 2020 and a subsequent decline in 2021 (Figure 1). The primary type of crop grown (based on weight) in Trinidad and Tobago in 2021 was green vegetables (113,211 kg), followed by root crops (28,919 kg), and then other pulses, such as corn and pigeon peas (11,091 kg) (Central Statistical Office 2022).



Figure 1. Estimated Quantity of All Food Crops Harvested from Traditional Cultivation in Trinidad between 2014 and 2022. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from Central Statistical Office (2022).

The agriculture sector is highly dependent on climate-sensitive assets (Linnenluecke et al. 2013) and would therefore be sensitive to climate change. The burden of climate change is disproportionately borne by low-income earners and the most vulnerable in society (Dodman and Mitlin 2013), including farmers. Climate change is expected to disproportionately affect farmers' livelihoods,

especially in rural areas (Hutchinson 2011). Farmers are susceptible to climate risks because of exposure to various climate hazards, limited adaptive capacity, and multiple vulnerabilities.

Increased ambient temperatures and droughts are climate hazards that can directly reduce crop yield. Changes in these meteorological conditions can impact crop yield by disrupting the environmental conditions needed for survivability and growth. For example, lower rainfall and higher temperatures are expected to disproportionately affect Trinidad and Tobago's root crops (Ministry of Planning and Development 2019). This effect can have far-reaching consequences, given that root crops were the second most cultivated crop (by weight) in Tobago (Central Statistical Office 2022).

Meteorological conditions can also lead to other changes that can affect crop yield. For example, changes in rainfall and temperature patterns can increase the proliferation of pests and crop-related diseases. Climate change is not only expected to affect crop yield but also the areas where certain crops can grow (Eitzinger et al. 2015). Farmers will be forced to abandon or relocate farms if existing areas become unsuitable for growing crops. This adaptation to climate change can have socioeconomic consequences that far exceed those associated with disruptions to crop yield. Generally, climate change is expected to disproportionately affect the livelihoods of farmers, especially in more rural areas (Hutchinson 2011).

It is also essential to consider the impact of climate change on farmers. Temperature increases can lead to health and safety issues among farmers. For example, high ambient temperatures are linked to chronic disease among agricultural workers in tropical regions (Nerbass et al. 2017). Moreover, high ambient temperatures are known to lead to increased physical injuries (Tawatsupa et al. 2013) mental health issues, chronic diseases, and acute heat-related illnesses such as heat exhaustion and heat stroke (Levy and Roelofs 2019). Vector-borne diseases are also expected to increase as ambient temperature rises (Moore et al. 2017). The increased use of pesticides to combat these vectors also increases the risk of farmers being exposed to pesticides (Gatto et al. 2016). Long-term pesticide exposure increases the risk of chronic diseases (Abdollahzadeh and Sharifzadeh 2021). Moreover, high ambient temperatures can increase the extent to which xenobiotics such as pesticides are absorbed via skin and lung exposure (Gatto et al. 2016).

The health and safety issues affecting farmers have direct social consequences, reduce farm productivity, and diminish income. The negative effects of poor workplace health and safety practices on productivity have been observed in several industries (Shikdar and Sawaqed 2003).

Because of the direct or indirect consequences of climate change, a reduction in crop yield can lead to reduced income, affecting the quality of life of farmers and their households (Cammarano et al. 2020). However, this cascading impact of climate change on crop yield and the resultant social impact on the livelihood of farmers and their dependents is not inevitable. As defined by IPCC (2014), implementing adaptation measures is the "the process of adjustment to actual or expected climate and its effects, in order to moderate harm or exploit beneficial opportunities". This can help farmers mitigate or exploit opportunities related to climate change. Farmers possessing the necessary resources would have better adaptive capacity that enables them to maintain or improve their livelihoods by adjusting to the impacts of these climate risks and reducing vulnerabilities that climate hazards can exploit. Adaptation measures are barriers that prevent the impact of climate change and resultant effects on farmers from being inevitable.

Several studies have examined climate adaptation among farmers. For example, Belay et al. (2017) investigated the determinants of adaptation decisions made by farmers in Ethiopia. Studies by Ghanian et al. (2020) and Zobeidi et al. (2022) examined determinants of adaptation decisions among farmers in Iran.

Arising out of many studies, typical adaptation measures can be organised into general categories. However, there is room for innovation within this arena. Means of adapting to climate change can arise from cultural practices that are unique to the Caribbean. Determining unique measures can provide a means of expanding the adaptation tools available for farmers to meet the prevailing threat of climate change. However, to the best of the authors' knowledge, no study has been reported to examine adaptation decision making in Trinidad and Tobago.

Agricultural activity is concentrated mainly in the western Trinidad areas vulnerable to coastal erosion, coastal flooding, and sea level rises. These coastal issues can exacerbate the adverse effects of meteorological conditions on crop yield.

Building adaptive capacity requires accessing and utilising various resources needed for adaptation. For farmers, these resources include land, labour, capital and knowledge. However, understanding the complex impact of climate change on farmers is necessary before developing appropriate measures to use these and other resources to improve adaptive capacity.

A qualitative approach was used to examine adaptation challenges among farmers in Trinidad and Tobago. A qualitative approach is ideal for exploring the experiences, perceptions and behaviours associated with responding to real-world problems (Tenny et al. 2021). This approach allows for the deep exploration of the nature and ensuing challenges of the adaptation activities that farmers in Trinidad and Tobago were implementing. Questionnaires mainly comprising open-ended questions were distributed to 31 farmers in Trinidad and Tobago to assess adaptation activities. Questionnaires were distributed to farmers conducting farming activities mainly in the eastern areas of Tobago and the northern area of Trinidad. The study was mainly conducted in the Tunapuna–Piarco area of Trinidad and in the Roxborough area of Tobago (Figure 2).





Figure 2. Study Area. Source: Adapted from Google Maps (2023).

2. Climate Change Impacts on Farming in Trinidad and Tobago

Approximately 18,951 farms (covering a total land space of 84,990 hectares) in Trinidad and Tobago grow various crops, with more than half being managed by individuals, households, and sole proprietors (Ministry of Planning and Development 2022). Therefore, reducing the impact of climate risk on farming activity in the country primarily depends on the decisions and adaptive capacity of individuals and social units rather than large-scale organisations. However, these small-scale operations often have limited resources, making adjusting to climate impact more difficult.

Farmers in this study earned approximately between 3000 and 7000 United States Dollars (USD) in annual revenue. The average farmer spent 5.6 h per day farming (or approximately, 5 days per week), resulting in an hourly income range of roughly USD 2 to USD 5. These values place the income range just below and above the country's national minimum wage, which changed from USD 2 to USD 2.60 in 2019 (Ministry of Labour 2021). Some farmers may be more capable of living

on a minimum wage than others, depending on their living situation, the number of dependents, household size, and other factors. However, living on a minimum wage can be difficult because it may not cover the costs of acquiring basic needs such as food, transportation, and medical care. Additionally, farmers who earn a minimum wage may have difficulty saving money, investing, or planning for their future. Certainly, disruptions to income-earning capacity because of climate risks can push some farmers below the poverty line. It is, therefore, essential to characterise local climate risks to safeguard the livelihood of farmers. Understanding climate risks is necessary for developing appropriate measures to improve the adaptive capacity of farmers.

As reported by the Ministry of Planning and Development (2019), the twin-island state of Trinidad and Tobago is vulnerable to climate changes, such as rises in temperature, changes in rainfall, increases in atmospheric carbon dioxide, saltwater intrusion, extreme weather events and sea level rise. According to Mohammed et al. (2019), the mean annual temperature in Trinidad and Tobago has increased by approximately 0.6 °C since 1960, and the total yearly rainfall has increased by 37% over the past four decades. However, annual rainfall data do not provide insight into rainfall distribution throughout the year, particularly during dry seasons when precipitation levels are lower than in the wet season. The dry season is when farming activities are most likely to be compromised by water scarcity. Another study by Stone (2021) determined that precipitation levels during the dry seasons in Trinidad and Tobago have been statistically consistent.

Given that overall precipitation levels are increasing and dry seasons remain unchanged, it is expected that prevalent water scarcity issues in Trinidad and Tobago should be consistent or reduced over the years. Indirectly, however, other non-climate-related factors (such as poor land development and drainage) can exacerbate the effects of rainfall, leading to flooding events. The far-reaching effects of flooding events in Trinidad include damage to infrastructure, farm equipment, and machinery (Dixon 2018). Farmer demotivation, productivity reduction, and crop destruction were also identified as negative effects of flooding events in Trinidad. Flood-related issues can affect the profitability of farming operations.

Recent studies found that the farmers' choice of crop grown has been impacted by climate change. For example, certain species of corn and beans are more tolerant to drought than other crops (Peyster 2016). Whenever access to water is limited, farmers who choose to grow these drought-tolerant species of crops would be more capable of maintaining crop yield and profitability. Several crops are monitored by the Ministry of Planning and Development (2022) (Table 1). Data are unavailable on the extent to which a crop species is vulnerable to climate change. This information can inform farmers on alternative crop options that would be more resilient to future climate states.

Green Vegetables	Root Crops	Other Pulses
Tomato	Cassava	Green Corn
Cabbage	Dasheen	Pigeon Peas
Cucumber	Yam	C C
Melongene	Tannia	
Bodi	Ginger	
String Beans	Sweet Potato	
Okra		
Lettuce		
Pak Choi		
Watermelon		
Sweet Pepper		
Celery		
Pumkin		
Dasheen Bush		
Squash		
Cauliflower		
Pimento		
Chive		
Thyme		
Hot Pepper		
Herbs		
Sorrel		

Table 1. Food Crops Grown and Monitored in Trinidad and Tobago (Ministry of Planning and Development 2022).

Source: Authors' compilation based on data from Ministry of Planning and Development (2022).

3. Climate Change Adaptation

It is recognised that adaptation activities can be specific to locations and context because of variability in the social and natural environment, climatic impacts, and socioeconomic and cultural conditions (Füssel and Klein 2006). For example, the spatial heterogeneity of climate change vulnerability and effects (IPCC 2022) is expected to lead to variation in adaptation activities. Different regions will have to adapt to the specific climate vulnerabilities and challenges that exist in that area. Climate change is expected to lead to varying degrees of precipitation across the African continent, with some areas projected to have more intense rainfall and others, less rainfall (Dunning et al. 2018). Additionally, within a specific geographical location, there may be variations in adaptation activity owing to differences in perception (Berkhout 2012). Farmers are sometimes challenged to develop novel means of adaptation. Moreover, non-traditional cultural measures may have been developed to adapt to climate change. The type and extent to which various adaptation measures are implemented, the underlying factors driving adaptation decision making, the lessons learnt, and the success achieved can provide policymakers with information on the practical experiences of the farming community.

The Ministry of Planning and Development (2019) recommends farmers in Trinidad and Tobago implement adaptation measures such as water management, land distribution and management, research and development, climate-sensitive farming systems, increased awareness, and communication. Based on the cost-benefit ratio, suggested high-priority adaptation measures include on-farm water storage, mainstreaming climate change issues into agricultural management and drip irrigation. In addition, crop diversification was recognised as a suitable adaptation measure (Hutchinson 2011). Eitzinger et al. (2015) also identified cassava, sweet potato, and yam as alternative crops that might be more resilient to the changing environmental conditions in Trinidad and Tobago. Climate monitoring was also suggested as a suitable adaptation measure. Climate monitoring can inform farmers of optimal planting times to maximise the possibility of having the best possible crop yield. Climate monitoring can also ensure farmers are not overexposed to harmful weather conditions that threaten their health and safety.

4. Methodology—Data Collation and Analysis

A convenience sampling approach was used to distribute questionnaires to farmers selling crops at agricultural markets in Trinidad and Tobago. Questionnaires were distributed to farmers attending meetings held by agricultural organisations. Referrals from farmers who participated in the study were contacted and invited to fill out the questionnaire over the phone or using an online version of the questionnaire. In addition, discussions were held with farmers based on their responses to the questions included in the questionnaire. Overall, 31 farmers participated in the study. Responses from the farmers were analysed for themes and descriptions of farming adaptation activities and challenges.

5. Findings on Farmer Experiences and Adaptation Considerations

Most farmers were not members of agricultural societies (77.4%) or registered with the Ministry of Agriculture, Land and Fisheries (58.1%). In addition, most (76%) farmers indicated that they grew crops for domestic and commercial purposes. However, these factors did not appear to influence the adaptation decisions made by farmers.

Farmers in the study grew a wide variety of vegetable and fruit crops of which the most widely grown crop was plantain (Table 2). Most of the crops grown by farmers were short-term crops (crops with a harvesting time less than 365 days). The long-term crops (harvest times greater than 365 days) grown by farmers include avocado, lime, orange and mango. Short-term crops such can be harvested in as little as 4 to 5 weeks (lettuce, pak choi, chive, and celery), and as long as 10 weeks (melongene, tomatoes, and hot peppers) (Ministry of Agriculture, Land and Fisheries n.d.).

Crops	Frequency	Crops	Frequency
Plantain	12	Paw Paw	3
Dasheen	10	Pumpkin	3
Bananas	9	Shadow Beni	3
Pimento	9	Cashew	2
Cassava	8	Cucumbers	2
Coconut	7	Ginger	2
Pak choi	6	Grapefruit	2
Tomatoes	6	Sapodilla	2
Avocado	5	Yam	2
Lemon	5	Bhagi	1
Lime	5	Broccoli	1
Orange	5	Cane	1
Corn	4	Cauliflower	1
Hot Pepper	4	Celery	1
Lettuce	4	Chive	1
Mango	4	French Thyme	1
Melon	3	Kale	1
Tanaya	1	Melongene	1

Table 2. Frequency of Crops Grown by Farmers.

Source: Authors' compilation based on data from Ministry of Agriculture, Land and Fisheries (n.d.).

The main climate concern expressed by farmers in the study was related to precipitation patterns. However, there was no consensus on the overall trend. Some farmers perceived that the dry seasons were becoming dryer and the rainy seasons wetter. Others reported that the rainy season appeared to be dryer. Farmers stated they would adapt to rainy seasons and flooding by changing farming operations. These changes include land development and changing the location where crops are planted. Farmers stated they would plant crops on hillsides to facilitate drainage by gravity. This measure can be easily implemented if the land utilised by the farmer has slopes. Although less costly than alternatives, planting on hillsides is more labour-intensive. Other farmers stated they would opt to implement more expensive measures, such as constructing drainage systems alongside growing crops on hillsides. The combination of drainage construction and planting on slopes appears to be successful, as one respondent indicated that excess water is drained from the land because of proper drainage, land development, and topography when there is heavy rainfall during the rainy season.

Some farmers opted to grow plants in pots instead of in the ground. This is an economical option and should be successful, provided that farmers place the pots at elevations above flood waters.

In circumstances where farmers had challenges obtaining water, installing systems to provide water during prolonged periods of little rainfall was a common adaptation approach. Farmers installed drip irrigation equipment, rainwater harvesting, and storage systems and used artificial ponds to ensure timely water delivery to crops. Many indicated that they unsuccessfully sought government assistance to provide equipment and improve the water supply. In addition, some farmers utilised innovative methods to reduce the costs associated with preventing crops from suffering from water stress. This method involved a farmer attempting to incorporate water conservation, capturing, and storage practices to create a self-contained farming system that mimicked the conditions of a tropical rainforest. The approach involved the farmer covering coconut and fruit trees with bags and placing coconut mulch at the tree's roots to reduce water loss by evaporation and evapotranspiration. Rainwater was also harvested and used to provide water to the crops. This approach reduced the demands on the irrigation systems that deliver stored rainwater to crops, thereby enabling the system to be self-sustainable.

Coupling water conservation practices with water collection and storage methods is effective for managing prolonged periods of low rainfall. The efficient use of limited water resources would increase the probability that crop yield can be maintained under extreme circumstances. The ability to provide and conserve the water needed by crops will become more important if precipitation levels continue to fall and other means of sourcing water are not readily available. Water conservation measures (such as using mulching or other low methods) could reduce the evaporation of water from soils and covering plants and create a microclimate environment. The effectiveness of these measures facilitates the recycling of water that crops use for evapotranspiration.

There appear to be significant consequences of changing weather patterns. A respondent indicated that the quality of the plants has changed since the climate has started to change. Changes include low crop yield and the need to introduce several types of chemicals to improve crop quality.

5.1. Farming Cycle and Workday

The time spent working on the farm can affect the frequency and duration of exposure to environmental conditions. However, on average, most farmers spend 5.6 ± 3.2 h working on their farms. Many factors were responsible for the variability in the average length of time on farming, including the availability of personnel (family and employees), the stage of the farming cycle (i.e., planting, growing, and harvesting), weather conditions, farming technique, and crop selection. Generally, most farmers worked alone. However, some reported that family members or temporary employees assisted them during the more strenuous phases of farming (planting and harvesting). Having assistance reduced the overall time farmers would spend on the farm. The choice of crop, however, was also a primary factor determining the length of time farming, with some crops requiring more attention than others. Long-term crops such as citrus (e.g., lemon, lime, and orange) require less maintenance than short-term crops such as lettuce. Generally, citrus crops are sold at a higher price than others; however, the price is less stable (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Price of Crops in Trinidad in the Year 2021. Prices: root crops (per kg) include carrots, cassava, yam, dasheen, eddoes, sweet potatoes, and ginger; condiments and spices (per 100) include hot peppers, shadon beni, and pimento; leafy vegetables (per kg) include cabbage and cauliflower; vegetables (per kg) include seim beans, pigeon peas, cucumber, melongene, plantain, pumpkin, sweet pepper, tomato, caraille, squash, and christophene; fruits (per kg) include banana, paw paw, pineapple, watermelon, sorrel and sorrel; citrus (per 100) include lime, grapefruit, oranges, and Portugal. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from National Agricultural Marketing and Development Corporation (2022).

5.2. Adaptation Measures by Farmers

Table 3 shows the categories of adaptation measures utilised by farmers in this study. As the climate continues to change, there may be hotter days. Adjusting the time spent working outdoors is among the measures that farmers should utilise to safeguard against heat-related illnesses. Overall, the techniques used by farmers to reduce time spent working outdoors include selecting low-maintenance crops, hiring workers (or seeking the assistance of family members), and adjusting farming practices to minimise the need for extensive manual operations. Farmers sometimes avoid working during mid-day when ambient temperatures are usually the highest. Although the health and safety of farmers are essential, it is equally critical that they can adjust working practices in a manner that has minimal to no impact on

profitability. This balance is given importance when the socioeconomic vulnerability of some farming community members is considered.

Themes	Summary of Practices
Crop Selection and Diversification	• Farmers opted to grow crops, such as citrus, that require less water.
Land Use Management and Infrastructural Adaptation	 Crops were planted on hillsides to avoid floodwaters. Drainage systems were constructed to prevent lands from being flooded. Farmers grew crops in pots to avoid floodwaters.
Disease and Pest Management	• Farmers increased the use of pesticides.
Human Resource and Labour Management	 Farmers conducted farming activities during the times of the day when the environment was cooler. Additional workers were hired during labour-intensive phases of the crop production cycle to reduce the overall time farmers were exposed to a hot environment.
Water Management and Irrigation	 Farmers covered crops with plastic bags to recycle water lost by evapotranspiration processes. Farmers developed rainwater harvesting systems. Farmers utilised mulching to reduce rate at which water evaporates from soil.
Business Model Transformation	• Farmers chose to rear animals instead of growing crops.

Table 3. Emerging Themes and Summary of Practices.

Source: Table by authors.

Hiring workers or selecting low-maintenance crops can potentially disrupt the profitability of farming operations. For example, hiring workers can be costly, and cultivating low-maintenance crops such as leafy vegetables may not be the most profitable choice. Adjusting farming practices to minimise exposure may be the most economical option to reduce exposure to hot ambient temperatures. However, a farmer reported that they could reduce the time spent on farming by using chickens and mulching to reduce the frequency of clearing weeds from the land. Another farmer developed a job schedule to avoid working on the farm during the hottest times of the day. He opted to start working before the sun rises, take a break in the middle of the day, and resume working in the evening.

Under extreme circumstances, some farmers chose to grow different crops or switch to livestock, most switching to long-term crops. While growing these crops requires less water and maintenance and they can be sold at high prices, they often create cash-flow issues as the crops require a long period before they can be sold. However, such an approach is not desirable for vulnerable farmers who depend on a more consistent income.

Some farmers reported using more chemicals to treat pests and improve crop yield. In some instances, farmers have changed the crops that they are growing, specifically switching from short-term to long-term crops. Some farmers have shifted from crops to solely rearing livestock. These farmers reported that switching to raising livestock was a profitable decision.

Generally, respondents indicated that the adaptation measures they implemented achieved the desired result. Most respondents (90%) reported that their adaptations were successful because there was less crop loss or an increase in yield. All the farmers who installed drainage and irrigation systems reported that the measure was successful. Adaptation co-benefits were also reported. For example, farmers reported that farm management is less stressful and mental health was improved when they switched to long-term crops.

Although some adaptation measures were successful, there were notable challenges. For example, farmers who reported changing to long-term crops as an adaptation measure indicated that although the yield is good, the timeframe to make a return on investment is much longer. Another farmer stated that the increased use of chemicals did not help much because of increased rainfall. Farmers reported effects on production delivery times when the chemicals were effective against the pests. However, there were delays in ensuring that no chemical residues remained on the crops before selling to customers.

Low-cost solutions to climate change challenges are required if vulnerable farmers are to be self-empowered to adapt to climate change, and policymakers must consider the adaptive capacity of farmers. The study identified potential low-cost water conservation measures, but farmers still utilised typical cost-prohibitive water storage and distribution measures. However, some level of government intervention may still be required to equip farmers with irrigation systems.

6. Discussion

Building Adaptive Capacity

Agricultural adaptations to climate change depend on local conditions including socioeconomic status (Reidsma et al. 2010). Generally, agricultural adaptation involves adjusting farm production activities, managing finances, and introducing new technology or government assistance (Smit and Skinner 2002). Diversifying crops and altering planting dates were also identified as important adaptation strategies (Fosu-Mensah et al. 2012).

Fundamentally, the adaption of farmers to climate change initially depends on the perception of the changes and associated risks and then on the availability of resources to adapt (Tripathi and Mishra 2017). The age of the farmer, length of time farming, and education level may have affected their perception of climate change but not the choice of adaptation measures for many reasons, including the unavailability of resources to pursue high-cost or innovative measures. In this regard, a lack of financial resources may have been the main factor limiting adaptation diversity.

Maddison (2007) determined that education and access to financial services are factors that affect adaptation measures implemented by farmers. Farmers willing to implement high-cost measures may be restricted by a lack of finances. One respondent indicated that they required government intervention to implement a complex and potentially costly adaptation system. If most farmers had access to financial resources, the implementation of high-cost measures might have been more prevalent. However, most measures were low-cost measures involving minor changes to current agricultural practices.

It is also possible that the choice of adaptation measures was limited to those that were proven to be effective, and there was no further need to innovate or implement alternatives. Most of the respondents indicated that the implemented measure was effective. There is no stimulus for adaptation diversity if easily implemented, and common types of adaptation measures are effective. However, farmers had perceptions of climate change that can potentially affect adaptation effectiveness.

There were differences between the actual changes in climate and changes perceived by farmers in this study. This aligned with a study by Banerjee (2015) that determined that a farmer's perception of climate change tends to be different from actual climate change. This disparity exists because most farmers equate normal weather variability with long-term changes in weather patterns (Mertz et al. 2009). The difference between real and perceived climate change has led some farmers to mischaracterise adaptation to weather patterns as adaptations to climate change. It is important that farmers fully grasp the principles and risks associated with climate change. This will ensure that they are adequately prepared to meet the real challenges of climate change.

Therefore, there is an urgent need to improve climate change awareness among farmers. There is room for associations and government services to provide this service to farmers. Only 23% and 42% of the respondents in this study are members of agricultural societies and registered with the Ministry of Agriculture, respectively. Both entities are ideal for disseminating climate change information. Climate change issues can be discussed at society meetings, and registration with government agencies can facilitate outreach from extension officers to discuss climate-related matters. These agencies should take steps to actively improve membership (and registration).

The objective of adapting to climate change is to maintain or exceed a predefined or standard state. For farmers and organisations in general, this predefined state is often defined by income and profitability metrics rather than characteristics of organisational operations and the services or products provided. That is, normal is not defined by the operations of the company and the product or services offered but by performance metrics such as income and profitability. Adaptation can include all measures a farmer implements to secure an income sufficient to maintain their livelihoods. This includes abandoning farming to obtain income from other ventures if necessary. Building adaptive capacity would therefore include providing and utilising resources to support farming operations or transition farmers to other economic opportunities needed to secure their livelihood. This may also include the consideration of non-climate-related factors, given that the impact of climate is one of the factors that affects the capacity of farming households to secure a livelihood (Eakin 2003).

The President of the Agricultural Society of Trinidad and Tobago indicated in an article written by Mahase (2022) that there has been a quadrupling of the cost of essential farming commodities, including seeds and fertilisers (including locally produced urea). These non-climate factors also affect the operations of farms and can exacerbate the effects of climate change. The study, however, identified low-cost solutions to climate-related challenges. However, the combination of climate and non-climate stressors can overwhelm the financial resources of the farming community regardless of the implementation of suitable adaptation measures. However, reducing climate risk can be part of an overall strategy for maintaining the financial stability of farmers. In this regard, there is a need to improve the extent to which farmers join and participate in farming organisations. These social groups are necessary for establishing knowledge networks to share and disseminate information on adaptation and exploiting opportunities that can lead to more efficient and profitable farming operations. Most of the farms in Trinidad and Tobago are small-scale individual farms. Farmers can utilise these groups to collaborate and purchase farming material at a lower cost to maximise profits. Improving or maintaining profitability will provide farmers with the capacity to finance adaptation measures if conditions continue to deteriorate or at least build up financial reserves to buffer against market changes.

There is also a need to develop government–farmer partnerships to build adaptive capacity. Government agencies can provide the resources and training needed to adapt or improve productivity. Additionally, social programs can be delivered to members of farming households to facilitate an overall improvement in the adaptive capacity of the home rather than just the individual farmer. These social programs can incentivise education and training in non-agricultural disciplines. In instances where income from farming operations is reduced, the household will be stable if members can secure employment in other industries.

It is important to note that the relatively small number of participants interviewed in this study limits the extent to which broad generalisations can be made regarding the interpretation of the findings. However, the findings provide a

foundation for future in-depth studies on the adaptation practices among farmers in Trinidad and Tobago.

7. Chapter Reflection Exercises

The social dimension of climate change often goes understated in many examinations of the impact of the phenomenon. This chapter explores adaptation measures implemented by the farming community in Trinidad and Tobago to maintain a livelihood in an increasingly threatening economic and biophysical environment. As a chapter reflection exercise, readers are asked to consider the systemic impact of climate-related reduced income from the social perspective. Consider how a reduction in household income can lead to other social consequences. This reflection will help further emphasise the impact of developing the adaptive capacity of vulnerable groups to avoid systemic social implications. Utilise the following questions as a starting point for reflection:

- 1. What are the social dimensions and critical factors affecting farmers' food production operations in Tobago?
- 2. What are the main considerations and decision areas among farmers in safeguarding farmers' food production and operations in Tobago?
- 3. How would farmers respond to climate change and associated threats impacting their food production in Tobago?

8. Recommendations

It appears a pressing need for government agencies to develop a policy that encourages farmers to grow climate-resistant crops. This holistic policy should provide support for acquiring, growing, and selling these crops. Acquiring and distributing climate-resilient species of crops to famers is crucial. It is important that farmers are educated on the types and species of crops that are less vulnerable to the local effects of climate change as part of this policy. However, in instances where farmers switch to crops, such as citrus, that are naturally resilient to climate change but have long growth periods, government agencies can provide support to assist in crop sales. Other mechanisms for supporting farmer growing long-term crops should also be considered. The revenue obtained from selling long term crops would have to sustain farming activities and general expenditure for a long period. Government agencies can assist farmers in acquiring larger farms that can help generate income that is more sustainable.

Moreover, it is recommended that the government and/or authorities could initiate launching adaptation measures and associated programmes to educate and enforce climate-sensitive farming practices. An expansion of this study should be carried out to examine various adaptation techniques currently used by farmers. Useful information and relevant publications on adaptation techniques should be distributed to farmers. **Author Contributions:** Conceptualisation, C.C.-L.V.; Methodology, C.C.-L.V., Writing— Original Draft Preparation, C.C.-L.V.; Writing—Review and Editing, K.F.P.; Supervision, K.F.P.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Acknowledgments: I acknowledge the administrative assistance from Oneica Virgil-Solomon, Dyanne Virgil and Carlton Seaforth.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Abdollahzadeh, Gholamhossein, and Mohammad Sharif Sharifzadeh. 2021. Predicting farmers' intention to use PPE for prevent pesticide adverse effects: An examination of the Health Belief Model (HBM). *Journal of the Saudi Society of Agricultural Sciences* 20: 40–47. Available online: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1658077X20300928 (accessed on 4 July 2022). [CrossRef]
- Banerjee, Rupsha R. 2015. Farmers' perception of climate change, impact and adaptation strategies: A case study of four villages in the semi-arid regions of India. *Natural Hazards* 75: 2829–45. [CrossRef]
- Belay, Abrham, John W. Recha, Teshale Woldeamanuel, and John F. Morton. 2017. Smallholder farmers' adaptation to climate change and determinants of their adaptation decisions in the Central Rift Valley of Ethiopia. Agriculture & Food Security 6: 1–13.
- Berkhout, Frans. 2012. Adaptation to climate change by organisations. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change* 3: 91–106.
- Cammarano, Davide, Roberto O. Valdivia, Yacob G. Beletse, Wiltrud Durand, Olivier Crespo, Weldemichael A. Tesfuhuney, Matthew R. Jones, Sue Walker, Thembeka N. Mpuisang, Charles Nhemachena, and et al. 2020. Integrated assessment of climate change impacts on crop productivity and income of commercial maise farms in northeast South Africa. *Food Security* 12: 659–78. [CrossRef]
- Central Statistical Office. 2022. Annual Quantity of Food Crop Harvested-(Trinidad only) 2014–2021. Available online: https://cso.gov.tt/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Food-Crop-harvested-TrinidadAnnual-21.xlsx (accessed on 10 July 2022).
- Dixon, Bobie-Lee. 2018. Floods Cripple Agriculture. Available online: https://www.guardian. co.tt/news/floods-cripple-agriculture-6.2.706397.3f0b5bfdc7 (accessed on 27 June 2022).
- Dodman, David, and Diana Mitlin. 2013. Challenges for community-based adaptation: Discovering the potential for transformation. *Journal of International Development* 25: 640–59. [CrossRef]
- Dunning, Caroline M., Emily Black, and Richard P. Allan. 2018. Later wet seasons with more intense rainfall over Africa under future climate change. *Journal of Climate* 31: 9719–38. [CrossRef]
- Eakin, Hallie. 2003. The social vulnerability of irrigated vegetable farming households in central Puebla. *The Journal of Environment & Development* 12: 414–29.
- Eitzinger, Anton, Kevon Rhiney, Aidan D. Farrell, Stephania Carmona, Irene van Loosen, and Michael Taylor. 2015. *Jamaica: Assessing the Impact of Climate Change on Cocoa and Tomato*. CIAT Policy Brief No. 28. Cali: Centro Internacional de Agricultura Tropical (CIAT), p. 6.

- Fosu-Mensah, Benedicta Y, Paul LG Vlek, and Dilys Sefakor MacCarthy. 2012. Farmers' perception and adaptation to climate change: A case study of Sekyedumase district in Ghana. *Environment, Development and Sustainability* 14: 495–505. [CrossRef]
- Füssel, Hans-Martin, and Richard J.T. Klein. 2006. Climate change vulnerability assessments: An evolution of conceptual thinking. *Climatic Change* 75: 301–29. [CrossRef]
- Gatto, Maria Pia, Renato Cabella, and Monica Gherardi. 2016. Climate change: The potential impact on occupational exposure to pesticides. *Annali dell'Istituto Superiore di Sanita* 52: 374–85. [PubMed]
- Ghanian, Mansour, Omid M. Ghoochani, Mojtaba Dehghanpour, Milad Taqipour, Fatemeh Taheri, and Matthew Cotton. 2020. Understanding farmers' climate adaptation intention in Iran: A protection-motivation extended model. *Land Use Policy* 94: 104553. Available online: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0264837719308452 (accessed on 28 June 2022). [CrossRef]
- Google Maps. 2023. Trinidad and Tobago. Available online: https://www.google.com/ search?q=google+map+of+trinidad+and+tobago&oq=google+map+of+trinidad+and+ tobago&aqs=chrome..69i57j0i22i30l2j69i64l2j69i60l3.6098j0j9&sourceid=chrome&ie= UTF-8# (accessed on 27 June 2022).
- Hutchinson, S. 2011. An Assessment of the Economic Impact of Climate Change on the Agriculture Sector in Trinidad and Tobago. Panama City: Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC).
- IPCC. 2014. Annex II: Glossary. In Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Edited by K. J. Mach, Serge Planton and Christoph von Stechow. Geneva: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, pp. 117–30.
- IPCC. 2022. Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Geneva: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, p. 3056. [CrossRef]
- Levy, Barry S, and Cora Roelofs. 2019. Impacts of climate change on workers' health and safety. In *Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Global Public Health*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Linnenluecke, Martina K., Andrew Griffiths, and Monika I. Winn. 2013. Firm and industry adaptation to climate change: A review of climate adaptation studies in the business and management field. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change* 4: 397–416. [CrossRef]
- Maddison, David. 2007. *The Perception of and Adaptation to Climate Change in Africa*. Washington, DC: World Bank Publications, vol. 4308.
- Mahase, Beena. 2022. Soaring Produce Prices-'We Need All Hands on Deck'. Available online: https://tt.loopnews.com/content/soaring-produce-prices-we-need-all-hands-deck (accessed on 24 July 2022).
- Mertz, Ole, Cheikh Mbow, Anette Reenberg, and Awa Diouf. 2009. Farmers' perceptions of climate change and agricultural adaptation strategies in rural Sahel. *Environmental Management* 43: 804–16. [CrossRef]
- Ministry of Agriculture, Land and Fisheries. n.d. How and When to Harvest Crops. Available online: https://agriculture.gov.tt/publications/how-and-when-to-harvestcrops/ (accessed on 5 May 2022).
Ministry of Labour. 2021. Reminder Notice of The National Minimum Wage Increase. Available online: https://www.labour.gov.tt/mediaroom/media-releases?download=255:media-release-reminder-notice-national-minimum-wage-increase (accessed on 5 May 2022).

Ministry of Planning and Development. 2019. Vulnerability and Capacity Assessment Report Trinidad and Tobago. Available online: www.planning.gov.tt/content/vulnerabilityand-capacity-assessment-report-trinidad-and-tobago-jan-2019 (accessed on 7 May 2022).

Ministry of Planning and Development. 2022. Agriculture Census 2004. Available online: https://cso.gov.tt/agriculture-census-2004 (accessed on 6 June 2022).

- Mohammed, Azad, Terry Mohammed, Jahson Alemu, Stephanie White, and Judith Gobin.
 2019. Chapter 24—Trinidad and Tobago. In *World Seas: An Environmental Evaluation*, 2nd
 ed. Edited by Charles Sheppard. New York: Academic Press, pp. 567–90.
- Moore, Kevin J., Whitney Qualls, Victoria Brennan, Xuan Yang, and Alberto J. Caban-Martinez.
 2017. Mosquito control practices and Zika knowledge among outdoor construction workers in Miami-Dade County, Florida. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine* 59: e17–e19. [CrossRef]
- National Agricultural Marketing and Development Corporation. 2022. *National Average Retail Prices 2021;* Trinidad and Tobago: National Agricultural Marketing and Development Corporation.
- Nerbass, Fabiana B., Roberto Pecoits-Filho, William F. Clark, Jessica M. Sontrop, Christopher
 W. McIntyre, and Louise Moist. 2017. Occupational heat stress and kidney health: From farms to factories. *Kidney International Reports* 2: 998–1008. [CrossRef]
- Peyster, Electra. 2016. Drought-Resistant Crops and Varieties. Available online: https://ucanr.edu/sites/scmg/files/183771.pdf (accessed on 2 July 2022).
- Reidsma, Pytrik, Frank Ewert, Alfons Oude Lansink, and Rik Leemans. 2010. Adaptation to climate change and climate variability in European agriculture: The importance of farm level responses. *European Journal of Agronomy* 32: 91–102. [CrossRef]
- Shik, Olga, Rachel Boyce, Carmine Paolo de Salvo, and Juan José Egas. 2018. *Analysis of Agricultural Policies in Trinidad and Tobago*. Washington, DC: Inter-American Development Bank. [CrossRef]
- Shikdar, Ashraf A., and Naseem M. Sawaqed. 2003. Worker productivity, and occupational health and safety issues in selected industries. *Computers & Industrial Engineering* 45: 563–72. Available online: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0360835203000743 (accessed on 2 July 2022). [CrossRef]
- Smit, Barry, and Mark W. Skinner. 2002. Adaptation options in agriculture to climate change: A typology. *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change* 7: 85–114. [CrossRef]
- Stone, Reynold. 2021. Are Dry Seasons Getting Longer and More Intense in Trinidad and Tobago? In The Caribbean Academy of Sciences in collaboration with University of Guyana 22nd Biennial Virtual Conference, Via Zoom Webinar & Meeting, 9–14 August 2021. Georgetown: University of Guyana. [CrossRef]
- Tawatsupa, Benjawan, Vasoontara Yiengprugsawan, Tord Kjellstrom, Janneke Berecki-Gisolf, Sam-Ang Seubsman, and Adrian Sleigh. 2013. Association between heat stress and occupational injury among Thai workers: Findings of the Thai Cohort Study. *Industrial Health* 51: 34–46. [CrossRef]

- Tenny, Steven, Grace D. Brannan, Janelle M. Brannan, and Nancy C. Sharts-Hopko. 2021. *Qualitative Study*. Treasure Island: StatPearls Publishing.
- Tripathi, Amarnath, and Ashok K. Mishra. 2017. Knowledge and passive adaptation to climate change: An example from Indian farmers. *Climate Risk Management* 16: 195–207. Available online: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2212096316300250 (accessed on 28 June 2022). [CrossRef]
- World Bank. 2020. World Development Indicators. Available online: https://datatopics. worldbank.org/world-development-indicators (accessed on 9 July 2022).
- Zobeidi, Tahereh, Jafar Yaghoubi, and Masoud Yazdanpanah. 2022. Exploring the motivational roots of farmers' adaptation to climate change-induced water stress through incentives or norms. *Scientific Reports* 12: 15208. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Responding to Concurrent Disasters: Lessons Learnt by Social Work Academics Engaging with Flood Survivors during a COVID-19 Pandemic, in South African Townships

Nolwazi Ngcobo, Bongane Mzinyane and Sibonsile Zibane

Abstract: The devastating effects of the recent floods in several townships in the KwaZulu-Natal province of South Africa demanded an urgent humanitarian The extent of the flood disaster prompted both practicing social response. workers and social work academics to plan and provide psychosocial services for affected communities. The COVID-19 pandemic further compounded the situation in the process of engaging communities which were affected by the floods. Services that were rendered, due to necessity, included, although not limited to; trauma debriefing, grief and bereavement counselling, securing safe shelters for displaced individuals, social relief, and social security referrals. Framed within autoethnography, in this chapter we share our experiences in preparing for and responding to the needs of the communities compromised by pre-existing socio-economic and health vulnerabilities. Moreover, we report on how trauma-informed social work principles were challenged by unconducive settings common during disasters. These yielded significant lessons, particularly for social work academics. The experience of working with flood survivors forced us to rethink and redefine community engagement in academia that challenges the "ivory towers" approach to education. The field work asserted the importance of integrating indigenous knowledge systems in social work interventions alongside "flexible ethical" practice. The field work required us to center the peoples' interests, cultures and values in their intervention strategies. Furthermore, it unveiled that social work services are ineffective without strong participation and partnerships between social workers, community leaders, caretakers, and members and without inter-stakeholder collaborations. Lastly, we argue that for social workers to be relevant and effective, their intervention should be community-centered and context relevant.

1. Introduction

The Global Agenda for social workers continues to be driven by the priority needs of individuals, families, groups, and communities. "Social workers and social development practitioners are in the frontline to alleviate the hardships and challenges that people, communities, and societies face" (Lombard 2015, p. 482). With the rapid, widespread and intensifying climate change in every region and

across the whole climate system, Dominelli (2012) established the green social work (GSW) framework in 2012. This framework prioritizes social work interventions in the context of global disasters, climate change, and other crises. It calls for social workers to respond to needs, especially of disadvantaged populations, before, during, and after disasters.

On 11 April 2022, the flash floods severely damaged South Africa's KwaZulu-Natal (KZN) Province, destroyed thousands of homes and infrastructure and claimed hundreds of lives. As of 22 April 2022, at least 435 fatalities had been confirmed around the province, and there were still others missing. It is one of the deadliest natural disasters to strike the country in the twenty-first century and the deadliest since the floods of 1987, with a single day's worth of rain totaling 300 millimeters (Bouchard et al. 2022). Subsequently, the floods were declared by the then premier of KZN as a Provincial State of Emergency. Notable, the floods happened when South Africa was still under the National State of Disaster as declared by the government because of Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic,

In this chapter, as the authors, who are social work academics, we use collaborative autoethnography to reflect on our interactions with flood survivors from five South African townships during the (COVID-19) pandemic. The townships in which we are basing our reflections include Inanda, Ntuzuma, Marianhill, Tshelimnyama, and Nazareth. Floods and landslides hard hit these communities, and most resided in areas with pre-existing socioeconomic challenges. While this chapter focuses on social work during and post flood disasters, we also recognize the role of social workers in the prevention and management of disasters (Dominelli 2013; Shokane 2019; Willett 2019; Wu 2021).

The main functions of social workers during a disaster are the provision of relief and support, restoration, resettlement, and enhancing resilience. According to Van Breda (2018), building or enhancing resilience becomes a priority in less-resourced communities, such as in South African townships. At the heart of resilience building are "multilevel mediating processes that systems engage in to obtain better-than-expected outcomes in the face or wake of adversity" (Van Breda 2018, p. 2). Makhanya and Zibane (2020); Mkhize et al. (2014) emphasized that for African communities, the mediating processes should be rooted in indigenous, context-relevant knowledge and practices. Such assertions are stimulating current debates and an increase in research that focuses on the local knowledge and practices that enhance resilience in the face of adversity (Smith and Nguyen 2021; Van Breda 2018; Vo 2015). Against this backdrop, in this chapter, we embraced purposeful learning and affirmation of African indigenous knowledge and practices throughout our interactions with flood survivors, resulting in unique findings discussed in this chapter. This chapter begins with an introduction that briefly describes the context of our chapter. It is followed by literature on flood disasters and COVID-19, as well as a brief history of South African townships and social work practice during disasters. Furthermore, we explore the methods that framed our reflections. The

majority of the chapter focuses on the lessons learned throughout our intervention. The lessons include the manner in which trauma-informed social work principles were challenged by unconducive settings common during disasters, rethinking and redefining community engagement by academics, the importance of integrating African indigenous knowledge systems (AIKS) in social work interventions, and lastly, the value of partnerships and inter-stakeholder collaborations. *Ilima, ukugida,* and *Ubuntu* are some of the indigenous African practices that were incorporated during social work interventions. The analysis and discussion sections specifically clarify and elaborate on these indigenous terms. As authors, we contend in the conclusion that social workers' responses to disasters should be community-centered and context relevant.

2. Literature Review

2.1. Flood Disaster and COVID-19

According to the United Nations International Strategy for Disaster (UNISD) (United Nations International Strategy on Disaster Reduction 2019), disasters can be either (terrorist attacks, mass shootings, racial/ethnic riots, etc.) or natural (hurricanes, earthquakes, tornadoes, floods, volcanoes, etc.) and are all sudden, destructive, and a significant cause of loss of life and livelihood. Although this chapter gives the aforementioned UN definition that classifies floods as natural disasters, this presentation is in no way intended to disregard the rising views, such as those that consider floods as being man-made. Floods are thus accepted in this chapter as both a natural and man-made disaster. This position is our way of expressing their intention for the Green Social Work's preventative elements.

The effects of disaster exposure on mental health are far too frequently disregarded. In a quantitative study conducted in South Korea in 2005, Chae et al. (2005) compared respondents who had experienced a disaster with those in the control group who had not; those who had experienced the flood disaster indicated harmful impacts in their mental health. Their results confirm that the residents in the disaster-exposed group would experience higher levels of stress, and other psychosocial challenges compared to those who were not exposed to disaster.

Natural disasters in the sub-Saharan region are now more regular, and calamities related to climate change that were once considered to occur only once every century are now happening more frequently and with more disastrous effects (Bouchard et al. 2022). Increasing temperatures, more frequent and severe droughts, floods, and tropical cyclones are some of the destructive repercussions of climate change that are the subject of the 13th Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) (Zhenmin and Espinosa 2019). The aforementioned authors indicate how the World Bank had issued a warning that, if not prioritized, climate change would continue to disproportionately have a detrimental impact on developing countries. As predicted, Cyclone Idai in 2019 killed nearly three million people in Malawi,

Mozambique, and Zimbabwe, serving as a stark reminder of the impact that extreme weather occurrences are already causing on people's lives and livelihoods (ibid). Fundamentally, climate change prevents us from achieving other SDGs because it has the ability to compromise communities with inadequate resources, which worsens mental and emotional health, food insecurity, and water scarcities. The situation will worsen until all global partners commit to "fulfil their obligations to help developing countries get the support they need to address climate change" (Zhenmin and Espinosa 2019, p. 496).

In African countries, climate change is becoming a development impediment, worsening water management issues, decreasing agricultural production and food security, raising health risks, damaging critical infrastructure, and disrupting the delivery of basic amenities like water and sanitation, education, energy, and transportation (Zhenmin and Espinosa 2019). Climate change remains an ever-present global risk. However, the number of people dying from exposure to natural hazards, such as tsunamis, earthquakes, and floods, has greatly dropped, particularly in developed countries. This is due to advancements in disaster detection and monitoring systems, which confirms Dominelli's (2013) argument that disasters do not discriminate but highlight the prevailing societal injustices.

Floods are the most common natural hazard on the African continent, frequently leading to both property damage and fatalities. Their occurrence simultaneously as a calamity like COVID-19 would undoubtedly provide many difficulties, especially for underprivileged people. Likewise, COVID-19 has had a significant impact on all nations, undoing the progress made towards achieving some global goals, such as the 1990s treatment for all—to make HIV testing and treatment widely available to persons with HIV by the end of 2020, and stop the further transmission of the virus (UNAIDS 2020). In several of the recorded cases, inadequate treatment supplies were lacking during the prolonged country lockdowns, and some patients chose to forgo their treatments because they ran out of food (UNAIDS 2020). Consequently, due to infrastructural damage, which may potentially hinder the delivery of medical services and access to them, flooding can cause more widespread disease outbreaks (Suk et al. 2020).

The simultaneous occurrence of disasters in diverse locations across the continent has caused researchers' attention to change from studying single hazards to studying multiple hazards and disasters. For instance, Kassegn and Endris (2021) looked into the socioeconomic effects of COVID-19, desert locusts, and floods in East Africa and found that the three threats worsened already-existing food shortages and weakened livelihoods and development gains that had taken years to achieve. Communities experience disasters when hazard exposure occurs in the absence of sufficient material or non-material capabilities, thus increasing risk.

Living in urban areas has become a daily risk for many in Sub-Saharan Africa. Satterthwaite et al. (2019) refer to poor urban planning, inadequate infrastructure, poverty, illiteracy, limited access to water, health care, and proper sanitation as daily hazards. Satterthwaite et al. (2019, p. 113) note that "the boundary separating extensive disasters and everyday risks can be fuzzy" and argue that essentially "disasters waiting to happen". Therefore, addressing these disasters separately is necessary to reduce cumulative exposure. Essentially, climate-related disasters intersect not only with co-occurring disasters, such as the COVID-19 pandemic, but the political and governance structure, the socioeconomic circumstances of individuals, and their capacity for adaptation (Bouchard et al. 2022). The historical and political context of townships in South Africa highlights these intersections.

2.2. The Historical Context of South African Townships

In South Africa, "the term 'township' has no formal definition but is commonly understood to refer to the underdeveloped, usually (but not only) urban, residential areas that during apartheid were reserved for non-whites (Africans, Coloureds and Indians) who lived near or worked in areas that were designated white only" (Permegger and Godehart in Zibane 2017, p. 43). For African residents, townships were areas of exclusion, oppression, control, and containment of all aspects of the life of the residents (ibid). In spite of the demise of apartheid, townships continue to be an architectural remnant of the Apartheid government, whose racial segregation policies were regulated by the Group Areas Act.

The Reconstruction and Development Programme (RDP) was established in 1994 after the democratically elected government came into power with the intention of minimizing the negative socio-spatial, economic, and political effects of apartheid by addressing socioeconomic disparities and reducing poverty in formerly oppressed and disadvantaged groups. One of its requirements was to restructure housing policies to offer free accommodation to families that past administrations had shut out. However, the development of new townships and the growth of existing ones have largely replicated historical spatial dynamics when the poor resided farther away from the city (Zibane 2017). Our responses to the flood disaster considered how socio-spatial inequalities and variations in wealth, age, education, and resource availability affect communities' ability to respond to disasters.

2.3. Social Work Practice during and Post Disasters

Social work scholarship on disasters in developing countries is growing (Koketso et al. 2021; Shokane 2019; Machimbidza et al. 2022), with implications for practice (Kreitzer 2012; Ng 2012), education (Wu 2021), policy (Mangubhai et al. 2021) and research (Maglajlic 2019). Like Ray (1999) we do not consider social work practice, education, policy and research as separate categories and similarly reject the bourgeois "universities as ivory towers" mindset, which leads to detachment from communities, even during times of disasters. Inspired by Ray (1999, p. 25), we appeal for "fresh thinking ... [and] willingness to abandon the traditional categories that drive our thinking about who does what in the economy". Similarly, Watermeyer

(2019, p. 332) posited that for occupational relevance, community engagement for academics "is increasingly less an optional, more a mandatory".

In non-disaster settings, social workers perform a variety of roles within their micro/mezzo/macro scope of competence. Notably, Levenson (2017, p. 1) argued that "trauma-informed social work incorporates core principles of safety, trust, collaboration, choice, and empowerment". The additional tasks that social workers have to perform following disaster-related trauma can quickly become overwhelming, despite their expert knowledge of stress and trauma therapy as well as experience in public health systems, hospitals, schools, and social welfare systems (Dominelli 2013). According to Harms and Alston (2018), disasters may cause a variety of losses, including those connected to death and the attendant grieving, as well as losses unrelated to death, such as lost relatives, property, belongings, and jobs.

In a recent Zimbabwean qualitative study, Machimbidza et al. (2022) highlighted the various roles of the social worker during different disaster phases. These included the educational role for disaster preparedness, counseling, social aid, and protection available during disaster responses, and last but not least, the provision of advocacy and follow-up care during disaster recovery. However, they mentioned some social workers' reluctance to engage in disaster work. Sim and He (2022) stress the importance of reflecting on the practice process and less on the outcome, echoing Vo's (2015) conclusion that the method of service delivery is just as crucial as its results. Despite their micro-level and non-indigenous focus, Maglajlic's (2019) reviewed studies summarize critical elements of good practice for social service practitioners during disasters.

As the first best practice, responding to the genuine needs of the populace in a disaster-affected area is essential, with emphasis on bottom-up approaches to assessing survivor needs and responding fairly, with immediacy. The majority of locals were pleased with the assistance provided in the wake of the tsunami, while others remarked that those with connections in the proper places received it more quickly (Dominelli and Ioakimidis 2015). Second, service providers must have comprehensive knowledge of the current resources and capacities of neighborhood social service agencies and other partners, as well as knowledge of the sustainability of such support, whether it comes from local, national, international, governmental, or non-governmental sources (Drolet et al. 2021). Third, in order to provide relevant and timely support, social service providers in emergency situations must take the time to coordinate and collaborate with one another, regardless of their level or type (Alaniz 2012).

The fourth is that, in order to provide disaster social services that are organized and pertinent locally, the community that has been affected by the calamity needs strong local leadership that is community oriented (Tosone 2019). Importantly, services must have a degree of flexibility and responsiveness at the local level. Fifth, it is important to ensure that accurate and timely information is available and exchanged and that such communication is available through various channels (Wang et al. 2019). The ability of practitioners to assist clients and avoid or lessen their own secondary stress is significantly impacted by their level of emotional readiness, which is a critical component of social work practice, more so during disasters (Rosenberg et al. 2022).

3. Methodology

We adopted collaborative autoethnography (Chang et al. 2013) as our methodological framework in this chapter. Collaborative autoethnography is a qualitative research method that is simultaneously collaborative, autobiographical, and ethnographic (ibid). Autoethnography, without the term "collaborative", is a combination of autobiography—the study of self-experiences and ethnography—a study of habits and culture. Autoethnography is an intriguing method that is increasingly utilized to study social phenomena through the lens of the author/researcher's personal experience (Wall 2016), although it is criticized for being self-indulgent, narcissistic, introspective, and individualized (Atkinson 2006; Wall 2016).

Chang et al. (2013) added the element of "collaboration" to the concept of autoethnography. Roy and Uekusa (2020, p. 384) argued that this method is convenient and ideal for qualitative researchers during "unprecedented times", in which conventional methods of collecting data are either disturbed by disasters or other limitations. Likewise, we selected this method in order to journal our professional and personal lessons, as social work academics, during the floods response that was compounded by COVID-19 in South African townships. This method was also chosen as it is aligned with the approach and processes adopted by a team of academics, interns, and students who organized themselves into a flood response team. We, the chapter's authors, are also members of a larger response team that reports to the Institute (MA'AT).¹

As authors, we collaborated beginning with the identification of the flood-affected communities and continuing through the MA'AT's planning of the flood responses. This comprised the procedure for requesting entry permission from the appropriate ward councilors, *"izinduna"* (traditional headmen), and other crucial role players.

Collaborative autoethnography afforded us an unconventional opportunity to become researcher–practitioners. A crucial component of our flood response journey as reflective professional social workers was taking notes and keeping journals about

¹ Inspired by working with vulnerable communities in more than 10 African countries, the MA'AT Institute was established within the School of Applied Human Sciences within the College of Humanities of the University of KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa, to specifically advance Afrocentric thoughts and the provision of African-centered psychosocial services to communities experiencing adversities. The services of MA'AT are multidisciplinary and often involve social work academics, social work interns, social workers, educational and clinical psychologists and psychology interns.

our intervention methods. Notably, as part of our own debriefing sessions, after contact with the community, we comparatively journaled our experiences through a self-reflexive method. Authors such as Chang et al. (2013) and Roy and Uekusa (2020) have critically discussed collaboration's advantages and adverse dynamics during autoethnography. Specifically, Chang et al. (2013) argued that self-reflection methods such as autoethnography are popular due to their individualized approach, which is also likely to expose the author's vulnerabilities. The comparative reflections allowed for the multiple voices and perspectives to be included in the research, and this increased the source of data and information from a single researcher to multiple researchers (Roy and Uekusa 2020). As a result, the comparative perspectives this heightened the rigor of the information we recorded in our journals. Unlike single-authored autoethnographies, as collaborative auto-ethnographers, we combined our energy and data to create a richer pool of data from multiple sources (ibid).

Adapting work by Chang et al. (2013), we designed Figure 1 below in order to highlight the circular steps of research design and the importance of collaboration during the process of this research method:

Based on Figure 1, we followed a similar pattern to journal our reflections, as the main source of data, systematically and collaboratively. We needed to employ collaborative autoethnography due to its postmodernist lens, which rejects the generally accepted intellectual assumptions of knowledge generation and makes room for nontraditional ways of knowing and knowledge generation (Wall 2016). Using this method, we could critically journal our collective experiences of responding to concurrent disasters, COVID-19 and floods, with indigenous communities in townships.



Figure 1. The Circular Iterative Process of Collaborative Autoethnography. Source: Adapted from Chang et al. (2013, p. 24).

The comparative journaling that we performed after each intervention was carried out concurrently with the examination of our reflections. In order to collaboratively create meaning, we used the model from McPhail-Bell and Redman-Maclaren (2019) to categorize similar sentences into groups, produce codes on an individual basis, and then work together in person during meetings. We had sections for, among other things, reflections on our own vulnerabilities, reflections on the current condition of the community members, reflections on newly formed partnerships and alliances, reflections on collaborations, reflections on the community's reaction to our intervention, and so forth. This categorization of our reflections enabled us to learn lessons from each other and, lastly, to provide the below narrative accounts of our collective experiences. Moreover, the collaborative analysis of our reflection ensured the trustworthiness of our findings.

4. Lessons Learnt

In this section, we present our reflections as per the above methodology. Specifically, we provide reflective discussions on rethinking and redefining community engagement; trauma-informed social work principles in unconducive settings of concurrent disasters; integration of Indigenous knowledge systems in social work interventions; and lastly a reflection on the importance of strong partnerships and inter-stakeholder collaborations.

4.1. Rethinking and Redefining Community Engagement during Disasters

Community involvement with townships is nothing new for us. Since 1996, students at the University of KwaZulu-Natal (UKZN) have worked with the Bhambayi residents through the non-profit organization UKZNCORE (UKZN Community Outreach and Research). Using African-centred psychological interventions, MA'AT Institute was most recently founded to address COVID-19 and any other related psychosocial difficulties. We can attest that providing psychosocial services to communities during a global pandemic provided us with some expertise in dealing with disasters such as floods. However, we did not anticipate that disasters of this magnitude would occur simultaneously.

4.1.1. Continuous Engagements with Communities to Build a Reputation

As a result of media updates, warnings spread quickly, and regular activities such as school were suspended. It became impossible to respond sooner on the ground, since several roads were flooded, and some bridges collapsed or were in danger of collapsing. In particular, after seeing broadcasts of displaced residents, we all experienced panic that was tinged with guilt. Even if some of us experienced water shortages from busted pipes and electricity outages, it did not compare to what was being experienced by flood survivors. However, we did continue to communicate over the phone with community workers, initially in Inanda, which was one of the affected communities.

4.1.2. Engaging Communities Proactively

On 19 April, we learned that 10 families from Inanda had reported the deaths of family members, with 1 family allegedly losing 3 members in a single instant. Two toddlers and four other people had not been located. Over 300 people were impacted, over 70 households had their homes washed away, and other people reported losing belongings and having property damaged. Despite our initial sense of confidence, this was overwhelming given our COVID-19 experience. We agreed to move forward as a group without receiving any financial assistance.

4.1.3. Flexibility and Acknowledgment of Historical Context

We chose to attend the memorial ceremony that had been planned for the grieving community members as our point of entry. The Chairperson of the memorial service officially announced our attendance at the memorial ceremony. This announcement came as a big surprise to other participants, including social work practitioners, since they were not accustomed to "academics" being at the forefront of the emergency response. The tent was crowded with government representatives, as well as representatives from non-governmental and religious organizations. Given the generally somber atmosphere, it was initially difficult to identify the families who had lost a loved one.

4.1.4. Engaging Communities with Cultural Sensitivity and Humility

We met the relatives toward the end of the memorial service. They were ostensibly still in shock, and some were still in denial. We consoled them, and out of respect for some of the survivors who could not even walk without help from family members, we had to kneel down to be at their level. All of their names and mobile numbers were written down. Some took our private cell phone numbers, since they had misplaced theirs and it was impossible for us to contact them. As uncomfortable as it was to share private cell phone numbers, the nature and extent of the disaster made it impossible for us to be aloof. The situation was critical, and some people yearned for closure because their loved ones' whereabouts were still undetermined. One woman came up to us and begged us to assist in finding her son, who had been missing for nine days. She mentioned how she wanted to mourn the loss of her son, "like the others", and retrieving his remains was important to her.

4.1.5. Engaging to Empower

Due to our mobility, we were also contacted by a leader of one temporary shelter that housed a lady who was expected to graduate with a Bachelor of Education degree. The request was for us to help make her day special. We then lobbied using social media and our connections. Many people came forward, some offering to dress her up, while someone offered to buy a cake for the graduation party, and more came forward to arrange decorations, catering, etc. As social work academics, we agreed that we would coordinate the program and use the opportunity to restore cohesion and inspire in the midst of adversity. Unfortunately, the graduation ceremony was canceled due to a protected strike, which was a huge disappointment for all of us, but more so for the young lady.

4.1.6. Engaging with Leadership Participation and Support

One of the highlights of our engagement was to be on the ground with our deputy vice-chancellor. He participated in planning our interventions, was present in the communities, and provided us with the funds required for our response. His involvement is inconsistent with the sentiments of Watermeyer's (2019, p. 332) respondents, who "spoke of a lack of institutional interest [and] acknowledgment".

4.2. Integration of Indigenous Knowledge Systems in Social Work Interventions

Our fieldwork revealed the importance of integrating indigenous knowledge systems in social work interventions alongside "flexible ethical" practice. Upon our entry, in some of the community halls, we were met with apprehension, with some individuals unwilling to work with us, alleging to have been used for publicity stunts. Therefore, we had to be clear about our role and the importance of our engagement. Offering social work services in the aftermath of a disaster and to individuals who have lost everything meant that they were placed in a position of vulnerability. As a result, they were often visited by different philanthropists, some who were genuine and some who were not offering anything but were tokenistic for the sake of being seen as doing something. Consequently, the overexposure of displaced community members to different stakeholders, whose promises were often not fulfilled, made them cautious and reluctant to receive people who came into their shelters offering assistance.

As we provided "non-tangible" disaster relief (trauma debriefing) to people with tangible needs such as blankets, food, and homes, we had to sensibly negotiate our entry and employ emic strategies to win their hearts. Our competency and fluency in the IsiZulu language and Zulu cultural practices were instrumental in breaking the ice, facilitating communication, providing stress relief, and building and enhancing community resilience. Inspired by the work of Zibane (2017) and other Afrocentric writers (Asante 2003; Mbiti 1990), some of the strategies that were employed were the use of "*ingoma*" (traditional and religious song/chants) and *ukugida* (traditional Zulu dance) which we used to uplift their spirits and to allow for the expression of feelings.

Biko (1987, p. 42) states that "nothing dramatizes the eagerness of the Africans to communicate with each other more than their love for song and rhythm". In song lies Africans' rare ability to find humor and creativity in impossible conditions (Ibid). Zibane (2017), who reflected on her experience of growing up in the township during apartheid, discussed how music and rhythm were important tools to overcome the hardships brought by apartheid. She discussed how music was everywhere,

featuring in all their emotional states, experiences, occasions, and aspirations (ibid). "Any suffering experienced in the township was made much more real by song and rhythm" (Biko 1987, p. 42). Similarly, Flandreau (2016) confirms that traditional African songs are spiritual.

Ingoma is indeed "a way through which African people learn about their social world, express emotions, and relax" (Zibane 2017, p. 31). Lebaka (2015) also confirmed that song is one of the instruments that African people have utilized to worship and make meaning of their feelings. Following the indigenous activities, we observed more receptiveness to our individual or group therapy. The experience of using IsiZulu Language, *ingoma* and *ukugida* as part of our disaster relief intervention was very insightful. It reasserted a need for social workers working with indigenous communities to employ decolonial practices and to put the African interests, values, and culture at the center of their interventions. A significant lesson is that as much as social work is a universal profession, the Africanization of interventions is crucial within indigenous settings.

4.3. "Ilima" and "Ubuntu": The Importance of Strong Partnerships and Inter-Stakeholder Collaborations

llima is an IsiZulu expression that refers to collaboration during a ploughing process. The etymology of this term emerges from an IsiZulu word which is *-lima*, a communal ploughing process. The reflections shared below illustrate how we, alongside other stakeholders, managed to exercise *ilima* during our flood response. We did not literally plough communally, as per the literal definition of the term *ilima*, but we managed to work with other stakeholders in order to respond collectively to the devasting effects of *floods*. The use of the term *ilima* in referring to collaborative work is common for IsiZulu-speaking social workers in the KZN province of South Africa. The collective response (*ilima*) that we employed, alongside other stakeholders, undoubtedly resonated with the principles of *Ubuntu*. *Ubuntu* Zulu expression has gained recognition in international social work federations such as the International Federation of Social Work. This term refers to "interconnectedness", and "humanity", but it is sometimes defined as I am because we are (Van Breda 2018). As argued by Afrocentric researchers, Mbiti (1990); Mboti (2015); Eze (2017); Gade (2017), African people are characterized by *Ubuntu*-.

The diverse nature of the challenges that faced the displaced community members required collaboration (*ilima*) and interventions embedded in the ethos of *ubuntu* from multiple stakeholders.

4.3.1. Ilima in Action: Collaborative Engagement and Coordination

There were changes every day. More fatalities were noted, and more homes had collapsed. Holistic safety, health and otherwise, was a serious concern in crowded venues, especially for women and young children. When we arrived at the halls, we discovered that there had been little coordination and that donors were trickling in slowly, given the lack of an organized strategy. We arrived there with interns (psychologists and social workers) in one hall, but we were unable to start psychological debriefing, since the people there were starving. When we saw how desperate for food they were, we hurried to the store to obtain ingredients to make sandwiches and juice. Surprisingly, an NPO (non-profit organization) was serving food when we got back. They were ecstatic when they spotted us approaching the people who had been stationed in the hall and thought we were in charge of the operations. From then onwards, we coordinated our services with them as partners. The lack of coordination of the *ilima* process necessitated us, as social work academics, to employ our professional roles as brokers in order to connect the community members with philanthropists who were offering hot meals, water, sanitation, blankets, mattresses, etc.

4.3.2. Hierarchy of Needs in a Disaster Situation: Collaborations and Entry

Notably, we discovered that there was inconsistency in terms of food availability in different temporary shelters. Some community shelters had an abundance of donated food, while some did not have anything due to unreachability and the remote location of their shelter. We then called a nearby businessman we had met at another hall, who kindly offered to lend a gas stove. Notably, some shelters possessed uncooked donated food. Our fluidity between different shelters meant that we were able to advocate for those who were not yet in receipt of other basic donations. It became eminent that the role of a social worker as a broker is therefore crucial during disasters. While we were using our MA'AT Institute as our vehicle for community engagement, we visited communities with a preconceived plan of offering trauma debriefing. Undoubtedly, psychosocial support was required, but as social workers, we were confronted by the reality that some of the displaced community members in neglected shelters were reasonably unable and unwilling to participate in group work activities without being offered food. Some would report that they had their last meal on the previous day. It was undoubted that psychosocial services were also required, as these community members were suffering from trauma, bereavement, grief, and shock. However, their physical needs, such as food provision, water, sanitation, blankets, mattresses, etc., took priority compared to psychosocial interventions. As Lester (2013) states, Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs argues basic needs are categorized into five categories: physiological, safety and security, belongingness, esteem, and self-actualization. According to this theory, physiological needs (the lowest in the Hierarchy of Needs) were more powerful (prepotent) than the higher needs. This theory was actualized and realized through our engagements with communities displaced by South Africa's floods. Our presence in the temporary shelters/community halls meant that we were able to organize and coordinate services in order to prevent repetition.

It was only after the fulfillment of physiological needs (food provision) that psychosocial interventions such as trauma debriefing became possible and meaningful.

4.3.3. Ethical Dilemmas, Ubuntu, and Collaboration

As mentioned earlier, individuals and families were displaced and left without basic needs. Our humanness and our value of *ubuntu*, in some instances, conflicted with our professional code of ethics. Notably, our professional code of ethics as social workers prevents us from offering personal donations or gifts to our clients, as this could have ethical implications. However, the magnitude of the problems was bigger than our fellow *ilima* role players. As an ethical dilemma, we all individually donated baby foods, unused clothes, and other basics that we had in our homes. It was, however, important that we did this while we attempted to balance morality and the reputation of our social work profession. It is also important to note that we were intervening to these communities, but we were also emerging from the same communities. Our empathy and acts of ubuntu were motivated by the realities that we were co-facing with these communities; the interconnection was inevitable. As social workers, we also did not have electricity and water in our own homes because the basic infrastructure of the City of Durban was also destroyed by the floods. During collaborations with stakeholders, we became coordinators, empathetic human beings, and professionals who were unsure whether to engage in philanthropy or strictly uphold the rigid "ethics of non-gifting to clients", even in an era of crisis. Based on these engagements, it was clear that the devastation of the floods called for collaborative humanitarian interventions; it called for *ubuntu* and empathy because individuals, families, and communities were affected holistically by the floods.

As a lesson, it became eminent that as social workers, we are instrumental in coordinating and linking people with required service providers.

4.4. Trauma-Informed Social Work Principles in Unconducive Settings of Concurrent Disasters

As argued earlier, the devastating effects of the floods in several townships of the KwaZulu-Natal province of South Africa called for urgent multidisciplinary responses from multiple stakeholders, including ourselves as social work academics. One of the readily available responses in the time of crisis (and that we were ready to offer, as academics) was our expert skill and service of trauma debriefing. However, offering trauma debriefing in an era of pre-existing challenges and concurrent disasters, COVID-19, and floods was a complex challenge for us. Notably, according to Levenson (2017, p. 1) "trauma-informed social work incorporates core principles of safety, trust, collaboration, choice, and empowerment".

The spatial displacement of our clients meant that they and their families were housed in community halls and other temporary accommodation centers. Consequently, these inevitable challenges meant that principles of trauma-informed social work, such as safety and choice, were compromised. A safe physical space for rendering individual and family trauma debriefing services was unavailable in community halls. Our clients were each using a corner with their families to mark their territory in the community hall. This impacted our primary method of intervention, which was group work. On the same note, Boshoff and Strydom (2017, p. 447) argue that "group treatment brings with it the possibility of the restoration of meaning in social participation", but also exposes the vulnerability and emotional safety of the service users. Bearing in mind the principles of trauma-informed social work, such as choice and safety, the above narrative indicates that these were indeed compromised.

Other than the effects of the floods, which were the main cause of trauma, the COVID-19 pandemic also compounded our challenges in rendering trauma-informed social work. The reality that our clients were housed in temporary accommodation centers meant that we had to be conscious of the COVID-19 health protocols as well. However, the magnitude of the floods resulted in the destruction of water supply infrastructure in some facilities. This then posed a health threat to our clients and ourselves. Navigating this dual crisis was a difficult moral and ethical dilemma for us. We were conflicted about whether to deal with multiple flood-related crises that faced our clients or to mitigate health and safety concerns, such as damaged water-supply infrastructure, which was beyond our control. However, our psychosocial interventions were necessary because we managed to "break the silence" and reconfigure a sense of community through our engagement. The reality of working in a context of dual disasters enlightened us about the flexibility and post-modern nature of social work (Hölscher 2005). In an era of climate disasters, it becomes difficult to employ and/or adopt all the protocols of trauma-informed social work, but the reality often calls for a context-specific intervention.

5. Recommendations and Conclusions

Our reflections unveiled that social work services are ineffective without strong participation and partnerships between multi-sector social workers, community leaders, caretakers, and community members and without inter-stakeholder collaborations. As a result, social work processes and indigenous processes such as coordinated *ilima* are crucial and must be institutionalized when dealing with climate change disasters and negotiating entry into communities. Stakeholder mobilization and community involvement committees exist at our university. Members of this group come from a variety of academic fields, including engineering, urban planning, drama, media studies, and many others. This committee includes the MA'AT Institute. Ensuring that this committee responds to disasters as a collective is one of the important lessons learned. The disaster response will be more comprehensive and successful in this approach. In turn, the university will be more relevant and gain recognition and respect as a key contributor to community building. We value the finances set aside for a Disaster Response team by the College of Humanities'

Deputy Vice Chancellor, who offered leadership during the MA'AT Institute's flood response. This dedication is one of the ways to make sure that the university team participates in the prevention, recovery, community reconstruction, and promotion of sustainable livelihoods.

These reflections illustrate that social workers need to be context specific, conscious of indigenous ways of living, and center the peoples' interests, cultures, and values in their intervention strategies. Indigenous knowledge systems should be integrated into the social work curriculum in the era of common climate-associated disasters. As academics, we recognize the need for curriculum transformation and research on African indigenous practices that are relevant to social work. In this way, we will respond to a call for a decolonial social work theory and practice raised during the "#Fees Must Fall/#Rhodes Must Fall" strikes of 2015.

It is now apparent that dealing with concurrent disasters, such as floods and COVID-19, provides significant lessons for the profession of social work. The topic of green social work and disaster-specific social work should be strengthened in order to tackle unpreparedness and raise awareness about the catastrophes of climate change that are now becoming common occurrences across the globe.

Author Contributions: Specifically, the contributions were as follows: Conceptualization and Literature Search: N.N., B.M. and S.Z.; Initial draft preparation (Introduction and Literature Review): N.N.; Methodology: B.M.; Individual Reflections (Preliminary Data Collection): N.N., B.M. and S.Z.; Individual Analysis, Coding and Meaning Making: N.N., B.M. and S.Z.; Writing-Up of Lessons Learnt: N.N. and B.M.; Final write-up, substantial revision and literary editing: S.Z. All authors have approved the submitted version and agree unreservedly to be personally accountable for the authors' own contributions and for ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work, even ones in which the author was not personally involved, are appropriately investigated, resolved, and documented in the literature. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Acknowledgments: We appreciate the MA'AT Institute of the University of KwaZulu-Natal, which has served as vehicle for many of our community engagement initiatives since year 2020. Our critical reflections, as contained in this chapter, were made possible by the institutional support of MA'AT.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- Alaniz, Ryan. 2012. Unsupervised recovery: Adaptation strategies by two NGOs in post-Mitch Honduras. *Climate Change and Fragile States: Rethinking Adaptation* 16: 112.
- Asante, Molefi Kete. 2003. *Afrocentricity: The Theory of Social Change*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Atkinson, Paul. 2006. Rescuing autoethnography. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography* 35: 400–4. [CrossRef]
- Biko, Steve. 1987. I Write What I Like. Johannesburg: Heinemann Publishers.

- Boshoff, Pieter, and Herman Strydom. 2017. A psycho-social therapeutic group work programme preventing the onset of post-traumatic stress disorder among police officials attached to the specialised units in the South African Police Service. *Social Work/Maatskaplike Werk* 53: 445. [CrossRef]
- Bouchard, Jean Pierre, Tyrone B. Pretorius, Anne L. Kramers-Olen, Anita Padmanabhanunni, and Nancy Stiegler. 2022. Global Warming and Psychotraumatology of Natural Disasters: The Case of the Deadly Rains and Floods of April 2022 in South Africa. *Annales Médico-Psychologiques, Revue Psychiatrique* 18: 1–6. [CrossRef]
- Chae, Eun-Hee, Tong Won Kim, Seon-Ja Rhee, and Terrence David Henderson. 2005. The Impact of Flooding on the Mental Health of Affected People in South Korea. *Community Mental Health Journal* 41: 633–45. [CrossRef]
- Chang, H., F. Ngunjiri, and K. C. Hernandez, eds. 2013. What is Collective Autoethnography? In *Collaborative Autoethnography*. Walnut Creek: Left Coast Press, pp. 17–36.
- Dominelli, Lena. 2012. *Green social work: From Environmental Crises to Environmental Justice*, 1st ed. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Dominelli, Lena. 2013. Environmental Justice at the Heart of Social Work Practice: Greening the Profession. *International Journal of Social Welfare* 22: 431–39. [CrossRef]
- Dominelli, Lena, and Vasilios Ioakimidis. 2015. Social work on the frontline in addressing disasters, social problems and marginalization. *International Social Work* 58: 3–6. [CrossRef]
- Drolet, Julie L., Bonnie Lewin, and Alison Pinches. 2021. Social work practitioners and human service professionals in the 2016 Alberta (Canada) wildfires: Roles and contributions. *The British Journal of Social Work* 51: 1663–79. [CrossRef]
- Eze, Michael Onyebuchi. 2017. I am Because You Are: Cosmopolitanism in the Age of Xenophobia. *Philosophical Papers* 46: 85–109. [CrossRef]
- Flandreau, Suzanne. 2016. African and African-Influenced Sacred Music. *The Journal of Traditions & Beliefs* 2: 1–6.
- Gade, Chirstian B. N. 2017. A Discourse on African Philosophy: A New Perspective on Ubuntu and Transitional Justice in South Africa. New York: Lexington Books.
- Harms, Louise, and Margaret Alston. 2018. Postdisaster Social Work. *Australian Social Work* 71: 386–91. [CrossRef]
- Hölscher, Dorothee. 2005. A postmodern critique of the SACSSP's draft code of ethics. *Social Work/Maatskaplike Werk* 41: 237–48.
- Kassegn, Andualem, and Ebrahim Endris. 2021. Review on socioeconomic impacts of 'Triple Threats' of COVID-19, desert locusts, and floods in East Africa: Evidence from Ethiopia. *Cogent Social Sciences* 7: 1885122. [CrossRef]
- Koketso, Matlakala Frans, Nyahunda Louis, and Makhubele Jabulani Calvin. 2021. Challenges faced by social workers dealing with victims and survivors of natural disasters. *Eurasian Journal of Social Sciences* 9: 189–97. [CrossRef]
- Kreitzer, Linda. 2012. Social Work in Africa: Exploring Culturally Relevant Education and Practice in Ghana. Calgary: University of Calgary Press.
- Lebaka, Morakeng E. K. 2015. The value of traditional African religious music into liturgy: Lobethal Congregation. *HTS Teologiese Studies/Theological Studies* 71: 1–6. [CrossRef]

- Lester, David. 2013. Measuring Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs. *Psychological Reports: Mental & Physical Health* 113: 15–17. [CrossRef]
- Levenson, Jill. 2017. Trauma-Informed Social Work Practice. Social Work 62: 105–13. [CrossRef]
- Lombard, Antoinette. 2015. Global agenda for social work and social development: A path toward sustainable social work. *Social Work/Maatskaplike Werk* 5: 482–499. [CrossRef]
- Machimbidza, Dickson, Nyahunda Louis, and Makhubele Jabulani. 2022. The importance of social work roles in disaster risk management in Zimbabwe. *Technium Social Sciences Journal* 27: 717–726. [CrossRef]
- Maglajlic, Reima Ana. 2019. Organisation and delivery of social services in extreme events: Lessons from social work research on natural disasters. *International Social Work* 62: 1146–58. [CrossRef]
- Makhanya, Thembelihle, and Sibonsile Zibane. 2020. Students' Voices on How Indigenous Languages Are Disfavoured in South African Higher Education. *Language Matters* 51: 22–37. [CrossRef]
- Mangubhai, Sangeeta, Yashika Nand, Chinnamma Reddy, and Arundhati Jagadish. 2021. Politics of vulnerability: Impacts of COVID-19 and Cyclone Harold on Indo-Fijians engaged in small-scale fisheries. *Environmental Science & Policy* 120: 195–203. [CrossRef]
- Mbiti, John S. 1990. African Religions and Philosophy, 2nd ed. London: Heinemann.
- Mboti, Nyasha. 2015. May the Real Ubuntu Please Stand Up? *Journal of Media Ethics* 30: 125–47. [CrossRef]
- McPhail-Bell, Karen, and Michelle L. Redman-Maclaren. 2019. A Co/Autoethnography of Peer Support and PhDs: Being, Doing, and Sharing in Academia. *The Qualitative Report* 24: 1087–105. [CrossRef]
- Mkhize, Nhlanhla, Sibonsile B. Mathe, and Nontobeko Buthelezi. 2014. Ethical Decision-Making in Cultural Context: Implications for Professional Practice. *Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences* 5: 2413–19. [CrossRef]
- Ng, Guat Tin. 2012. Disaster work in China: Tasks and competences for social workers. *Social Work Education* 31: 538–56. [CrossRef]
- Ray, Edward J. 1999. Outreach, engagement will keep academia relevant to twenty-first century societies. *Journal of Higher Education Outreach and Engagement* 4: 21–27.
- Rosenberg, Heather, Nicole A. Errett, and David P. Eisenman. 2022. Working with disaster-affected communities to envision healthier futures: A trauma-informed approach to post-disaster recovery planning. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 19: 1723. [CrossRef]
- Roy, Rituparna, and Shinya Uekusa. 2020. Collaborative autoethnography: "Self-reflection" as a timely alternative research approach during the global pandemic. *Qualitative Research Journal* 20: 383–92. [CrossRef]
- Satterthwaite, David, Alice Sverdlik, and Donald Brown. 2019. Revealing and responding to multiple health risks in informal settlements in sub-Saharan African cities. *Journal of Urban Health* 96: 112–22. [CrossRef]
- Shokane, Allucia L. 2019. Social work assessment of climate change: Case of disasters in greater Tzaneen municipality. Jàmbá: Journal of Disaster Risk Studies 11: 1–7. [CrossRef] [PubMed]

- Sim, Timothy, and Minying He. 2022. Social work competence in disaster management: An integrative review. *European Journal of Social Work*, 1–13. [CrossRef]
- Smith, Gavin P., and Mai T. Nguyen. 2021. University-Public Partnerships for Disaster Recovery: Promoting Community Resilience Through Research, Teaching, and Engagement. *Journal of Community Engagement and Scholarship* 14: 4. [CrossRef]
- Suk, Jonathan E., Eleanor C. Vaughan, Robert G. Cook, and Jan C. Semenza. 2020. Natural disasters and infectious disease in Europe: A literature review to identify cascading risk pathways. *European Journal of Public Health* 30: 928–35. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Tosone, Carol. 2019. Shared trauma and social work practice in communal disasters. In *International Perspectives on Social Work and Political Conflict*. Edited by Joe Duffy, Jim Campbell and Carol Tosone. London: Routledge, pp. 50–64.
- UNAIDS. 2020. Prevailing against pandemics by putting people at the centre. In *World Aids Day Report*. Geneva: UNAIDS, November 26, Available online: https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2020/prevailing-against-pandemics (accessed on 23 August 2022).
- United Nations International Strategy on Disaster Reduction. 2019. *International Strategy on Disaster Reduction*. New York: United Nations General Assembly.
- Van Breda, Adrian D. 2018. A critical review of resilience theory and its relevance for social work. *Social Work* 54: 1–18. [CrossRef]
- Vo, Charity Samantha. 2015. Vulnerability and resiliency: How climate disasters activate latent social assets. *International Social Work* 58: 421–34. [CrossRef]
- Wall, Sarah Stahkle. 2016. Toward a moderate ethnography. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 1–9. [CrossRef]
- Wang, Zheye, Nina SN Lam, Nick Obradovich, and Xinyue Ye. 2019. Are vulnerable communities digitally left behind in social responses to natural disasters? An evidence from Hurricane Sandy with Twitter data. *Applied Geography* 108: 1–8. [CrossRef]
- Watermeyer, Richard. 2019. Lost in the 'third space': The impact of public engagement in higher education on academic identity, research practice and career progression. *European Journal of Higher Education* 5: 331–47. [CrossRef]
- Willett, Jennifer. 2019. Micro disasters: Expanding the social work conceptualization of disasters. *International Social Work* 62: 133–45. [CrossRef]
- Wu, Haorui. 2021. Integration of the disaster component into social work curriculum: Teaching undergraduate social work research methods course during COVID-19. *The British Journal* of Social Work 51: 1799–819. [CrossRef]
- Zhenmin, Liu, and Patricia Espinosa. 2019. Tackling climate change to accelerate sustainable development. *Nature Climate Change* 9: 494–96. [CrossRef]
- Zibane, Sibonsile. 2017. Negotiating Sexuality: Informal Sexual Cultures amongst Young People at a Township High School in KwaZulu-Natal. Unpublished Ph.D. thesis, University of KwaZulu-Natal, Pietermaritzburg, South Africa.

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Heat-Related Climate Change Impacts on a Small Island Developing State (SIDS): A Case Study of Trinidad, W.I.

Kerresha Khan, Ryan Assiu, Vrijesh Tripathi, Azad Mohammed, Ameerah Ali, Aashrita Mohess, Anand Mahabir and John Agard

Abstract: Small Island Developing States (SIDS) have high levels of vulnerability to climate change due to their inherent physical and socio-economic characteristics. Levels of heat within urban areas in the Caribbean are not well-understood or studied. Consequently, heat-related human health impacts can be underestimated or exaggerated. The main objective of this chapter is to determine the extent of temperature variations in Trinidad. Investigations were conducted regarding the temporal variations in land surface temperatures, heat indices, and projected heat accumulation in Trinidad. Analyses showed that urban regions in Trinidad are prone to experiencing higher temperatures and heat due to dense urban infrastructure that absorbs and radiates greater amounts of heat. Heat Index (HI) analyses showed that there were significant ($p \le 0.001$) increases in the maximum HI in Trinidad from 1976 to 2015. Projected Heat Accumulation (HA) analyses showed that the western and southwestern regions of Trinidad were most prone to heat risks. These findings suggest significant adverse implications for human and ecological health as well as to the broader socio-economic sectors of Trinidad and Tobago.

1. Introduction

Climate change is considered an issue of major concern globally, and there is even greater concern for disproportionately vulnerable groups such as Small Island Developing States (SIDS) within the Caribbean region. Even though the contribution towards greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from SIDS is negligible (compared to developed countries), the impacts of climate change can be even more severe due to the inherent physical characteristics of SIDS which make them more vulnerable to multiple climate change stressors (IPCC 2021). Climate change vulnerability and adaptation is variable between the islands in the Caribbean due to the high diversity of physical and human attributes such as geophysical characteristics as well as socio-economic structures (Leal Filho et al. 2021). Recent available projections show that climate change is already affecting the growth and development of SIDS, and further effects are inevitable in the near future. According to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), current and future risk drivers for climate change in SIDS include sea level rise (SLR), tropical cyclones, increasing air and sea surface temperatures, disease prevalence, and changing rainfall patterns (IPCC 2021). The Special Report on Emissions Scenario (SRES A2 and B2) scenarios as well as Representative Concentration Pathway (RCP) models project that there will be increases in temperature across the Caribbean with drier conditions and an increasing frequency of droughts, increased sea level and coastal flooding, as well as increased sea surface temperatures (IPCC 2021).

Trinidad and Tobago is an archipelagic republic in the southern Caribbean, located between the Caribbean Sea and the North Atlantic Ocean. Trinidad is split into 14 regional corporations and municipalities (Figure 1 below).



Figure 1. Map of Trinidad. Source: Figure by the authors.

Trinidad is a Caribbean SIDS, and one of the current and future climate-related risk drivers for SIDS is increasing temperatures (both ambient and surface temperatures). This can result in impacts such as a loss of ecosystem services and adaptive capacities, which are essential to lives and livelihoods in many small islands (IPCC 2021). There is a consensus that small islands do not have uniform climate risk profiles due to variations in both the physical and human attributes of each island. In particular, small islands are by no means the same when it comes to physical size, character, or economic development, creating variations in adaptive capacities (IPCC 2021). Therefore, approaches to mitigate and adapt to climate change would differ among these islands, particularly tropical SIDS within the Caribbean. Persons that live and work within highly urbanized regions will also be greatly impacted by increased heat since urban areas trap and retain heat due to the urban heat island effect (Shi et al. 2021). It is therefore imperative that urban populations be targeted

for adaptation and mitigation so that relevant precautions can be taken to reduce health impacts in urban areas within Trinidad and the Caribbean region.

Traditionally, heat-related impacts on humans and the environment have only been attributed to increases in temperature, and due to a lack of long-term data, the impact of humidity was often neglected in climate research (Marx et al. 2021). However, in recent years, this has changed with the introduction of various heat stress indications such as the Heat Index, which are now frequently used to determine the effects of heat on human health and to predict heat waves (Dahl et al. 2019).

Increased heat levels are a major cause for concern globally, as most biological life is sensitive to small variations in temperatures and function optimally within a narrow range of temperatures (Alinejad et al. 2020). Threats can be even more pronounced in humid regions such as the Tropics (Matthews 2018). It is therefore crucial that the heat in tropical regions such as the Caribbean should be closely monitored and evaluated in order to prevent and lessen potential negative impacts (Matthews 2018; Di Napoli et al. 2022).

2. Materials and Methods

Three different types of heat data were collected and analysed. These included Landsat thermal imagery, heat index variations, and projected heat accumulation. Descriptions of data collection and analysis for each type of heat data are provided below. Additionally, an impact analysis on various sectors was carried out through a literature review and synthesis and described in the discussion.

On 9 January 2014, 25 January 2014, and 28 January 2015, Landsat thermal infrared data were obtained online from the United States Geologic Survey (USGS) Global Visualization (GloVis) tool. Thermal band 10 was used to create a mosaic of Trinidad at 30 m resolution. These years and days were selected because they were easily available, and the mosaic pictures at the site on those dates were cloud-free, allowing for full visibility of the study areas. The temperature scale on the map was times 100 to eliminate decimal values. Maps were displayed in ArcGIS 10.2.

In order to calculate the heat index (HI), temperature and relative humidity data are needed. The Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services (TTMS) is the main meteorological and forecasting facility for Trinidad's weather and is considered the most reliable data source. Therefore, hourly temperature and relative humidity data for this study were acquired from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services (TTMS). Intermittent data from 1976 to 2015 from the following years were utilized for the study: 1976, 1982, 1986, 1992, 1996, 2002, 2006, 2012, 2014, and 2015. The data consisted of hourly temperatures and relative humidity readings for 24 h days. These data were utilized because they were available and complete datasets for representative years per decade for approximately four decades. This present study confines itself specifically to the changes in maximum HI.

The heat index was calculated using the formula by Rothfusz and NWS Southern Region Headquarters (1990):

$$\begin{split} \mathrm{HI} &= -42.379 + 2.04901523T + 10.14333127R - 0.22475541TR - \\ & 6.83783 \times 10^{-3}T^2 - 5.481717 \times 10^{-2}R^2 + 1.22874 \times 10^{-3}T^2R + \\ & 8.5282 \times 10^{-4}TR^2 - 1.99 \times 10^{-6}T^2R^2 \end{split}$$

where *T* = temperature ($^{\circ}$ F); *R* = relative humidity (integer percentage).

The HI was calculated in Fahrenheit and converted to Celsius. The HI calculations were made for every hour of every day for the ten years used in the study. The maximum HI that occurred per day was then determined from the data using the hourly temperature and relative humidity as well as the HI formula. The formula was applied to data for every hour of every day, and the maximum HI per day was obtained. The maximum HI per day was used to calculate the average maximum HI per month and year. Calculations were also made based on seasonal variations. The dry season in Trinidad occurs in the months of January to May, while the wet season occurs from June to December (TTMS 2023).

Statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS version 23. The raw dataset was also examined under quality control measures to remove any erroneous data. The datasets obtained did not contain any missing data. There were also no negative values (which could be an indication of errors).

In order to determine if there were significant changes in maximum HI, statistical analyses were completed to determine significant changes. These included Student's T tests and one-way ANOVA tests as well as additional post hoc Tukey tests, which were used to analyse the data in greater detail.

The Heat Accumulation for Trinidad was calculated and mapped using the SimCLIM Desktop 4.0 degree day site-specific model that calculates degree day based on daily time series of maximum and minimum temperatures. The degree day estimates were then calculated using the area under the diurnal temperature curve and between the thresholds using a double sine estimation method, as shown in Figure 2 below.



Figure 2. Thresholds and accumulated degree days. Source: Adapted from Wilson and Barnett (1983).

The degree day impact model was visualized for Trinidad using a base temperature of 25 °C. This value was used based on similar average historical temperatures for Trinidad. The degree day impact model was run using the IPCC's four low to high global warming Representative Concentrations Pathways (RCPs) (2.6, 4.5, 6.0, and 8.5) for a time series (2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2020, 2030, 2040, 2050, 2060, 2070, 2080, 2090, and 2100). Maps of the years 2014, 2018, 2030, 2050, and 2090 were used for analyses to visualize trends in the heat accumulation based on the highest degree day values. These changes were calculated for each representative concentration pathway (RCP). The representative scale on each map is measured in units of accumulated degree days.

The year 2014 was used as a base for analyses and comparison to future projected changes as this was the earliest year used for analyses. Heat accumulation (HA) was simulated with an ensemble of the same 40 General Circulation Model (GCM) patterns used by the IPCC and applied with high sensitivity. High climate sensitivity was chosen so that corresponding low and high bounds of the climate uncertainty ranges could be accounted for in Trinidad. The median projection of the GCM ensemble was used for each scenario.

3. Results

3.1. Thermal Imagery

Comparative maps were completed using ArcGIS 10.2. The maps in Figure 3 show thermal imagery of Trinidad on the left and the distribution of urban infrastructure on the right.



Figure 3. Trinidad (**a**) Landsat thermal imagery; (**b**) distribution of buildings. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the United States Geologic Survey.

3.2. Heat Index

3.2.1. Heat Index Variations

The average monthly maximum HI for the time period (1976–2015) was calculated using daily maximum HI values (Figure 4). The maximum HIs in August (37.4), September (38.1), and October (38.1) were significantly higher compared to other months ($p \le 0.001$).



Figure 4. Monthly average maximum HI (1976–2015). Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services.

The average yearly maximum HI for the time period from 1976 to 2015 is shown below in Figure 5. Statistical analyses showed that there was a significant increase ($p \le 0.001$) in the average maximum HI (from 1976 to 2015).



Figure 5. Yearly average maximum heat index (1976–2015). Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services.

3.2.2. Seasonal Variation in Maximum Heat Index

The seasonal variation in the yearly average maximum HI is shown below in Figure 6. The maximum HI was higher in the wet season compared to the dry season. A Mann–Whitney U test was carried out, comparing the average maximum HI during the wet and dry season from 1976 to 2015. The analyses showed that the average maximum HI was significantly higher ($p \le 0.001$) in the wet season compared to the dry.



Figure 6. Seasonal variations in average maximum HI (1976–2015). Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services.

3.3. Heat Accumulation

The HA maps for RCP 8.5 show that the areas with the highest HA (purple and deep purple) were again within the western portions of Trinidad. Port of Spain and Diego Martin Regional Corporations were the hottest regions in Trinidad. However, there were even larger areas of the warmest regions (purple and deep purple) in 2090 under RCP 8.5 compared to all other RCPs. The highest HA values were approximately 2319-degree days in 2090 under RCP 8.5 (Figures 7–11 below).



Figure 7. Heat accumulation in Trinidad for RCP 8.5 in 2014. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services and CLIMsystems Ltd.



Figure 8. Heat accumulation in Trinidad for RCP 8.5 in 2018. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services and CLIMsystems Ltd.



Figure 9. Heat accumulation in Trinidad for RCP 8.5 in 2030. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services and CLIMsystems Ltd.



Figure 10. Heat accumulation in Trinidad for RCP 8.5 in 2050. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services and CLIMsystems Ltd.



Figure 11. Heat accumulation in Trinidad for RCP 8.5 in 2090. Source: Authors' compilation based on data from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Services and CLIMsystems Ltd.

4. Discussion

4.1. Heat Trends

4.1.1. Land Surface Temperatures

The comparative maps of land surface temperature and urban development in Trinidad show striking similarities in distribution. The hottest regions in Trinidad are demonstrably centred around urbanization. This is a visible indicator that urbanization and urban infrastructure in Trinidad plays a significant role in heat absorption and retention. Landsat thermal imagery showed that the western portions of Trinidad are warmer compared to the surrounding areas. This is indicative of the presence of a surface urban heat island (SUHI) as the urban regions are warmer than the surrounding areas (Figure 3).

The urban environment can be characterized by a conglomeration of anthropogenic surfaces, vegetation, and water features. All of these urban features dictate and influence temperature regimes within the environment and can create a separate microclimate (Le and Tran 2019; Giyasova 2021). Urban areas, particularly those within the tropics, have experienced population movements, urban growth, and industrialization which have led to elevated temperatures and the creation of urban heat islands (UHIs) such as the UHI in San Juan, Puerto Rico (Molina et al. 2020). Similar formations of UHIs are possible within other Caribbean SIDS. Thermal imagery indicated that the majority of the developed western portion of Trinidad is warmer than the rural undeveloped regions in Trinidad. Anthropogenic infrastructure within urban areas can result in increased temperatures due to the increased surface areas of buildings that absorb thermal radiation and reduce wind speeds. The thermal characteristics of urban surface materials allow for increased heat storage and higher heat capacities and conductivities than vegetated surfaces. Urban areas also have vast amounts of impervious surfaces such as asphalt/pitch and concrete that decrease cooling. (Vujovic et al. 2021). Persons living within highly urbanized regions are exposed to greater health risks due to heat stress and heat strokes with most heat mortalities occurring in highly urbanized cities as a result of the urban heat island effect (Heaviside et al. 2017; Piracha and Chaudhary 2022). The most vulnerable groups include the elderly, the very young, the chronically ill or disabled, expectant mothers, and the socially isolated. Low-income and minority groups are also high-risk groups since they lack the social and financial capacity to withstand adverse climatic conditions (Heaviside et al. 2017; Piracha and Chaudhary 2022). It is therefore necessary for accurate temperatures to be disseminated to the general public so that they can undertake the necessary measures and precautions to protect themselves from the health risks and impacts associated with elevated temperatures, particularly in regions of high population densities such as Port of Spain. It is understood that humidity is an important factor in assessing heat-related impacts on human health as well as the quantification of the UHI effect. Therefore,

further studies should be conducted inclusive of humidity for heat index and HI effect calculations in order to quantify the heat-related health impacts within urban regions in Trinidad.

4.1.2. Heat Index

The maximum HI in Trinidad has increased significantly from 1976 to 2015, particularly during the wet season. The increasing heat index found in this study was similar to findings in other parts of the Caribbean, including islands in both the Greater and Lesser Antilles, where the HI has notably increased over a 35-year period (Ramirez-Beltran et al. 2017). Additionally, observations in other parts of the Caribbean revealed that the maximum HI was higher during the wet season, similar to the findings in this study (Ramirez-Beltran et al. 2017). Temperatures in Trinidad and Tobago are generally higher during the wet season due to higher levels of humidity (TTMS 2023).

4.1.3. Heat Accumulation

The increase in HA was visually projected to occur mostly in the western portion of Trinidad under all emission scenarios, with southwestern regions being at high risk due to increasing HA. The change in HA was found to be increasing among the various emission scenarios, with the greatest increases occurring under RCP 8.5, which was expected considering RCP 8.5 assumes that GHG emissions would continue to increase throughout the 21st century. This is similar to other studies conducted on HA in Thailand and Pakistan, where RCP 8.5 yielded the greatest increases in HA over projected time periods (Nasim et al. 2018).

The eastern parts of Trinidad also see an increase in HA, but to a lesser extent than the western portion of Trinidad. All scenarios show that the western regions of Trinidad are projected to be some of the most impacted areas, as they are seen to be the hottest regions in all projections. The southwestern portion of Trinidad is also one of the most impacted, with the HA being very high at the southwestern tip of the island, indicating that this region is at high temperature-related climate change risk and vulnerability. The mountainous regions of Trinidad (the northern, central and southern ranges) were some of the coolest regions. All scenarios also show that there would be a decrease in the coolness of these mountainous regions.

There are a few limitations and uncertainties associated with the methods involved in developing SimCLIM. These include the fact that the pattern scaling and downscaling methods used for each region are based on the best available knowledge of that location and available data. Therefore, the values presented should be viewed as best estimates (Li et al. 2017). However, the climate data used within SimCLIM are considered legitimate (according to the IPCC and country-specific standards), wide-ranging (high-resolution data), defensible (scientifically robust), and actionable (Li et al. 2017). This heat accumulation information derived from SimCLIM can therefore be considered fit for adaptation and mitigation planning. Additionally, the maps generated using all four RCPs (emission scenarios) similarly indicate that the western and southwestern portion of Trinidad is at most temperature- and heat-related risk. It is therefore imperative that action is taken within these regions in order to reduce further impacts, which can lead to human morbidity, mortality, and a range of ecological impacts.

This study highlights the western and southwestern regions of Trinidad as being most vulnerable and at risk due to heat related impacts. It is therefore important that adaptation strategies are implemented for these particular regions in order to minimize impacts. The majority of the population of Trinidad resides within the western portion of Trinidad, putting them at high heat-related risk and vulnerability.

4.2. Threats Posed by Extreme Heat

4.2.1. Threats to Human Health

There are a number of occupational health concerns associated with increased heat. Psychomotor, perceptual, and cognitive performances in the workplace are all affected due to increases in heat. These all exacerbate the risk of injuries on the job (Kjellstrom et al. 2016; Borg et al. 2021). There are established standards for workplace heat stress management according to the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) (Parsons 2018). However, according to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), some parts of the world have already notably exceeded the ISO level for safe work activity during the hottest months of the year. As heat increases, job exertion, heat stress, and heat exhaustion also increase, and this reduces the amount of work that can be carried out, particularly by outdoor workers, during the hottest periods of time (Kjellstrom et al. 2016; Parsons et al. 2021). This can potentially reduce the overall productivity of a country and thus affect the economy.

The extreme heat caused by climate change poses significant threats to human health in a myriad of ways. Indirect adverse health effects such as air pollution due to wildfires coupled with direct effects of extreme heat on the human body often lead to morbidity and mortality. These effects tend to disproportionately affect vulnerable populations of society, including, but not limited to, low-income individuals, disabled persons, chronically ill persons, and the elderly. Globally, the negative health impacts of extreme heat have been evident as heat waves in July 2022 affected Europe and the USA, which put stress on societies and increased mortality risk (Nature 2022). One study considered 43 countries during the period 1991–2018 and determined that 37% of "warm-season heat-related deaths" could be attributed to anthropogenic climate change (Vicedo-Cabrera et al. 2021). Furthermore, increased mortality due to climate warming is evident on every continent (Vicedo-Cabrera et al. 2021).

When increased heat leads to wildfires, the subsequent emissions in the smoke produced result in adverse effects to human health and may lead to death through smoke inhalation (Guo et al. 2019). In Trinidad, as discussed previously, there have been wildfire events that exacerbated asthma in students as well as those that caused the death of a 67-year-old man due to smoke inhalation (Felmine 2019).

If the human body is subjected to increased temperatures and is unable to cool itself efficiently, a person may suffer from heat stress with a spectrum of symptoms such as nausea, excessive sweating, headache, muscle cramps, and collapse. Heat stress can be categorized as heat exhaustion, where a person can take measures to cool down; heat injury, where organ damage may occur; or life-threatening heat stroke, where medical assistance is required (Morris and Patel 2021). In 2022, the year's highest recorded temperature in Trinidad was 34.2 °C in Piarco (Hosein 2022). Notably, the threat of heat stress is increased in urbanized areas in Trinidad such as the city of Port of Spain due to the surface urban heat island. Furthermore, there is increased morbidity and mortality among vulnerable groups such as children, older persons, pregnant persons, and disabled persons, as these groups are typically more sensitive to heat. Additionally, due to physical activity, athletes and individuals who work outdoors such as on construction sites are also at higher risk of heat stress.

The observed impacts of climate change include adverse health effects across geographical regions and are largely negative on all scales. Climate change has been positively associated with an increase in illnesses such as dengue, chikungunya, and Lyme disease. Additionally, due to heavy rainfall and flooding events, there are observed increases in vector- and waterborne diseases in affected regions. Furthermore, increased heat due to climate change has resulted in increased respiratory diseases from ozone air pollution, smoke associated with wildfires, and shifting pollen seasons (IPCC 2021). Extreme heat due to climate change has also negatively impacted the mental health, quality of life, cognitive performance, and happiness of individuals who are affected by heatwaves. Climate change has also been observed to contribute to food insecurity through extreme weather and climate events such that populations consume inadequate food. This results in malnutrition, which disproportionately affects children and pregnant women and results in disease susceptibility in low- and middle-income populations (IPCC 2021).

4.2.2. Droughts

Extreme heat levels result in an increased frequency and intensity of droughts which are prolonged periods of abnormally low precipitation leading to water shortages. Droughts can be classified as short-term or long-term. Short-term droughts tend to affect agriculture and result in wildfires, while long-term droughts affect water resources and lead to ecological losses (Gamelin et al. 2022). In recent years, there has been a notable increased propensity of droughts globally, resulting in lowered crop yield, increased food prices, and the lowered production of hydropower (European Commission 2022; Moens 2022).

In Trinidad and Tobago, although drought is a natural phenomenon, it has been noted that droughts have been becoming more severe and less predictable, leading to adverse effects on the water resources and agriculture (Beharry et al. 2019). Trinidad and Tobago experienced notable droughts in 1997–1998 and 2002–2004; however, in 2009–2010, the country experienced a severe, wide-spread drought with rainfall reaching 25% of expected levels. This resulted in a 6.9% increase in food prices, with cattle livestock being affected by disease and two of the reservoirs recording lower than average levels (Beharry et al. 2019).

In 2018–2019, Trinidad and Tobago, along with many other Caribbean nations, was placed on drought watch, with the Water and Sewerage Authority (WASA) advising the public to conserve water due to reduced rainfall levels (Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago 2019). During this time, one of Trinidad and Tobago's largest rice producers noted that due to the lack of water, he was forced to scale back production from 300 acres of rice planted to 10 acres of rice as of January 2019 (Paul 2019). Agricultural Society President Dhano Sookhoo urged the public to prepare for increased food prices and the non-availability of food. Sookhoo also predicted that the country would be driven to import more food that would usually have been grown locally (Paul 2019). According to Kishan Kumarsingh, Head of the Multilateral Environmental Agreements at the Ministry of Planning and Development, these weather extremes experienced in 2018 and 2019 may become the norm as the global temperature increases (Doodnath 2020).

4.2.3. Wildfires

Wildfires are unplanned fires in a natural environment such as forests or grasslands. Since wildfires are driven by dry, organic material that can ignite and burn when heated, the extreme heat, drought and low relative humidity generated by climate change exacerbate this natural phenomenon (UNFCCC 2022). With business-as-usual circumstances, the number of wildfires is expected to increase by 14% by 2030, 30% by 2050, and 50% by 2100 (UNFCCC 2022). Not only does climate change exacerbate wildfires but wildfires exacerbate climate change, creating a positive feedback loop (UNFCCC 2022). The ramifications of wildfires include adverse health effects due to smoke inhalation, the economic burden of rebuilding areas ravaged by wildfires, watershed degradation, soil erosion, and loss of biodiversity (UNFCCC 2022).

Historically, areas throughout Trinidad and Tobago, particularly along roadways and hillsides, have been known to burn during the dry season from January to May (ODPM 2011). However, increased wildfire events have been noted to correspond with periods of drought due to increased heating. In 2019, during a period of drought, a notable wildfire incident occurred in Princes Town near two primary schools, leading to the forced evacuation of over 900 students (de Silva 2019). It was reported that the smoke from the fire affected students with asthma, and a galvanized water line was damaged by the fire and subsequently ruptured (de Silva 2019). In some cases, such as in another wildfire in La Romaine of 2019, the effects have been fatal. A wildfire along Allahar Street resulted in the death of a 67-year-old man and the destruction of his house. According to the autopsy report, he died from smoke
inhalation (Felmine 2019). As global temperatures continue to increase, there will be an increased frequency and intensity of droughts and resulting wildfires.

4.2.4. Threats to Ecological Health

Terrestrial ecosystems are negatively affected by extreme heat in different ways, ranging from loss of habitats due to wildfires, dehydration due to lack of rain, increased stress on the organisms involved, and general loss of biodiversity. In Trinidad, when extreme heat causes the degradation of the habitats of wildlife, it leads to the reduction in feeding rates, lower reproductive success, and greater energetic loss (Ratnayake et al. 2019) This can result in the migration of species to species being at risk of extinction and the subsequent loss of biodiversity.

4.2.5. Threats within the Agricultural Sector

The USAID Climate Risk Profile lists agriculture as one of the areas most impacted by climate change in the eastern southern Caribbean (ESC), where Trinidad and Tobago lies. This can be attributed to climate trends observed in the region that can make an already brittle agriculture sector even more fragile (USAID 2021). Heat-related changes of major concern for the sector are temperature patterns and the frequency and duration of natural disasters such as droughts (Makara 2021). Reports have shown that annual temperatures have increased 0.2 °C–0.7 °C, which varies (USAID 2021), and drier dry seasons have been observed in the country (Beharry et al. 2019).

Even though the agriculture sector in Trinidad and Tobago is overshadowed by its energy-driven economy (Oxford Business Group 2020), the effects of climate change will still be felt on the livelihoods of almost 2.9% of the population who are employed in the sector and the contribution of agriculture to the gross domestic product (GDP) of the country (1.1%) (World Bank 2020). Many farmers utilize water from rivers for the irrigation of their crops; therefore, droughts during the months of January to May reduce their ability to do so (Beharry et al. 2019). This can lead to unproductive soils and timing and the reduced yield of crops (USAID 2021). Warmer weather from increased temperatures will result in arid soils, the proliferation of pests and diseases, and further irrigation challenges due to reduced water resources. In order to protect against these livelihood losses, climate risk insurance policies such as the Livelihood Protection Policy (LLP) under the Climate Risk Adaptation and Insurance in the Caribbean (CRAIC) project can be utilized by credit unions and farmers cooperatives (MCII 2020). However, after extreme climatic events such as tropical storms in the Caribbean, insurance premiums will likely rise in the region (Caribbean Development Bank 2020).

However, the combination of changes in temperature, precipitation, and CO_2 concentration have created new levels of agricultural productivity and adaptation in the Caribbean region (Reyer et al. 2017). These regimes may reshape growing days as well as modify the phenology of several crops. Some of the biophysical impacts

of climate change can be amplified or mitigated by the management responses of farmers (Banerjee et al. 2021). For example, by 2050, there is expected to be a significant reduction in areas suitable for tomato growing, but alternatives can be used such as cassava, sweet potato, and yam. Additionally, the cocoa crop is expected to be more climate resilient, but precautions should be taken in the form of access to irrigation during more severe dry spells. Furthermore, there is increased climate suitability in the upland areas and surrounding mountain ranges for crops such as banana, cassava, sweet potato, yams, and ginger (Eitzinger et al. 2015).

With regard to the livestock and dairy sector of the country, rising temperatures and humidity can also result in a condition in animals called heat stress, resulting in reduced feed intake, increased risk of diseases, production losses, heat stroke, and even death. Moreover, these conditions will further exacerbate the current unfavourable situation in the dairy industry in the country (Ali et al. 2019). According to farmers, there is a greater predicament to produce milk. This is due to the increase in feed prices, which can be attributed to global shipping costs as the country does not produce corn or grass suited for dairy production (Chaitram 2021).

The reliance on external sources for animal feed is a trend that can also be seen in the food supply for the rest of the country. This is evident in Trinidad and Tobago's high food import bill of TTD 5 billion, which makes up 18% of the country's entire imports (World Bank 2021). Furthermore, the country is the second largest exporter of US agricultural products in the English-speaking Caribbean. Domestic agricultural production is limited due to factors such as land space and natural disasters such as droughts and flooding (International Trade Administration 2022). However, agricultural production has recently been on a path to recovery. Inflation in the country is driven by food prices in both international and domestic fluctuations, and therefore, a goal of the National Food Production Action Plan aims to reduce the food inflation rate (Shik et al. 2019).

4.2.6. Threats within the Energy Sector

As global temperatures continue to rise, there has been greater demand for efficient cooling for both comfort and health reasons. Globally, as of 2018, the use of air conditioners and electric fans to stay cool accounted for about 20% of the total electricity used in buildings (International Energy Agency 2018). China saw the greatest and fastest increase in energy use for cooling since 1990, resulting in a 69-fold increase by 2016 with the growth showing no signs of slowing (International Energy Agency 2018). Although these space coolers alleviate the heat, they also paradoxically contribute significantly to further warming, as these alone could cause 0.4 °C of additional warming by the end of the century. This leads to a positive feedback loop where extreme heat necessitates space cooling, while more space cooling results in increased ambient heat.

In Trinidad and Tobago, the demand for cooling is influenced by its proximity to the equator and its average temperature of 26.5 $^{\circ}$ C along with increased urban

development (Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago 2020). In 2020, Trinidad and Tobago imported a value of USD 21.5M in air conditioners alone, accounting for 0.45% of total imports (Observatory of Economic Complexity 2020). Furthermore, the country imported a value of USD 19.1M in refrigerators, amounting to a further 0.4% of total imports (Observatory of Economic Complexity 2020).

Apart from space cooling, many industrial processes require systems to be cooled via a coolant. In many cases, the most common coolant used is water due to high heat capacity and low cost (Benedict et al. 2020). Water used for cooling typically enters the industrial system from water storage tanks or manmade ponds located within the facility. If the ambient temperature is higher due to extreme heat, the cooling capacity of the water decreases as it enters the system at a higher temperature than usual (Buryn et al. 2021). This subsequently reduces the efficiency of the process itself and can ultimately result in increased prices of the final product. In Trinidad, the industrial estates of Point Lisas, Frederick Settlement, Otahiete, La Brea, Point Fortin, and Galeota can be affected by this as these industrial plants are listed to use water as a raw material for cooling purposes (Water and Sewerage Authority 2014).

4.3. Social Responses: Heat Resilience Strategies

Trinidad and Tobago is classified as medium for extreme heat hazard, which means that there is more than a 25% chance that at least one period of prolonged exposure to extreme heat, resulting in heat stress, will occur in the next five years (ThinkHazard 2020). Out of the eleven regions in the country, only three (Tunapuna/Piarco, San Juan/Laventille, and Diego Martin) fall within the category of low (less than 1% chance); the others remain consistent with medium. Within these regions, those with pre-existing medical conditions such as respiratory-related illnesses, the elderly, children, persons who are uninsured, and persons employed outdoors are especially affected (Di Napoli et al. 2022).

In order to address the problems faced by citizens due to heat, the Government Republic of Trinidad and Tobago (GORTT) created the National Cooling Strategy of Trinidad and Tobago. The 2020–2030 policy sets out national initiatives to address sustainable and environmentally friendly refrigeration and cooling, aligning with the Montreal Protocol and Kigali Amendment. Furthermore, in partnership with the United Nations Development Program (UNDP) and the GORTT, 'The Energy Efficiency through the Development of Low-carbon RAC Technologies' project was created and funded by the Global Environment Facility (GEF). This project seeks to meet the nation's cooling needs in an energy-efficient manner and will deliver multiple benefits at the local, regional, and global levels (Simon and Constance-Huggins 2022). Other energy-efficient strategies to reduce carbon emissions include an Electric Mobility (e-mobility) Policy for Trinidad and Tobago, which is at an advanced stage of development according to Mr. Kishan Kumarsingh, Head of the Multilateral Environmental Agreements Unit of the Planning and Development Ministry (Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago 2021). In addition to human health, livelihoods are also affected by extreme heat. Extreme heat has major repercussions for the agricultural sector (Khosla 2022). The National Food Production Action Plan 2012–2015, called "Agriculture Now," aimed to increase commodities grouped into staples, vegetables, fruits, aquaculture, livestock, and pulses and named cocoa and honey as their strategic crops (Shik et al. 2019). The cocoa crop is listed being as more resilient to climatic changes and would have greater potential than other crops (Eitzinger et al. 2015). However, greater investment is required to maintain innovations that will ensure stable and increased crop productivity in the changing climate (Lynch 2016).

Drought is a heat-related climatic variability and one which would be increased in frequency and intensity. To improve and manage the water resources of the country, the GORTT established the 'National Integrated Water Resources Management Policy'. It includes an objective to "minimize, mitigate and manage the impacts of flood, drought, and other water-related emergencies". On a household level, citizens utilize tanks during scheduled outages and cope with water stress (Fraser 2021). During drought conditions, grasses and trees dry out, becoming fuel for fires, and this can increase the probability of ignition and the rate at which fire spreads (NIDIS 2018). Therefore, the Ministry of the Environment launched the Forest Fire Prevention Programme in 2014 so members of the public can report the incidence of a fire (GORTT 2014).

There are other mitigation measures that benefit ecosystem health and help reduce temperatures, such as reforestation and tree planting. In 2005, the National Gas Company (NGC) replanted hectares of trees lost due to pipeline construction, and in 2018, they conducted a carbon sequestration study with the University of the West Indies (UWI) Office of Research Development and Knowledge Transfer. They found that the trees had sequestered 2243 tons of carbon, and the research team estimated that the numbers would reach 5228 tons by 2030. This accounts for at least 1% of the CO₂ tonnage the country aims to cut from the transportation sector by that date (Belle 2020). Furthermore, Adopt A River, which is an initiative developed by WASA, regularly plans and executes tree planting exercises and reforestation activities (Adopt a River 2021).

In more urbanized parts of the country, green roofing systems not only provide the owners of buildings with a proven return on investment but also moderate the heat island effect. Green roof temperatures can be up to 4 °C lower than those of convectional rooftops and reduce building energy use by 0.7% compared to conventional roofs, reducing peak electricity demand and leading to annual savings (EPA 2022). Another mitigation strategy which has not been utilized in the country but would be beneficial to heat reduction are cool pavements. These are composed of paving materials that reflect more solar energy and enhance water evaporation. Researchers predicted that an increase in pavement reflectance from 10 to 35% could potentially reduce city temperatures by (0.6 °C) which would lower energy use and reduce ozone levels (EPA 2012).

5. Conclusions

The information gathered in this study provides not only insight into the historical, current, and future changes in temperature and heat in Trinidad, but also the areas and regions most at risk. This study has highlighted a few key facts that require serious consideration. These are as follows:

- Trinidad has become significantly warmer with an increase in the maximum heat index over the past few decades, with temperatures expected to continue increasing.
- Urban areas in Trinidad have already developed into surface urban heat islands (SUHIs) and can potentially develop into full-fledged urban heat islands (UHIs) if there are continuous increases in unregulated urban development in Trinidad, as seen over the past few decades.
- The western and southwestern portions of Trinidad are most at risk (in all emission scenarios) regarding heat accumulation and heat-related impacts.

Looking forward, urban planning and design in Trinidad needs to be modified and adjusted in order to reduce expected heat-related climatic impacts within the most populated regions of Trinidad, which also coincide with the regions projected to be most impacted by heat. It is important that already-existing green spaces within these highly urbanized regions, such as Port of Spain and Diego Martin, are not removed, as this would exacerbate increases in temperatures and heat-related health risks to the people that work and reside in those areas. These green spaces serve to increase shadow effects and evaporative cooling, thus reducing heat accumulation. It is also important that the adaptive capacity and resilience be strengthened within these regions.

Unregulated urban development within vulnerable regions of west and southwest Trinidad should be carefully and thoughtfully rendered or ceased altogether in order to prevent large portions of the population of Trinidad being situated in regions where they would be prone to health risks due to heat-related impacts. At present, Trinidad is at a point where positive change can be enacted at an early stage to reduce future impacts on the multiple facets of life and various sectors already affected by increased heat.

This study provides detailed knowledge and insight into urban vulnerability to heat-related climate risks. This can allow for other scientists, policymakers, planners, and governing bodies to have a more comprehensive understanding of the urban thermal environment within small island developing states (SIDS). It also highlights the conditions that can aid in adaptation and mitigation, creating greater awareness and thereby informing the planning process regarding heat-related impacts within Trinidad and Tobago and the Caribbean region.

Author Contributions: Each author contributed to the conception and design of the research. K.K.: Conceptualization, Methodology, Formal Analysis, Writing—Original Draft Preparation, Data Curation. R.A.: Writing—Original Draft Preparation, Review and Editing. V.T.: Writing—Original Draft Preparation, Methodology, Validation, Formal Analysis, Supervision. A.M. (Azad Mohammed): Conceptualization, Writing—Original Draft Preparation, Review and Editing, Supervision. A.A.: Writing—Original Draft Preparation. A.M. (Aashrita Mohess): Writing—Original Draft Preparation. A.M. (Anand Mahabir): Writing—Original Draft Preparation. Professor J.A.: Conceptualization, Software, Writing—Original Draft Preparation, Review and Editing, Supervision. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

Data Availability Statement:The data used in this study was obtained upon request from the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Office.

Acknowledgments: The authors wish to thank The University of the West Indies, St. Augustine, Department of Life Sciences, for research and technical support. The authors thank Hamish Asmath for technical support. We thank the Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Office for sharing data.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare there is no conflict of interest.

References

- Adopt a River. 2021. Tree Planting and Reforestation. Available online: https://www.adoptari vertt.com/archived/tree-planting-and-reforestation/ (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Ali, H., K. Gopalan, U. Krishnamoorthy, W. Harewood, W. Ganpat, and S. Ragbir. 2019. *Status of Dairy Industry in Trinidad and Tobago*. St. Augustine: The Faculty of Food and Agriculture, The University of the West Indies.
- Alinejad, Tahereh, Subha Bassu, Rofina Othman, and Firuza Mustapha. 2020. The Effect of the Global Warming and Environmental Temperature on the Animal's Molecular Response and Enzymatic Activity. *Journal of Analytical & Pharmaceutical Research* 9: 44–46. [CrossRef]
- Banerjee, Onil, Martin Cicowiez, Ana Rios, and Cicero Lima. 2021. *Climate Change Impacts on Agriculture in Latin America and the Caribbean: An Application of the Integrated Economic-Environmental Modeling (IEEM) Platform.* Working Paper. Washington, DC: IADB.
- Beharry, Sharlene L., Donald Gabriels, Deyanira Lobo, and Ricardo M. Clarke. 2019. A 35-Year
 Meteorological Drought Analysis in the Caribbean Region: Case Study of the Small
 Island State of Trinidad and Tobago. SN Applied Sciences 1: 1–16. [CrossRef]
- Belle, Dixie-Ann. 2020. UWI Partners with NGC on the Company's Massive Carbon Reduction Project to Restore Trinidad's Forests. Available online: https://sta.uwi.edu/uwitoday/a rchive/march_2020/article4.asp (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Benedict, F., Amit Kumar, K. Kadirgama, Hussein A. Mohammed, D. Ramasamy, M. Samykano, and R. Saidur. 2020. Thermal Performance of Hybrid-Inspired Coolant for Radiator Application. *Nanomaterials* 10: 1100. [CrossRef]
- Borg, Matthew A., Jianjun Xiang, Olga Anikeeva, Dino Pisaniello, Alana Hansen, Kerstin Zander, Keith Dear, Malcolm R. Sim, and Peng Bi. 2021. Occupational heat stress and economic burden: A review of global evidence. *Environmental Research* 195: 110781. [CrossRef]
- Buryn, Zbigniew, Anna Kuczuk, Janusz Pospolita, Rafał Smejda, and Katarzyna Widera. 2021.
 Impact of weather conditions on the operation of power unit cooling towers 905 MWe.
 Energies 14: 6412. [CrossRef]

Caribbean Development Bank. 2020. The State of the Caribbean Climate. Bridgetown: CDB.

- Chaitram, Ria. 2021. Farmers believe dairy industry can be saved. *Newsday*, March 20. Available online: https://agriculture.gov.tt/media-releases/farmers-believe-dairy-in dustry-can-be-saved/ (accessed on 23 October 2023).
- Dahl, Kristina, Rachel Licker, John T. Abatzoglou, and Juan Declet-Barreto. 2019. Increased frequency of and population exposure to extreme heat index days in the United States during the 21st century. *Environmental Research Communications* 1: 075002. [CrossRef]
- de Silva, Radhica. 2019. Bush Fire Forces School Evacuation. Available online: https://www.gu ardian.co.tt/news/bush-fire-forces-school-evacuation-6.2.778257.e074be64b6 (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Di Napoli, Claudia, Theodore Allen, Pablo A. Méndez-Lázaro, and Florian Pappenberger.
 2022. Heat Stress in the Caribbean: Climatology, Drivers, and Trends of Human Biometeorology Indices. *International Journal of Climatology* 43: 405–25. [CrossRef]
- Doodnath, Alina. 2020. Kumarsingh: More Floods, Droughts for T&T If Temperature Rises | Loop Trinidad & Tobago. *Loop News*, January 16. Available online: https://tt.loopnews. com/content/kumarsingh-more-floods-droughts-tt-if-temperature-rises (accessed on 24 November 2022).
- Eitzinger, Anton, Aidan Farrell, Kevon Rhiney, Stephania Carmona, Irene van Loosen, and Michael Taylor. 2015. *Trinidad & Tobago: Assessing the Impact of Climate Change on Cocoa and Tomato*. London: CIAT.
- EPA. 2012. Reducing Urban Heat Islands: Compendium of Strategies. Washington, DC: EPA.
- EPA. 2022. Using Green Roofs to Reduce Heat Islands. Available online: https: //www.epa.gov/heatislands/using-green-roofs-reduce-heat-islands#:~:text=Using %20green%20roofs%20in%20cities,up%20to%205%C2%B0F (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- European Commission. 2022. *Drought in Northern Italy March* 2022; European Drought Observatory. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. Available online: https://edo.jrc.ec.europa.eu/documents/news/GDO-EDODroughtNews2022 03_Northern_Italy.pdf (accessed on 24 November 2022).
- Felmine, Kevin. 2019. Bush Fire Claims Life. Available online: https://www.guardian.co.tt/n ews/bush-fire-claims-life-6.2.835659.082243662b (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Fraser, Jewel. 2021. Climate Change Puts Pressure on Failing Caribbean Water Supplies. Available online: https://www.dw.com/en/climate-change-puts-pressure-on-failingcaribbean-water-supplies/a-56306009 (accessed on 11 October 2022).
- Gamelin, Brandi L., Jeremy Feinstein, Jiali Wang, Julie Bessac, Eugene Yan, and Veerabhadra R. Kotamarthi. 2022. Projected U.S. Drought Extremes through the Twenty-First Century with Vapor Pressure Deficit. *Scientific Reports* 12: 8615. [CrossRef]
- Giyasova, Irina. 2021. Factors affecting microclimatic conditions in urban environment. In *E3S Web of Conferences*. Paris: EDP Sciences, vol. 244.
- GORTT. 2014. Ministry of the Environment launch Forest Fire Prevention Programme 2014. Available online: http://www.news.gov.tt/content/ministry-environment-launch-forest-fire-prevention-programme-2014#.Y0bDxuzMKC1 (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago. 2019. WASA Prepares for Continued Harsh Dry Season. Available online: http://www.news.gov.tt/content/wasa-preparescontinued-harsh-dry-season#.YzMTiDTMKUm (accessed on 24 November 2022).

- Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago. 2020. The National Cooling Strategy of Trinidad and Tobago Trinidad and Tobago's Sustainable and Efficient Cooling Strategy. Available online: https://www.planning.gov.tt/sites/default/files/NCSTT%20Final%2 0Cabinet%20Approved%202020.pdf (accessed on 24 November 2022).
- Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago. 2021. Electric Vehicles Part of Carbon Reduction Plans for T&T's Nationally Determined Contributions. Available online: http://www.news.gov.tt/content/electric-vehicles-part-carbon-reduction-pl ans-tt%E2%80%99s-nationally-determined-contributions#.Y0bMkuzMKC0 (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Guo, Bingxin, Yichun Bai, Yana Ma, Cong Liu, Song Wang, Runzhen Zhao, Jiaxing Dong, and Hong-Long Ji. 2019. Preclinical and Clinical Studies of Smoke-Inhalation-Induced Acute Lung Injury: Update on Both Pathogenesis and Innovative Therapy. *Therapeutic Advances in Respiratory Disease* 13: 175346661984790. [CrossRef]
- Heaviside, Clare, Helen Macintyre, and Sotiris Vardoulakis. 2017. The urban heat island: Implications for health in a changing environment. *Current Environmental Health Reports* 4: 296–305. [CrossRef]
- Hosein, Kalain. 2022. Trinidad Records Hottest Day for the Year to Date. Trinidad and Tobago Weather Center. Available online: https://ttweathercenter.com/2022/08/30/trinidad-re cords-hottest-day-for-the-year-to-date/ (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- International Energy Agency. 2018. The Future of Cooling Opportunities for Energy-Efficient Air Conditioning Together Secure Sustainable. Available online: https://iea.blob.core.windows. net/assets/0bb45525-277f-4c9c-8d0c-9c0cb5e7d525/The_Future_of_Cooling.pdf (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- International Trade Administration. 2022. Trinidad and Tobago—Country Commercial Guide. Available online: https://www.trade.gov/country-commercial-guides/trinidad-and-t obago-agricultural-sectors (accessed on 5 October 2022).
- IPCC. 2021. Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Geneva: IPCC.
- Khosla, Sumalee. 2022. In South Asia, Record Heat Threatens Future of Farming. Available online: https://www.unep.org/news-and-stories/story/south-asia-record-heat-threa tens-future-farming (accessed on 10 October 2022).
- Kjellstrom, Tord, David Briggs, Chris Freyberg, Bruno Lemke, Matthias Otto, and Olivia Hyatt. 2016. Heat, human performance, and occupational health: A key issue for the assessment of global climate change impacts. *Annual Review of Public Health* 37: 97–112. [CrossRef]
- Le, Minh Tuan, and Nguyen Anh Quan Tran. 2019. Features of the formation of urban heat islands effects in tropical climates and their impact on the ecology of the city. In *E3S Web* of *Conferences*. Paris: EDP Sciences, vol. 91.
- Leal Filho, Walter, Murukesan Krishnapillai, Henry Sidsaph, Gustavo J. Nagy, Johannes M. Luetz, Jack Dyer, Michael Otoara Ha'apio, Peni Hausia Havea, Kushaal Raj, Priyatma Singh, and et al. 2021. Climate change adaptation on small island states: An assessment of limits and constraints. *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering* 9: 602. [CrossRef]
- Li, Yinpeng, Chonghua Yin, Meng Wang, and Matthew Dooley. 2017. *Simclim 4.0 for Desktop Essentials*. Hamilton: Climsystems Limited.

- Lynch, Nolana E. 2016. Heat In The Place—The Effect of Climate Change On Trinidad And Tobago. Available online: https://www.caribbeanclimate.bz/blog/2016/10/0 6/heat-in-the-place-the-effect-of-climate-change-on-trinidad-and-tobago/ (accessed on 10 October 2022).
- Makara, Nadia. 2021. *Improving Resilience to Climate Change for Caribbean Agriculture and Fisheries Sectors*. Washington, DC: The World Bank and the Global Facility for Disaster Reduction and Recovery (GFDRR).
- Marx, Werner, Robin Haunschild, and Lutz Bornmann. 2021. Heat Waves: A Hot Topic in Climate Change Research. *Theoretical and Applied Climatology* 146: 781–800. [CrossRef]
- Matthews, Tom. 2018. Humid Heat and Climate Change. *Progress in Physical Geography: Earth and Environment* 42: 391–405. [CrossRef]
- MCII. 2020. 20 Lessons learned from the Climate Risk Adaptation and Insurance in the Caribbean (CRAIC) Project. Available online: https://climate-insurance.org/news/new -publication-20-lessons-learned-from-the-climate-risk-adaptation-and-insurance-in-the-caribbean-craic-project/ (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Moens, Jonathan. 2022. Extreme Drought Threatens Italy's Rice Crops—And Its Beloved Risotto. *National Geographic*, July 21. Available online: https://www.nationalgeographic .com/environment/article/extreme-drought-threatens-italy-rice-crops-and-its-belo ved-risotto#:~:text=Estimates%20say%20farmers%20are%20expecting (accessed on 24 November 2022).
- Molina, Luz E. Torres, Sara Morales, and Luis F. Carrión. 2020. Urban Heat Island Effects in Tropical Climate. In *Vortex Dynamics Theories and Applications*. Norderstedt: BoD—Books on Demand.
- Morris, Andrew, and Gaurav Patel. 2021. *Heat Stroke*. Treasure Island: StatPearls Publishing. Available online: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK537135/ (accessed on 24 November 2022).
- Nasim, Wajid, Asad Amin, Shah Fahad, Muhammad Awais, Naeem Khan, Muhammad Mubeen, Abdul Wahid, Muhammad Habibur Rehman, Muhammad Zahid Ihsan, and Shakeel Ahmad. 2018. Future Risk Assessment by Estimating Historical Heat Wave Trends with Projected Heat Accumulation Using Simclim Climate Model in Pakistan. *Atmospheric Research* 205: 118–33. [CrossRef]
- Nature. 2022. Heating Up. Nature Climate Change 12: 693. [CrossRef]
- NIDIS. 2018. Wildfire Management. Available online: https://www.drought.gov/sectors/wi ldfire-management#:~:text=Drought%20Impacts%20on%20Wildfire%20Management,-Wildfire%E2%80%94a%20critical&text=During%20drought%20conditions%2C%20fue ls%20for,rate%20at%20which%20fire%20spreads (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- Observatory of Economic Complexity. 2020. Trinidad and Tobago (TTO) Exports, Imports, and Trade Partners | OEC. Available online: https://oec.world/en/profile/country/tto?de pthSelector1=HS4Depth&yearlyTradeFlowSelector=flow1 (accessed on 23 October 2022).
- ODPM. 2011. Fires | Office of Disaster Preparedness and Management—ODPM. Available online: https://odpm.gov.tt/node/19 (accessed on 24 November 2022).
- Oxford Business Group. 2020. The Report: Trinidad & Tobago 2020. Oxford: Oxford Business Group.
- Parsons, Ken. 2018. ISO Standards on Physical Environments for Worker Performance and Productivity. *Industrial Health* 56: 93–95. [CrossRef]

- Parsons, Luke A., Drew Shindell, Michelle Tigchelaar, Yuqiang Zhang, and June T. Spector. 2021. Increased labor losses and decreased adaptation potential in a warmer world. *Nature Communications* 12: 7286. [CrossRef]
- Paul, Anna Lisa. 2019. Food Prices Set to Climb in Drought. Available online: https://www.gu ardian.co.tt/news/food-prices-set-to-climb-in-drought-6.2.755399.796e1b5439 (accessed on 24 November 2022).
- Piracha, Awais, and Muhammad Tariq Chaudhary. 2022. Urban air pollution, urban heat island and human health: A review of the literature. *Sustainability* 14: 9234. [CrossRef]
- Ramirez-Beltran, Nazario D., Jorge E. Gonzalez, Joan M. Castro, Moises Angeles, Eric W. Harmsen, and Cesar M. Salazar. 2017. Analysis of the Heat Index in the Mesoamerica and Caribbean Region. *Journal of Applied Meteorology and Climatology* 56: 2905–25. [CrossRef]
- Ratnayake, Himali U., Michael R. Kearney, P. Govekar, D. Karoly, and Justin A. Welbergen. 2019. Forecasting wildlife die-offs from extreme heat events. *Animal Conservation* 22: 386–95. [CrossRef]
- Reyer, Christopher, Sophie Adams, Torsten Albrecht, and Florent Baarsch. 2017. Climate change impacts in Latin America and the Caribbean and their implications for development. *Regional Environmental Change* 17: 1601–21. [CrossRef]
- Rothfusz, Lans P., and NWS Southern Region Headquarters. 1990. *The Heat Index Equation (Or, More Than You Ever Wanted to Know About Heat Index)*. Fort Worth: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Weather Service, Office of Meteorology.
- Shi, Hua, George Xian, Roger Auch, Kevin Gallo, and Qiang Zhou. 2021. Urban Heat Island and Its Regional Impacts Using Remotely Sensed Thermal Data—A Review of Recent Developments and Methodology. *Land* 10: 867. [CrossRef]
- Shik, Olga, Rachel Boyce, Carmine De Salvo, and Juan Egas. 2019. *Analysis of Agricultural Policies in Trinidad and Tobago*. Washington, DC: IADB.
- Simon, Cassandra E., and Monique Constance-Huggins. 2022. Oppression and Diversity. In *Human Rights and Social Justice: Key Issues and Vulnerable Populations*. Edited by Carole Cox and Tina Maschi. New York: Routledge, pp. 45–63. [CrossRef]
- ThinkHazard. 2020. Trinidad and Tobago Extreme Heat. Available online: https://thinkhazar d.org/en/report/246-trinidad-and-tobago/EH (accessed on 3 January 2023).
- TTMS (Trinidad and Tobago Meteorological Service). 2023. Climate. Available online: https://www.metoffice.gov.tt/Climate#:~:text=A%20modified%20moist%20 equatorial%20climate,season%20during%20June%20to%20December (accessed on 3 January 2023).
- UNFCCC. 2022. Number of Wildfires to Rise by 50% by 2100 and Governments Are Not Prepared, Experts Warn. Available online: https://unfccc.int/news/number-of-wildfir es-to-rise-by-50-by-2100-and-governments-are-not-prepared-experts-warn (accessed on 2 October 2022).
- USAID. 2021. Climate Risk Profile: Eastern and Southern Caribbean. Washington, DC: USAID.
- Vicedo-Cabrera, Ana Maria, N. Scovronick, Francesco Sera, Dominic Royé, Rochelle Schneider, Aurelio Tobias, Christofer Astrom, Y. Guo, Y. Honda, D.M. Hondula, and et al. 2021. The Burden of Heat-Related Mortality Attributable to Recent Human-Induced Climate Change. Nature Climate Change 11: 592–600. [CrossRef]

- Vujovic, Svetlana, Bechara Haddad, Hamzé Karaky, Nassim Sebaibi, and Mohamed Boutouil.
 2021. Urban heat island: Causes, consequences, and mitigation measures with emphasis on reflective and permeable pavements. *CivilEng* 2: 459–84. [CrossRef]
- Water and Sewerage Authority. 2014. Water World. *Water World Magazine*. Available online: https://www.wasa.gov.tt/Forms/WaterWorld/wasawaterworld-Issue3.pdf (accessed on 3 January 2023).
- Wilson, Lloyd, and William Barnett. 1983. Degree-days: An aid in crop and pest management. *California Agriculture* 37: 4–7.
- World Bank. 2020. Agriculture, Forestry, and Fishing, Value Added (% of GDP)—Trinidad and Tobago. Available online: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NV.AGR.TOTL.ZS? locations=TT (accessed on 5 October 2022).
- World Bank. 2021. Food Imports (% of Merchandise Imports)—Trinidad and Tobago. Available online: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/TM.VAL.FOOD.ZS.UN?locations=TT (accessed on 5 October 2022).

© 2023 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

List of Contributors

Aashrita Mohess is an Associate Consultant at Advisors Next Door Limited. Her research is focused on creating socio-economic solutions for the purpose of increasing overall sustainability and inclusivity. She is the holder of a bachelor's degree in (BSc) in Geography and Environmental and Natural Resources Management from the University of the West Indies, Trinidad. Her research interests lie in the fields of Urban Planning, Sustainability and Food Security and fostering public sector adaptation to Climate Change.

Ameerah Ali is an Associate Consultant at Advisors Next Door Limited. She holds a bachelor's degree (BSc) in Physics (Environmental and Medical Physics) from the University of the West Indies, Trinidad. She is a multiple award winner for best performance in her degree program for Quantum Mechanics, Bioengineering, Astrophysics and Medical Physics. Her research interests lie in the fields of Meteorology/Climatology, Astrobiology and Environmental Physics.

Anand Mahabir is the Lead Associate for the Permitting and Compliance Workstream of the Environmental Services Division at Advisors Next Door Limited, where he provides crucial research and technical support for organizations, allowing them to meet or exceed environmental benchmarks. Anand holds a bachelor's degree in Environmental Science and Sustainable Technology (Special) from the University of the West Indies and is currently pursuing an MPhil in Environmental Biology at the same institution. His professional contributions have resulted in the success of various projects throughout the Caribbean, valued at over 725,000.00 USD. Anand's passion resides in the areas of climate change adaptation, mitigation and resilience, environmental and social governance, green banking and sustainable finance, public health, and sustainable development.

Azad Mohammed (PhD) is a senior lecturer in the department of life sciences. His areas of specialization include environmental toxicology and environmental chemistry. He has authored over 30 publications related to toxicology, metal contamination and traces of organic contaminants in the environment. He is currently involved in research on the effects of pesticides on local freshwater crabs and mercury contamination in consumable fish species. Much of his current research is focused on the impacts of these issues on environmental and human health. In 2004, the Stockholm convention on persistent organic pollutants (POPs) became legally binding, and this requires signatory countries to develop a national implementation policy on POPs. Some of these works are the first reports of POPs in Trinidad and Tobago. **Bertha Simmons** of Bluefield's, Nicaragua, received her MSc in Natural Resource Management (specialization in Coastal and Marine Resource Management) from the Centre for Resource Management and Environmental Studies (CERMES) at The University of the West Indies (UWI), Cave Hill Campus, Barbados. Ms. Simmons is currently an independent consultant with applied research, academic publications, and presentations on fisherfolk organizations and collective action; gender equality under the international Small-scale Fisheries Guidelines; fisherfolk capacity development programmers and leadership; and contemporary issues in Caribbean gender and feminism. She is a member of the CERMES regional Gender in Fisheries Team (GIFT).

Bongane Mzinyane is a Social Work lecturer at the University of KwaZulu-Natal's School of Applied Human Sciences, South Africa. He is serving as a mentor at MA'AT Institute, and a board member of a non-profit organization called UKZNCORE. Mr Mzinyane graduated with a Master of Social Sciences in Social Work and Bachelor of Social Work degrees from the University of KwaZulu-Natal. He is currently pursuing his Doctor of Philosophy degree in Social Work, with a research focus on social work and restorative justice.

Christian Casey-Lee Virgil (PhD) is a certified industrial hygienist, certified safety professional, Senior Lecturer at the College of Science, Technology and Applied Arts of Trinidad and Tobago, and an Industrial Engineering doctoral student at the University of the West Indies. His research activities and interests include climate change, occupational health and safety, and public health.

Dure Najaf is an academic researcher and a post-graduate scholar with 3+ years of experience in research writing. She has written various papers concerning sociology, literature, culture and history in the past. Through her research, she aims to highlight specific social and cultural dilemmas in front of the academic community and aspires to propose active solutions to address them.

John Agard (PhD) is the Executive Director of the University of the West Indies, Global Institute for Climate Smart and Resilient Development (GICSRD). He has also been appointed by the UN Secretary-General as Co-Chair of the United Nations Global Sustainability Development Report. His research interests include the field of sustainability science, especially as it relates to mainstreaming environmental considerations such as biodiversity and ecosystem service conservation, climate change mitigation and adaptation, and blue and circular economy development into the core of policy and decision making. He is also the Coordinating Lead Author of the Intergovernmental (Science-Policy) Panel on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (IPBES), producing the first global assessment in Chapter 5, 'Pathways to a Sustainable Future.' He is currently the Review Editor for Small Islands in the current 6th assessment of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) and has previously served as a Lead Author in IPCC's previous 4 and 5th Assessments.

Katherine Blackman is an independent consultant, a certified climate finance expert, and a certified development project manager with more than fifteen years of experience in sustainable development. Ms. Blackman holds an MSc in Natural Resource and Environmental Management specializing in Coastal and Marine Resource Management from the Centre for Resource Management and Environmental Studies (CERMES), at the University of the West Indies (UWI), Cave Hill Campus, Barbados. She has a background in fishery management and biodiversity conservation and has conducted research in socio-economic monitoring, prepared a publication guiding fisherfolk leadership, and worked within international institutions to integrate gender into projects and programs. She was a mentor for the Barbados National Union of Fisherfolk Organizations and is a member of the CERMES regional Gender in Fisheries Team (GIFT).

Kerresha Khan (PhD) is a climate change consultant at Advisors Next Door Ltd. She holds a bachelor's degree in Environmental and Natural Resources Management from the University of the West Indies, a master's degree in Environmental Studies from York University, and a Doctor in Philosophy in Environmental Biology specializing in climate change. Her current work centers on assessing the social and environmental impacts of development and climate on Small Island Development States. She has co-authored 19 publications to date in the areas of climate change, biodiversity conservation, and community resilience.

Kit Fai Pun (PhD) is presently the president of the CAS Trinidad and Tobago Chapter, and Professor of Industrial Engineering at the Faculty of Engineering at The University of the West Indies, St Augustine Campus, Trinidad, and Tobago. He is a Registered Professional Engineer in Australia, Europe, Hong Kong, and The Republic of Trinidad and Tobago. His research interests and activities include industrial engineering, engineering management, quality systems, and performance measurement.

Laura Herrmann is a senior water quality analyst in the Chesterfield County Environmental Engineering Department, where she has worked for 18 years to balance the needs of community development with environmental protection and regulation. She is also a Ph.D. student in public policy and administration at the Wilder School of Government and Public Affairs at Virginia Commonwealth University. Her research interests broadly include environmental justice, environmental regulations, and local government. **Maria Pena** is currently a Project Officer at the Centre for Resource Management and Environmental Studies (CERMES) at The University of the West Indies (UWI), Cave Hill Campus, Barbados. With nearly 20 years of experience implementing and managing externally funded resource management projects in the wider Caribbean, Maria has conducted project research in several areas, including socioeconomic monitoring at coastal and marine sites, fishery management planning, stewardship, leadership in fisherfolk organizations, and marine resource governance. More recently, her interests have broadened to include gender in Caribbean small-scale fisheries. She is co-lead of the CERMES regional Gender in Fisheries Team (GIFT).

Mary Strawderman is a Senior Grant and Contract Administrator in the Division of Sponsored Programs in the Office of the Vice President for Research and Innovation at Virginia Commonwealth University. She is also a third-year Ph.D. student in public policy and administration at the Wilder School of Government and Public Affairs at Virginia Commonwealth University. Her research interests broadly include environmental justice and social equity.

Nolwazi Ngcobo (PhD) is currently a Lecturer at the School of Applied Human Sciences in the discipline of the Social Work Department, University of KwaZulu-Natal. She currently coordinates community engagement within the discipline with over 19 years of social work experience and is a board member for an NPO - UKZN Community Outreach and Research (UKZNCORE). Her teaching and research focus mainly on gender, health, sexuality, and agency. She is a Mellon Grant recipient, currently investigating ways in which married African women negotiate sexual agency, specifically within the Zulu ethnic group.

Patrick McConney (PhD) is a Senior Lecturer in Marine Resource Management Planning at the Centre for Resource Management and Environmental Studies (CERMES), The University of the West Indies (UWI), Cave Hill Campus, Barbados. He is a former fishery manager and has an interdisciplinary PhD in resource management from the University of British Columbia, Canada. His current applied research focuses mainly on social-ecological systems, adaptive capacity, resilience, institutions, and governance related to small-scale fisheries in the Wider Caribbean. He is co-lead of the CERMES regional Gender in Fisheries Team (GIFT).

Ryan Assiu is the principal environmental consultant at Advisors Next Door Limited, where he leads teams of multi-disciplinary experts to address climate change throughout the Caribbean Region. He holds a bachelor's degree in Environmental and Natural Resources Management from the University of the West Indies and dual master's degrees from Antioch University New England in Sustainable Development and Climate Change. Over his 9-year career, he has contributed to the success of climate and sustainability projects with a combined value of over USD 17 million. Ryan is passionate about supporting island nations in the areas of climate change mitigation, resilience, and finance, and developing science-based policy for a just energy transition.

Shafia Azam (PhD) is an Assistant Professor at the department of Anthropology, Fatima Jinnah Women's University, Rawalpindi, Pakistan. She secured her PhD from Comenius University Bratislava, Slovakia. Her research interests include the areas of food, religion, media discourses, politics, and their impact on the broader social system, particularly identity formation. She performed ethnographic fieldwork for her PhD thesis research top explore how immigrants living in Slovakia adjust to new cultural settings regarding their food and identity.

Sibonsile Zibane (PhD) is a Senior Lecturer in the Discipline of Social Work in the School of Applied Human Sciences. She is also one of the founding members a Project Specialist at Ma'at Institute. This is an Institute that specializes in the provision of African-centered psychosocial interventions to communities.

Uzma Imtiaz (PhD) is an Assistant Professor of English Literature at Fatima Jinnah Women's University, Rawalpindi, Pakistan. She has completed her PhD at the National University of Modern Languages, Islamabad. Her PhD study was focused on post-9/11 trends in contemporary literature and how writers from different religions and regions have responded to this event by portraying the impact it has had on people all over the world, as well as how the different characters learn to deal with the personal tragedy of death, loss, trauma, mourning and violence. She teaches Ecocriticism and Young Adult Literature at a PhD level and American Literature at the bachelor's Level.

Vrijesh Tripathi (PhD) is a Senior Lecturer in Statistics at the Department of Mathematics and Statistics, The University of the West Indies, St Augustine Campus. He has published 50 papers in peer-reviewed reputable journals such as *BMJ, BMJ Open, PlosOne, PeerJ, Clinical Nuclear Medicine, Pediatric Research and European Journal of Vascular and Endovascular Surgery*. His research interests are in the field of demography, epidemiology, climate change, clinical trials and cancer computational genomics. The specific areas include global health (particularly reproductive epidemiology, non-communicable and communicable diseases, mother and child healthcare, large-scale sample surveys, and biological and computational statistics) with a geographical focus on the Caribbean, Latin America, Southeast Asia, and South Asia.

MDPI St. Alban-Anlage 66 4052 Basel Switzerland www.mdpi.com

MDPI Books Editorial Office E-mail: books@mdpi.com www.mdpi.com/books



Disclaimer/Publisher's Note: The statements, opinions and data contained in all publications are solely those of the individual author(s) and contributor(s) and not of MDPI and/or the editor(s). MDPI and/or the editor(s) disclaim responsibility for any injury to people or property resulting from any ideas, methods, instructions or products referred to in the content.

MDPINBooks

Climate change and urban development threaten health, undermine coping and deepen existing social and environmental inequities. A changing global environment requires transformative social responses: new partnerships, deep engagement with local communities, and innovation to strengthen individual and collective assets.

The chapters of this edited volume have mainly been contributed by established and emerging scholars representing social work, sociology, development studies, law, government, social anthropology, urbanism, public policy, and other social sciences.

This book is to be used for academics, policy makers, social work students, lecturers and other stakeholders to promote advocacy for vulnerable client groups affected by climate change. It gives some measure of hope and makes the invisible visible, allowing for change.



Publishing Open Access Books & Series

mdpi.com/books